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Introduction 

 

This is a study of class cultures, repression and protest in Barcelona during the four 
decades of crisis that preceded the Spanish Civil War. My central concern is with the 
interlocking and complementary areas of space, culture, protest and repression. 
Barcelona, the capital of Europe’s biggest and most enduring anarchist movement, is an 
ideal laboratory for the study of these phenomena. During the period under analysis, this 
Mediterranean city was at the centre of economic, social, cultural and political activity 
and conflict in Spain as the most important actors and institutions in Spanish politics (the 
state, the working class, the Catalan industrial bourgeoisie, the professional middle 
classes, the CNT (Confederación Nacional del Trabajo, or National Confederation of 
Labour) and others) vied with one another for control of the city. 

My study has been inspired by the Thompsonian tradition of writing history ‘from 
below’, an approach that has had an enduring influence on social history inside and 
outside universities throughout Europe.1 Yet one of my central aims has been to avoid 
certain lacunae common to social history, such as the tendency to ignore the relationship 
between the changing rhythms of institutionalised high politics and the impulses of 
popular protest.2 A linked problem is the spatial absences of some social history. Writing 
in 1993, José Luis Oyón lamented the absence of social perspectives on the city in 
Spanish historiography, which he took as ‘an indicator of the infancy of urban historical 
research in Spain’.3 That same year saw the publication in Spain of a highly original, 
thought-provoking and remarkably undervalued study of urban insurrections in early 
twentieth-century Barcelona by the Geographer Pere López Sánchez, the title of which 
was inspired by the riots in British cities during the ‘hot’ summer of 1981.4 This study is 
intended as a contribution to the growing body of work that has rectifled the spatial 
myopia of earlier writing on Spain’s past.5 It seeks to provide a history from below in a 
double sense: first, a spatialised social history of the dispossessed; and second, a history 
from the streets that examines the problematic of the city and the sociopolitical responses 
it inspired from below, as well as from above. 

Chapter 1 explores Barcelona’s economic, political and urban development from the 
middle of the nineteenth century into a highly contested space, and how this transformed 
the elite’s previously utopian view of the city into a dystopian nightmare. The second 
chapter examines the growth of a working-class city, spatially and socially delineated by 
Barcelona’s proletarian neighbourhoods (barris), assessing the everyday life of workers 
and their collective cultural, social and organisational responses to the deficiencies of the 
capitalist city up until the late 1920s. A key concern here is the expansion of a workers’ 
public sphere inspired by anarchists and anarcho-syndicalists, which gave rise to the 



CNT, the largest revolutionary syndicalist trade union in the history of Europe. Chapter 3 
details the birth and evolution of the Spanish Second Republic in Barcelona. The focus 
here is on the creation of a ‘republic of order’ to repress any initiatives from below to 
strengthen the power of the proletarian city and end the social exclusion inherited from 
the monarchy. This chapter is a radical rejoinder to liberal historians, who view the 
Second Republic through the prism of the long winter of Francoist repression, and it 
challenges the depiction of the Republic as a golden era of liberalism in twentieth-century 
Spain.6 The next two chapters (4 and 5) focus on the CNT during the flrst year of the 
Republic, a period that, as Antonio Elorza has observed, was ‘decisive’ for subsequent 
developments.7 Chapter 4 charts the re-emergence of the proletarian city in 1931 and the 
divisions between workers’ leaders over the new political context, before assessing how 
the industrial struggles of the CNT rank and file to improve their economic situation 
during 1931 led to a clash with the republican authorities, culminating in the (anti-
republican) radicalisation of the trade unions in Barcelona. Chapter 5 focuses on non-
industrial working-class struggles: rent strikes, jobless conflicts and the broad gamut of 
unemployed street politics, including theft and shoplifting, which James Scott has aptly 
described as ‘small arms fire in the class war’.8 The radical anarchists embraced this 
direct action by the dispossessed, including armed robbery, and embarked upon a struggle 
for the streets with the republican authorities that had a profoundly radicalising impact on 
the CNT and contributed enormously to social and political polarisation in Barcelona. In 
Chapter 6, I analyse the anti-republican insurrections of 1932–33 and the split within the 
CNT as the radical anarchists sought to marginalise their critics inside the labour 
movement. This is followed by an appraisal of the ‘militarisation’ of CNT struggles as 
paramilitary groups became deeply involved in industrial conflicts and funded the union 
movement through armed expropriations and bank robberies. Hitherto, these 
expropriations have either been ignored by historians sympathetic to the libertarians9 or 
simply denounced by right-wing historians as proof of the essentially ‘criminal’ nature of 
the anarchist movement.10 Chapter 7 assesses the cultural struggle for hearts and minds 
waged in the daily press between, on the one hand, a coalition of urban elites, the 
authorities and their supporters, who depicted the radical CNT as a mafia-type ‘criminal’ 
conspiracy and, on the other hand, the radical anarchists, who inveighed against what 
they regarded as a ‘criminal’ socio-economic system. Since the radical position was in 
tune with the vox populi, they were able to preserve their influence in the barris. The 
latter part of this chapter explores the orientation of the CNT in the period up until the 
start of the Spanish Civil War. Finally, Chapter 8 examines the urban revolution in 
Barcelona at the start of the civil war, its political limitations, and the process whereby 
the revolution was contained by republicans and their Stalinist allies.  



1 
The making of a divided city 

 

1.1 The limits of the bourgeois urban utopía 

If, as has been claimed, Catalonia was, from the nineteenth century, ‘the factory of 
Spain’, then its capital, Barcelona, was Spain’s industrial capital.1 Barcelona underwent a 
major transformation from the 1850s as accumulated economic forces burst out beyond 
the medieval walls that had hemmed the city in around the port and that had long been 
regarded by urban elites as a physical reminder of a bygone economic system and a 
barrier to Catalonia’s future prosperity.2 During what could be described as the 
progressive phase in bourgeois urbanism, local economic and political elites revealed a 
determination to construct a modern capitalist city that might reflect the rising social 
power of the bourgeoisie. This urban vision was nourished by the unalloyed idealism of 
planners and architects, who postulated that the demolition of the city walls and urban 
growth would bring unfettered progress, which would maximise the prosperity of all its 
denizens.3 The most famous of these planners was Ildefons Cerdà, a progressive social 
thinker whose utopian and ambitious plan for rational urban development became the 
blueprint for Barcelona’s development in 1859.4 Cerdà’s plan sought urban renewal in 
the overcrowded and randomly arranged medieval streets of the Ciutat Vella (Old City), 
which was to be connected to the nearby industrial satellites that lay beyond the city 
walls. This would be achieved through the construction of an Eixample (Extension), 
which, for Cerdà, would become the core of a new socially inclusive, inter-class, 
functional city in which people from all walks of life would interact amid a new equality 
and civic unity.5 

The great contradiction of bourgeois urbanism was that it invested unlimited faith in 
market forces. The subordination of the urbanisation process to the narrow interests of the 
local bourgeoisie and landowners ensured that Cerdà’s egalitarian goals were a chimera. 
First, the Ciutat Vella landlords (a term that dignifies those who were often little more 
than ‘slumlords’) mobilised successfully against Cerdà’s urban renewal programme, just 
as they mobilised against every subsequent reformist urban project. Although some of the 
old inner-city slums were sacrificed for the construction of Les Rambles, a central 
thoroughfare and the new vertebral column of the city, connecting the port with the 
Eixample, housing renewal in the overcrowded city centre was thwarted. Second, capital 
shortages and an investment crisis hindered the creation of the Eixample; effectively, 



unregulated markets, property speculation and corruption combined to distort beyond 
recognition the construction of what Cerdà had envisaged as a rational urban space.6 

The failure to realise the hopes of the Cerdà Plan underscored the limits of the 
bourgeois urban project. Whereas the Parisian bourgeoisie, in close alliance with the 
French state, successfully implemented the Hausmann Plan and thus reshaped Paris in a 
way that reaffirmed the hegemonic position of capitalist interests,7 the urban capitalist 
development of Barcelona was, from its origins, a marginal industrialisation process that 
underscored the weaknesses of local industrialists. While Catalonia’s relatively dynamic 
and prosperous agrarian economy had laid the basis for industrial take-off in the early 
part of the nineteenth century, capital accumulation and the development of finance 
capital were subsequently retarded by the context of the combined and uneven 
development of the Spanish economy and the weak internal market provided by the vast 
unreformed agricultural heartland of the south and central regions of Spain.8 This 
situation was further compounded by the generally indifferent industrial policies adopted 
during the Restoration monarchy (1875–1923), a centralist, backward-looking and 
repressive political system. For the most part dominated by the agrarian elite, the Madrid-
based state was invariably aloof from, if not hostile to, the modernisation process 
occurring largely in Spain’s periphery.9 Lacking both the economic resources and the 
political will necessary to guide the urbanisation/industrialisation process, the Restoration 
authorities responded to the demands for reform emanating from the new social classes 
associated with capitalist modernisation with a blend of electoral falsification, stultifying 
centralism and physical repression. Nevertheless, the Madrid-based state could offer the 
Catalan bourgeoisie a degree of stability, at least during the early years of the 
Restoration, when most of Barcelona’s employers uncritically accepted the hegemony of 
the central state, a number of them serving as the local representatives for the Spanish 
Conservative and Liberal parties, the ‘dynastic parties’ that alternated in power in 
Madrid.10 But the alliance between Catalan big business and the Restoration political 
class ended abruptly after the so-called ‘Disaster’ of 1898, when Spain’s last overseas 
colonies—Cuba, the Philippines and Puerto Rico—were lost. For Barcelona’s 
industrialists, this was an economic disaster as it signalled the end of their access to 
lucrative protected overseas markets. For growing numbers of employers, the inability of 
the Spanish state to find a new ‘place in the sun’ for Catalan exports—and the absence of 
any coherent industrial policy per se—enhanced the feelings of isolation towards a 
distant central state that was increasingly accused of pampering the unproductive 
southern landowners to the detriment of modern capitalist economic interests. These 
sentiments crystallised around the bourgeois nationalist project of the Lliga Regionalista 
(Regionalist League). Formed in 1901, the Lliga was the first modern bourgeois political 
party in Spain, and its new style of populist mass politics established a broad middle-
class base that quickly broke the power—in Catalonia at least—of the clientelist political 
machines that had hitherto plugged into the corrupt central state.11 In the context of the 
Restoration system, the Lliga was a modernising force in that it aimed to mobilise public 
opinion behind its plans to overhaul the backward central state and create an autonomous 
authority capable of reflecting the industrial requirements of Catalonia. In this way, the 
Lliga hoped to found a new focus for bourgeois urbanising energies and convert 
Barcelona into a city of capital. According to La Veu de Catalunya, the Lliga press organ: 
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Barcelona is, for us, an extraordinary city, the unrivalled city, the city par 
excellence, the capital, the complete city, the point of radiation for all the 
trends in national life, whether economic or political, [the] fundamental 
organ of the people…heart and basis of the race.12 

Barcelona was to become ‘an immense city’, ‘a great European city’, ‘the Paris of the 
south’, ‘the ideal city’ with ‘an organic unity’ in which class differences would be 
submerged in a shared nationalistic endeavour; for Enric Prat de la Riba, the main 
theorist of bourgeois catalanisme, Barcelona could then become ‘an Imperial city’.13 This 
cult of a ‘Great Barcelona’ (Gran Barcelona) was sponsored by the organic intellectuals 
of bourgeois nationalism, writers such as Eugeni d’Ors and Gabriel Alomar, who 
idealised the city in their dreams of ‘Catalonia-city’ (Catalunya-ciutat), with Barcelona at 
the centre of a fully urbanised and industrialised region. Paying lip service to Cerdà’s 
utopian view of urbanisation as an integrating, civilising force that would nullify social 
conflict, these thinkers were enthralled by the prospect of urban-industrial expansion, 
giving little consideration to the implications of city growth for social fragmentation and 
conflict.14 Rather, by invoking universalist ideals, it was asserted that urban development 
would establish new political freedoms and liberties.15 Such views appealed to the more 
pragmatic and prosaic business and political elites, for whom the city was perceived as a 
physical and material measure of the industrial order and of their own economic, cultural 
and social power. In short, the local capitalists represented by the Lliga envisioned 
Barcelona (and Catalonia) as a bourgeois space, free of ‘Spanish’ feudal-agrarian 
residues, a goal that explains their advocacy of total economic and urban expansion. 

When, after the 1901 local elections, the dynastic parties lost political control in the 
city, the Lliga had an opportunity to mobilise municipal resources behind a programme of 
bourgeois urbanism, not least because the other main anti-dynastic political force of the 
day, the demagogic and populist Partido Republicano Radical (Radical Republican Party, 
popularly known as the Radicals) also advocated a reformist urban project. 
Notwithstanding formal political differences, which occasioned an often flerce rivalry 
between the conservative-Catalanist Lliga and the procentralist Radicals, both parties 
sought to use local institutions to foster urban growth, which was widely identified with 
social progress.16 Accordingly, from the turn of the century plans were drawn up for the 
construction of Laietana Way, a long, North American-style business avenue that was 
built on the ruins of some of the most decrepit streets of the city centre and that greatly 
assisted capital movements and commerce, as well as providing office space for many of 
the city’s entrepreneurs, financial institutions and employer’s groups.17 Urban reform 
gathered pace during the time of the Mancomunitat (1913–25), a Catalan authority 
conceded by the central state that, while being far from autonomous, brought 
considerable improvements in the urban transport infrastructure of Barcelona and 
Catalonia and, simultaneously, enhanced the movement of capital and goods.18 Yet hopes 
that this essay in self-administration would foster a new bourgeois political hegemony 
through the planned transformation of urban life were wrecked by the centralising ethos 
that dominated official life during the Restoration. The limited flscal powers of local 
institutions ensured that the blueprints for the transformation of Barcelona’s urban 
morphology devised by bourgeois planners remained on the drawing board.19 Instead, 
city space was reorganised by market forces in a thoroughly unplanned and chaotic 
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fashion, principally during the speculative frenzy that preceded the World Exhibitions of 
1888 and 192920 and during World War One, when Catalan employers exploited Spanish 
neutrality and the disruption in the international commercial status quo to trade with both 
belligerent camps.21 Thus, in the period leading up to the 1930s, accelerated industrial 
development and economic diversiflcation made Barcelona into a global commercial 
centre: the city’s industrial hinterland was consolidated as many older companies 
relocated to newer and larger workshops in the growing urban periphery; the urban 
transport and energy infrastructure was also modernised consonant with this urban 
sprawl.22 

However, it would be wrong to exaggerate the strengths or the stability of Catalan 
capitalism. After the ‘Disaster’ and the ensuing economic crisis, a series of shortcomings 
were thrown into sharp relief: the historical under-capitalisation and limited profitability 
of industry; the relatively small-scale nature of production, which also shaped the 
development of newer industries like metallurgy and transport;23 the frailty of indigenous 
financial institutions; the poor international competitiveness of exports; the domination of 
foreign capital in the most advanced industries; and the restricted domestic market within 
a context of combined and uneven development.24 These features had an enduring impact 
on the development of capitalism, so that while the 1929 Exhibition allowed for the 
emergence of several large-scale plants, textile manufacturing, an industry associated 
with the birth pangs of capitalism, continued to be the city’s biggest employer. 

However, there were no such barriers to urban population growth. Between 1850 and 
1900, as the city’s frontiers were swollen by the annexation and industrialisation of 
previously independent villages such as Gràcia, Sants and Sant Martí, the population 
increased by over 300 percent, only to double again between 1900 and 1930.25 By 1930, 
Barcelona was the most populated city in the Spanish state and a member of the select 
band of European millionaire cities.26 Yet because of the low birth rate among the 
indigenous population and the tendency of local workers to seek out the best jobs, there 
was a huge shortage of the cheap, unskilled labour needed to occupy a frontline position 
in the urban-industrial economy. In order to increase the supply of labour, employers 
promoted migration among Spain’s rural dispossessed, stimulating an exodus of hungry 
economic migrants from depressed agrarian areas, who arrived in ‘the Catalan California’ 
in their droves.27 In the 1880s, the first major wave of migrant workers hailed from 
provincial Catalonia and neighbouring Aragón and Valencia, but by the 1920s, in what 
was then the biggest wave of immigration in the city’s history, an army of landless 
labourers arrived from Murcia and Andalusia. While migrants invariably performed the 
most menial and badly remunerated jobs, the belief that Barcelona offered a possible 
escape from the structural unemployment of a subsistence agricultural system was 
enough to ensure a steady flow of economic refugees, and by the late 1920s around 35 
percent of the urban population was non-Catalan.28 

City growth culminated in a profound urban crisis. While all rapidly expanding 
capitalist cities display signs of such a crisis,29 the nature and scale of this crisis was 
shaped by a series of local economic and political factors. At an economic level, we must 
again mention Spain’s uneven economic development. Simply put, the outmoded 
agrarian system in the south and the low profit margins of Catalan industry constituted an 
inadequate basis for funding a modern welfare state. This resulted in what Ignasi 
Terrades has described as an ‘absentee’ state: an authority structurally incapable of 
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ameliorating the social problems engendered by the urbanisation/industrialisation couplet 
through the provision of a social wage of collective educational, medical and welfare 
services.30 In political terms, the prevailing authoritarian mentality within the central state 
apparatus, combined with the political support offered by the Radicals and the Lliga to 
Barcelona’s urban elites, tended to neutralise reformist impulses. In addition, municipal 
corruption stymied the effective deployment of the limited funds available to local state 
institutions, thereby compounding the crisis of urban administration.31 Frequently, the 
Restoration authorities looked to the reactionary Catholic Church to provide a basic level 
of public services in areas that, elsewhere in Europe, were coming under the aegis of the 
state.32 Education was a prime example. Church schools relied on violence and fear in an 
effort to instil obedience and respect in working-class children. So great was the scale of 
punishment and humiliation inflicted on children in these schools that one former pupil 
labelled them ‘the prison-schools’.33 

The limitations of the social wage were witnessed most starkly through the absence of 
public housing for the working class. Although the 1911 Ley de Casas Baratas (Public 
Housing Act) committed local authorities to work with private capital to provide low-rent 
accommodation, by 1921 housing had been built for only 540 families.34 In part, this can 
be explained by the growing political influence of Joan Pich i Pon, the leader of the 
Radicals, who became mayor during this period.35 The leading light within the COPUB 
(Cámara Oficial de la Propiedad Urbana de Barcelona, or Chamber of Urban Property of 
Barcelona), the main defence organisation of the city’s landlords, Pich i Pon used his 
considerable political influence to defend the interests of private landlords and bitterly 
resented any reforms that threatened profits. Yet more crucial was the fragmentation of 
Barcelona’s under-capitalised construction companies, which, divided into an array of 
small firms, met no more than two-thirds of total market demand for housing after World 
War One.36 

The result was a massive increase in the exploitation of working-class tenants. 
According to Nick Rider, landlords engaged in ‘constant speculation and rack-renting in 
working-class housing’, with rents increasing by between 50 and 150 percent during the 
1920s alone.37 Moreover, these increases occurred during a time when existing housing 
stock was being subdivided on a huge scale: by 1930, there were over 100,000 subtenants 
in Barcelona, as flats originally built for a single family were converted into ‘beehives’, 
sometimes accommodating as many as eight families. The problem of subdivision was 
particularly endemic in the already overcrowded tenement blocks of the Raval, the most 
built-up area of the Ciutat Vella: in 1930, the number of residents per building there was 
twice the city average, while the population density was almost ten times greater.38 With 
multiple families sharing a single toilet in some tenements, the health context was 
appalling, and diseases such as glaucoma, typhoid, cholera, meningitis, tuberculosis and 
even bubonic plague were rife.39 Despite the decline in housing conditions, economic 
migrants continued to flock to the Raval in search of cheap housing, thereby ensuring that 
overcrowding increased unchecked.40 Homelessness was also rife in the area, notably 
among single, unskilled workers, who lacked the resources to secure a permanent 
residence. Depending on the weather and the prospects for casual labour, the homeless 
might sleep rough or rent cheap rooms in the pensiones (bed-and-breakfasts) or casas de 
dormir (doss houses), where beds were available on daily or hourly rates.41 In some of 
the more rudimentary establishments workers paid to sleep on foot, leaning against a rope 
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suspended in a large communal room. These low-budget options abounded in the Raval, 
especially near the port area.42 

However, the most obvious example of the crisis in housing and urban administration 
was the expansion of barraquisme (shanty dwelling).43 In contrast to the squatter camps 
on the margins of cities such as Johannesburg and Rio de Janeiro in the late twentieth 
century, because most land in Barcelona was in private ownership, the city’s barracas 
were constructed by owners who profited from the housing crisis, charging newly arrived 
migrants a deposit and rent to live in the shanties.44 Built from a range of materials, 
including cardboard, scrap metal and household rubbish, barracas normally consisted of 
one large room in which all family members would sleep. Lacking all basic amenities, 
including toilets, electricity and water, barracas were highly unstable structures, 
vulnerable to the extremes of heat and rain and occasionally collapsing during inclement 
weather. Yet the shanty dwellers did not necessarily occupy a marginal position within 
the labour market—the first barracas were constructed in the 1880s on the public beach 
in Poblenou, then the centre of Barcelona’s industry, to accommodate migrant workers.45 
The barracas were therefore a vital complement to the urban economy, the product of the 
‘normal’ operation of the housing market and the local capitalist economy, both of which 
were organised to further the economic fortunes of the industrial elite and the landlord 
class. Accordingly, the steady increase in shanty houses throughout the 1920s inspired 
socialist critics to dub Barcelona a‘barracopólis’.46 

 

Figure 1.1 Repairs being made to the 
roof of a shanty dwelling in Poblenou, 
circa 1930 

Source: L’Avenç Archive 

The only significant public housing initiative in Barcelona prior to the 1930s—the 
construction of 2,200 cases barates (literally ‘cheap houses’), which were built for 
‘humble people’—underscored the weak reformism of the local authorities.47 In no sense 
did the cases barates signify a belated recognition by the city’s elders of the need to 
coordinate the urbanisation process and resolve the urban crisis: the number of houses 
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planned could never meet the genuine demand for housing. Like the Cerdà Plan before it, 
the cases barates project was also undermined by property speculation and corruption. 
This centred on the Patronat de l’Habitacio, the housing trust responsible for 
implementing and administering the housing reform. A clique within the Patronat formed 
a construction company and, unsurprisingly, secured the contract to build a projected six 
groups of cases barates. Following much embezzlement and graft, the building 
programme came to a premature end with only four of the projected six groups of houses 
constructed.48 

 

Figure 1.2 An aerial view of the cases 
barates near the Can Tunis district 

Source: L’Avenç Archive 

Effectively, the cases barates initiative was a cosmetic programme of rudimentary slum 
clearance, first seen in the 1900s with the construction of Laietana Way, part of a 
conscious strategy of the city’s elders to push the workers to the margins of the city.49 
The immediate aim of the cases barates was the demolition of the barracas of Montjuïc, 
which marred the view of visitors to the lavish palaces that housed the 1929 Exhibition. 
While vast amounts of private and public money financed the construction of hotels to 
receive well-to-do tourists from across the world, the cases barates were built from cheap 
materials on wasteland on the semi-urban periphery of the city. The overriding desire to 
create the maximum number of housing units at the lowest possible cost meant that the 
new houses were poorly built slums in the making. The name cases barates was also a 
misnomer: they were not ‘cheap’ (rents were more or less comparable with those in the 
private sector), nor could these hastily erected dwellings credibly be described as 
‘houses’.50 In addition, the social wage and urban fabric in the new housing projects were 
deficient: there were few or no basic amenities and services, such as schools and shops, 
and because the cases barates were located outside the metropolitan transport system, 
there were hidden social costs of habitation, as residents were forced to walk long 
distances on foot to reach tram or bus lines in order to travel to work or to shop.51 
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The cases barates provide us with an interesting example of how housing ‘reform’ can 
be conceived with avowedly repressive ends. Security concerns doubtless informed the 
highly structured design of the housing projects. Organised in uniform terraces in which 
the inhabitants could be easily isolated and policed, from the air the cases barates, with 
their perimeter walls, resembled the barrack buildings of army or prison camps.52 
Segregated from Barcelona by a cordon sanitaire of farmland, in Foucauldian terms the 
cases barates represented a new phase in the ‘disciplinary order’; like Hausmann’s 
project for Paris, the aim here was spatial closure and preventive social control: a section 
of the ‘dangerous classes’ was banished from the city centre and relocated and socio-
spatially excluded in a highly circumscribed area on the margins of the city, where it 
constituted less of a threat to urban order and could be more easily neutralised by 
repressive forces. In one group of cases barates a police station was constructed inside 
the housing complex, while another group was built alongside Sant Andreu army 
barracks.53 

The cases barates project illustrates how urban development occurs in the image of 
society. The subordination of Barcelona’s growth to private interests resulted in the 
‘urbanisation of injustice’ as the radical inequalities and class divisions characteristic of 
modern capitalism became embedded in the built environment.54 In other words, for all 
the high-sounding rhetoric of the urban elites and their emphasis on progress and civic 
equality, Barcelona was not organised for the benefit of all of its inhabitants. Rather, the 
principal beneficiaries of the urbanisation process were private interests—many of which 
were represented politically by the Lliga and the Radicals—which profited from 
municipal clientilism, frenzied land speculation and rent inflation. Indeed, with local 
politics firmly under the domination of a coalition of the city’s commercial, industrial and 
business sectors, landlords faced little regulation from the authorities: legislation that 
protected tenants’ rights was frequently not implemented, and landlords enjoyed a free 
hand in the housing sector, frequently ignoring the law with impunity.55 

Market-led, marginal urbanisation failed to stimulate a new civic unity. Indeed, in 
social terms a process of urban bifurcation was at work, according to which class 
divisions became inscribed in space. And so, by the end of the 1920s, the city was 
effectively divided in two, a trend epitomised by the stark polarities offered by the 
opulence and wealth of bourgeois districts and the squalor and poverty of the barracas, 
the cases barates and proletarianised barris like the Raval, spaces in which the prosperity 
promoted by the World Exhibitions was barely felt.56 Bourgeois families had steadily 
vacated the Ciutat Vella from the 1880s, their former residences becoming subdivided for 
multiple occupancy by economic migrants and their families.57 The bourgeoisie, 
meanwhile, moved eastwards into the Eixample, particularly its two main boulevards, the 
Passeig de Gràcia and the Rambla de Catalunya, thereby ensuring that the area was 
anything but the inter-class neighbourhood of which Cerdà had dreamed;58 over time, the 
migratory path of the bourgeoisie within the city extended further eastwards into 
adjoining districts like Sant Gervasi, Tres Torres, La Bonanova and, increasingly, Sarrià 
and Pedralbes.59 That the zonal segregation of classes was always a trend, rather than a 
completed process of hermetic urban segmentation, can be seen in the presence of 
significant proletarian minorities in some bourgeois areas. The general process towards 
urban segregation was nevertheless irreversible: capitalists and proletarians were 
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increasingly concentrated in distinct neighbourhoods as city space became more and 
more divided.60 

 

Figure 1.3 Map of Barcelona circa 
1930 

Source: adapted from David Goodway (ed.), For 
Anarchism: History, Theory, Practice, London, 1989, p. 81 

1.2 Bourgeois dystopia and moral panics 

Barcelona fitted Manuel Castells’ model of the ‘wild city’, a chaotic and ‘raw’ free-
market model for urban growth, a space in which social tensions were naked and 
explosive.61 As the local elite became conscious of this, utopian visions of a civilised, 
unified polis were eclipsed by dystopian nightmares of an uncontrollable and violent 
city62 Bourgeois confidence in the city was first rocked by a series of terrorist bombs in 
the 1890s.63 Thereafter, capitalists were gripped by anxieties that the ‘criminal classes’ 
were steadily encroaching upon the frontiers of policed society. Such feelings were not 
assuaged by the general strikes of 1902 and 1909, both of which saw the erection of 
barricades, while the latter culminated in full-scale urban insurrection.64 The terrifying 
image of city streets being barricaded drove incalculable fear into the ‘men of property’; 
when insurgents took control of the labyrinthine streets of the old city in 1909, the 
destructive proximity of the ‘internal enemy’ to bourgeois social, financial and political 
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centres was revealed. By hastening the migration of ‘honourable citizens’ to safe havens 
away from the old city centre, the 1909 uprising increased urban segregation and 
indicated the growing preference of the bourgeoisie for suburban life. By the 1910s, 
therefore, any lingering hopes for an urban utopía were eclipsed by dystopian visions, as 
bourgeois consciousness became predicated upon a dread of urban disorder and the desire 
to pacify and reconquer a city besieged by an army of proletarian barbarians. The 
progressive urbanism of Cerdà’s day gave way to an explicitly repressive urban 
philosophy and the conversion of a radicalised bourgeoisie into spatial militarists.65 

The most obvious public expression of this shift in elite consciousness was the 
proliferation of moral panics within bourgeois circles.66 These moral panics increasingly 
emphasised the nefarious consequences of city life, identifying a series of ‘outsider’ 
groups that, it was claimed, were the cause of urban ‘disorder’. Utilising a variety of 
mediums in the growing bourgeois public sphere, including the press, pamphlets and 
scientific and medical papers, in certain respects the moral panics reflected the 
burgeoning interest in social life that eventually gave rise to the academic disciplines of 
sociology and anthropology. While the moral panics were not a coherent or unified body 
of thought—they valued morality over sociology and presented an obscure and 
fragmented vision of social reality that is of little use to students of either the practices or 
motivations of ‘outsider’ groups—they are nonetheless an important elite commentary on 
the evolution of the capitalist city. 

The first key area of elite anxiety revolved around workers’ behaviour outside the 
workplace. Across Europe, from the 1880s onwards, there were numerous initiatives 
aimed at engineering the ‘model’ worker, whose prudent use of time and wages and 
rational consumption of the growing range of urban-based leisure activities would make 
for an obedient and efficient labourer.67 The dream of the ‘model’ worker obsessed 
commentators from across the political spectrum, ranging from the fundamentalist 
Catholic Right and conservative bourgeois philanthropists across to enlightened liberal 
reformers. The result was a series of discourses that, although exhibiting varying degrees 
of Puritanism and positivist rationalism, were united in their determination to ‘moralise’ 
the working class by transforming its norms and culture.68 At play here was a Manichean 
vision that contrasted the ‘good’ worker—respectable, abstinent, thrifty, whose ‘good 
customs’ fostered a stable family and working life—with the lot of homeless alcoholics 
and syphilis sufferers who were no longer able to work.  

This discourse also revealed a ‘moral geography’ in that ‘good’ and ‘bad’ parts of the 
city were mapped out. New terms such as ‘underworld’ (bajos fondos) delineated places 
of ‘darkness’, an imagined moral wasteland in which crime, suicide and numerous other 
moral depredations were committed by a legion of unchristian ‘degenerates’ and under-
socialised individuals, decentred or degraded by the whirlpool of urbanisation. During 
and after World War One, elite commentators located the ‘underworld’ in the area around 
the Raval, which was renamed ‘Chinatown’ (Barri xino), after inner-city Los Angeles.69 
Having gone into economic decline after the destruction of the old city walls and the 
relocation of industry to the urban periphery, the Raval’s empty industrial buildings had 
been converted into bars, cabarets, dance halls, taverns and cafes as a new leisure 
industry expanded to cater to the predominantly single, unskilled, migrant labourers who 
constituted the shock troops of the urban industrial revolution. This, matched with the 
Raval’s proximity to the port, gave the area a marginal, ‘rough’, working-class ambience 
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that was doubtless enhanced by the geographical mobility of a significant proportion of 
the population who resided in the numerous cheap hostels and ‘doss houses’ in the area.70 
A similarly bawdy atmosphere was evident on the nearby Marquès del Duero Avenue, a 
wide avenue that started at the port and that was surrounded by some of the poorest 
tenement blocks. Known popularly as ‘El Paral.lel’, this street was a more down-at-heel 
version of Les Rambles and, by the 1920s, it had assimilated cosmopolitan European and 
both North and South American influences, such as jazz and tango, and it enjoyed a 
reputation as the ‘Broadway of Barcelona’. Although a smattering of bourgeois and 
middle-class bohemians brought an inter-class air to Paral.lel’s leisure spaces, there was a 
fundamental gulf between those who pursued the raw pleasures on offer in the city centre 
and the elite values of deferred gratification, sobriety and respectability to which the 
industrial bourgeoisie publicly adhered. Increasingly, ‘good citizens’ reviled the 
waterfront area bordering Paral.lel and the Raval as a zone of vice and corruption, a 
Dantesque inferno dominated by the criminal lairs of sexual deviants, drug barons and the 
lawless classes dangereux, which had to be placed under ‘continual vigilance’.71 

The second focal point for bourgeois apprehension was working-class youth, or more 
precisely the ‘aggressive’ and ‘insolent’ adolescents who were highly visible on the 
streets.72 Upper-class opinion was noticeably sensitive to the activities of ‘hooligans’ 
(trinxeraires) made up of homeless children abandoned by the many working-class 
families torn asunder by a combination of market forces and the post-1898 economic 
crisis, or who had left home to escape abusive parents. When these youths banded 
together, as they inevitably did, the ‘gangs’ (pandillas) were even more alarming, 
especially the much-maligned ‘TB gangs’, the real ‘outsiders’ on the streets, consisting of 
unemployable youths suffering from tuberculosis.73 Lurid and sensationalist articles 
appeared in the middle-class press about the deviant activities of ‘ungovernable’ gangs of 
‘rebel youths’ who were in permanent conflict with ‘the fundamental institution of 
society…[and] the foundations of social order: tradition, family, property, law’. 
Increasingly, various folk devils and moral panics converged in the conservative 
imagination. Thus the spectre of disease was raised amid claims that hedonistic young 
immigrants were attracted to Barcelona by the reputation of ‘Chinatown’: these were 
errant youths who ‘escaped from their homes, attracted and carried away by a bohemia 
which has as its epilogue a bed in a hospital’.74 Alternatively, the street gangs were 
identified with crime, street disorder and the illegalities of an ‘evil’ and depraved 
‘lumpenproletarian’ ‘underclass’.75 There were even concerns that ‘juvenile delinquency’ 
would be transformed into urban insurgency by the ‘uncultured’ and ‘barbaric’ inner-city 
mob.76 Yet these anxieties were more than simply adult apprehension towards rowdy 
youthful spirits. Given that the street was the main arena for proletarian socialisation, 
these panics had a pronounced class content: they represented the fear of the bourgeoisie 
that future generations of workers would not accept their place in the industrial order. 
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Figure 1.4 ‘Men of order’ surveying 
Les Rambles, circa 1920 

Source: L’Avenç Archive 
Another source of anxiety for the local elite—again one that exhibited a clear class 

basis—were the ‘other Catalans’, the economic migrants without which rapid 
industrialisation and the equally speedy enrichment of the bourgeoisie would have been 
impossible.77 By the end of the 1920s, these migrant workers were, along with their 
Catalan counterparts, concentrated in a series of proletarian ghettos; these spaces 
provided the main source for the dystopian nightmares of a bourgeoisie haunted by the 
menace posed by the proletarian city to its city In an attempt to weaken the proletarian 
city and enshroud capitalist privilege in popular nationalist imagery, bourgeois 
ideologues vilified ‘outsiders’ (forasters) for importing alien values that they deemed to 
be injurious to social stability and the traditional (Christian) values of Catalan society. By 
drawing upon racist, social-Darwinist and colonialist discourse, migrants—and 
occasionally also indigenous workers—were presented as being morally inadequate, 
living in a state of nature or primitive barbarism, the criminal heart of darkness in the 
city.78 The intonation of these denunciations made it possible for urban problems to be 
externalised (for instance, the first shanty communities in Poblenou were christened 
‘Peking’, while decades later, as we have seen, ‘Chinatown’ became a byword for urban 
degeneration and crime in the conservative lexicon).79 In addition, the new leisure forms, 
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such as cabaret, flamenco and tango, were identified with immigration.80 This evocation 
of exotic, alien ‘otherness’ was accompanied by a nineteenth-century medical discourse 
that defined social normality and stability by juxtaposing health and disease. Even liberal 
reformist opinion typically identified migrants with problems of ‘unhygienic behaviour’, 
providing grist to the mill of those who vilified the ‘contagion’ of the ‘unhealthy’ and the 
‘diseased’ as a threat to the governance of the city and the freedom of all.81 However, 
these themes found their apotheosis in the discourse of catalaniste conservative thinkers, 
who denounced the ‘plague’ of ‘foreign dung’ (femta forana) who, it was warned, would 
‘infect’ the core values of nation and family and lead to ‘de-Catalanisation’.82 Perhaps the 
most extreme example of this trend was the openly racist and xenophobic writings of 
Pere Rossell, who emphasised the psychological, moral and religious gulf separating 
Catalans from ‘Castilians’ and the dangers of intermarriage (mental aberrations, 
biological degeneracy and moral breakdown).83 

With the growth of the organised labour movement from the 1900s onwards, the 
multiple threats to public order outlined in the moral panics were synthesised into a single 
overarching challenge to the capitalist city: that of the trade unions. All conservatives, 
catalanistes and centralists alike, commonly viewed labour conflicts, particularly those of 
anarcho-syndicalist inspiration, as a ‘provocation’ caused by ‘agitators’ from outside 
Catalonia, whether the sinister foreign forces of international freemasonry and French 
anarchism or the migrant workers, ‘a kind of tribe without authority, hierarchy or law’.84 
Yet for catalanistes, the emphasis was naturally distinct: ‘outsiders’ and ‘primitive 
peoples’ had eroded the culture of political compromise and common sense (seny) that 
had been evident throughout Catalonia’s pre-industrial history.85 This myth of a 
consensual, violence-free, rural arcadia allowed nationalist thinkers to attribute the 
violent conflicts produced by industrialisation and urbanisation to exogenous factors and 
‘Spanish problems’, such as the agrarian crisis in the south or the permissive culture of 
migrant workers, thereby diminishing the importance of the contradictions of the Catalan 
model of unregulated economic and urban development. Thus anarchism was portrayed 
as an alien ideology, a ‘cerebral deviation’ imported by southern migrants and the 
‘dangerous’ working class.86 Similarly, areas such as ‘Chinatown’ and Paral.lel, which 
were already viewed as ‘crime zones’, were now depicted as the centre of an ‘anarchic 
city’, a’city of bombs’. Fears were also expressed that ‘disobedient’ street youths would 
ally with the revolutionary movement and provide cannon fodder for ‘wayward 
ideologies’.87 These themes were given wider intellectual legitimacy by quasi-
Durkheimian criminologists, sociologists and psychologists, who stressed a unitary urban 
value system and who contended that any behaviour that demurred from this desired 
value consensus reflected the dysfunctional socialisation, deviancy, personality disorder 
and moral disintegration wrought by rapid urbanisation. In a highly ideological discourse 
that permitted no analysis of power, violence or conflict, it was suggested that social 
conflict was not a function of collective grievances or of structural economic factors but, 
rather, the outcome of the ‘collective crimes’ of ‘primitive’ and ‘deviant’ creeds 
(anarchism or socialism), which connoted diseases, be they hereditary (‘degeneracy’), 
psychological (‘madness’) or physical (‘cancer’).88 These concerns were amalgamated 
into a new myth of the ‘dangerous classes’ in which labour activists were cast as 
‘professional agitators’ detached from the masses, ‘uneducated’ and under-socialised 
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‘troublemakers’ who comprised the criminal vanguard of an offensive against the ‘natural 
stability’ of a just and otherwise harmonious social order.89 

How then are we to assess the significance of these moral panics? First, as I mentioned 
above, these concerns were part of an outpouring of moral panics across Europe during 
the last quarter of the nineteenth century, when, in the course of the uneven but 
inexorable transition towards the age of mass politics, urban elites struggled to adjust to 
the unsettling consequences of social change. In the case of Barcelona, over the course of 
a few generations the city had grown massively beyond its old walls, and industrialists 
now faced a mass working class. With the explosion of the traditional city, social and 
economic modernisation had eroded traditional mechanisms of social control based on 
patronage and paternalism.90 In this new situation, the moral panics were part of a 
hegemonic project, an ideological offensive through which urban elites sought to 
strengthen the bourgeois public sphere by limiting working-class access to the streets 
(thus the shadow of the worker was always discernible in the moral panics). In other 
terms, this was a language of power that allowed the urban bourgeoisie to define the 
streets as its own: they delineated the permissible uses of public space, castigating all 
resistance to the expansion of the capitalist urban order. As such, the moral panics were 
framed with a view towards working upon the subject by instilling a hierarchical cultural 
vision among workers, disempowering and dispossessing them, and by changing those 
aspects of working-class behaviour that, whether political or not, were deemed to be a 
barrier to the free circulation of goods and capital within the city or in opposition to the 
time discipline of industry.91  

Yet the real importance of the moral panics was their ideological and discursive 
function as a language of repression. Such a language was extremely attractive for many 
capitalists, who, under the pressure of the historically narrow profit margins of Catalan 
industry, displayed what Antoni Jutglar has termed ‘class egoism’.92 Accordingly, rather 
than treat or compromise with organised labour, industrialists interpreted working-class 
demands, whether individual or collective, as a rude threat to profits and to bourgeois 
authority in the workplace. For the ‘men of order’ (gent d’ordre) among the bourgeoisie, 
the moral panics were a guide to repressive action: they profiled the ‘danger’ represented 
by ‘recalcitrant’ and ‘diseased’ groups (hence the positivist concern with classifying, 
cleansing and civilising), which had to be excluded from the full rights of citizenship and 
isolated from ‘healthy’ and ‘respectable’ individuals. They were also a justification for 
closing off the nascent proletarian public sphere, creating a moral and political climate 
that legitimated the extension of state power on the streets and the establishment of a new 
system of bureaucratic surveillance to regulate civil society.93 For the angst-ridden 
bourgeoisie, this far-reaching project of sociopolitical closure of the public sphere was 
intensely calming, an emotional compensation for the fragility and vulnerability of the 
Catalan economy. 

The moral panics were then historically and spatially grounded in Restoration 
Barcelona, a fundamental part of bourgeois culture in a given time and a given place. In 
the first instance, they were the product of the authoritarian cultural frames of reference 
that emerged within the bourgeoisie in the context of the combined and uneven 
development of the Catalan economy. Such reactionary ideas were able to flourish within 
the exclusionary political framework provided by the Restoration system, especially 
following the 1898 ‘Disaster’, when themes of ‘purification’ and ‘cleansing’ became 
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entwined with national soul searching about ‘regeneration’ and ‘degeneration’.94 Mostly, 
however, the moral panics signalled the growing frustration of the bourgeoisie at the 
crisis of the repressive apparatus of the Restoration state. 

1.3 Spatial militarism and policing before the Second Republic 

At the start of the Restoration, Catalan big business welcomed the new political system as 
a source of stability. Public order was the cornerstone of the Restoration state system, so 
while the state was ‘absent’ in Barcelona in terms of public welfare, from the 1870s 
onwards its repressive power was felt on the streets in the form of a militarised apparatus 
that monitored the public sphere. A new architecture of repression, consisting of army 
garrisons, police stations, jails and reformatories, was created, and innovations such as 
the introduction of police beats and street illumination enabled the authorities to extend 
their gaze across the expanding cityscape.95 Day-to-day responsibility for law and order, 
and for monitoring the public sphere in general, rested with the Civil Governor, the 
institutional agent of the central state.96 

It fell to the police to preserve urban discipline and neutralise the myriad tensions on 
the streets of this divided city. This project was problematised by the absence of a 
coherent governmental attitude towards urban policing. The fiscal crisis of the state 
retarded the evolution of an effective civilian police force. State expenditure on the 
security forces simply failed to keep pace with the growing population, and between 1896 
and 1905, when the urban population rose by around 25 percent, the number of 
policemen in the city decreased from 193 to 170, resulting in a ratio of one policeman for 
every 3,200 inhabitants. Although by 1919 this ratio stood at one policeman per 700 
inhabitants, the Barcelona constabulary was still small by European standards. 
Furthermore, chronic under-funding and poor administration hampered the operational 
efficiency of the police. Among the underpaid ranks of the police, demoralisation and 
corruption were widespread. Low pay encouraged many officers, including those of high 
rank, to take part-time jobs, regardless of the distractions from everyday police tasks that 
this presented.97 In sum, the force was singularly ill-equipped to undertake the 
multifarious investigative or preventive police tasks required in an increasingly complex 
city.98 

The police force compensated for its lack of professionalism and absence of roots in 
and intelligence about civil society with a brutal readiness to exceed its remit. In keeping 
with the authoritarian mentality that dominated the Restoration state, policing evolved in 
a highly reactive fashion, as an  
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Figure 1.5 Members of the Barcelona 
constabulary taking a cigarette break in 
the back of a lorry, circa 1930 

Source: Ateneu Enciclopèdic Popular 

essentially repressive response to events. This modus operandi resulted in frequent 
complaints of brutality, miscarriages of justice and violent ‘third degree’ interrogations 
from those who came into contact with the security forces.99 Throughout the Restoration, 
the authorities encouraged police terror, and the judiciary remained supine before the 
political executive. Justice was the exclusive preserve of the upper classes. As far as 
policing the lower classes was concerned, an array of arbitrary and draconian practices 
was permitted, including detention without trial (detención gubernativa),100 internal 
deportation (conducción ordinaria),101 extra-judicial murder (ley de fugas)102 and the 
prosecution of radical intellectuals and labour leaders, who were ‘morally guilty’ of 
inspiring the material deeds of protesters.103 In practice, the police were deployed to limit 
the access of trade unions to the public sphere: trade unionists were routinely intimidated, 
at work, at home or in the streets, while during periods of social conflict the force 
protected employers and their property unconditionally.104 

During moments of intense social or class confrontation, such as the 1902 and 1917 
general strikes, the 1909 urban uprising, or the urban guerrilla struggles of 1918–23, the 
police proved incapable of preserving public order. At such times, the Civil Governor 
resorted to martial law (estado de guerra), whereupon constitutional guarantees were 
suspended and responsibility for public order passed to the captain-general of the 
Barcelona garrison.105 The army, whose power was symbolised by and embodied in 
Montjuïc Castle, the mountain fortress overlooking the city from the south, was the last 
line of a system of militarised urban repression.106 Another component of this repressive 
system was the Guardia Civil (Civil Guard), a paramilitary rural police force that enjoyed 
the status of a regular army unit and was commanded by a senior army officer.107 The 
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Guardia Civil played a growing role in maintaining public order in Barcelona, and the 
force had a number of posts and barracks in the volatile inner city, as well as in the 
growing industrial periphery and in one of the groups of cases barates. Specialising in 
‘preventive bmtality’, the Guardia Civil practised a direct form of exemplary violence 
against those who dared to contest the urban order. 

As industrialisation continued apace and the working class grew in size and 
organisation, this militarised system of policing came under growing pressure and could 
be sustained only by increasing force. But confrontational and brutal policing tarnished 
the public image of the state security forces, generating, as will be seen in Chapter 2, a 
focus for anti-police, anti-state sentiments. In this way, rather than producing quiescence, 
state violence exacerbated social rebellion. And so, by the end of World War One, when 
economic crisis provoked a sharp rise in social protest, the repressive apparatus was in 
danger of being overloaded. The culture of repression that prevailed in capitalist circles 
also played a big part in the escalation of social protest. As we have seen, the ‘men of 
order’ possessed a very narrow conception of ‘order’, which consisted of little more than 
strict hierarchical control in the factories and a sense of security on the streets.108 
However, the irony here was that by the late 1910s the first of these goals increasingly 
made the latter impossible. Indeed, in the context of a mass inter-war working class, the 
ferocious and unrelenting drive of capitalists to maintain industrial control, coupled with 
the absence of any channels through which workplace conflicts could be resolved 
peacefully, meant that labour conflicts periodically spilled onto the streets, placing the 
security forces under renewed strain and thereby frustrating bourgeois sentiments of 
public safety.109 

The conflict between Barcelona industrialists and the Restoration state over the issue 
of public order has rarely figured in explanations of the rise of bourgeois catalanisme.110 
Nevertheless, the fact that the Catalan bourgeoisie could not claim a state of its own, 
matched with its distance from the levers of political power in Madrid, amplified elite 
insecurities from the start of the twentieth century. In both 1902 and 1909, the ‘men of 
order’ complained of the ‘general strike by the authorities’ and the fact that the security 
forces ‘disappeared’, leaving the city unguarded and defenceless before ‘the power of 
anarchy’.111 Although the army could, in extremis, be mobilised to shore up the urban 
order, the strategic concerns of both the military top brass and the political elite 
sometimes limited the deployment of the armed forces on the streets. Thus, in 1909 for 
instance, the upper classes were irritated at what they saw as the reluctance of authorities 
to deploy the army to crush the urban insurrection.112 In general terms, the fact that the 
Restoration state was, between 1898 and 1923, progressively weakened by a combination 
of cabinet instability, military rebellion, economic decline, colonial failure and rising 
working-class struggle did little to instil confidence among industrialists in the ability of 
the central authorities to structure daily life and guarantee adequate social control in the 
streets. In these circumstances, public order anxieties provided fertile ground for the 
Lliga, which projected elite resentments about the failure of the corrupt Spanish state to 
preserve order into its campaign for a reform of public administration.113 

And yet the defence of the bourgeois order always preceded party political concerns. 
The culture of social control expressed through the moral panics provided an important 
(repressive) common ground for Barcelona’s divided elites who, after 1898, were 
increasingly fragmented into monarchist, republican, catalaniste and Hispanophile 
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sectors.114 Postulating an imagined political community and assuming a single civic 
interest, the moral panics were a clarion call for the unity of ‘citizens of good will’ and 
the ‘lovers of order’ in the face of the threat of the ‘dangerous’, ‘other’ city. This was a 
call to arms behind a repressive minimum programme around which various bourgeois 
factions could unite to parry any threat to their authority. There was no scope for 
tolerance or sentiment; Barcelona must become a carceral city in which all ‘men of order’ 
would stand en garde, united and ready to repel any possible attack on the everyday life 
of the bourgeois urban order.115 

In this way, public order concerns were placed at the very centre of bourgeois politics, 
to the extent that the defence of law and order was the sine qua non of successful 
government. By evaluating government in terms of the effectiveness of its public order 
policies, the bourgeoisie exerted constant pressure on the authorities for an expansion of 
the architecture of repression in the city. This pressure became all the greater after 1917 
owing to the emergence of aggressive nouveaux riches capitalists during the war and to 
the general radicalisation of European elites in the wake of the Russian Revolution.116 
With the Restoration state entering its definitive crisis, and clearly unable to meet 
industrialists’ demands for increased police resources, the central authorities allowed the 
city bourgeoisie extensive rights of self-determination in the sphere of policing. This 
resulted in the creation of paramilitary groups, which were mobilised alongside the state 
security forces in the battle against the ‘red peril’.117 The first and largest of these parallel 
police forces was the Sometent militia. Established as a rural militia centuries earlier, 
during the 1902 general strike the Sometent was deployed in Barcelona in flagrant 
contravention of its charter, which prohibited it from entering cities. In 1919, Sometent 
volunteers started to receive military training, and its charter was modified to allow it to 
join in the repression of urban labour protest. While the Sometent was recruited from all 
social classes, its explicit anti-worker role endeared it to the higher echelons of Catalan 
society and, in many respects, this militia represented the bourgeoisie and the petit 
bourgeoisie in arms.118 Guided by its watchwords pau, pau i sempre pau (peace, peace, 
forever peace), the Sometent played a crucial auxiliary role in repressing strikes and 
dislocating working-class organisation. Moreover, by recmiting from within civil society, 
particularly among local shopkeepers and Catholic workers, the Sometent compensated 
for some of the shortcomings of police intelligence.119 

Employers also protected themselves, either by carrying firearms or by recruiting 
small teams of gunmen and private security teams, whose services were especially 
important during strikes.120 During and after World War One, the assorted adventurers, 
gangsters and foreign agents who decamped in neutral Barcelona bolstered these groups 
and, as a consequence, they subsequently acquired a more sinister and aggressive 
repertoire. The most notorious of these groups included the assassination team recruited 
by former police chief Bravo Portillo during the war, and which was financed by German 
secret services to eliminate employers working for the Allied war machine.121 Another 
shadowy gang from this era was masterminded by the self-styled ‘Barón de Koenig’, a 
German agent and enigmatic playboy, who operated from an office on Les Rambles.122 
However, it would be wrong to exaggerate the role of foreigners in the violent labour 
struggles, which originated for the most part in the readiness of the ‘men of order’ to 
militarise industrial relations. Indeed, the most active and enduring of all the parallel 
police squads were recruited from the gunmen of the Sindicatos Libres (Free Trades 
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Unions), counter-revolutionary, ‘yellow’ trade unions that included members of the 
Sometent.123 

In the postwar era, these paramilitary or ‘parallel’ police groups crystallised within a 
wide network of repression designed to prop up the urban order.124 This militarisation of 
space reached its zenith during 1920–22, when two army officers, General Miguel 
Arlegui and General Severiano Martínez Anido,125 served as Barcelona chief of police 
and civil governor, respectively. During their tenure in office, Libres gunmen worked in 
tandem with official police and army teams in a ‘dirty war’ against trade union 
activists.126 Leading members of the bourgeoisie were at the centre of this disciplinarian 
project. Publicly, many industrialists welcomed the intervention of the armed forces in 
labour conflicts and celebrated the robust approach to ‘union problems’ adopted by 
Martínez Anido, ‘the pacifier of Barcelona’. If there were casualties or fatalities among 
the forces of repression of ‘labour insurgency’, collections for the families and 
dependents of the ‘victims of terrorism’ were expeditiously organised by businessmen. 
Industrialists also regularly found work for retired or wounded policemen and soldiers. 
Privately, however, the ‘men of order’ played a decisive role in the anti-union murder 
squads, for it was the city’s employers who, both individually and collectively, 
bankrolled gangs specialising in extra-judicial murder.127 

While the repressive initiatives of locally recruited paramilitaries undoubtedly 
assuaged elite anxieties, the very need for these auxiliary forces in the first place 
remained a graphic illustration of the shortcomings of existing policing arrangements 
under the Restoration. Thus, although the combination of formal and informal repressive 
agencies resisted the challenge of the trade unions in the postwar years, this was clearly 
not a recipe for long-term stability. Moreover, growing levels of violence could mask 
neither the profound crisis of the disciplinary methods of the state nor the more obvious 
and general crisis of the Restoration political system. Finally, in 1923, the Restoration 
system was overthrown by General Miguel Primo de Rivera, a former army commander 
in Barcelona, who was fully apprised of the threat to public order in the city and whose 
aspirations had been encouraged by important sectors of the industrial bourgeoisie. 
Unsurprisingly, the ‘good citizens’ welcomed the military security offered by Primo de 
Rivera’s dictatorship (1923–30), the ‘iron surgeon’ who, they hoped, would improve the 
business climate by eliminating ‘terror and crime’ on the streets and liberate the 
bourgeoisie from the threat of the unions.128 

The support offered by the Lliga to Primo de Rivera highlighted the contradictions of 
the bourgeois catalaniste project, compressed as it was between a militant working class 
and a central state that, while distant and backward, nevertheless remained the ultimate 
guarantor of order. It also reveals how the ‘social question’ always came well ahead of 
the ‘national question’ in the priorities of the Lliga. 

Yet the loyalty of Barcelona’s industrialists towards the Madrid-based state was 
always conditional and, during the Primo de Rivera dictatorship, as occurred during the 
Restoration, leading groups within the Barcelona bourgeoisie moved from a position of 
support to a stance of controlled opposition towards their erstwhile knight protector. This 
estrangement can in part be attributed to the gulf between the catalaniste sentiments of a 
fraction of the bourgeoisie and Primo de Rivera’s centralising tendencies, as well as the 
failure of the dictator’s monetary policies to guarantee economic growth. Yet what is 
often ignored is the extent to which the bourgeois ‘men of order’ reacted against what 
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they perceived as the failure of the dictatorship to satisfy their everyday security 
requirements.129 For all the efforts of both the bourgeoisie and the authorities to assert 
their control over the cityscape in the 1920s (witness the drive to dominate space 
symbolically via the architectural monumentalism of the dictatorship), the urban elite 
repudiated a regime that, it believed, had failed to preserve public order within the city. 
The root of the problem for the bourgeoisie consisted in the ongoing failure of police 
expenditure to keep pace with a rising population.130 Indeed, elite concerns centred on the 
massively expanded proletarian neighbourhoods such as the cases barates, and 
particularly Collblanc and La Torrassa in l’Hospitalet, the main destination for the 
legions of unskilled migrant labourers who arrived prior to the 1929 Exhibition. The 
extent of elite disquiet was summed up by two petitions sent to the local authorities in 
l’Hospitalet in April and September 1930, in which the ‘lovers of order’ and ‘right-
thinking individuals’ complained that public order was dangerously reliant on volunteers 
from the Sometent and on the speedy arrival of mobile police units from Barcelona.131 In 
short, because of ‘a shortage of representatives of the civil authority’ and the fact that the 
Barcelona constabulary was often busy, I’Hospitalet was effectively at the mercy of ‘evil 
doers’ (maleantes), a point underlined by numerous ‘regrettable incidents’ that occurred 
in the city. The predictable conclusion of these petitions was that the future prosperity of 
Barcelona’s southern neighbour hinged upon the creation of a new Guardia Civil barracks 
in the La Torrassa-Collblancarea.132 

We must now turn our attention to the proletarian city that aroused such trepidation 
among the ‘men of order’.  
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2 
Mapping the working-class city 

 

This chapter explores the emergence of working-class space in the city. This rival, ‘other’ 
city, which was violently opposed by the elites as a mortal danger to bourgeois 
Barcelona, was nevertheless a direct creation of the capitalist city that established new 
conditions of sociability for hundreds of thousands of workers in the proletarian barris. 
For the city’s workers, the barris were a total social environment: they were spaces of 
contestation and hope,1 the starting point for resistance against the bourgeois city, a 
subversive struggle that earned Barcelona notoriety as the revolutionary capital of Spain 
and as a ‘red’ city of international repute. Before exploring the layers of culture, practice 
and organisation that allowed for the reproduction of proletarian Barcelona during the 
years before the Republic, it is first necessary to map out the various coordinates of the 
increasingly uniform socio-urban context in the barris, since it was these that produced 
the series of cultural frames through which workers made sense of the urban world and 
which, in turn, exerted a profound influence on the collective and political identity of the 
city’s labour movement.2 

As we saw in Chapter 1, from the last part of the nineteenth century urban industrial 
expansion resulted in a process of bifurcation, as class divisions became embedded in the 
cityscape. By the start of the twentieth century, a number of clearly defined proletarian 
neighbourhoods had emerged, such as Poblenou, the ‘Catalan Manchester’, the Raval, 
Poble Sec, Sants and Barceloneta.3 There were differences within the city of the 
proletariat. The Raval, a waterfront district with many recruiting places for casual labour, 
was home to a picaresque proletariat of sailors, dockers and itinerant workers, and it 
exuded a pronounced bohemian and marginal ambience, far different to the annexed 
industrial villages of Sants and Gràcia. Similarly, there were contrasts between the 
rapidly developed periphery of the city, which was very much a product of the postwar 
industrial development, and the older barris, which retained a higher degree of social 
diversity, the most extreme case being the old village of Gràcia, a neighbourhood in 
which better-paid or skilled workers resided in close proximity to members of the middle 
and even upper classes. Yet by the late 1920s Gràcia was a rare exception among the 
city’s barris, as the growing trend was for workers to live alongside other workers in or 
close to centres of industry in socially homogeneous and segregated districts, and there 
were few contacts between workers and employers outside the workplace.4 

The 1920s saw the expansion of a second ring of proletarian districts, principally 
l’Hospitalet to the south and Santa Coloma, Sant Andreu and Sant Adrià del Besòs in the 



north. In these peripheral areas, new neighbourhoods appeared almost overnight. For 
instance, the contiguous La Torrassa and Collblanc districts, the most northerly 
neighbourhoods of l’Hospitalet, experienced a population increase of 456 percent in the 
1920s caused by the arrival of around 20,000 economic migrants from southern Spain.5 
In all the newly developed barris, the urbanisation process was totally uncoordinated, and 
collective urban services failed to keep pace with the expanded population. In essence, 
the new barris lacked centrality: the city, understood in terms of an urban infrastmcture 
of cultural, educational, medical facilities and public housing, simply did not exist. Many 
streets were without pavements and lighting; drainage, water and electricity were 
luxuries.6 Housing was no better: some crudely constructed dwellings lacked basic 
foundations and collapsed during inclement weather. Although the local authorities 
recognised the ‘health risks’ in these rapidly developed areas, the Catalan-speaking urban 
elite that dominated municipal politics was far removed from the realities facing the 
migrant labourers crammed into the barris and lacked the political will to improve their 
lot.7 

Even though the proletarian city was not a monolith, it would be wrong to draw too 
sharp a distinction between urban conditions in the rapidly developed outer ring of barris 
and the older working-class districts. Given the underdevelopment of the local state, the 
symptoms of the urban crisis were registered throughout the working-class city and, 
whether in the tenement slums of the Raval and Barceloneta, in the sprawling peripheral 
areas like the cases barates, in the jerry-built housing of Santa Coloma or in the barracas 
scattered across the city, workers experienced a low social wage and the under-provision 
of collective services, such as hospitals and schools.8 In fact, despite the growth in white-
collar employment after World War One, it is possible to point to a growing convergence 
in working-class lifestyles and a relatively homogenised proletarian experience. Indeed, 
the expression of the barris in the 1920s heralded the consolidation of an overarching 
structure of material coercion that touched upon the everyday lives of most of 
Barcelona’s 330,000 workers. 

As far as its socio-professional status was concerned, by the end of the 1920s the 
working class was predominantly un- or semi-skilled, with few bargaining resources. 
Like many other large port cities, Barcelona had long offered numerous opportunities for 
casual labourers on the docks. In addition, the two biggest and oldest industries in the 
city—textiles and construction—relied heavily on unskilled and casual hands.9 Over 
time, these characteristics were reproduced among the workforce in newer sectors of the 
local economy, such as the metal and transport industries, which employed large numbers 
of ‘sweated’ semi- and unskilled workers. The trend towards deskilling received a new 
impetus with the advent of the so-called ‘second industrial revolution’ during and after 
World War One, which created a ‘new’ or mass working class from the legions of 
unskilled economic migrants from the south of Spain and the ‘proletarianisation’ of 
skilled workers, who were unable to resist technological advances, particularly due to the 
favourable political conditions offered by Primo’s dictatorship. By the end of the 1920s, 
therefore, many of the occupational factors that previously separated the skilled worker 
or the artisan from the unskilled had been eroded.10 

A further element within the common context of working-class life was the danger of 
industrial accidents. The limited profit margins of the city’s industry discussed in Chapter 
1 instilled a cavalier attitude among employers towards workplace safety, and Barcelona 
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province topped the Spanish league table for industrial accidents every year between 
1900 and 1936.11 Even among traditionally ‘aristocratic’ sectors of the workforce, like 
the printers, or in the city’s most advanced workshops, such as the Girona metal works, 
working conditions and safety records were abysmal. However, it was the largely 
unregulated construction sector, the main source of employment for unskilled migrants, 
which claimed the highest number of accidents.12 So great were the dangers of industrial 
injury that La Vanguardia, a conservative newspaper with no reputation for concern for 
workers’ welfare, sometimes denounced factory conditions.13 Despite the danger of 
injury, workers were utterly unprotected, without social welfare, accident insurance or 
sickness benefits. Labour therefore offered very few certainties, other than those of hard 
work and paltry wages in dangerous and degrading circumstances. 

The generalised working-class experience of inequality and discrimination can 
similarly be charted in the consumption sphere, where workers saw their wages devoured 
by rampant inflation. As we saw in Chapter 1, during the years between the two World 
Exhibitions, landlords systematically exploited housing shortages to increase rents and, 
with home ownership the preserve of a minority of skilled and white-collar workers, 
nearly 97 percent of all workers were at the mercy of the private rented sector.14 The 
burden of rent payments was even greater for migrant workers, since they normally spent 
most of their savings on the journey to Barcelona and could seldom afford a deposit for a 
flat. Meanwhile, the unskilled, the low-paid and those in irregular employment (which is 
to say most migrant workers) had difficulties making regular rent payments, and 
evictions were ‘very frequent’.15 The cost of food presented a further set of strains for 
most of the city’s workers. Although food prices had soared across Spain after the 1898 
crisis, inflation was greatest in Barcelona, and the cost of meat in the city was higher than 
in most north European cities, where workers enjoyed higher wages. This situation was 
compounded by the ‘subsistence crisis’ (crisis de subsistencias) during World War One, 
which saw the cost of living increase by 50 percent in the barris between 1914 and 
1919.16 With growing public concern across Spain at the rising cost of living, even the 
elitist Restoration politicians finally conceded that the economic distress that had long 
shaped everyday life for the working class required legislative action. Typically, 
however, the anti-inflationary measures implemented by the authorities were 
contradictory: there was no action against the deviant culture that prevailed among those 
sections of the commercial class that cheated consumers by doctoring weights and 
adulterating foodstuffs, and prices soared throughout the 1920s as shopkeepers and 
traders profited from the crisis de subsistencias.17 

In the light of this everyday structure of material coercion, even those workers in 
regular employment encountered financial difficulties. By the end of the 1920s, a 
childless working couple could barely generate a significant surplus.18 With female 
wages far inferior to those of men, a short period of unemployment would have plunged 
the couple into what moralists described as the ‘sunken classes’. It is not surprising, 
therefore, that most workers bore few of the outward signs of ‘respectability’ associated 
with the skilled working class, with many workers relying on the many pawn and 
secondhand clothing shops that thrived in the Raval. Moreover, the working-class family 
economy was so precarious that it depended on contributions from all family members. 
Consequently, since employers were free to ignore the social legislation that outlawed 
child labour, generation after generation of working-class children were robbed of their 

Mapping the working-class city    23



innocence by economic compulsion, and throughout the 1910s and 1920s it was the norm 
for young boys to start work between the ages of 8 and 10, whereupon they were used as 
a cheap source of ‘sweated’ unskilled labour and subjected to brutal forms of discipline 
by foremen and employers.19  

 

Figure 2.1 A fairly typical working-
class family, probably of migrant 
origin 

Source: L’Avenç Archive 

2.1 Proletarian urbanism 

For all the poverty that prevailed in the barris, and notwithstanding elite denunciations of 
disorderliness, the proletarian city did have an order: it was a rough, aggressive and 
increasingly assertive order, a complex social organisation moulded by dense social 
networks and reciprocal forms of solidarity, what Raymond Williams termed the 
‘mutuality of the oppressed’.20 This collective reciprocity was the fundamental structure 
in the barris: it offered workers a degree of stability and security and fostered integrative 
relationships, offsetting the material disadvantages of everyday life.21 Conversely, 
because mutual aid could be withdrawn from those judged to be in defiance of communal 
norms, reciprocity could also operate as a means of coercion.22 
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The working-class family structure played a central role in the development of these 
reciprocal practices, forming the hub of a series of overlapping social structures and 
community networks through which workers responded to the material problems of 
everyday life ‘from below’.23 In a certain sense, the ‘family economy’ was embedded in a 
form of collective reciprocity rooted on kinship. Yet reciprocity also flowed through and 
across families; an example of this was the manner in which families were bound 
together through the practice of selecting ‘godparents’ (compadres) for newly born 
children from among neighbours and friends. Although, as one worker pointed out, this 
was an informal relationship (‘there was no involvement of the Church or the local 
authorities’), this arrangement provided ‘an everlasting family tie’ with people from a 
similar social background who, most importantly of all, were always willing and ready to 
offer material help in times of need.24 If a family encountered privations, neighbours 
routinely offered assistance, whether providing meals or taking in the children of the 
family concerned.25 In addition, neighbours organised community-based childcare 
systems so as to allow local residents to maximise their earning potential.26 This 
communal reciprocity compensated for the deficient social wage. As one worker 
explained: 

In those days there was no unemployment benefit, no sickness benefit or 
anything like that. Whenever someone was taken sick, the first thing a 
neighbour with a little spare cash did was to leave it on the table…. There 
were no papers to be signed, no shaking of hands. ‘Let me have it back 
once you’re back at work’. And it was repaid, peseta by peseta, when he 
was working again. It was a matter of principle, a moral obligation.27 

The scale and flow of neighbourhood reciprocity is best understood in terms of the 
exceptional degree of sociability in the barris. Unlike many other large European cities, 
where factories were increasingly located in industrial zones that were distant from 
residential spaces, Barcelona’s spatial-industrial development was such that, right up to 
the 1930s, the factory remained the key organising force in many barris in which life 
occurred within an intimate social geography. Not only did workers tend to live near to 
factories, the majority of the city’s workers travelled to and from work on foot.28 
Sociability was further conditioned by the symptoms of the urban crisis, such as the city’s 
overcrowded and appalling housing stock, which served as a brake on the privatisation of 
everyday life and prevented the erection of barriers between the private and public 
sphere.29 Throughout the barris, diverse loci for working-class sociability were 
established in collective spaces in which people entered into a high degree of face-to-face 
contact. The most important of these were the streets, which were largely free of cars and 
were generally viewed as an extension of the proletarian home, all the more during the 
summer months, when large parts of neighbourhood life were conducted there. The other 
most significant spaces of working-class socialisation were neighbourhood cafes and 
bars, which acquired the status of the living rooms of the poor. There were then 
numerous opportunities for individual workers to discuss their experiences—both 
individual and collective with other workers, whether on the way to work or during 
leisure time. 
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Reciprocity, and indeed sociability, also depended upon ‘serial’ or ‘chain’ migration, a 
pattern of settlement that shaped the growth of working-class Barcelona during the years 
between the two Exhibitions and that saw migrants from the same town or province 
cluster in specific neighbourhoods, streets and even tenement blocks.30 These networks, 
based on kinship and pre-existing loyalties from the migrant’s place of origin, were of 
inestimable assistance to newcomers in their search for work and accommodation, 
enabling them to become grounded in the city very quickly.31 

Despite the undoubted importance of these pre-existing social networks for migrants, 
they did not present a barrier to the emergence of working-class identity and 
consciousness.32 Indeed, the proletarian city was essentially democratic: none of the 
barris in which the migrants resided were ghettoised, and there were numerous 
opportunities for newly arrived workers to interact with migrants from other regions and 
with Catalan workers, whether in the streets and tenements of the barris or in the 
workplace. Furthermore, while many migrants may often have ended up in the worst jobs 
in the city, the relatively uniform socio-material context and the limited opportunity 
structure that conditioned working-class life ensured that the experiences and the lot of 
migrant workers were not that different from those of the rest of the working class. This 
relatively high degree of ‘class connectedness’ fostered a nascent consciousness of class 
that overlaid all other identities.33 

 

Figure 2.2 United in the workplace: 
workers at the ‘El Aguilar’ beer 
factory pose for the camera 

Source: Ateneu Enciclopèdic Popular 
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Figure 2.3 Class hierarchies in the 
street 

Source: Ateneu Enciclopèdic Popular 
Consciousness formation was very complex, molecular and dynamic, whereby 

individual and collective experiences of the social and spatial orders were accumulated 
and refined through a process of reflexive engagement. In this way, the practical, 
sensuous experiences of material realities and the everyday struggle to survive within a 
determinate space were converted by workers into a series of collective cultural frames of 
reference.34 The result was a communal reservoir of class-based experiential knowledge, 
a refraction of everyday urban practices, the product of the sharp learning curve of 
everyday oppression and exploitation. This was, then, a situated form of local 
consciousness: a social knowledge of power relations within a specific locale, a vision of 
the world embedded in a specific time and place, constructed on the ground, from 
below.35 In its most elementary form, this sense of class was more emotional than 
political: it represented a powerful sense of local identity, an esprit de quartier, stemming 
from the extensive bonds of affection generated by the supportive rituals, solidarities and 
direct social relationships of neighbourhood life. It was in essence a defensive culture, a 
radical celebration of the local group and the integrity of its lived environment predicated 
on the assumption that everyday life was constructed in favour of ‘them’ to the detriment 
of ‘us’.36 

Even if this localised culture was cognisant of class differences, in practical terms it 
rarely engendered more than an untheorised dissatisfaction with the ‘system’ and should 
not therefore be confused with class or revolutionary consciousness.37 Nevertheless, the 
culture of the barris was central to reproducing and extending a collective sense of 
identity among workers, a nascent sense of class that was preserved in and propagated 
through a series of social practices, modes of behaviour and communication and that 
provided valuable raw material for the labour movement. It was a relatively autonomous 
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form of culture, enabling workers to comprehend the social world in which they lived; it 
sustained the web of communal attitudes, values, shared ideological formulations and 
egalitarian norms, which Paul Willis described as ‘alternative maps of social reality’.38 
Moreover, this culture of solidarity penetrated elite ideology: it sponsored class 
responses—workers’ reciprocity being just one example—to collective problems; it was 
the world view of a propertyless class that had little if any respect for the property of 
others and that advocated an alternative and distinctly anti-capitalist form of proletarian 
urbanism: housing was seen in terms of social need, not profit, while the streets were 
perceived as an extension of the home and were to be used as their occupants desired, 
whether for leisure, for solidarity or for protest.39 

One such spatial practice legitimated by this culture was street trade, a form of 
proletarian ‘self-help’ and one element in a larger informal economy.40 In the main, street 
trade was the preserve of newly unemployed workers and the wives of the low-paid, who 
invested the few savings they could muster in a small amount of merchandise, which they 
sold on the streets near established shopping areas and markets in what was the humble 
commerce of the needy designed to make their poverty a little more bearable.41 This, 
combined with the fact that the street traders had no overheads and could undercut market 
traders and shopkeepers, meant that in areas such as the Raval, the cases barates and La 
Torrassa, they were enormously popular with working-class consumers, and their 
commerce became an integral part of local consumption patterns.42 

Other aspects of this proletarian urbanism clashed frontally with the juridico-spatial 
logic of the state and capitalism. An early example of this was the 1835 ‘La Bonaplata 
riot’, which saw workers threatened by new technology destroy the plant that endangered 
their jobs. In the absence of any institutional channels through which workers could 
express their grievances, these direct action protests had a clear political dimension—they 
were the pursuit of politics by other means. Thus workers were fully apprised of the 
important role played by the control of space in social protests, and the streets were used 
for a broad range of protest functions: they could be occupied in order to express popular 
demands to the authorities, as in the case of demonstrations; they could be used to 
identify social transgressors, as occurred during protests at the homes of unpopular 
shopkeepers or landlords; or, more emphatically, the streets could be used to subvert 
bourgeois power, as witnessed in acts of public defiance. The ongoing political 
disenfranchisement of the working class ensured that ‘traditional’ forms of street protest 
retained considerable attraction for workers right into the twentieth century. 

There was a strong material justification for the endurance of this direct action protest 
culture. In the light of the precarious existence facing much of the urban working class, 
any deterioration in economic conditions might elicit a violent response. Thus, in 1903, 
when the local council imposed new taxes on foodstuffs entering the city, impoverished 
female street vendors rioted, smashing the shop windows of wealthier traders.43 Often, 
these direct action protests were combined with some kind of self-help strategy. For 
instance, throughout the nineteenth century, in both rural and urban Spain, there was a 
popular tradition of forced requisitioning of foodstuffs, a type of mobilisation that gave 
notice to the authorities of the economic problems facing the lower classes and that 
provided participants with much needed comestibles. This form of redistribution of 
wealth from below was revived during the economic crisis after the 1898 ‘Disaster’ and 
again during the hyperinflation of World War One, when it was common for mass raids, 
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frequently by women, to be launched on shops and vehicles transporting foodstuffs.44 
There was also a vast constellation of individual and small group illegality, including 
pilfering and petty depredations in workplaces, eating without paying in restaurants and 
the seizure of foodstuffs from country estates.45 While much of this illegality was the 
preserve of poorly paid or unemployed workers, there is evidence that some of it was 
perpetrated by gangs of young workers, a number of whom had apparently rejected the 
work ethic in favour of an alternative lifestyle outside the law; their activities sometimes 
extended to more modern and organised practices, such as armed robbery.46 

This ‘economic’ or ‘social crime’, which has often been defined by criminologists as 
‘victimless crime’, was validated by a working-class culture that provided ample 
justification for law breaking in order to make ends meet. Such attitudes received a new 
impetus after World War One, when the more respectable working-class culture of the 
artisan gave way to a rougher proletarian culture. Thereafter, illegal practices were 
increasingly accepted within the moral code of the fluctuating but invariably large swathe 
of the local working class that eked out an existence on subsistence wages. In normative 
terms, low-paid workers presumably had few problems in justifying the appropriation of 
the property of their employers as a ‘perk’ or as a compensation for poor pay; similarly, 
the frequent armed robberies directed at tax and rent collectors were unlikely to concern 
workers. Moreover, since the working class was essentially a propertyless class, these 
illegal practices rarely impacted upon other workers.47 

There are other ways in which this illegality reaffirmed the socio-spatial independence 
of the working class. Illegality drove a sharp wedge between the working class and 
commercial sectors, such as shopkeepers, market traders and small farmers, who lived in 
relatively close proximity to the working class and whose property was the target of this 
illegality.48 The urban middle classes were bitterly opposed to proletarian street practices. 
In particular, shopkeepers and market traders felt threatened by street trade, which they 
regarded as a mortal threat to their business. Yet it would be difficult to argue that street 
trade was the root cause of the tensions between the working and middle classes, which 
can be traced back to rocketing inflation after 1898 and during and after World War One. 
The readiness of the commercial middle class to profit from inflation—or at least the 
perception that this took place to the detriment of the urban working class—doubtless left 
many workers feeling little sympathy for those who were inconvenienced by either street 
trade or illegality. 

Street practices similarly sealed the separation of the working class from the state and 
its laws and from those entrusted with their enforcement. Such a divergence was largely 
inevitable, for the preservation of the urban status quo was one of the objective functions 
of the state, and several of the urban self-help strategies violated the judicial order. Other 
practices, meanwhile, such as street trade, although not necessarily illegal, were 
periodically criminalised by the authorities. Moreover, the fact that street trade was 
repressed only after vociferous campaigns by the commercial middle class made it easy 
for many workers to conclude that the laws, like the police who defended them, were 
anything but neutral and that they were motivated by the concerns of the moneyed classes 
and enforced to the detriment of the interests of the dispossessed. Consequently, the vox 
populi held that the state, the law and the police were alien to the moral order of the 
barris, a perception that was left unchallenged by the inactivity of the authorities in the 
realm of public welfare.49 
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Popular opposition to the state was most commonly witnessed in terms of resistance to 
the police, which was popularly viewed as the vanguard of state power on the streets. 
Anti-police feelings flowed ineluctably from the institutional role of the police as the 
regulators of social space and their responsibility for structuring everyday life in the 
capitalist city One of the most important police functions, for example, was the 
‘modification’ and ‘management’ of working-class behaviour in the streets, especially 
when workers were not subject to the time discipline of the factory. In addition to 
repressing ‘unlicensed’ street vendors, the police might be called upon to confront 
women protesting at food prices, groups of unemployed workers discussing the job 
situation, or teenage street gangs. Police repression affected working-class life 
irrespective of gender, place of origin and age. Young workers, whose socialisation 
occurred through play in the streets, routinely came into conflict with the police. As far as 
many migrant workers were concerned, their previous experiences of the security forces 
would have been largely limited to the Guardia Civil, a force that was widely viewed by 
landless labourers as an army of occupation. Their subsequent experiences of policing 
were unlikely to alter these perceptions: for many migrants, their first encounter with the 
Barcelona constabulary often came on the outskirts of the city, where agents greeted the 
buses bringing labourers from the south to ensure that all newcomers to the city paid a 
council-administered tax.50 Since many migrants could not afford the tax and therefore 
did not register with the municipal authorities, they had a firm aversion to all contact with 
the police.51 

The external danger represented by the police inspired an extensive anti-police culture 
and practice in the barris. Fed by the collective memory of police repression and 
transmitted by a strong oral tradition, this was a highly inclusive culture, uniting young 
and old, migrant and non-migrant, male and female alike, and affirming a profound sense 
of community identity. Even working-class street gangs, whose activities sometimes 
bordered on anti-communitarian behaviour, were regarded as ‘inside’ the community and 
were unlikely to be betrayed to the authorities.52 Anti-police culture also delineated the 
limits of community through the identification of ‘outsiders’; there is evidence, for 
example, that policemen (and their children) residing in the barris were ostracised and 
excluded from community life.53 Equally, because auxiliary paramilitary groups that 
emerged through class struggle, such as the Sometent, were heavily involved in the 
repression of popular illegality, ‘outsider’ status was conferred upon its members, who 
were seen as part of an array of forces rallied against the working class.54 Finally, fears of 
community disapproval and/or physical sanctions doubtless dissuaded those who might 
have cooperated with the police from doing so. 

More than anything, however, popular anti-police culture was a culture of action; it 
championed the rights of ‘we’, the community, to determine the way in which the streets 
were to be used; it was a struggle for neighbourhood self-reliance, self-governance and 
freedom from external authority; a defence of a set of popular urban practices revolving 
around personal face-to-face ties against the bureaucratic agencies of social control and 
authority (the police and the courts) and impersonal market forces. Drawing on long 
traditions of direct action mobilisations, it was an aggressive culture that justified the use 
of all possible means to resist the efforts of the security forces to regulate life in the 
barris. This resulted in a perpetual battle for the streets between the urban dispossessed 
and ‘the coppers’ (la bòfid), as the police were pejoratively known.55 This struggle was 
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notably protracted in areas with large groups of street traders and unemployed, where 
even low-key police activity could result in the formation of large, hostile groups that 
readily disrupted police activities, preventing arrests, physically assaulting the police and, 
when possible, divesting them of their arms.56 Anti-police practices relied heavily upon 
community solidarity: successful anti-police actions were celebrated as a sign of 
neighbourhood strength and reinforced the sense of local identity. Overall, then, the 
struggle with the police had a galvanising effect on working-class districts, making them 
more cohesive, resilient and independent, so that by the end of the 1920s, many barris 
were akin to small republics: organised from below and without rank or privilege, they 
constituted a largely autonomous socio-cultural urban order; they were relatively free 
spaces, virtually impenetrable to the police, in which the authority and power of the state 
were weak.57 

We thus see that, notwithstanding the tendencies towards domination and spatial 
militarism, in the course of their everyday life the excluded were still able to create 
cultural, ethical, psychological, social and physical spaces of contestation, spaces that, as 
we will see, provided the bedrock for a powerful working-class resistance to capitalism 
and the state. Yet for the widespread hostility felt towards the ‘system’ to be converted 
into a more enduring and transforming resistance, this existing (local) culture had to be 
distilled and imbued with more universal concerns, which required the organisation of a 
proletarian public sphere. 

2.2 The anarchist-inspired workers’ public sphere 

From the 1860s onwards, it is possible to trace a libertarian communist tradition in 
Barcelona as anarchists, and later anarcho-syndicalists, were at the forefront of attempts 
to create new political, social and cultural spaces within civil society. The prestige of 
anarchism was helped by the fact that its social-democratic rival was weak, especially 
after 1899, when the UGT (Union General de Trabajadores or General Workers’ Union), 
the socialist trade union formed in Barcelona in 1888, moved its executive to Madrid. 
Thereafter, the city’s workers tended to view social democracy as a distant movement 
with an ideology that was largely irrelevant to their concerns, and the anarchists were 
relatively free to consolidate a space for themselves in the workers’ movement, although 
periodic state repression meant that this was by no means a linear development.58 

The main vehicle for anarchist practice was the grupo de afinidad (affinity group), 
which consisted of between four and twenty members who were bound together by 
personal affinity and mutual loyalty. Committed to raising consciousness and structuring 
everyday life according to libertarian principles, the grupistas prized the attributes of 
individual rebellion and heroism, generating a culture of resistance to the work ethic and 
the daily rituals of capitalist society. While the more scholarly affinity groups might meet 
at a theatre or bookshop, others pursued a bohemian existence in cafes and bars, defying 
economic imperatives as far as possible and mixing with ‘outsider’ milieu and excluded 
groups, such as gypsies.59 The aim was generally the same: the cultivation of ‘cerebral 
dynamite’,60 a rebellious spirit reflected in the names of grupos like Los Desheredados 
(The Disinherited), Los Indomables (The Uncontrollables) and Els Fills de Puta (The 
Bastards). Although their cell structure and esprit de corps afforded a high degree of 
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protection from police infiltration, by the 1890s traditional anarchism based exclusively 
on small groups of devotees had reached an impasse owing to a mixture of state terror 
and the isolation of most grupos, which usually operated in extra-industrial locations and 
had few if any points of connection with the wider community of workers. 

In response to this situation, from the turn of the century some anarchists drew 
inspiration from French anarcho-syndicalism, an ideology that appealed to class motifs 
and that prioritised the importance of the proletariat as a force for social transformation. 
Anarcho-syndicalism promised a new urban rhythm: in the short term, it advocated a 
struggle for ‘the three eights’ (los tres ochos): an eight-hour working day, eight hours for 
sleep and eight free hours for leisure, entertainment and education; however, this was a 
stage on the journey towards the ultimate objective: the destruction of capitalism and the 
state and the birth of a classless society. This aggressive trade unionism was recognised 
by the dispossessed as a suitable expression of their everyday needs and desires. 
Inevitably, anarcho-syndicalism entered into conflict with bourgeois ‘class egoism’ and 
state power, resulting in a cycle of mobilisation and repression. In February 1902, a series 
of partial economic strikes culminated in Barcelona’s first general strike of the twentieth 
century, to which the authorities responded with militarism: martial law was declared, 
and hundreds of labour leaders were jailed, while street fighting between pickets and the 
army left seventeen dead and forty-four injured. Yet the determination of workers to 
improve their living conditions guaranteed that union organisation not only survived the 
employer-state offensive but emerged strengthened. In 1907 Solidaridad Obrera 
(Worker’s Solidarity) was created, a city-wide union federation that laid the foundation 
for the CNT, a new national grouping formed in Barcelona in 1910. Through organised in 
national, regional and local committees operating across a series of distinct spatial scales, 
the CNT wanted to coordinate change at national level through a range of actions rooted 
in the social networks of the barris. Indeed, many of its unions shared premises with 
community groups and were part of the infrastructure of neighbourhood life.61 The CNT 
was a decentralised, loosely structured body, a model that, its animators hoped, would 
militate against bureaucratic tendencies and better enable it to stand up to repression. 
Similar fears of bureaucratic conservatism saw the CNT disavow all strike funds and 
arbitration, preferring instead to prosecute strikes on the basis of organised reciprocity, 
whereby unions came to the help of striking unions, and through ‘direct action’ tactics, 
such as ‘active picketing’, which entailed sabotage and violence against those ‘scabs’ 
(esquirols) who refused to heed union orders. 

The direct action protest culture of the anarcho-syndicalists fitted within the traditions 
of popular protest in a city in which street fighting with the police and barricade 
construction were all inscribed in the history of urban protest from the nineteenth century. 
Part of the CNT’s appeal stemmed from its readiness to erect a militant organisation 
around these rich and rebellious working-class cultural traditions. In this way, CNT 
tactics like boycotts, demonstrations and strikes built on neighbourhood sociability: union 
assemblies mirrored working-class street culture, and the reciprocal solidarity of the 
barris was concretised and given organisational expression by the support afforded to 
confederated unions. Equally, the independent spirit of the barris was reflected in 
revolutionary syndicalism and its rejection of any integration within bourgeois or state 
political structures. On the other hand, the exclusionary tendencies of the barris, such as 
the sanctions of ostracism imposed on those who defied communal values, were now 
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extended to ‘scabs’. In this way, the independent traditions of the barris helped to define 
the modus operandi of the CNT, and although the rise of union organisation brought with 
it a more ‘modern’ and disciplined culture of protest, the anarcho-syndicalists developed 
a broad ‘repertoire of collective action’, which accommodated many of the ‘self-help’ 
strategies that had evolved in the barris.62 Firm believers in the spontaneous self-
expression of the masses, and in strict opposition to the socialists, who maintained a 
sharp distinction between the revolutionary and the ‘criminal’, the libertarians 
emphasised the inalienable right of the poor and the needy to secure their existence, ‘the 
right to life’, by whatever means they saw fit, whether legal or illegal. They also 
encouraged popular illegality, such as eating without paying in restaurants, an activity 
that became very popular with the unemployed and strikers.63 At the same time, the CNT 
sought to refine popular urban protests: whereas the largely spontaneous street 
mobilisations brought temporary control of the streets, the CNT desired a more 
permanent control of the public sphere and a revolutionary transformation of space. 
Nevertheless, the streets remained an important focus for protest and insurrection. As 
Solidaridad Obrera explained, ‘the revolution will have the street as its theatre and the 
people as protagonist’.64 The anarcho-syndicalists were therefore happy to articulate the 
myriad tensions and energies that developed outside the workplace, establishing new 
fronts in the struggle against oppression and new spaces of resistance. And this was made 
more likely by the reluctance of employers to reach an accord with the unions and by the 
under-development of institutional mechanisms for the peaceful resolution of labour 
disputes, which meant that strikes frequently spilled out of the factories and onto the 
streets, where the tactically flexible anarcho-syndicalists combined their ‘modern’ modes 
of mobilisation with ‘traditional’ protest forms. For instance, the CNT supported 
consumption protests, demanding cuts in rents and food prices as well as providing armed 
escorts for groups of working-class women who requisitioned food from shops.65 

This commingling of ‘modern’ and more ‘traditional’ protest cultures became a 
recurring feature of urban struggle and electrified conflicts in the city. An illustration of 
this came during the 1902 general strike, when an industrial stoppage was followed by 
collective attacks on bakeries and markets by groups of workers who requisitioned 
foodstuffs. In addition, full vent was given to popular hostility towards the police, who 
came under attack from groups of workers trying to liberate pickets. Later, when the 
security forces moved in to the barris to quell street protests, the community rallied to 
repel them, bombarding the police and Guardia Civil with missiles, which rained down 
on them from the balconies of flats.66 This same hostility towards the police was 
witnessed during the 1909 general strike, which began as a ‘modern’ protest organised by 
the unions, who then lost control of a mobilisation that culminated in a riot far more 
‘traditional’ in flavour than the 1902 general strike. Prior to the rioting, crowds had 
gathered on the streets chanting ‘death to the police’ before setting off to attack and loot 
the homes of several policemen. There were also reports of isolated protests at the homes 
of employers and landlords.67 This collective custom of taking grievances to the homes of 
individuals perceived to have transgressed communal norms has its origins in pre-modern 
times and highlights the confluence of distinct protest cultures. Meanwhile, the 
transformation of the 1909 strike into a full-scale urban insurrection was accompanied by 
a brief essay in proletarian urbanism: workers reshaped the built environment, barricaded 
streets and organised the destruction of vast amounts of Church property. 
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The combination of ‘modern’ and ‘pre-modern’ modes of struggle was particularly 
evident with regard to unemployed protests, in the course of which organised 
demonstrations easily ended in violence, rioting and looting. The unemployed also 
favoured popular traditions of touring workshops en masse in search of work, a practice 
that carried with it a strong element of intimidation, particularly when large numbers 
were involved, and that frequently resulted in clashes with the police. This violence is 
best understood not as a collective descent into barbarism or a function of ignorance but 
as the outcome of the everyday conflict between desire and the absence of means. In 
other words, with neither a political voice nor any channels through which popular 
grievances could be addressed, the unemployed made politics by other means, ‘collective 
bargaining by riot’ to cite Eric Hobsbawm’s famous expression.68 

Besides building upon popular practices, the anarcho-syndicalist CNT also borrowed 
from the vibrant collective identity of the barris and the rich and diverse cultural frames 
of reference of the local working class. It did this by affirming the direct experiences of 
many workers in the peculiar set of historical, social, political and cultural circumstances 
in Restoration Barcelona: the connivance of politicians with the economic elites; the 
readiness of local politicians such as Cambó and Pich i Pon to use their influence to 
enhance their own financial interests; the decades of political stasis; the untrammelled 
inflation and unchecked exploitation by shopkeepers, landlords and employers; the 
sacrifices made by workers for the state in terms of military conscription, especially 
during times of war; the dearth of public services and welfare provision; the experience 
of the state exclusively in terms of police and army repression; the curfews and martial 
law that  

 

Figure 2.4 Barcelona skyline, July 
1909, as Church buildings burn across 
the city. 
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Source: Francesc Bonamusa, Pere Gabriel, Josep Lluís 
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73 

 

Figure 2.5 Members of the community 
grouped around a barricade in the 
Raval, July 1909 

Source: Francesc Bonamusa, Pere Gabriel, Josep Lluís 
Martin Ramos and Josep Termes, Història Gràfica del 
Moviment Obrer a Catalunya, Barcelona, 1989, p. 169 

affected the freedom of movement of all workers in the city; the complicity of the 
authorities with a reactionary Church; the refusal of the authorities to offer meaningful 
legal protection for workers and the complicity of officialdom in the violence of the 
Sometent or the Libres, which did not always differentiate between those who were 
active in the unions and those who were not;69 and the closure of the reformist path and 
the absence of any real prospect of legal or peaceful change. 

Demonstrating the degree to which everyday social and material experiences shape 
class and urban struggles,70 the ‘stocks of knowledge’ accrued in the barris favoured the 
expansion of a specifically anarchist counter-culture: because the experience of the 
repressive state was undiluted by social welfare initiatives, most workers had little desire 
for a political campaign to conquer the state—rather, the state was seen as a mortal 
enemy that had to be crushed. The alienation inspired by years of political corruption 
provided a context for anarchist anti-politicism, and the widespread view that politics 
could not resolve the everyday problems facing workers made direct action attractive; the 
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resistance of employers to any loosening of their authority in the workplace lent 
credibility to claims that working-class needs could not be satisfied by local capitalism 
and that revolutionary trade unionism was the only salvation for the masses, who had to 
trust in their own autonomous struggle to destroy the vast repressive coalition that 
structured everyday life against them; and the experiences of the clergy, especially the 
‘despotism of the teachers’71 in Church schools, generated a body of latent anti-clerical 
sentiment. Anarchism offered workers a degree of moral superiority alongside a 
bourgeois class that was widely perceived as ‘criminal’. A profound sense of ‘we’ 
emerged around these cultural frames and shaped collective action, providing a positive 
awareness of potential allies along with a negative awareness of enemies. In sum, 
capitalist oppression, state repression, clerical tyranny and the immiserisation of the 
proletariat were more than simply abstractions propounded by ideologues. They were 
experienced on a daily basis by workers, and this lived experience confirmed the central 
tenets of libertarian ideology: that the law and the police were not neutral entities but the 
tools of the state and propertied classes to structure everyday life in favour of capital; that 
the state was the main barrier to change, which, if it was to come, could not come 
gradually or legally through reform but instead demanded violent action by the 
dispossessed. 

While the world vision advanced by the CNT was rooted in the experience of a social 
group in a specific time and space, for the Confederation to achieve its revolutionary 
goals the essentially local identity of the barris had to be refined into a more mature and 
radical working-class culture. To a certain extent, this occurred in the course of CNT 
struggles for common interests and goals. More formally, anarcho-syndicalist ideology 
provided a language of class that brought new meaning to lived experiences and social 
practices in the barris, making it possible for existing cultural frames to be overlaid with 
universal symbols. In this way, as we will see, the CNT was able to anchor its 
mobilisations on community strengths and grievances while appealing more generally to 
the working class as a whole on the basis of class allegiance. 

It was no surprise that the CNT quickly became embroiled in a violent struggle with 
the state and employers. Shortly after its birth, the Confederation was driven 
underground, only to surface during World War One on a wave of militancy, buoyed up 
by the political crisis of the Restoration state and by wartime industrial growth, which 
laid the basis for a more united working-class practice. During 1918–19, the CNT 
became the lodestar of the dispossessed, its national membership doubling from 345,000 
to 715,000; in the Barcelona area alone, the CNT claimed a membership of over 250,000, 
making the Catalan capital one of the most, if not the most, unionised cities in Europe. 
Such was the growing power of the CNT that its unions began to impose a degree of 
restraint over the city’s otherwise rapacious industrialists and, in some cases, for the first 
time, win strikes. 

This upturn in the fortunes of the CNT was made possible by the adoption of a new 
union structure at the 1918 national congress, held in Barcelona’s Sants barri.72 Aware 
that the spatialised power of the recently expanded barris represented a powerful 
foundation for organised resistance to capital and the state, CNT strategists established 
grassroots comités de barriada (district committees), which were located in new union 
centres (sucursales) in the main working-class neighbourhoods.73 In the words of one 
activist, the local comités were ‘the eyes and ears of the union in any given 
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neighbourhood’,74 the connecting point between the barris and the Barcelona local 
federation, which determined the orientation of the unions. While the CNT remained a 
national confederation of segmented community-based unions and neighbourhood 
groups, the new structure allowed for a more unified and powerful union at city level. 
Making full use of improvements in the transport system and the growing availability of 
bicycles, and backed by the Barcelona CNT’s paper, Solidaridad Obrera, which played 
an essential auxiliary role, advertising union meetings, talks and social activities across 
the city, the local federation could receive feedback from, and send instructions to, the 
comités with great speed. This enabled the CNT to respond swiftly to events on the 
ground and generally mount a more sustained and coordinated opposition to capitalism. 

The most famous and dramatic mobilisation of the reorganised CNT of the post-World 
War One era was the 1919 strike at the Ebro Irrigation and Power Company, an Anglo-
Canadian concern known locally as ‘La Canadenca’. The conflict began in early 1919, 
when a handful of CNT white-collar workers were sacked. In reply, CNT power 
workers—blue- and white-collar alike—walked off the job and appealed to the local 
federation for solidarity, transforming a fairly insignificant conflict over union rights into 
a protracted struggle between a vast coalition spanning the city and state authorities and 
national and international capital, on the one hand, and the confederal working class in 
the Barcelona area, on the other. Much of the state’s repressive arsenal was mobilised; 
martial law was implemented, and following the militarisation of essential services, 
soldiers replaced strikers and up to 4,000 workers were jailed. Nevertheless, cuts in the 
energy supply paralysed most industries in Barcelona province for forty-four days. Amid 
food shortages, power cuts and torchlit army patrols at night, the Catalan capital seemed 
like a city at war. Finally, the authorities forced the La Canadenca management to bow to 
the CNT’s demands, which included pay rises, the payment of the strikers’ lost wages 
and a complete amnesty for pickets. In an attempt to forestall further class conflict, the 
government became the first in Europe to legislate the eight-hour day in industry. This 
triumph heralded the coming of age of the CNT—it had arrived as a major player in the 
industrial arena and a central reference point in working-class life. 

A great strength underpinning the CNT’s collective actions was the degree of 
confluence between its organisational networks and those of the barris. The district 
committees permitted the CNT to penetrate workplaces and neighbourhoods like never 
before, allowing it to become enmeshed within a web of communal, kinship and 
reciprocal networks, on the basis of which it organised powerful mobilisations rooted in 
mutual aid and class solidarity.75 At the same time, the CNT bolstered pre-existing 
dynamics of sociability and community energy, attributing to them a new meaning and 
symbolism.76 The CNT advanced an alternative urban blueprint: its street politics 
heightened community consciousness and the spirit of local autonomy; the 
impenetrability and independence of the barris were also reaffirmed by the CNT’s 
organised hostility to policing; and its conception of participatory democracy from below 
solidified existing social networks.77 For the revolutionary anarchists in the CNT, direct 
democracy would fortify the barris, converting them into collectively run liberated zones, 
the raw materials for the Kropotkinian autonomous, stateless communes. 

The nexus between the CNT and the barris depended greatly on its activists. One of 
the great paradoxes of the CNT was that, despite its huge membership in the city, the 
number of union activists was relatively small. The majority of cenetistas participated 
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little in the internal life of the unions, attending union meetings rarely, if at all, and 
paying union contributions only sporadically. Nevertheless, the CNT had a mobilising 
power that was hugely disproportionate to the number of its activists.78 In part, this 
reflected the dynamism and selflessness of many CNT militants, who risked 
recriminations arrest and even death to keep the union alive. Equally important was the 
fact that militants, like the leaders of the organisation, were workers themselves. (Unlike 
in Russia, another European country with a sizeable anarchist movement, few 
intellectuals were attracted to the ranks of Spanish anarchism, even less so when 
revolutionary syndicalism grew in popularity.) Yet besides their higher degree of class 
consciousness—activists were commonly known as ‘the ones with ideas’ (los con 
ideas)—there was nothing in their dress, lifestyle, behaviour, experiences, speech or 
place of residence to set them apart from the rest of the workers and, whether at a public 
meeting, a paper sale, in the factory or the cafe, activists could convey and disseminate 
ideas in a way that workers found both convincing and understandable.79 Militants were 
frequently highly respected members of the community: they were exemplars for less or 
non-militant workers and the young, and neighbours often turned to cenetistas for 
answers to their problems. As one worker explained, ‘those of the CNT were the best…. 
They most understood the cause of the worker’.80 The standing of activists in the 
community was extremely important for an organisation like the CNT that addressed 
workers who were frequently illiterate and who did not have access to the radio at home. 
In these circumstances, the success or failure of mobilisations often hinged on activists’ 
ability to draw neighbours and friends into protest actions through face-to-face contacts 
in the streets. CNT militants also benefited from the informal culture of the barris. CNT 
paper sellers habitually approached acquaintances to buy their papers, and activists 
intervened in the frequent and fervent discussions of local events on the streets, especially 
during times of strike activity or social protest.81 

The direct experience of cenetistas of the everyday problems facing workers allowed 
them to respond to collective problems with practical and viable solutions that were 
firmly grounded in the social fabric of the barris; as one rank-and-file militant put it, 
‘they [the activists] came to feel the cause of the workers more’.82 This sensitivity to the 
realities of the barris, which was encouraged by CNT decentralisation, cemented the 
bonds between the community and the Confederation, endowing its unions with a strong 
local feel and assisting it in achieving its goal of addressing ‘all the problems of everyday 
life’.83 From here it is possible to appreciate another of the great strengths of cenetismo: 
its ability to organise around occupation and address everyday material issues and 
problems of subsistence in the barris, such as the abaratamiento campaign against 
wartime inflation. Another example of this community-based trade unionism came in 
1918, when the CNT formed a Sindicato de Inquilinos (Tenants’ Union), the main 
demands of which were a 50 percent cut in rents and an improvement in housing stock.84 
A few years later, in 1922, after considerable grassroots agitation in the housing sector, 
the Sindicato de Inquilinos launched a rent strike, which had the full support of the 
Builders’ Union.85 Given workers’ limited bargaining and mobilising resources, this 
represented an extremely coherent protest strategy, because popular protests and forms of 
class struggle in defence of the general material interests of the community, what Edward 
Thompson famously dubbed the ‘moral economy’,86 tended to be mass mobilisations that 
were nourished by dense social networks. The CNT was therefore able to channel the 
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multiple solidarities derived from daily interactions, a point well summed up by one 
worker, who explained: ‘People knew one another better in the neighbourhoods and, 
since everyone was exploited the same as the next person, there was an atmosphere of 
rebellion, of protest’.87 Because solidarity is greater when it can appeal to a collective 
identity firmly based on concrete experience, these protest actions and subsistence-related 
conflicts typically drew in whole neighbourhoods, which in turn emerged politicised and 
with their group identity strengthened. The reliance of the CNT on community networks 
brought enormous stability to its unions, and during times of repression, local solidarity 
compensated for its lack of formal organisation and minimised the dangers to protesters 
of police action: not only was repression dispersed across a wide network of individuals 
but powerful community ties, combined with collective pressures and the danger of 
sanctions for non-participants, such as ostracism or violence, reduced the impact of the 
so-called ‘free rider’ problem, whereby members of a social group might receive the 
general benefits of protest without experiencing the material costs of mobilisation.88 In 
view of this, contrary to those who have perceived social protest as the ‘politics of envy’ 
of the socially dislocated, we see that urban mobilisations were rooted in a fairly 
extensive social integration at community level. In short, the CNT was then very much a 
product of local space and the social relations within it: its unions made the barris feel 
powerful, and workers felt ownership of what they regarded as ‘our’ union. 

The CNT was also very much concerned with creating the united front of all the 
dispossessed within a common revolutionary project. Reflecting the anarchist aim of 
mobilising all those who were marginalised by capital, and in sharp contradistinction to 
both the exclusionary culture of the bourgeoisie and to social-democratic culture, with its 
stress on sobriety and respectability, the Confederation attempted to attract ‘deviant’ 
elements. In prisons and jails, cenetistas rejected the institutional categories that labelled 
inmates as either ‘political’, ‘social’ or ‘common’ prisoners, dedicating time and energy 
to teaching other prisoners to read and write in an attempt to make revolutionary 
converts.89 The CNT was an integrating force in the barris, successfully incorporating a 
number of subgroups that might have been a brake on working-class organisation and 
solidarity One such case is provided by the street gangs of working-class youth, several 
of which were brought within the orbit of the unions.90 The CNT also successfully 
appealed to the many thousands of migrant workers in the city. While some of the 
migrants had some previous contact with the organised labour movement, many more 
were leaving behind a landscape of rural misery that bred resignation and despair rather 
than protest. Nevertheless, the CNT recognised that migrants were a potent democratising 
force, and it was the only body prepared to accept the newcomers for who they were and 
to channel their hopes and aspirations. As the hegemonic and most important labour 
union, the CNT became a powerful magnet for unskilled migrants. For many newcomers, 
the CNT provided a point of entry into the city; CNT union centres were spaces of 
socialisation, places where migrants received important practical help and local 
knowledge about employment and housing patterns in an unfamiliar and sometimes 
hostile new environment.91 Through their exposure to the rituals and practices of the 
labour movement, migrants assimilated new urban values and became firmly established 
in the social fabric of the city  

The inclusive culture of the CNT ensured that groups like the unemployed, who might 
have felt excluded from the unions and who could have been susceptible to the appeal of 
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demagogic politicians, remained within the labour movement. Not only did the unions 
offer the unemployed the chance of future employment, CNT centres were a safe haven 
for the unemployed, who often had nowhere else to go and faced police harassment on 
the streets. 

Nor was the CNT weakened by generational divisions or by a rival youth culture. As 
Dolors Marin has recognised, the workers’ public sphere was based on a respect for the 
older generations.92 The unions drew life from the kinship networks in the barris, 
successfully incorporating young workers into their ranks, many of whom were 
frequently attracted to the unions by family members, principally fathers and brothers and 
other powerful male role models, such as uncles.93 In such circumstances of early 
politicisation, there were cases of boys as young as ten belonging to both the CNT and an 
anarchist group.94 

However, the mobilising strategy of the workers’ public sphere was not flawless. This 
is relevant in the case of women workers, whose dissident potential was not always 
maximised. The unions were essentially masculine spaces, and men tended to go to union 
meetings either alone or with their sons, leaving their partners at home.95 There were also 
very few female union leaders, and women were frequently underrepresented in the union 
member- 

 

Figure 2.6 Revolutionary play: 
children with their barricade and flag, 
July 1936. Besides the clenched fists, 
note the youth in the centre wearing 
the uniform of the workers’ militia 

Source: Ateneu Enciclopèdic Popular 
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ship, even in industries such as textiles, the main source of employment for working 
women. Instead, women workers played a secondary, supporting role within the union 
movement and, even when women shared the ideas of their partners, their contribution to 
the movement was limited to the domestic sphere, reproducing the rebellious power of 
their partners, children or brothers and making sacrifices in the home in order to sustain 
male militancy, especially when partners were in jail or on the run from the authorities.96 
Certainly, the contribution of these women to the CNT was important and should not be 
undervalued, but it could have been greater, principally if we consider that when women 
participated in conflicts in the subsistence sphere, such as the abaratamiento campaign 
and rent struggles, they behaved with much radicalism and militancy. 

Yet the CNT was just one element in Barcelona’s growing proletarian public sphere, 
an alternative grassroots social infrastructure comprising newspapers, cultural 
associations and social clubs. The other key institution was the ateneu (atheneum), a 
popular cultural and social centre modelled on bourgeois clubs.97 Like the CNT, the 
ateneus filled a genuine need in the working-class city and, between 1877 and 1914, 
seventy-five were formed in Barcelona. Each ateneu provided its members with a range 
of urban services and facilities, and some of the larger ones had a cooperative shop, 
offering foodstuffs at reduced prices.98 During a time when there were very few 
affordable forms of leisure, the ateneus organised a wide choice of leisure activities, such 
as theatre, choral and musical groups. Sociability and entertainment were always 
combined with social agitation, and the plays performed in the ateneus were normally of 
a radical, leftist or anti-clerical persuasion.99 Another important area of activity was the 
sporting and excursion clubs, which organised hiking, camping and rambling trips in the 
surrounding countryside and coastal areas.100 Hiking, much in keeping with the anti-
urban strain within anarchist ideology, became a highly popular non-commerical 
recreational activity that allowed workers to escape briefly into nature and leave behind 
the overcrowded and cramped barris, which possessed few open spaces or playing 
fields.101 In political terms, excursion clubs had an important propagandist function, 
providing workers with an opportunity to discuss ideas and writings away from 
repressive urban structures and return to the city with their consciousness raised. Naturist 
groups also went to the countryside to find freedom from the artificial conditions of urban 
life and attain a more balanced relationship with the natural world, away from the 
restrictions and conventions of the bourgeois order. 

Yet the overriding objective of the ateneus was cultural empowerment. The pride of 
any ateneu was its lending library, which would contain a broad selection of the classics 
of European post-Enlightenment political and literary writing, ranging from Marx and 
Bakunin across to radical bourgeois writers such as Ibsen and Zola. In addition, there 
would be a reading room, places where groups could hold discussions, an auditorium for 
more formal debates and public talks, and a cafe. Reflecting the strong emphasis placed 
by the anarchists on pedagogy and their conviction that capitalist hegemony could be 
eroded through education and the cultivation of ‘cerebral dynamite’,102 the ateneus 
organised day schooling for working-class children and evening classes for adult 
workers, providing tuition in grammar and writing skills and a more general education in 
mathematics, literature, geography and foreign languages, as well as in more engaged 
subjects, such as history, sociology and political theory. 
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From the turn of the century, the efforts of the ateneus to meet the popular demand for 
education were assisted by ‘rationalist schools’, which were either union-funded or part 
of the ‘Modern School’ (Escola moderna) movement of Francesc Ferrer i Guàrdia. In 
what was a radical departure from the repressive practices of clerical educationalists, the 
rationalist schools encouraged spontaneous expression, experimentation and a spirit of 
equality in the classroom, placing good-quality education within the reach of most 
working-class budgets.103 Consequently, the ateneus and the rationalist schools were the 
fulcrum of the social and cultural fabric in the barris.104 

 

Figure 2.7 Biology class at the 
l’Hospitalet Rationalist School (1928–
29 academic year). José Peirats, then a 
brick maker and future historian of the 
anarchist movement, is first from the 
left 

Source: Gràcia Ventura Archive 

Like the CNT, the ateneus and the rationalist schools rested on existing community 
structures and sociability. The myriad social and cultural activities of the ateneus 
attracted whole families and, with crèche facilities for the very young, all members of the 
community, irrespective of age, were able to participate.105 Because most ateneus had 
specific youth sections, the genera-tional divide was breached and enduring friendships 
were established by adults and children under the umbrella of these institutions.106 

The ateneus reinforced the spirit of autonomy of the baris; they dignified and gave 
meaning to the neighbourhood experience and, because they were often opened only after 
a huge collective sacrifice, they were a source of much local pride, encouraging a belief 
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in the common possession of the wealth of the community.107 In general terms, then, 
ateneu culture reinforced class divisions, deepening the ties between the barris and the 
activists of both the CNT and the libertarian movement. In this way, the ateneus 
cemented the links between workers’ everyday aspirations and those of the movement, 
establishing a new frame of reference for community discontents and making it possible 
for existing workers’ culture to be overlaid with a more coherent ideology of protest, 
thereby converting the ‘spontaneous sociology’ of the barris into anarchist ideas and 
practice. One migrant explained this process: 

I’m Andalusian and I moved to l’Hospitalet when I was nearly 10 years 
old. I learnt everything I know from the anarchists. I was 14 or 15 and I 
didn’t know how to read or write. I learnt at the night school organised by 
the libertarians.108 

Owing to its ties with the ateneus and the rationalist schools, the CNT was able to 
influence an oppositional working-class culture and help to mould a relatively 
autonomous proletarian world view during a time when, elsewhere in Europe, the advent 
of new forms of mass culture, such as football and music halls, was beginning to erode 
and dilute socialist consciousness. In particular, the ateneus and the rationalist schools 
propagated an anti-clerical culture that challenged the obscurantism of Church education 
and the received hierarchies of state learning, thereby making an inestimable contribution 
to the class culture of the CNT by educating successive generations of activists and 
leaders, many of whom went on to write for the labour and anarchist press.109 
Simultaneously, the ateneus conveyed a culture of action and mobilisation, and even 
when concerned with cultural activities, they still encouraged a kind of activism that 
could later lead to other activities and campaigns for local services. Meanwhile, during 
times of collective protest, the ateneus sometimes played a key supporting role, 
mobilising and bringing their members onto the streets for a big rally, demonstration, 
meeting or strike action.110 

However, it is noteworthy that the patterns of gender discrimination that we witnessed 
earlier with regard to the CNT were replicated in the more ideological and politicised 
spaces of the ateneus and the anarchist groups that operated within them. Signalling the 
failure of alternative culture to break completely with official culture, women were 
frequently restricted to offering moral and material support for the masculine group, 
finding meeting places and offering logistical support; on excursions, women were 
predominantly involved in tasks of food preparation!111  

Nevertheless, it is possible to conclude that by the end of World War One there was a 
vibrant alternative public sphere, a kind of counter-spectacle with its own values, ideas, 
rituals, organisations and practices, or, in Gramscian terms, a counter-hegemonic 
project.112 This proletarian public sphere conquered new spaces for ideas and for protest 
movements within urban civil society and was a direct challenge to an already weak 
bourgeois sphere, which, as we have seen, was bereft of institutional mechanisms such as 
schools through which official ideology could be conveyed. Consequently, the authorities 
were keen to limit or impede the expansion of this rival public sphere, and any 
opportunity was exploited to clamp down on this alternative educational network.113 
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However, following their vertiginous expansion during and after World War One, it 
was the unions that were regarded by the ‘men of order’ as the biggest threat to the social 
order. Alienated from a central state that, in the eyes of the most radical employers, had 
capitulated to the CNT by legalising the eight-hour day, the militant wing of the city 
bourgeoisie rallied to break the power of the unions. This led, in November 1919, to a 
three-month employer lockout of cenetistas, who faced daily harassment from the 
Sometent militia, which patrolled workplaces in search of union activists. Ironically, 
despite their vocal defence of a ‘law and order’ agenda, the eagerness of the ‘men of 
order’ to close off the proletarian public sphere resulted in numerous infringements of the 
civil rights of workers, so while workers were theoretically free to join the union of their 
choice, including the CNT, which was not a proscribed organisation, the Sometent 
frequently stopped and searched workers for CNT cards and, if found, workers could 
expect to be assaulted, fired and blacklisted. Similarly, the Sometent prevented CNT 
organisers from collecting dues from union members and supporters, illegally 
confiscating union money and ‘roughing up’ activists. 

When these measures failed to cow the CNT, the radical wing of the Catalan 
bourgeoisie, which sought a military solution to industrial conflict, became more active. 
During 1920–22, these militant industrialists courted Generals Arlegui and Martínez 
Anido, who, while serving as chief of police and civil governor, respectively, became 
notorious for organising the selective assassination of cenetistas. The descent into 
terrorism reflected the worsening structural-political crisis of the Restoration state. If, 
during the early phase of the Restoration, the deployment of institutional force, the 
‘politics of the Mauser’ as it was known to contemporaries, could be seen as one of the 
strengths of the monarchical state following the structural changes brought about by 
World War One, the dependency of the state on violence mutated into its most glaring 
weakness. While violence might be efficacious insofar as it temporarily reclaimed the 
streets for the authorities, it could not bolster the already weak political authority of the 
state and served only to raise questions about the long-term survival of the Restoration 
and swell the ranks of the anti-monarchist opposition.  

The anti-union terror of the Libres did little to shore up an already fragile urban order; 
rather, repression raised the stakes in the struggle for the streets. Certainly, repression 
could not finish with the CNT, which, in the postwar era, was able to rely on the cover 
provided by the durable community networks in the barris to survive the clampdown on 
its organisation and activists. However, the ferocity of the postwar anti-union offensive 
did have a profound impact on the internal balance of forces within the CNT. At the start 
of the repression, there were three main factions within the CNT: anarcho-syndicalists, 
anarchists and the ‘communist-syndicalists’, who supported the Bolshevik revolution.114 
The anarcho-syndicalists predominated within the CNT National Committee. 
Preoccupied with issues of national union strategy and recruitment and expansion, the 
anarcho-syndicalists were keen to develop mass trade unions and the myriad bodies that 
made up the workers’ public sphere as a necessary prelude to the revolutionary 
transformation of society. However, this project foundered on employer intransigence, 
which closed off most of the channels for collective protest, lessening the attractiveness 
of the anarcho-syndicalist strategy within CNT circles. Moreover, as the most visible and 
public face of the organisation, the anarcho-syndicalists paid a very high physical price, 
and many of their number were either jailed or assassinated. With confederal institutions 
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forced underground, the social context became radicalised; the arguments of militant 
anarchists were seemingly confirmed, while moderate voices within the CNT 
increasingly went unheard. Marking the start of a period known as pistolerisme (gun 
law), the initiative passed to the advocates of armed struggle against capital and the 
state.115 

Organised in grupos de afinidad, the anarchist urban guerrillas favoured clandestine 
forms of organisation, placing great store on the values of individual or small-group 
violence. The grupistas fulfilled a range of tasks, forming ‘defence squads’, which 
provided bodyguards for prominent activists, and organising armed collections for the 
unions in workplaces and on the streets, a hazardous task that carried the risk of 
confrontation with either the official or parallel police. In return, the union committee 
would compensate the grupistas financially for lost working days, meeting their expenses 
if they had to flee the country and, if apprehended, supporting their relatives. Aware that 
the grupistas could emerge as an elite within the organisation or become removed from 
the realities of working-class life, the ‘expropriators’ were remunerated at the wage rate 
of a skilled worker. Adopting ever more robust and direct action tactics, the grupistas 
defended the right of the CNT to the streets by force of arms. The ‘action groups’ also 
took the ‘social war’ to the bourgeoisie, sending threatening letters (anónimas) to 
employers and applying lex talionis, ‘bringing justice’ (ajusticiamiento) in the parlance of 
the grupistas, hunting down members of the Libres and the Sometent and those 
industrialists and politicians who funded the repression of the CNT. (One such ‘action 
group’, Metalúrgico (Metallurgical), which was based in the Metalworkers’ Union, 
assassinated Prime Minister Dato in 1919.) Another important sphere of anarchist activity 
was in the comité pro-presos (prisoner support groups), which were responsible for the 
legal costs of militants awaiting trial for union activities, such as picketing, and for the 
welfare of the dependents of detained and deceased activists. By the end of 1921, 
spiralling repression had caused the expenditure of the prisoners’ support groups to rise 
exponentially. This was a dangerous situation for the CNT: with its unions starved of 
funds and on the brink of collapse, the Confederation’s principles of active solidarity 
were seriously compromised. Grupistas responded with a series of audacious armed 
expropriations, targeting banks and payrolls and handing over the requisitioned money to 
the CNT. Although these ‘men of action’ were a small minority among the anarchists, 
their readiness to risk their lives for the movement gave them a status within CNT circles 
that far exceeded their numbers. 

During this period, some of the more anarchist-oriented ‘action groups’ started 
funding themselves through expropriations, thereby guaranteeing themselves an 
autonomous existence.116 This was the case with Los Solidarios (The Solidaristic), which 
emerged as one of the most important grupos de afinidad and to which some of the most 
sensational expropriations and assassinations were attributed.117 While the leading figures 
in Los Solidarios were Buenaventura Durruti, Francisco and Domingo Ascaso, Aurelio 
Fernández, Ricardo Sanz and Juan García Oliver, the ambitious range of activities 
undertaken by grupos of this nature required anything between ten and twenty auxiliary 
members, who provided vital logistical and practical support. The better-organised 
groups like Los Solidarios were also known to have sympathisers near the Pyrenees, 
whose local knowledge of mountain passes facilitated the smuggling of weapons into 
Spain and enabled grupistas to flee to France away from persecution.118 Similarly, in a 
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big city like Barcelona, ‘safe houses’ would be organised to help grupistas to evade the 
police. 

In terms of the social background of its members, Los Solidarios was typical of the 
new, unskilled working class that emerged during and after World War One. In 1920, the 
key members of the group were single males, between 19 and 25 years of age; all had 
experience of unskilled, casual labour, poor working conditions and job insecurity 
(Durruti and Fernández were mechanics, Francisco Ascaso and García Oliver waiters). 
Some of the group had arrived in Barcelona to work (e.g. García Oliver); others (Durruti 
and the Ascasos) were lured by the city’s revolutionary bohemian reputation, which was 
much enhanced by pistolerisme and which made the Catalan capital a strong pole of 
attraction for anarchists from all over the Spanish state.119 All had come into contact with 
the anarchist and/or union movements at an early age and, at one time or another, all had 
been victimised by employers for their energetic interventions in social struggles. After a 
bitter strike in his native León, Durruti’s militancy saw him disciplined by management 
and union alike: he was sacked by his employers and expelled by the UGT for 
committing acts of sabotage. Their everyday experience as unskilled workers with few 
bargaining resources and equally few prospects of gradual change doubtless shaped their 
practice: they abhorred politics, which they believed changed nothing, and they were 
intensely critical of the anarcho-syndicalist wing of the CNT and its emphasis on union 
mobilisation, which they regarded as little short of ‘reformist’. As self-styled ‘avengers of 
the people’, Los Solidarios prioritised armed struggle above all else, believing that 
freedom had to be fought for, gun in hand. Indeed, they had an essentially military 
conception of the revolution: for them, the starting point of anarchist activity was not the 
theoretical consciousness-raising measures that occupied so many other grupos but 
violent action, the ‘rebel gesture’ that would incite an insurrection.120 

Although the era of pistolerisme was brought to an end by Primo de Rivera’s military 
coup of September 1923, it had a profound legacy, and many CNT militants, not to 
mention the grupistas, preserved the habit of carrying arms. Primo’s seizure of power 
also highlighted some of the tactical limitations of grupismo. In the prelude to the coup, 
the grupistas were trapped in a cycle of violence with the security forces and right-wing 
militia groups; this, along with the succession of armed expropriations and attacks on 
banks, created a widespread feeling of insecurity in elite circles, which did much to 
prepare an ambience that favoured the military takeover. In short, the grupistas lacked a 
coherent project for social and political transformation, so while they might assassinate a 
detested politician or an unpopular employer, the power structure survived and the 
deceased would quickly be replaced by new ‘enemies of the people’, possibly more 
repressive than their predecessors. The grupistas were fighting an essentially defensive, 
rearguard campaign. There was no doubting their courage when it came to confronting 
employer-sponsored gunmen, but they failed to develop a political strategy capable of 
mobilising large numbers of workers. Certainly, many workers celebrated the struggle of 
the grupos against ‘them’ (the Sometent, the Libres and the police), the result of which 
was that grupista actions were at least tolerated and would never be betrayed. In a more 
positive light, workers viewed the grupos as a source of local pride and strength, and the 
deaths of hated policemen and capitalists were viewed as acts of proletarian vengeance. 
Nevertheless, the struggle of the grupos was that of an armed elite, with its own unique 
esprit de corps and modus operandi that kept the grupistas, who probably never 
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numbered more than 200, relatively aloof from the bulk of the working class. 
Consequently, not only was the relatively small number of grupistas no match for the 
military, they were also unable to bring large numbers of workers onto the streets to 
oppose Primo’s coup. Nor were the unions in a position to organise a collective response. 
The employer offensive, the victimisation of militants in the workplace and the campaign 
of assassination on the streets had taken its toll. (During 1919–23, in addition to the 
hundreds who had been wounded, 189 workers, the majority of them cenetistas, had been 
killed in Barcelona and l’Hospitalet alone, along with twenty-one employers.121) 
Although CNT transport workers brought city life to a halt between May and July 1923, 
this stoppage was a pale imitation of the 1919 ‘La Canadenga’ strike and probably served 
only to convince employers of the need to finish with revolutionary syndicalism once and 
for all. When the coup came, therefore, the CNT could organise only a token response. 

Upon acceding to power, Primo gave a high degree of freedom to right-wing and 
reformist unions while attempting to close off much of the CNT-related proletarian public 
sphere. However, because this alternative workers’ sphere had become heavily embedded 
in the rich civil society of the barris, its eradication required a fierce repression, the scale 
of which exceeded Primo’s plans. Therefore, not only did many ateneus continue to 
function, but many exclusively anarchist ateneus were established during what was a 
period of tremendous cultural activism and politicisation in the barris.122 These ateneus, 
along with excursion and hiking groups, provided much-needed cover for activists who 
organised meetings in the great outdoors.123 Alternatively, activists retreated into other 
spheres of popular sociability, such as bars and cafes, which had been used by anarchist 
and anarcho-syndicalist militants as meeting places for decades.124 Therefore, despite a 
formal ban on the Catalan CRT (Confederación Regional del Trabajo, or Regional 
Labour Confederation) from November 1924, cenetistas continued to organise in the 
barris, preserving clandestine structures in workplaces and operating within both the 
legal and clandestine spaces in the barris. 

An important forum for CNT activity during the dictatorship was the cooperative 
movement. Joan Peiró, a leading CNT strategist, encouraged cenetistas to work within 
workers’ consumer cooperatives, which, he believed, should be used to help fund 
anarcho-syndicalist cultural and propagandistic ventures.125 Typical of these initiatives 
was a cooperative established in Sant Adrià, a rapidly expanded working-class settlement 
on Barcelona’s northern outskirts. The project began when CNT activists organised a 
collection among the community. Once enough money had been raised to purchase the 
necessary building materials, members of the community and volunteer carpenters, 
bricklayers and plasterers constructed the building that housed the cooperative. 
Consisting of a shop and bakery where members could purchase a range of goods and 
foodstuffs at cost price and of the same or better quality than those sold in shops and 
markets, the cooperative protected working-class consumers from exploitative 
commercial sectors.126 The cooperative also played an extensive social and cultural role 
in the local community: it had a library, a bar with a billiard table and a cafe, and it 
organised a special section for local youth as well as a host of cultural activities, evening 
classes, lecture programmes, plays, musical recitals and excursion clubs.127 In general 
terms, therefore, the cooperatives helped to preserve the proud, independent spirit of the 
barris and the culture of seeking practical collective solutions to the collective problems 
of everyday life. The cooperative also fulfilled several less overt functions, such as 
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organising collections for imprisoned cenetistas and their families.128 Moreover, with 
decisions in the cooperative taking place on the basis of direct democracy, a new 
generation of workers was socialised in the democratic culture and practices of the 
CNT.129 Furthermore, even if workers were not mobilising in the streets, the associational 
life in the cooperatives provided an experience of self-organisation and autonomous 
activity. 

Through their involvement in cultural associations and consumers’ cooperatives, 
cenetistas retained multiple connections with the barris and the nexus between the union 
and community therefore survived. As the dictatorship went into decline at the end of the 
1920s, the changing political circumstances allowed workers to mobilise and networks of 
solidarity were converted into networks of resistance. These networks were strengthened 
by the urban-industrial growth produced by the dictator’s programme of public works in 
Barcelona, which had increased the potential constituency of the CNT. It was this that 
prompted the chief of state security, General Emilio Mola, to reflect in 1930 that 
‘Barcelona was the heart of the CNT’.130 As we will see in Chapter 3 and beyond, the 
scene was set for a new phase in the struggle between the workers’ public sphere and the 
state.  
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3 
The birth of the republican city 

 

This chapter will first explore the period in which the monarchist dictatorship 
disintegrated and was replaced by the Second Republic. It will then examine in more 
depth the main features of republican policy insofar as they affected the regulation of 
public space in Barcelona. 

Primo de Rivera’s dictatorship succeeded only in temporarily suspending the conflicts 
stemming from the legitimation crisis of the Spanish state. By September 1929, and with 
the collapse of international financial markets, important groups within the hegemonic 
bloc, including sections of the traditional political and economic elites (the Crown, the 
clergy, the latifundistas, the industrial bourgeoisie and the armed forces), were distancing 
themselves from an increasingly unpopular regime. Finally, in January 1930, Alfonso 
XIII replaced Primo de Rivera with the ‘soft dictatorship’ (dictablanda) of General 
Dámaso Berenguer, whose mission was to prepare the political conditions for new 
elections in a revived constitutional monarchy. In Barcelona, the main supporter of this 
project was the bourgeois Lliga, which hoped to emerge as a key force in a future 
parliamentary monarchy. Like much of the Barcelona grand bourgeoisie whose interests 
it expressed, the Lliga was keen to safeguard the ‘principle of authority’ during this 
period of change and regarded the monarchy as the main power structure in Spain.1 
Underscoring the de facto alliance between the party of Catalan big business and the 
Spanish Crown, in February 1930 Alfonso XIII appointed the Lliga’s Count Juan 
Antonio Güell mayor of Barcelona.2 

Yet the Lliga, like many Spanish conservatives, ignored the fact that by trampling on 
the 1876 constitution in 1923, the king had stymied any prospect of recreating a 
constitutional monarchy in the 1930s. Not only had the dynastic parties that sustained the 
fiction of ‘Restoration democracy’ been abolished, but many monarchist politicians 
viewed the king as a meddling opportunist. Meanwhile, important groups within the army 
officer corps, the midwife and executioner of the Restoration, were offended at what they 
saw as the king’s disloyalty and ingratitude towards Primo de Rivera. During 1930–31, 
erstwhile monarchists in the officer corps were prepared to countenance a new political 
compact and joined with liberal republican soldiers in forging links with the opposition. 
The growing ambivalence of the king’s ‘praetorian guard’ would prove fatal to a 
monarchy that, having relied on repression for so long, possessed few ideological 
mechanisms through which it could shore up its power. 



Nor did the economic context favour Berenguer’s planned restoration of civil and 
political liberties. Alhough Spain’s limited integration into the global economy muted the 
aftershocks of the Wall Street crash, the abrupt end of Primo de Rivera’s ambitious 
public works schemes increased unemployment significantly, as did the closure of the 
1929 Exhibition, which left the Barcelona construction industry in turmoil. Moreover, the 
social impact of unemployment was magnified by the underdeveloped welfare system 
described in Chapter 1. By early 1930, the limited poor relief offered by state, Church 
and municipal bodies could not meet the needs of the growing number of jobless 
workers.3 Consequently, the reopening of legal spaces, such as when Berenguer legalised 
the CNT in April 1930, was immediately followed by social dissent. The unskilled and 
the unemployed were in the vanguard of these protests. In September, CNT building 
workers launched a general strike in Barcelona, and there were numerous street 
demonstrations by jobless workers, several of which resulted in violent clashes with the 
police. Unemployed self-help strategies, such as street trade and illegality, were also 
much in evidence, especially in and around the groups of cases barates, the Raval and 
parts of l’Hospitalet.4 Finally, following a surge in inflation and renewed social protest, 
Berenguer clamped down on the CNT in February 1931.5 Unable to steer a path between 
reform and repression, he resigned that same month, being replaced by Admiral Aznar, 
who formed what would be the last monarchist government. 

CNT protest during 1930–31 was part of a wider set of mobilisations that underscored 
the growing isolation of the monarchy. Nowhere was this more graphically seen than in 
the revival of republicanism, a political movement of the liberal and progressive middle 
classes against the monarchy. The central message of republicanism was that the ‘people’ 
(a moral community comprised of the middle and working classes of urban and rural 
Spain) should unite to overthrow the corrupt governments of the monarchy, which ruled 
on behalf of a narrow clique of oligarchs, and replace it with a representative system of 
governance based on full political democracy and the extension of civil liberties and 
universal suffrage to the whole of society. Enfranchised and armed with the rights of 
citizenship, the ‘people’ would express their democratic desire for social reform and limit 
the power of the egoistic oligarchy, creating a just and fair society.6 

Although republicanism was popular in Barcelona for a brief period at the start of the 
twentieth century, its influence had been undermined by the rise of autonomous working-
class organisations. Thereafter, revolutionary syndicalism emerged as the most steadfast 
opponent of the monarchy.7 However, the political conditions during the dictatorship 
presented the organised labour and republican movements with a common enemy and a 
shared sense of purpose. During the early part of the dictatorship, exiled anarchists and 
republicans organised a series of armed plots aimed at replacing the dictatorship and the 
monarchy with democracy. Undeterred by the failure of these actions, the labour and 
republican movements adopted more gradualist tactics. This culminated in the San 
Sebastián pact of August 1930 and the establishment of the ‘Revolutionary Committee’, 
backed by a broad coalition of the myriad republican groupings and the reformist, social-
democratic wing of the labour movement.8 Although, true to its formal anti-politicism, 
the CNT refused to sign up, it vowed to work towards the aims of the San Sebastián pact 
from the streets, agreeing to support a general strike against the monarchy.9 

The announcement of municipal elections for 12 April 1931 provided the monarchists 
and the supporters of the San Sebastián pact alike with a chance to test public opinion: for 
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the former, favourable results would pave the way for a general election and the 
establishment of a constitutional monarchy; for the latter, the April elections were a 
plebiscite on the future of the monarchy.10 Prior to the elections, in Barcelona the most 
energetic and dynamic opposition party was the ERC (Esquerra Republicana de 
Catalunya, or Republican Left of Catalonia), which expected a future Spanish republic to 
allow home rule for Catalonia. Founded in March 1931 on a wave of anti-monarchist, 
pro-nationalist feeling stimulated by the dictatorship, the ERC, which would dominate 
Catalan politics in the years leading up to the civil war, was an electoral coalition of 
various small radical catalaniste and republican groups and is often regarded as typifying 
the ‘new’ republicanism of the 1920s and 1930s.11 

The ERC’s great strength was its populism, which allowed it to tap into the manifold 
discontents of the diverse political and social sectors alienated by the dictatorship. Its 
radical nationalist right wing exploited the disintegration of the Lliga’s old support base 
following its compromises with the monarchy. This faction included a small group of 
Catalan xenophobes such as the notorious racist Pere Màrtir Rossell and the crypto-
fascists Miquel Badia and Josep Dencàs, who despised what they saw as a ‘de-
Catalanised’ working class. But the key figure inside the ERC was the septuagenarian 
Francesc Macià, popularly and affectionately known as L’Avi (The Grandfather). From a 
conservative aristocratic family, Macià attained the rank of colonel in the Spanish army 
before resigning in protest at anti-Catalan sentiment within the officer corps.12 Thereafter, 
he embodied Catalan resistance to the dictatorship and the monarchy, establishing a 
proud record of militant opposition, organising abortive armed conspiracies for which he 
sought (and found) allies in the anarchist and communist movements. Sensitive to the 
injustices perpetrated against the ‘popular classes’, including migrant workers, Macià and 
the ‘workerist’ left wing of the ERC made overtures towards the labour movement, 
promising to abolish the comités paritarios (parity committees), Primo de Rivera’s 
corporate labour courts, which were the antithesis of cenetista traditions of direct action. 
Some ERC members even talked of ‘workers’ democracy’.13  

It was no coincidence that the ERC’s founding conference took place in the working-
class barri of Sants. Aware of the widespread distrust of politicians in the barris, where 
catalanisme was often identified with the bourgeois Lliga, the ERC presented itself as 
‘the true anti-dynastic force’ that would ‘harmonise the idea of Catalonia with the repair 
of social injustices’.14 Although committed to an electoral strategy, the ERC attempted to 
tap local revolutionary traditions, defining itself as ‘the party of the revolution’ that 
would initiate ‘the liberation of the nation, not only from the interference of the Church, 
but also from capitalist control’.15 The ERC made a specific commitment ‘to legislate 
especially for the working class’, which would receive ‘the right to live with complete 
security and dignity’.16 Concrete measures were proposed to alleviate the immediate 
misery of the most downtrodden sections of the working class, including anti-inflationary 
legislation linking wages to the cost of living, a minimum wage, health and welfare 
reforms, and a cut in the working day, with a six-hour day in industries ravaged by 
unemployment.17 Besides a pledge to increase public services, the ERC vowed to bring 
culture to the urban working class through an ambitious school-building programme.18 
The party also promised a revolution in housing, as summed up in Macià’s famous 
pledge to establish a ‘garden city’ and provide workers with ‘houses with gardens’ (la 
caseta i l’hortet).19 In short, the ERC proposed a democratic republican city. 
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All these promises would be enshrined in law. Thus, in contrast to the monarchy, 
when the state impeded the efforts of the labour movement to defend the interests of its 
members, the Republic would offer ‘effective legal protection’, including the ‘freedom 
and right to strike’ for the unions.20 In its ‘Programme of Government’, the ERC 
committed itself to a range of other civil liberties and ‘individual and collective 
freedoms’: the full freedom of the press, an end to censorship, the right to free and 
compulsory education, and ‘equality before the law’. Police reform figured prominently 
in the ERC’s priorities. There would be an end to the ‘governmental terrorism’ of 
monarchist policing, which saw the security forces ‘pitted against honourable people’ 
through ‘infamous’ practices like internment without trial; the ERC even suggested that it 
would disband the police and replace it with a democratically controlled ‘civic guard’.21 
Central to the ERC’s reformist programme was its radical commitment to renounce the 
debts incurred by the ‘thieves of the Exhibition’ (the coalition of local politicians, 
landowners, businessmen and property speculators) who ran the council during the 
dictatorship. By enriching themselves, these ‘gangsters of Barcelona’ had ‘impoverished 
the city’, leaving the council saddled with a mammoth deficit equivalent to the 
Portuguese national debt: in 1930, 44 percent of the municipal budget went on loan 
repayment.22 Clearly, if the ERC honoured the debts of previous administrations, the 
public spending that lay at the heart of its vision of a democratic republican city would be 
impossible.23 

This reform programme was widely disseminated in working-class circles through the 
press and radio and by word of mouth at meetings and rallies. Macià, in particular, was 
an important link between the masses and the ERC, his direct and passionate form of 
oratory conveying a sense of trustworthiness and concern for workers that had rarely 
been seen before in politicians. Yet the ERC’s appeal to working-class voters is best 
understood in terms of its relationship with the CNT. Founding members of the ERC, 
such as the lawyers Lluís Companys and Joan Casanovas, enjoyed considerable prestige 
among the Barcelona CNT leadership from the period of pistolerisme, when they 
defended cenetistas in the courts and experienced monarchist repression, including 
deportation and the threat of assassination.24 Later, during the dictatorship, republicans, 
radical separatists and cenetistas occupied the same oppositional space, whether in jail, in 
exile in Paris or Brussels or in the clandestine struggle in Barcelona. One ERC activist, 
Dr Jaume Aiguader, the ‘people’s physician’, who became the first mayor of republican 
Barcelona, had flirted with anarchism in the 1920s when he allowed his Sants surgery to 
be used as a clandestine meeting place for republicans and cenetistas alike.25 CNT 
activists were also attracted by the ERC’s promise of a new judicial framework for 
industrial relations. Of all the parties contesting the elections, it was most committed to 
dismantling the comités paritarios; this vocal commitment to trade union freedoms was 
enough to convince even the most anti-political CNT organiser that the labour movement 
would at least be able to fight for working-class interests regardless of whether the 
Esquerra delivered on its promised social reforms.26 

The CNT therefore created a pro-ERC climate in the barris before the April elections. 
Besides advertising ERC meetings in Solidaridad Obrera, as the elections drew close, 
many leading cenetistas—anarcho-syndicalists and anarchists alike—addressed meetings 
alongside Esquerra activists to protest against governmental repression and call for an 
amnesty for social and political prisoners.27 While cenetistas did not publicly endorse a 
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vote for the ERC, the fact that they shared a platform with its activists, some of whom 
were electoral candidates, could only have been interpreted as an endorsement of the 
ERC’s candidacy. The CNT press also contributed to the growing cult surrounding 
Macià, registering its ‘admiration’ of the ‘idealism’ and ‘clean political history’ of the 
‘apostle of Catalan freedom’.28 As well as praising the ERC as the party of ‘the most 
distinguished men of Catalan democracy’, Solidaridad Obrera denounced its rivals: the 
‘corrupt’ Radicals, the ‘social-fascist’ PSOE (Partido Socialista Obrero Español, or 
Spanish Socialist Party) and the ‘fascist’ Lliga, whose leader, Cambó, was ‘the father of 
the terrorists of the Sindicato Libre’.29 

It would be incorrect to conclude that the CNT masses or their leaders were somehow 
seduced by the ERC’s populist politics. Rather, CNT support for the ERC derived from 
the CNT’s traditional apoliticism. As we saw in the previous chapter, in keeping with 
anarcho-syndicalist orthodoxy, the CNT opposed conventional politics as another means 
of enslaving the working class and normally called on workers to abstain from the 
‘electoral farce’. However, in the spring of 1931, the pressure of circumstances (the need 
to abolish the comités paritarios and attain an amnesty for its jailed activists) and a set of 
rational calculations based on these factors dissuaded CNT leaders from advocating an 
electoral boycott, an option that would probably hand power to the Right, leaving the 
monarchy intact, the prisoners in jail and the CNT facing an uncertain legal future.30 
Although the CNT leadership did not call on people to vote in the elections, it adopted 
the ambiguous stance that the elections were a matter of conscience, effectively allowing 
workers to vote for the republicans as a ‘lesser evil’.31 Consequently, on election day, 
there was frenzied activity in the main working-class districts, especially the Raval, 
where Las Noticias observed ‘extraordinary excitement’ outside polling stations.32 As 
was later explained by Peiró, Catalan CRT secretary at the time of the elections, ‘the 
masses felt an irresistible urge to change the political decor of the state’.33 

Two days after the elections, on 14 April, the hopes of the anti-monarchist opposition 
were confirmed. In urban areas, where the elections could not be rigged with the same 
success as during the Restoration, an overwhelming majority of voters had backed the 
parties of the San Sebastián pact. In Barcelona, thirty-eight of the fifty council seats went 
to pro-republicans, the monarchist Lliga winning the remaining twelve.34 The undisputed 
victor was the ERC, gaining 31 percent of the vote and twenty-four seats. Interestingly, 
the biggest and best-organised parties in the San Sebastián pact, the Radicals and the 
PSOE, the two most important parties during the Second Republic, fared badly in 
Barcelona, winning only twelve seats (ten for the Radicals and two for the PSOE). 

When news of the triumph of the anti-monarchist parties broke, Barcelona’s factories 
emptied and thousands of people, many of them cenetistas and workers, poured onto the 
streets. There were pro-republican demonstrations in even the most proletarian of the 
barris.35 In l’Hospitalet, workers downed their tools and sang ‘La Marseillaise’ in the 
streets.36 Underscoring the hopes that had been invested in the Esquerra, as well as the 
opprobrium felt for the Lliga, a common chant of the crowds was ‘Visca Macià! Mori 
Cambó!’ (‘Long live Macià! Death to Cambó!’).37 Although Cambó found it prudent to 
flee Spain, the mood was one of collective revelry rather than retribution.38 By lunchtime, 
jubilant crowds from the barris had converged on the city centre and, as the clamour 
from the streets grew, republican politicians finally acted: shortly after 1pm, Macià 
appeared on the balcony of the Generalitat, the former seat of Catalonia’s medieval 
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parliament in central Barcelona, where he proclaimed the ‘Catalan Republic within the 
Spanish Federal Republic’.39 The Republic had yet to be proclaimed in Madrid, where the 
more cautious members of the Revolutionary Committee sought the assent of the 
military. Only when the army high command made it known that it would not defend the 
monarchy did the Revolutionary Committee discover the fortitude needed to proclaim the 
Republic.40 

As news of events in Madrid filtered back to Barcelona, a democratic fiesta was 
already underway on the streets. A huge crowd gathered outside  

 

Figure 3.1 A vast crowd greeting the 
proclamation of the Second Republic 
outside the Generalitat and Barcelona 
Council buildings, 14th April 1931. 
The square would soon be renamed 
Republic Square. 

Source: L’Avenç Archive 

the Generalitat in Sant Jaume Square, soon to be renamed ‘Republic Square’, and greeted 
Macià with ‘La Marseillaise’.41 The street celebrations drew in the popular masses in the 
broadest sense and were characterised by intermingling of the middle and working 
classes.42 At the foot of Les Rambles, crowds of workers waved red flags and sang The 
Internationale’ as they mixed with groups carrying republican flags. In a new spirit of 
fraternity, bus and tram conductors allowed people to travel free around the city.43 More 
significantly, the discipline of the security forces was partially broken, as members of the 
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police and cavalry joined in the street celebrations, which continued into the early hours 
of the next day. 

Notwithstanding the outpouring of collective joy at the coming of the Republic, there 
were indications on the streets that the masses were impatient for change. Soon after the 
proclamation of the Republic, cenetistas marched on the Model Jail to release their 
comrades; prison records were also destroyed in a very orderly two-hour operation. 
Shortly afterwards, women prisoners were released from the Amalia Street jail in the 
Raval, which, in keeping with the prevailing mood, occurred peacefully and prompted 
another street celebration involving demonstrators, newly freed prisoners and members of 
the community.44 However, there was evidence that the accumulated hatred of decades of 
monarchist repression might lead to violent conflict on the streets. During 15–16 April, 
the Guardia Civil defended the Barcelona Law Courts against crowds protesting outside 
the headquarters of the political police, seeking to destroy judicial records. Also on 15 
April, members of a crowd protesting outside the headquarters of the political police, the 
Brigada Policial especializada en Anarquismo y Sindicalismo (Anti-anarchist, Anti-Trade 
Unionist Police Unit), were lucky to escape without injury after officers unexpectedly 
opened fire from inside the building.45 

In order to secure the loyalty of the masses in the barris, it was imperative that the 
republicans take immediate action to meet, at least in part, some of the popular 
aspirations that they had aroused prior to the elections. Concretely, the material needs of 
the most disadvantaged sections of the working class had to be addressed, and the streets 
had to be policed in such a way as to alter popular perceptions of authority. Macià 
initially—and naively—hoped to achieve this by bringing the CNT into a government of 
national unity, something that was anathema to even the most moderate cenetistas and 
that promised to split the union.46 Consequently, only the reformist Left, the tiny 
Fabianesque USC (Unió Socialista de Catalunya, or Socialist Union of Catalonia) and the 
UGT, which had no influence whatsoever in the barris, entered Macià’s cabinet.47 

Another barrier facing Macià’s political project was the split between the republicans 
of Barcelona and Madrid over the question of Catalan devolution. By declaring the 
‘Catalan Republic within the Spanish Federal Republic’ on 14 April, Macià had exceeded 
the agreed objectives of the San Sebastián Pact and thereby presented the republicans in 
Madrid with a genuine dilemma: they could not afford to allow the traditionally centralist 
military to identify the birth of the Republic with the apparent dissolution of the state. 
And so, on 15 April, a government delegation arrived in Barcelona with the aim of 
persuading Macià to change tack. Despite his day-old pledge to lay down his life for the 
Catalan Republic, Macià accepted the proposal by Fernando de los Ríos, a wily 
Andalusian socialist with an extensive knowledge of Catalan history, that the power of 
the central state be reinstated, whereupon it would be devolved gradually to a revived 
Generalitat government. Macià accepted the suggestion out of ‘republican solidarity’, and 
on 21 April the new Generalitat was officially recognised by the Madrid provisional 
government: the ephemeral Catalan Republic, like Macià’s freedom of manoeuvre, lasted 
a mere three days.48 Incredibly, Macià extracted no real concessions from the central 
government in return for his volte-face, nor did he secure any guarantees over the speed 
of devolution, which was to be determined by the more conservative republicans in 
Madrid at an unknown date in a far from certain political future. In the interim, the only 
source of power for the ERC was in Barcelona city hall and in a string of council 
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chambers throughout Catalonia, local political spaces that had been systematically 
debilitated by successive central administrations over the preceding 100 years and that 
were no basis for reforming urban public services. The Esquerra was also forced to 
renege on its earlier commitment to annul Barcelona Council’s debts, following pressure 
from central government and international financial institutions concerned about what 
would constitute a de facto confiscation of bank capital. Indalecio Prieto, the PSOE 
finance minister, revealed an obsessive desire to appease domestic and international 
financiers by balancing the budget and repaying the debts of the monarchist governments 
of yesteryear.49 Moreover, Prieto was extremely suspicious of the ERC’s reformist 
posture and froze all loans and state funding to Barcelona Council and the Generalitat, 
thereby guaranteeing that these bodies operated with a budget deficit throughout the 
coming years.50 

The prioritisation of budgetary control meant that the republican authorities in Madrid 
and Barcelona were unable to honour their public commitment to a ‘new deal’ of benefits 
and public works for the unemployed. Even when new bodies were set up to deal with 
unemployment, such as the Caja Nacional para el Paro Forzoso (National Unemployment 
Fund) created by the Madrid government in 1931, these were beset by financial 
constraints and were little more than an indication of good intent.51 Meanwhile, Prieto’s 
centralist instincts ensured that the Madrid government refused to free already scarce 
resources to offset joblessness and social exclusion in Barcelona.52 According to Albert 
Balcells’ study of unemployment in Catalonia, in February 1933, nearly two full years 
after the birth of the Republic, only 2.4 percent of the jobless received any kind of state 
benefit, and this expired after a fixed period.53 The ERC’s main initiative on behalf of the 
unemployed was to create the Comissió Pro-Obrers sense Treball (Unemployed Workers’ 
Commission). Although prior to the first democratic elections in June 1931 the ERC had 
described unemployment as ‘one of the most imposing problems which the Republic has 
been presented with’,54 afterwards, doubtless having attracted many votes from those out 
of work, the party and its supporters adopted a different stance: Serra i Moret, the USC 
head of the Comissió Pro-Obrers sense Treball, told journalists that ‘unemployment is not 
such a big problem’. The ERC also denied any responsibility for unemployment, 
portraying it as an unfortunate inheritance from the monarchy. In practical terms, the 
ERC offered little more than soup kitchens, food vouchers and allotment schemes, 
justifying its volte-face on the question of unemployment benefit in democratic discourse 
by declaring that a subsidy was ‘immoral’ and would produce ‘a new caste’ among the 
unemployed and within the working class.55 

In effect, the republicans believed that democratic legality was coterminous with 
reform. Reflecting the preponderance of lawyers in their ranks, they exuded a judicial 
utopianism, a fixation with legal processes and forms and the judicial aspects of equality. 
The republicans lacked a coherent theory of state power and assumed that the state and its 
laws were essentially neutral entities that could be mobilised on behalf of all citizens and 
administer justice for everyone. This was reflected in the slogan of La Calle, a Barcelona 
republican paper: ‘Republic, law, justice’.56 Whereas the monarchist state was 
immoderate and brutal, unchecked by the law, the republican state would provide judicial 
protection for civil society, thereby creating a new balance between repressive and 
conciliatory mechanisms of power. Accordingly, the republicans hoped to reconstitute 
and rationalise authority, thus ending the crisis of state power, which would be imbued 
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with popular legitimacy. Article 1 of the new constitution, which defined Spain as ‘a 
republic of workers of all classes’, highlighted the vague abstractions of the republican 
mind. Although the constitution presupposed the parity of rich and poor before the law, 
the emphasis was firmly on formal not substantive equality, and throughout the 
republican period, successive governments, both with and without socialist 
representation, pursued traditional liberal economic policies. The republicans, therefore, 
naively assumed that rank and privilege would not affect the legal process, believing that 
chaotic and disorderly market forces could be reorganised through the endeavours of 
enlightened public agencies without limiting the freedom of private interests. In doing so, 
they ignored the fact that the stmctural inequalities and class power system inherited from 
the monarchist period might undermine legislation. By maintaining the fiction of legal 
equality, republican law effectively reinforced the socio-economic status quo and became 
the guarantor of these very inequalities. Thus, while the Republic signified a limited 
increase in civil and political freedoms, social inequality and the everyday economic 
compulsion that weighed down on the working class remained essentially unchanged. 

3.1 The ‘republic of order’ 

There was a clear divergence between the discourse and practice of republicanism in 
opposition to the monarchy, when it appeared as a socially progressive, even radical, 
political force that placed the accent of its discourse on Freedom’, and republicanism in 
power, when it pursued the middle-class dream of order.57 This emphasis on order was 
evident at the very birth of democracy, when Macià announced: ‘Anyone who disturbs 
the order of the new Catalan Republic will be considered an agent provocateur and a 
traitor to the nation’.58 Later in the afternoon, at the first session of the ‘revolutionary 
republican city hall’, newly appointed Mayor Aiguader defined the central task of the 
council as the ‘defence of order in the street’.59 These themes were later developed by 
Companys, Barcelona’s first republican civil governor, who emphasised the need for 
‘discipline’ within a ‘republic of order’, promising ‘strong measures’ against those who 
represented ‘the negation of authority’. It was, in Companys’ opinion, imperative to 
expand the police in order to guarantee ‘social peace’ and avoid ‘mob rule in the city’.60 
Such concerns were greater still among the more conservative members of central 
government, such as Miguel Maura, a neophyte republican and once a fanatical 
monarchist. Alarmed by what he saw as the ‘pre-revolutionary ambience’ and the 
‘dangerous alternative’ presented by the revolutionary Left, Maura joined the 
government, becoming the first republican interior minister, in order to quell what he saw 
as the ‘popular rage’ and the ‘din’ (bullicio) in the streets.61 According to Manuel Azaña, 
prime minister from 1931 to 1933, Maura was obsessed with ‘subversion’ and ‘vomited 
draconian decrees’ in cabinet meetings. Azaña nevertheless agreed with Maura on the 
need for an ‘energetic policy to make the Republic feared’.62 

However, it would be wrong to conclude that, after 14 April, the republicans cynically 
relegated freedom in favour of the more convenient quest for order. Rather, following the 
collapse of the First Republic in discredit and political turmoil in 1873, order became a 
hallmark of traditional republican culture, only to be understated or obscured by the anti-
oligarchic nature of much republican propaganda during the final stages of the struggle 
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against the monarchy. The re-emergence of ‘order’ as an overriding political priority was 
perhaps most graphically seen in the case of the ERC, arguably the most radical faction 
within the republican movement. Although superficially the ERC’s ‘new’ republicanism 
may have appeared more dynamic and original than ‘historic’ republicanism, it displayed 
traditional republican traits: the idealisation of bourgeois democratic freedoms and the 
legal process, which, it assumed, would be a panacea for all the injustices and problems 
of the past;63 the belief in the essential harmony of society, with all citizens contributing 
to the well-being of the social organism;64 and the modernist vision of the city as a 
democratised, non-hierarchical space, equally accessible to all citizens. Under closer 
scmtiny, we see that the ERC’s nationalism far outweighed its social reformism. In 
substantive terms, its project for modernisation and national reconstruction bore many 
similarities to that of the Lliga. Indeed, the ERC was infused with the typical idealism of 
the nationalist middle-class intelligentsia of this era, evincing a blind faith in the 
recuperative properties of national self-determination and the utopian expectation that 
independence would ipso facto end national and class oppression. 

However, what was unique about the ERC was its populist rhetoric, which reflected its 
desire to integrate the working class into a flexible, socially inclusive bourgeois 
democracy based on a market economy. At a rhetorical level, the ERC combined the 
yearning for prosperity of the middle class with the desire for order of the bourgeoisie 
and the sentiments of equality associated with the working class. Accordingly, the ERC 
saw itself as a force that would arbitrate between the two main classes of Catalan society. 
In practice, though, for all its promises of reform, the ERC, including its left wing and its 
socialist allies in the USC, was mainly concerned with the political reintegration of 
previously disaffected and dissident groups in Catalan society Thus both the ERC and the 
USC viewed ‘problems’ such as industrial conflict and anarchist violence as impediments 
to the evolution of a rich civic culture and the ‘progress’ of Catalonia.65 Equally, the 
ERC’s concern with improving the everyday life of the dispossessed revealed much of 
the haughty pomposity of the philanthropists of the 1880s: the working class was 
assumed to be in need of assistance, which could best be provided by the middle classes, 
which would civilise the unenlightened through reform and education. Social problems 
such as violence, poverty, alcoholism and sexual licence were regarded, therefore, as 
essentially working-class problems that could be resolved with the integration of all 
citizens into the republican nation.66 

Several historians have seized upon the complex social basis of the ERC as evidence 
that the party was an inter-class organisation.67 Certainly, owing to Catalonia’s distinct 
urban and rural social structure, the ERC was able to secure a larger mass base than the 
‘històric’ republican groups. Nevertheless, a close analysis of the ERC’s social basis and 
its politics reveals that it represented definite interests and had clear foci of support 
among the intermediate sectors of urban and rural Catalonia: the rabassaires, the 
staunchly nationalist tenant farmers who looked to it as a counterweight to the Lliga, the 
political representative of the large Catalan landowners, and intermediate urban sectors, 
small property owners and shopkeepers, who had previously felt excluded by the elitist 
nationalism of the Lliga. Certainly, the ERC had friends among industrialists, 
businessmen and smaller factory owners, but these were a minority of its supporters. The 
same was true of its working-class support, which was largely limited to white-collar 
workers, clerks and shop workers.68 This is confirmed by the social geography of the 
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ERC’s casals (nationalist clubs) in Barcelona, the largest and most active of which were 
in districts, such as Gràcia, which were more popular than proletarian.69 Conversely, in 
the working-class heartlands like the Raval or La Torrassa, Esquerra-affiliated centres 
had few members and a rather tenuous existence.70 As far as the ERC’s leadership was 
concerned, it fitted the profile of the ‘historic’ republican parties more closely: it was 
recruited from the petite bourgeoisie, the urban middle class and, in particular, the 
intelligentsia of intermediate professional and technocratic sectors (lawyers, industrial 
engineers, doctors and civil servants), who were not directly involved in the class 
struggle but who had close ties to industry and were concerned with ‘progress’ and 
‘order’.71 

Unlike in the monarchy and the dictatorship, when state repression served the interests 
of narrow economic elites, the republican ideology of order was, according to its 
advocates, democratic. ‘Order’ and Freedom’ were an inseparable couplet within the 
republican project, the main axiom of governance being that the consolidation of 
democracy and reform by perspicacious politicians was impossible without order.72 As 
one prominent ERC activist stated, ‘if the monarchy represented disorder, the Republic 
must signify order’.73 This would allow the elected representatives of the people to 
determine the rate of change from above, unimpeded by the mobilisation of the working 
class, who must patiently and passively await the reforms enacted by educated middle-
class professionals.74 However, the danger to the Republic was that a culturally retarded 
section of the masses might easily confuse what was in its best interests. Consequently, 
the Republic must not be ‘a weak regime’: any resistance by ‘primitive’ sectors to the 
political and moral leadership offered by the republicans or attempts to accelerate the 
pace of change from below would be repressed by the democratic state.75 Thus republican 
state repression would serve the interests of all society: it would preserve mass 
democracy (‘power which is in the hands of all’, as one republican newspaper 
explained76) and create the optimum conditions for reform. 

The ‘republic of order’ can also be regarded as the political companion to the 
continuation of traditional economic policies. We saw in Chapter 2 how, under previous 
regimes, the implementation of liberal capitalist economics produced profound dynamics 
of contestation and conflict, which in turn resulted in spiralling state repression. This 
process was repeated during the Republic, although repression was invoked as part of a 
democratic ideology of domination. In the industrial sphere in the first months of the 
Republic, PSOE labour minister and UGT general secretary, Francisco Largo Caballero, 
established new arbitration committees, the jurados mixtos (mixed juries), to resolve the 
legitimate grievances of the workforce peacefully and to end the unmediated industrial 
conflicts that radicalised labour relations during the monarchy. Their creators hoped that 
the jurados would educate workers to trust state institutions and make redundant the 
direct action labour culture of the CNT, which republicans regarded as backward and 
ignorant, a product of monarchist repression and unreason. These militant syndical 
struggles were, in the opinion of Largo Caballero, obsolete under the Republic, where 
there could be ‘no strikes, nor complaints nor protests. The first thing now is to 
consolidate the regime’ and preserve ‘authority’ and ‘discipline’ in industrial affairs.77 
Any trade union demands that were not submitted to the jurados would, in the words of 
Maura, feel ‘the full force of the law’.78 In this way, the republicans aimed to introduce a 
tighter industrial discipline than that which existed during the monarchy. 
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This new ideology of order was most forcefully and frequently expressed with regard 
to the unemployed, who, having mobilised during the final phase of the monarchy and the 
dictatorship, and doubtless impressed by the promises of republican politicians to assist 
the most needy sectors of society, expected immediate relief from the new authorities. 
Two months into the Republic, Macià, while renewing his commitment to help jobless 
workers, explained that this hinged on the ‘serenity’, ‘patience’ and ‘discipline’ of the 
unemployed, which would allow the peaceful consolidation of the Republic and the 
establishment of the necessary legal channels to address the ‘legitimate’ aspirations of the 
out-of-work.79 Following renewed street protests by the unemployed, the authorities 
embarked on a strategy aimed at criminalising any hint of dissent from the unemployed. 
Even Joan Ventalló, from the left wing of the Esquerra, linked joblessness with crime, 
declaring that unemployment was a ‘problem of public order, a simple police problem’.80 
Thereafter, the repressive dimension of ERC unemployment policies was increasingly 
visible. From its inception, the Comissió Pro-Obrers sense Treball sought to police the 
jobless, repeating the republican message that the authorities could only resolve the 
problems of the unemployed after the stabilisation of the new regime. Until then, the 
unemployed were to display ‘calm’ and ‘understanding’ and avoid ‘excesses’ or ‘any 
disturbance of the peace, such as attacks on banks or food shops’.81 

Another constant feature of ERC pronouncements on unemployment was an emphasis 
on the nefarious consequences of migration. The ERC attributed unemployment to an 
excessive supply of labour (i.e. the workers who came to work in Barcelona before the 
1929 World Exhibition) and advocated the repatriation of non-Catalan migrants.82 The 
ERC effectively interpreted unemployment in nationalist terms. Although non-Catalans 
had been arriving in Barcelona on a massive scale since the 1880s, it was ironic that, with 
the liberal Left in power for the first time, a ruling party should define migration as ‘an 
offensive against Catalonia’ and exploit this as a political issue.83 While this may smack 
of a conspiracy theory, ERC discourse was part of a deliberate strategy to divide the 
working class along ethnic lines and between those who worked and those who did not.84 

This divisive strategy was enshrined in the ERC’s policies in the Generalitat and in 
Barcelona Council. The ERC initially hoped to reduce unemployment through the 
voluntary repatriation of migrants. Early in the Republic, the Generalitat and Barcelona 
Council hired a train to return unemployed migrants to southern Spain. The trip—along 
with the fact that those who wished to leave Barcelona would receive free food and drink 
for a journey lasting over a day—was advertised on posters across the city The authorities 
were delighted at the huge interest in the scheme, and a packed train set off. However, in 
what appeared to be an act of sabotage, the train was forced to stop at La Bordeta, where 
the train line was closest to La Torrassa. By the time the train was ready to resume the 
journey south, nearly all the migrants had fled with the food and drink provided by the 
local authorities.85 Following this farce, the ERC opted for forced repatriation, a more 
expensive option that was similarly unsuccessful. When we consider that it might take 
southern rural migrants a year to save the fare for a boat or 40-hour bus trip to Barcelona, 
it is no surprise that repatriation met with resistance.86 There were numerous instances of 
deported migrants returning almost immediately to their adopted home, aware that 
Barcelona’s factories provided better chances of finding work than the crisis-ridden fields 
of southern Spain. In some instances, unemployed workers who were repatriated as 
‘beggars’ twice in the same week managed to return to Barcelona by the weekend.87 
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Undeterred, the ERC instituted new spatial controls, even though these contravened an 
earlier commitment enshrined in its party statutes to respect ‘the freedom of movement 
and selection of residence’.88 Although the ERC lacked the authority to regulate the 
access of Spanish citizens to Catalonia, it was determined to change Barcelona’s status as 
an ‘open city’ and halt the migrant ‘invasion’ because, as L’Opinió put it, ‘nobody would 
tolerate an unknown individual installing themselves in their house under the pretext that 
it is better than their own house’. The ERC was obsessed with erecting a cordon sanitaire 
of immigration controls, which would be enforced by a new immigration police based at 
Barcelona’s railway stations and port and along the main road entrances to the city. The 
ERC also favoured a ‘passport’ system, requiring migrants to provide evidence of a job 
offer or proof of savings. Taken together, these ‘hard but fair’ measures would, it was 
claimed, reduce unemployment by at least 50 percent and ‘prevent [the arrival of] those 
who come to create conflicts’.89 

These measures were justified through a fierce propaganda offensive against migrants 
that continued throughout the Republic and that grew in direct proportion to the 
economic crisis and social conflict, despite evidence that migrant workers had, in their 
droves, voted for the ERC in the April and June 1931 elections and supported the push 
for Catalan autonomy. The attack on migrants coincided with the ascendancy of the racist 
nationalist wing of the ERC within what was still a very unstable coalition.90 Non-
Catalan workers were stigmatised by an anti-migrant backlash that evoked images of a 
‘systematic’ ‘flooding’ by ‘outsiders’ of ‘our home’ (casa nostra): ‘trains arrive full of 
people who come [to Barcelona] to be unemployed’, forming ‘swarms’ and ‘virulent 
plagues’ of ‘undeserving’ poor and an ‘army’ of beggars. The unemployed were 
frequently described in the Esquerra press in Spanish (los sin trabajo or los parados), 
rather than in Catalan (els sense feina or els parats), a distinction that reflected the ERC’s 
nationalist assumption that Catalonia was a harmonious and cohesive society and that 
migrants ‘came’ to Barcelona to ‘be unemployed’.91 

Murcians were singled out in particular, even though they accounted for only a small 
percentage of the overall migrant population in Barcelona. According to the stereotype of 
‘the illiterate Murcian’, migrants were an inferior tribe of degenerates, like ‘backward’ 
and ‘savage’ African tribesmen, the source of crime, disease and conflict in much the 
same way as the Irish were vilified in Victorian England. This colonial-type mentality 
was often glimpsed in cartoons of Murcian men and women, who appeared as ugly, 
subhuman beings.92 This was emphasised by Carles Sentís, a Catalan republican 
journalist who published a series of reports on La Torrassa (‘Little Murcia’) in 
l’Hospitalet, in which he focused on the morally abhorrent practices and general 
indiscipline of the migrants. For Sentís, the migrants were a primitive race with a ‘prior’ 
culture, living in a state of nature. In particular, he argued that the promiscuity of 
Murcian women and a ‘regime of free love’ was the cause of all social problems in La 
Torrassa, such as trachoma and juvenile delinquency.93 Unfortunately for the rest of the 
unemployed, these ‘vegetating’ migrants were an ‘asphyxiating’ burden on already 
stretched welfare resources: ‘when they arrive in a town the first thing they ask for is the 
welfare office’, ‘robbing the bread from our Catalan children’ and converting Barcelona 
into one vast ‘poor house’. Indeed, the ERC asserted that it wanted to do more to help the 
unemployed; however, it feared that this would ‘attract all the unemployed of Spain to 
Barcelona’.94  

The birth of the republican city    61



ERC unemployment policies were premised on a ‘secular Last Judgement’95 designed 
to help the ‘virtuous poor’ while repressing the ‘dishonest’ and ‘vicious’ unemployed in 
workhouses. As one local republican explained, Barcelona Council’s Welfare 
Department assessed ‘who needs assistance and who must be repressed’.96 In many 
respects, this was a continuation of the nineteenth-century distinction between the 
‘deserving’ and the ‘undeserving’ poor: the former were deemed capable of self-
improvement and thus merited official assistance, while the latter were ‘undesirables’, the 
‘professional poor’, who represented a danger to society and had therefore to be 
repressed.97 Accordingly, to qualify for assistance from the Comissió Pro-Obrers sense 
Treball, jobless workers had first to prove that they were ‘true workers’ and not 
‘vagrants’ by agreeing to accept any work they might be offered. They also had to fulfil a 
series of stringent conditions, providing proof of residence in Barcelona for at least five 
years, a clause that excluded the substantial number of immigrants who came to work on 
Primo’s public works programmes after 1926, as well as the thousands of workers who 
returned to the city after the collapse of the European economy in 1929 or who were 
exiled during the dictatorship. The Comissió also required the unemployed to 
demonstrate ‘good conduct’, a condition that effectively excluded any worker who had 
played an active role in the CNT.98 Unsurprisingly, the Generalitat borsa de treball 
(labour exchange), which offered work to the ‘deserving’ unemployed, was criticised for 
ignoring the fate of workers who had been victimised by employers for their trade union 
activities.99 

ERC policies resulted in an increase in the everyday harassment of the unemployed in 
the streets. One example is the persecution of ‘undocumented’ workers. The discretion 
once used by police officers in their dealings with unemployed workers who could not 
afford to keep their identity papers in order came to an abrupt end.100 In addition, 
Barcelona Council issued a new targeta d’obrer parat (unemployed worker’s card), an 
identity card scheme that recorded an individual’s work history; anyone who did not 
carry the targeta faced the workhouse or repatriation.101 The council also organised 
specialist teams to persecute the unemployed, creating ‘a special police force’ within the 
city’s Guàrdia Urbana to undertake the ‘laborious task’ of ‘purifying’ the jobless; in the 
words of L’Opinió, the aim of the Council was ‘not to give to the poor, but to repatriate 
outsiders and round up tramps’ to separate the problem of unemployment from that of 
“idleness”’.102 Given the repressive and exclusive nature of official unemployment 
bodies, migrant workers logically remained outside, so by mid-1931 fewer than 10,000 
unemployed in Barcelona were registered with the Generalitat borsa de treball. More 
tellingly, in the construction sector, the main source of employment for migrants in 
Barcelona, only 3,593 had registered with the borsa at a time when unemployment in this 
industry was closer to 15,000.103 

As the gulf between republican institutions and the unemployed grew, the authorities 
displayed increasing paranoia on the issue of public order, a sensitivity that extended to 
all manifestations of popular rowdiness, whether drunken behaviour or pitch invasions at 
football matches.104 Property and street crime were even depicted as anti-governmental 
plots by the ‘so-called unemployed’.105 Concerns were expressed about gangs of 
‘enemies of the Republic’ with the ‘mission of committing robberies to discredit the 
republican regime’.106 Civil Governor Companys warned that ‘malefactors’ (maleantes) 
and ‘undesirable elements’ were ‘impersonating the unemployed’ and ‘stirring up’ the 
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jobless to commit ‘criminal acts’ and ‘outrages’ on behalf of ‘anonymous subversives’ 
and other ‘armed enemies of the people’ who wished to become the ‘lords of the streets’. 
It was widely felt in republican circles that democratic freedoms were submitted to 
‘intolerable’ abuse by the unemployed, who could ‘feel brave’ to protest with ‘abandon’, 
whereas they ‘didn’t mutter a word during seven contemptible years of dictatorship’, 
when ‘it was more dangerous’. Since the logic of the ‘republic of order’ denied the 
jobless any legitimate right to complain about their situation, anyone who did was an 
‘enemy of democracy’. This, in turn, inspired the Esquerra to insist that the main problem 
with unemployment was the protest that accompanied it.107 

The ‘republic of order’ provided much common ground between the new authorities 
and middle-class and bourgeois pressure groups, who had traditionally craved social 
order and who demanded firm authority on the streets. In particular, strong law-and-order 
policies were central to appeasing and retaining the support of republicanism’s middle-
class base. The role of the unemployed in social protest prior to the Republic had caused 
much concern among the propertied and commercial sectors, and repatriation of the 
migrant unemployed, now the cornerstone of ERC unemployment policy, was a key 
demand of the bourgeoisie.108 This must have been the source of great relief for big 
business, which was closely identifled with the Right and which, at the start of the 
Republic, felt vulnerable and politically exposed following the transfer of power to the 
reformist liberal Left.109 With right-wing parties in disarray until mid to late 1932, elite 
groups made their traditional public order concerns known to the new authorities through 
an intense and energetic lobbying campaign, organising a series of petitions and 
deputations to President Macià, the civil governor’s office and the Interior Ministry in 
Madrid.110 In one note to the Madrid government, the Cámara de Comercio y 
Navegación, the Barcelona Chamber of Commerce, described the ‘gravity’ of the social 
situation in Barcelona, which, it alleged, was ‘strangling economic life’.111 The FTN 
(Fomento del Trabajo Nacional, or Promotion of National Work), the most powerful 
Catalan bourgeois pressure group, and the Barcelona landlords’ association, the COPUB, 
played a key role here, affirming that they were apolitical, ‘always pro-government, on 
the side of order’, while also giving notice that their future support for the Republic was 
contingent on the preservation of ‘legality and order’ and respect for private property, 
‘the most basic guarantee of a well-organised civilisation’.112 In precisely the same way 
as it did during the monarchy, the FTN exaggerated the incidence of crime, complaining 
that ‘professional villains’ and ‘the unwashed’ (los desaliñados) had taken advantage of 
the ‘absurd tolerance’ of ‘anarchy and freedom’ during the period of regime transition, 
which resulted in an ‘eruption of certain forms of criminality’ and ‘the extension of evil’. 
The FTN informed the authorities that they had a choice: either strengthen the ‘principle 
of authority’ and protect the ‘men of trust and order’ from ‘banditry’ or become ‘the 
protector of all excesses…synonymous with disorder and licence’.113 A similar message 
was conveyed by the conservative press, which highlighted instances of violence and 
illegality to justify increasing policing in ‘a Barcelona that is so chaotic’.114 La 
Vanguardia demanded ‘inflexible toughness’ and ‘the old implacable severity’, as 
anything else would result in ‘civil intolerance’ and ‘irreverence’.115 

This pressure for a ‘republic of order’ was sustained by urban middle-class pressure 
groups, many of which had close ties with local republican groups and were therefore 
able to exert even greater influence on the new authorities.116 Various groups, ranging 
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from taxi drivers, private security guards and nightwatchmen to restaurateurs, bar owners 
and hoteliers, complained to the authorities that Barcelona was gaining the reputation, 
domestically and internationally, as a ‘den of thieves’ and demanded a thorough 
repression of law breakers.117 With the Generalitat and the council keen to develop the 
local tourist industry, such calls could not fall on deaf ears.118 Shopkeepers and market 
traders added to the incessant pressure for repression. The Associació per la Defensa dels 
Venedors dels Mercats (Association for the Defence of Market Traders) called on the 
authorities to eliminate street trade ‘using all means necessary’, warning that otherwise 
its members would withhold tax payments, an important source of municipal revenue. 
Meanwhile, the Lliga de Defensa d’lndustria i Comerc (League for the Defence of 
Industry and Commerce) announced that its members were ready to take the law into 
their own hands if ‘unlicensed traders’ remained on the streets. Although street trade 
affected only the narrow interests of commercial sectors, those who felt threatened by it 
appealed to a general interest, arguing that the ‘illegal traders’ were a criminal group that 
formed part of a wider pattern of lawlessness.119 

During the first few months of the Republic, therefore, a new repressive consensus 
emerged between the authorities, the traditional elites and urban commercial sectors. 
President Macià, who was keen to woo liberal bourgeois elements, nurtured relations 
with the business community, and from the early summer of 1931, it was clear that a 
new, albeit unsteady, compact had been established between the economic and political 
powers in Barcelona. This was evident at the regular banquets attended by local notables 
throughout the Republic. At the first of these, an ‘exquisite dinner’ organised by the 
council for 500 guests in June 1931, President Macià, Mayor Aiguader i Miró, Companys 
and Generalitat ministers rubbed shoulders with the political and economic 
representatives of the oligarchy from the FTN, the COPUB and the Lliga, and their armed 
protectors, the Barcelona chief of police and high-ranking military officials.120 
Meanwhile, during periods of social unrest, the authorities provided police protection for 
individual employers, and although many industrialists persisted in their criticisms of the 
state of law and order, elite organisations like the FTN and the COPUB prudently 
expressed their gratitude to the civil governor and the police chief for defending the 
‘principle of authority’ during strikes.121 

3.2 Policing the ‘republic of order’ 

Another area of overlap between the ‘republicans of order’ and the ‘men of order’ among 
the bourgeoisie was over the need to improve the effectiveness of the police. We saw in 
Chapter 1 how Barcelona’s capitalists became frustrated by the operational limitations of 
the police during the monarchy. In keeping with their desire to forge a rational authority, 
the republicans were committed to reforming the security forces. The new standard 
bearers of republican order and legality in the cities were the Guardia de Asalto (Assault 
Guards), a motorised rapid response force. Created by Angel Galarza, the PSOE chief of 
state security, and Maura, the interior minister, the asaltos were part of a new economy of 
repression designed to meet the potential threats to public order in Spain’s increasingly 
complex urban centres, particularly the protest movements inspired by a modern labour 
movement. Galarza and Maura wished to break with the brutal ‘excesses’ of monarchist 
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essays in urban social control, which inflamed rather than defused street conflicts. In 
contrast to the Guardia Civil, which relied on long-range armaments like the Mauser rifle 
and whose deployment in crowded city streets inevitably resulted in large numbers of 
civilian casualties, the conventional arms of the asaltos were the revolver and a 30-inch 
(80cm) leather truncheon, which encouraged them to move into the thick of any street 
protest, where they would neutralise the threat to public order by singling out 
‘ringleaders’ for arrest, injuring only those who dared to cross the frontier of legality. The 
asaltos therefore represented a more deliberate, focused and inexorable repression. They 
were the shock troops of the Republic: all recruits had to meet exacting height and fitness 
requirements and, in the event of a serious threat to public order, they were equipped with 
machine guns, rifles and mortars. In Maura’s opinion, they were ‘a perfect force’.122 

Lauded by the authorities as a thoroughly democratic and professional force, since 
they were recruited predominantly from republican and socialist parties, the asaltos were 
nevertheless politicised. Moreover, they did not break with the militaristic and 
authoritarian monarchist model of policing whereby army chiefs were entrusted with 
training the security forces: the first head of the asaltos was Lieutenant-Colonel Agustín 
Muñoz Grandes, who imposed military values on the corps. Another similarity between 
the Guardia Civil and the asaltos was that the new force had few contacts with the local 
population: most of the asaltos stationed in Barcelona originated from Galicia, central 
Spain and Aragón. In the view of one historian, ‘other than their name and uniform’, 
there was little difference between the asaltos and the civiles.123  

 

Figure 3.2 Policing the city: assault 
guards patrolling l’Hospitalet, 1933 

Source: L’Avenç Archive 
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The commitment to the construction of a ‘republic of order’ ensured that republicans 
missed an opportunity to win the loyalty of the masses through a radical reform of the 
police. This was starkly revealed in the refusal of the new authorities to disband the 
Guardia Civil, even though republicans were fully apprised of the scale of popular hatred 
for a force that had been at the forefront of domestic repression during the Restoration.124 
From the start of the Republic, workers’ groups argued that the disbandment of the 
Guardia Civil was central to the peaceful evolution of the regime, if not its survival.125 
(When General Sanjurjo, commander-in-chief of the Guardia Civil, launched a military 
coup in August 1932, this prophecy proved most apt.) Yet Maura, a ‘fervent admirer’ of 
the Guardia Civil, was convinced that the ‘authority’ and ‘discipline’ of the force could 
make it a prop for the new democratic institutions, and he ‘categorically refused’ to 
dissolve the force or reform it ‘in such a way to give the impression that it had been 
dissolved’.126 

There is no evidence that republican politicians were aware that the preservation of 
this traditionally anti-democratic and highly repressive body might imperil their goal of 
enhancing state legitimacy. Although Maura recognised the need to redeploy the Guardia 
Civil away from cities on the grounds that its methods resulted in unacceptable levels of 
civilian casualties, the authorities regarded Barcelona, Spain’s largest city, as a special 
case. Guardia Civil stations and barracks thus remained within the city’s boundaries, 
where the force was assigned an auxiliary policing role, principally when public order 
was under severe stress. Moreover, because the recruitment of the asaltos commenced 
only in June 1931, there was inevitably a transitional period during which the civiles 
would be responsible for public order. For instance, while the authorities rushed the first 
asaltos into service at the end of July, there were still only 800 in the city by mid-
October, and in December it was reported that the political police was being deployed 
alongside the civil police to patrol country roads against highway robbers.127 

In policing, as in other policy areas, the republicans had no coherent blueprint for 
reform and democratisation. It also seems that, given the central role accorded to the 
security forces in the ‘republic of order’, the republicans shied away from any far-
reaching structural reform of the police. Even the notorious political police, the Brigada 
Policial Especializada en Anarquismo y Sindicalismo, a hotbed of monarchist reaction, 
was not purged, undergoing only a token change of name to become the Brigada de 
Investigación Social (Social Investigation Brigade).128 The republicans also broke with an 
earlier commitment to end the internal policing function of the army, just as they failed to 
honour their pledge to disband the reactionary Sometent militia, the ‘terror of both town 
and country’ and the ‘civic guard of capitalism’, which had repressed pickets and strikers 
during the monarchy.129 The piecemeal attitude of republicans in Madrid and Barcelona 
towards police reform was highlighted by a trip of Chief of State Security Galarza to the 
Catalan capital at the end of May 1931. During a number of press conferences, Galarza 
and Civil Governor Companys recognised that the Barcelona police force was a 
‘completely useless organisation’, ‘absolutely lacking in efficiency’ and in need of ‘a 
complete and total reorganisation’. Bizarrely, their proposal to make the local 
constabulary ‘a more efficient instmment’ and end the ‘immorality’ prevailing among 
officers consisted of removing a few ‘bad eggs’ while placing trusted figures in important 
command positions to oversee the removal of monarchists. Accordingly, Arturo 
Menéndez, an austere artillery captain who was indelibly marked by his military 
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background and former member of the republican socialist Revolutionary Committee, 
became Barcelona chief of police.130 

From the start of social conflict in the Republic, the limited horizons of the new 
democratic dawn were visible. Like during the monarchy, workers were regarded as 
either a real or a potential problem by the republican authorities, which failed to break 
with existing patterns of aggressive, anti-working class policing. This continuity reflected 
not so much the coherence or inconsistencies of the republican reform project; it derived 
rather from the imposition of a ‘republic of order’ on the coercive economic relations of 
the 1930s. When industrial disputes developed outside of the jurados Mixtos they were 
banned by the authorities, and the Guardia Civil employed its traditional modus operandi 
of shooting unarmed pickets and workers.131 As was seen in the monarchy, police 
repression tended to deepen rather than diminish protest cycles, and according to 
successive republican civil governors, the resources of the security forces were stretched 
to breaking point at key moments during the Republic: the police were often unable to 
protect individual industrialists, while on the streets they had to be supplemented by 
Guardia Civil reinforcements from rural Catalonia and, at key moments, by the army.132 

Judging by the numerous incidents of police brutality towards workers, it is easy to 
conclude that the unconditional support of the authorities encouraged agents to act with 
impunity Much violence was aimed at intimidating working-class militants and those 
sympathetic to them. In mid-September 1931, just five months into the Republic, the first 
cenetista died of injuries inflicted at the Laietana Way police headquarters.133 That same 
month, in an action that bore all the hallmarks of an extra-judicial assassination, 
policemen escorting a group of arrested workers to the Laietana Way station killed three 
and injured five others. The police later claimed that they acted in self-defence, having 
come under fire from some of the detainees and from the rooftops. The veracity of the 
police version of events is open to question: not a single policeman was wounded, and it 
was routine police procedure to search detainees for weapons at the moment of arrest. 
The authorities nevertheless accepted the testimony of the officers involved, and nobody 
was disciplined.134 A few weeks later, in early November, a group of prominent 
Barcelona anarchists were detained in the street, taken to police headquarters and beaten 
up.135 Bar owners who allowed cenetistas to meet in their premises also faced regular 
police harassment, even the destruction of their property.136 

A similar tolerance was witnessed in a series of shooting incidents during the Republic 
involving both the security forces and armed militia like the Sometent.137 The tendency of 
the security forces was to shoot without asking questions. Anyone who failed to stop for 
the police ran the risk of being shot: in the proletarian barri of Clot, a youth running 
home during his lunch break was shot in the back when he failed to hear a call to halt; the 
same fate befell two Swedish sailors on shore leave in the Raval when they did not 
respond to a police warning.138 On the docks, an unemployed worker who fished for food 
in the sea at the waterfront was killed by a policeman who mistook him for a robber.139 
On another occasion, a group of asaltos responded to the sudden backfiring of a car by 
opening fire and killing a nightwatchman.140 Meanwhile, on the estates and fields 
surrounding Barcelona, where there was great concern about the theft of crops by the 
unemployed, the Guardia Civil and the Sometent killed several people in circumstances 
that were far from clear.141 
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Although the police were probably less corrupt during the Republic, many officers 
behaved as if they were beyond the law, occasionally stealing property during house 
searches.142 Throughout the Republic, there was a steady flow of reports of drunken 
violence by policemen.143 It was not uncommon for agents to draw their firearms, which 
they were allowed to carry at all times for their personal protection, on unsuspecting 
members of the public. On one occasion, a nightwatchman was threatened with a pistol 
when he disturbed an off-duty asalto having sex in a city park in the early hours of the 
morning.144  

It was the unemployed, though, who bore the brunt of police repression. It has been 
argued, by Howard Becker and others, that in times of economic crisis, the authorities 
rely on the security forces and the penal system to impose social discipline on the 
growing numbers of workers no longer subjected to the informal, everyday fetters and 
coercion of the workplace.145 This is confirmed by the creation of new police squads like 
the council-run Brigada per a la Repressió de la Venta Ambulant (Brigade for the 
Repression of Street Trade) and the teams established to rid the port of ‘villainous 
people’ and for ‘rounding up beggars’.146 Police violence towards the unemployed was 
directed more at imposing subservience than enforcing laws. Public spaces—the streets 
and parks where the unemployed spent a lot of time—were the site for this violence. 
Jobless workers were periodically stopped by police in the streets and beaten up.147 One 
worker was arrested by an asalto for ‘looking suspiciously’ at him. In l’Hospitalet, two 
workers required ‘hospital treatment’ after ‘being insolent’ to the police, while a couple 
of workers who mocked a bourgeois on a bicycle were beaten up by the Guardia Civil for 
‘larking about’.148 

The practices deployed in the consolidation of the ‘republic of order’ resulted in a 
sharp closure of the democratic polity and the erosion of civil liberties. Ironically, in their 
desire to impose respect for the ‘rule of law’, the republicans employed illegal and 
unconstitutional methods like detention without trial, whereby the civil governor ordered 
the internment of an individual for two weeks. This draconian tactic was resurrected early 
in the Republic, even though republicans had earlier vowed to outlaw the practice. For 
instance, during a strike in July 1931, the civil governor ordered that ‘anyone who looks 
suspicious will be detained [without trial]…including [for] mere moral complicity’ in the 
stoppage.149 Organisers of groups of unemployed workers were also interned, sometimes 
for several months. There were many allegations, and much supporting evidence, that 
detainees, who had no access to lawyers, were frequently mistreated and beaten in the 
course of ‘intensive interviewing’ by the police.150 

‘Detention without trial’ was particularly favoured by Josep Oriol Anguera de Sojo, a 
pious Catholic lawyer and, according to one of his close allies, ‘an inflexible 
authoritarian’, who became Barcelona civil governor in early August 1931.151 Anguera de 
Sojo was obsessed with imposing the ‘principle of authority’ on the streets regardless of 
the cost and the consequences involved. He believed that ‘agitators’, ‘individuals with 
bad antecedents’ and anyone guilty of what he called ‘public scandal’ immediately 
forfeited their civil liberties and were therefore liable to ‘detention without trial’.152 The 
principal assumption behind ‘detention without trial’—that social protest would 
disappear with the internment of 200 or so ‘social delinquents’—shaped the policies of 
successive civil governors in republican Barcelona.153 Thus, during the CNT general 
strike of May 1933, Claudí Ametlla, himself a trained lawyer, admitted that he defeated 
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the mobilisation ‘thanks to an abuse of my legal power’, which included infringing the 
civil liberties of ‘dozens of men’ who were interned and by bullying taxi drivers (he 
threatened the renewal of their licences, an area over which he had no authority) to place 
their cars at the disposal of the police. Although some internees might be held for six 
months and longer, such practices were justified in terms of ‘sacrosanct public order’.154 

Detention without trial was frequently combined with the police ‘swoop’ (ràtzid), a 
lightning raid by the security forces, sometimes backed by army units, into the barris 
which would then be searched thoroughly from house to house; all those who looked 
‘suspicious’ or who happened to be present in a place deemed to be a ‘criminal haunt’, 
such as a bar frequented by ‘male-factors’, were detained, held overnight at a police 
station, fingerprinted, registered and photographed before their release.155 Subsequently, 
whenever there was increased tension in the city, such as on the eve of a major strike or 
prior to the arrival of an important government figure, the police would detain the ‘usual 
suspects’ and those registered as ‘dangerous’.156 

In keeping with the republicans’ prevailing legalistic mentality, and perhaps reflecting 
a certain discomfort or sensitivity among republican lawyers at the use of 
unconstitutional measures, extraordinary legislation was promulgated that rendered legal 
many of these draconian practices. The first example was the Ley de Defensa de la 
República (Law for the Defence of the Republic), a classic law of exception passed in 
late October 1931, which effectively castrated constitutional freedoms and was, in the 
opinion of Azaña, ‘necessary to govern’.157 The supporters of the new law, which was 
based on the 1922 German Law for the Defence of Democracy, regarded it as a defence 
against violent threats to the regime from both Right and Left. In practice, however, the 
law was used much more against ‘enemies of the Republic’ on the Left and reflected 
republican paranoia about revolutionary conspiracies. The thrust of this law was its 
preventive nature: as Azaña noted, it was not designed to repress an actual threat but ‘to 
avoid the birth of that danger’. Tellingly, despite the significance of this law and its 
implications for the future of democracy, the Ley de Defensa was passed without any real 
parliamentary discussion, pushed through with the full support of PSOE deputies, most 
notably de los Ríos and Largo Caballero. Republicans who previously waxed democratic 
were converted into partisans of draconian legislation. Macià, who had once stated his 
opposition to such laws of exception, accepted the new law without any qualms, while 
Azaña’s only regret was that the new law had not been introduced earlier.158 

Directed at ‘subversion’, a vague category that could be applied to any protest 
behaviour, the Ley de Defensa established new categories of deviancy and, in doing so, 
created new illegalities. For example, by making it a crime to spread information likely to 
incite a breach of the law or bring discredit to state institutions, the Ley de Defensa had 
serious implications for the freedom of expression of the radical press.159 Moreover, by 
giving the interior minister new powers to ban meetings and rallies by groups and unions 
deemed ‘anti-republican’, this law limited the right of association of anarchist and 
communist groups, who were forbidden to hold any meeting, rally or assembly without 
giving prior notice to the police.160 All ‘legal’ assemblies, meetings and rallies were 
subject to the scmtiny of a delegado gubernamental (government agent), normally a 
policemen, who had powers to dissolve the gathering at any moment. The powers of the 
delegado gubernamental were open to abuse: if they believed that the rhetoric of 
speakers was likely to threaten public order, they could order the closing of the assembly. 
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Meanwhile, any attempt to hold a secret meeting—be it of activists or for educational 
purposes—was treated as a ‘clandestine’ and ‘illegal’ gathering.161 In the syndical sphere, 
the Ley de Defensa de la República reinforced Largo Caballero’s labour legislation, 
prohibiting strikes that did not give eight days notice to the authorities or that appeared to 
have ‘political’ motives.162 This law meant that activities such as picketing and any kind 
of clash with the police were treated as an attack on the Republic. 

In 1933, the Ley de Defensa was superseded by the Ley de Orden Público (Public 
Order Act), which was drafted by Anguera de Sojo, who, after his spell as Barcelona civil 
governor, became attorney general. Anguera de Sojo’s experience of governing 
Barcelona’s rebellious city spaces in 1931, combined with the lively interest that he 
retained in the politics of a city that he visited every weekend, doubtless played a part in 
the drafting of this law. His Ley de Orden Público allowed curfews to be imposed on 
specific neighbourhoods and legalised police ràtzies (swoops). In what was a significant 
militarisation of policing, the Ley de Orden Público allowed for the suppression of the 
constitution in times of social unrest and its replacement by martial law and the transfer 
of civil power to the army high command until ‘order’ had been reestablished. 
Meanwhile, in a direct imitation of monarchist crowd control tactics, Article 38 of the 
Ley de Orden Público allowed the authorities to ‘prohibit the formation of all types of 
groups on the public highway. …If orders to disperse are disobeyed, after three warning 
signals the security forces will use the necessary force to re-establish normality. No 
warning is necessary if the security forces come under attack’.163 

Other preventive police practices were legalised in the Ley de Vagos y Maleantes 
(Law against Vagrants and Malefactors), also passed in 1933. Concerned not with the 
prosecution of criminal acts, which were already punishable under the penal code, the 
Ley de Vagos y Maleantes sought to help to identify and repress homo criminalis: those 
individuals whose ‘state of dangerousness’ (peligrosidad) posed a potential threat to 
social order and the criminal code. This was to be achieved through the creation of 
special police units and courts, which, suitably informed by contemporary legal and 
scientific principles, would detain, evaluate and classify individuals, ordering the 
isolation of ‘socially dangerous types’ in labour and concentration camps. Inspired by 
Luis Jimènez de Asúa, a respected PSOE jurist, this law was conceived as part of a 
modernising project designed to rationalise penology by introducing a more proportionate 
and measured system of punishment that would, in turn, enhance the credibility of the 
state. Ironically, beneath this veneer of modernity and the appearance of the ‘neutral’ 
application of justice, the Ley de Vagos y Maleantes was a blunt instrument of repression 
that legalised a much older and unjust economy of repression (internment without trial) 
and combined this with the additional threat of an unspecified period of incarceration.164 
(According to Ametlla, the idea for a Ley de Vagos y Maleantes was first conceived by 
Attorney General Anguera de Sojo, who, as Barcelona civil governor, was instrumental 
in reintroducing ‘internment without trial’ in 1931.165) 

The Vagrancy Act can be viewed as a product of the law-and-order consensus 
established between the old elites and the republican authorities in 1931 that ‘dangerous’ 
and ‘violent’ individuals were ‘not real citizens’ and thus did not deserve the same civil 
and political rights available to the rest of the population.166 The FTN welcomed this 
‘excellent’ law as Vital for the defence of society’, one that would halt ‘the avalanche of 
disorder’.167 La Vanguardia summed up the concerns of the traditional ‘men of order’, 
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identifying the significance of a law that separated the ‘dangerous’ unemployed from the 
‘calm’ ones, thus preventing ‘a gang of wolves springing up extemporaneously from the 
depth of the mass, like in the great revolutions’.168 The ruling parties in the Generalitat 
were similarly enraptured with a law that they saw as ‘one of the most successful to come 
out of the parliament of the Republic’, which could isolate the ‘respectable unemployed’ 
from the ‘dangerous poor’, ‘hobos’ and ‘tramps’, whom they believed to be responsible 
for crime, social violence, monarchist intrigues, prostitution and street trade.169 Although 
the USC, the Esquerra’s socialist coalition partners, reviled Hitler’s detention centres, 
they had no qualms about establishing their own concentration camps for the unemployed 
in Catalonia.170 Indeed, this law reflected the social-democratic disdain for the traditions 
of the ‘rough’ working class, a social sector that was cast as brutish, disorderly and 
undisciplined and whose dedication to gambling and drinking made it a mortal danger to 
the republican-socialist agenda for change.171 

Alhough justified as a measure against pimps and drug pushers, in the hands of the 
police the Ley de Vagos y Maleantes added to the escalating legislative terror against the 
unemployed, effectively criminalising practices like street trade that were viewed as a 
danger to the ‘republic of order’. The police used the law in a highly arbitrary fashion, 
and any worker who did not enjoy regular work could be stopped and searched on the 
grounds that they appeared ‘suspicious’. In particular, the Vagrancy Act was used as an 
anti-nomadic device to impose a fixed and repressive spatial ordering on migrant and 
seasonal workers, who were interned in camps, where they were subjected to capitalist 
time-space discipline. Even urban workers who travelled around workshops in search of 
work were interned as Vagrants’.172 There were also several cases of workers being 
arrested in bars on their day off. Age and disability were no exemption from the 
concentration camps: an 84-year-old man was interned for begging, as was a partially 
sighted man who lived from tips earned by opening car doors for guests outside a posh 
city centre hotel.173  

As well as repressing those who could find no place within the capitalist labour 
market, the Ley de Vagos y Maleantes was widely used against those who refused to 
work within the market and/or resisted it. Opponents of government economic and social 
policies, who might previously have been interned without trial, were detained under the 
law as ‘dangerous’ internal enemies of the state; these included cenetistas found fly 
posting and distributing manifestos, unemployed organisers, and Italian and Argentinian 
anti-fascist exiles in Barcelona. Jobless anarchists and those who had been either 
victimised or blacklisted were also charged under the Vagrancy Act. Several cenetistas 
who had previously been interned without trial were released and immediately jailed as 
‘vagrants’. There were even cases of cenetistas with regular employment being detained 
under the law, sometimes while at work. One group of Barcelona cenetistas, including 
Durruti and Francisco Ascaso, were charged with Vagrancy’ while on a CNT speaking 
tour in Andalusia, even though they had jobs in a textile factory which, through an 
agreement with their employer, were kept open during their absences on union affairs.174 

The local urban policies developed by the Esquerra in Barcelona Council and the 
Generalitat provide further examples of the way in which the republican veneer of 
modernity occluded the survival of traditional practices. Although the local authorities 
renamed streets and housing projects after martyrs of the anti-monarchist struggle, for all 
their reformist rhetoric, housing reform, the cornerstone of municipal socialism, was 
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largely ignored: policy options such as rent controls and the compulsory purchase of slum 
housing stock were untried, despite rents rising throughout the 1930s.175 Nor were the 
debt-ridden local authorities able to oversee the urbanisation and sanitisation of the 
peripheral barris. Instead, the ‘republicans of order’ regarded Barcelona in much the 
same way as the monarchist ‘men of order’: an unruly, menacing space, a city besieged 
by the tyrannical mob of the Raval. The ERC attempted to resolve urban tensions with a 
spatial militarism that bore many similarities to the policies developed under earlier 
regimes. Shanty dwellers were subjected to brutal slum clearance programmes that, while 
ridding the city of some of the miserable barracas (around 1,500 remained in Montjuïc in 
1932176), inevitably increased homelessness.177 Meanwhile, in February 1932, the local 
authorities opened a fourth group of cases barates on the outskirts of the city, consisting 
of 534 housing units.178 The ERC’s reformist fanfare could not conceal the fact that this 
was a continuation of the exclusionary housing policies begun during the monarchy and 
the dictatorship. 

The dichotomy between the reformist promise and the repressive practice of the 
ERC’s urban governance were most vividly witnessed in relation to the Raval, 
Barcelona’s oldest working-class barri. As we saw in Chapter 1, over the years the Raval 
became demonised as ‘Chinatown’. The Esquerra and its supporters assiduously 
cultivated moral panics surrounding the petty criminals, pimps, and opium and cocaine 
dealers of ‘Chinatown’, an area they portrayed as existing outside official control.179 
From the start of the Republic, the need to defend ‘public morality’ from the threat of the 
‘Chinatown underworld’ (baix fons) was invoked as a justification for a systematic 
preventive police offensive against what La Vanguardia described as a ‘place that seems 
to have its own laws’.180 There were frequent police swoops against bars and ‘criminal 
haunts’, with those unfortunate enough to be in the vicinity often interned without trial. 
However, it was noticeable that police repression in the Raval was directed heavily at 
union offices, worker activists, street traders and the unemployed as much as the ‘bad 
people’ of the ‘underworld’.181 

Growing official concern at ‘Chinatown’ culminated in the drawing up of the Plà 
Macià (Macià Plan), which formed part of the Generalitat’s modernist plan for rational 
urban development and regional planning.182 Plà Macià w as commissioned in the spring 
of 1932, a collaborative venture between the catalaniste planning think tank, the 
GATCPAC (Grup d’Arquitectes i Tècnics Catalans or Catalan Technicians and 
Architects Group) and Le Corbusier, the Svengali of modernist urban technocratic 
utopias; following a meeting with Macià in Barcelona, Le Corbusier’s admiration of 
authority obliged him to name the project in honour of the Catalan president.183 Inspired 
by his maxim Architecture or revolution. Revolution can be avoided’, Le Corbusier’s 
ideas can be looked upon as the perfect urbanist foil to the ‘republic of order’.184 
Unveiled in 1934, the Plà Macià contained the promise of modernity, of a ‘new 
Barcelona’, remapping the entire region in accordance with the most advanced principles 
of urban planning as embodied by the GATCPAC. The crux of the Plà Macià revolved 
around the demolition of the Raval, an area visited by Le Corbusier during one of his 
trips to Barcelona that left him appalled by its unsalubrious and dilapidated housing stock 
and urban density. The solution, he felt, lay in the ‘mopping up’ (esponjament) of the 
Raval’s streets, which would give way to a series of straight roads and major 
thoroughfares capable of aiding the movement of goods throughout the Barcelona area.185 
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In this way, the old city would be regenerated and the flow of goods and services 
improved, bringing ‘progress’ and increased industrial power to the whole of Catalonia. 
New housing stock for the former inhabitants of the Raval was to be created in the form 
of modern, Bauhaus-style multi-story blocks of dwellings in the Sant Andreu barri, away 
from the city centre. Through a system of zoning, establishing separate spheres for living, 
working, trading and relaxing, the Plà Macià aimed at increasing the consumption of 
urban services in what was a step towards a bureaucratic and technocratic society of 
controlled consumerism. Thus, alongside the creation of new schools and open spaces, 
new leisure forms were conceived, to be located in the Ciutat de repós i de vacances (City 
of leisure and holidays), a coastal holiday zone south of Barcelona in the Castelldefells 
area. 

Like so many republican projects, the Plà Macià was constrained both by budgetary 
problems and by the outbreak of the Spanish Civil War in 1936, after which it remained a 
utopian dream of Generalitat planners.186 Commentators often interpret the Plà Macià and 
its radical avant-garde supporters in the GATCPAC as being informed by progressive, 
democratic and anti-fascist ideas.187 However, this urban plan typified the repressive 
undercurrent of many republican reforms. Moreover, the Plà Macià was not dissimilar to 
the nineteenth-century Hausmannisation of Paris: both plans were appropriate to the 
economic and security requirements of the holders of social, economic and political 
power of the day, driving major roads through the narrow, winding streets of working-
class districts in order to facilitate the movement of goods and, when necessary, the 
forces of public order.188 

The main difference between earlier urban plans for Barcelona and the Plà Macià was 
that the latter was packaged as a technocratic urban utopía of the enlightened middle 
class.189 However, the vision of successive generations of planners was remarkably 
similar: they would leave the alienating and oppressive economic structure of the city 
intact (the class origins of ERC planners impeded them from limiting the freedom of 
market forces and private property, arguably the sine qua non for genuine, rational 
planning190) while constructing a hierarchical, tightly controlled city in which the 
‘cancer’ of disorder would be banished, with all classes accepting their place and function 
within a rational urban system. The security dimensions of the Plà Macià cannot therefore 
be denied. First, it aimed at reducing Barcelona’s domination of Catalonia, thereby 
establishing a new political equilibrium based on strengthened Catalan provinces. This 
was to be achieved by containing the capital’s growth and stimulating new foci of 
industrial development outside the Catalan capital, thus increasing the industrial and 
political importance of the bastions of popular catalanisme in the countryside.191 

Second, there would be new, subtle, bureaucratic forms of repression. Central here 
was the reform of the social context facing the hitherto rebellious working class. A host 
of ERC reformers, physicians, educationalists, architects and planners, led by the mayor, 
Aiguader i Miró, exuded an idealistic ideology of environmental determinism: they 
assumed that informed public agencies could compensate for problems of urban design 
and transform the physical environment of the barris, thereby altering the social reality of 
the working class. Equally, traditional working-class identity and culture would be 
broken down by new leisure pursuits and consumerism. This new social control project 
hinged on the pacification of the Raval, Barcelona’s most unruly space. On one occasion, 
Companys spoke in confidence to one of Le Corbusier’s disciples of his desire to 
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demolish the Raval ‘with cannon shot’.192 The planned destruction and ‘complete 
sterilisation’ of the Raval was merely the most recent attempt by urban elites to reconquer 
the old city from the ‘perishing classes’ and defuse many of the tensions occasioned by 
Barcelona’s uncontrolled development, something that had been coveted by urban 
planners since Cerdà.193 The Plà Macià can therefore be seen as a continuation of the 
obsession of nineteenth-century reformers for ‘cleansing’ and ‘purifying’ the city, for 
inducing a new spatial order with a surgeon’s incision in a ‘sick’, ‘diseased’ space. This 
spatial exclusionism was glimpsed earlier with the construction of the Laietana Way and 
the cases barates, as urban elites used slum clearance to force the ‘dangerous classes’ out 
of the city centre, dispersing them far away from the centres of economic and political 
power. In the case of the Raval, Le Corbusier’s oftcited plan to ‘kill the street’194 meant 
relocating a historically rebellious community in newly designed spaces where they 
would be more easily contained and controlled by the security forces. Consequently, the 
social networks and local solidarities that had sustained anti-capitalist resistance and 
social protest in the Raval would be disrupted. Yet, with the Raval being the birthplace of 
the Barcelona working class, its demolition was an act of aggression against a local 
history of proletarian resistance: it signified the destruction of key historical and symbolic 
spaces of the local proletariat, the elimination of the sites of memory of resistance to 
capital, of demonstrations, riots, barricades, insurrections and a whole array of protest 
behaviour that had taken place since the 1830s. These spaces of hope and struggle, a 
source of inspiration to many workers, were to be replaced with major roads, places 
without history, around which new solidarities would not be possible. In this way, the 
authorities would redefine space, and the way it was used and experienced by those who 
inhabited it, in the hope that this would nullify urban contradictions and conflicts within 
the Raval. 

3.3 Conclusion 

The dependence of the ‘republic of order’ on draconian legislation such as the Ley de 
Defensa de la República, the Ley de Orden Público and the Ley de Vagos y Maleantes, 
and coercive urban practices such as the Plà Macià, signified a major advance on the 
‘normal’ repertoire of state control and an important step on the road to an authoritarian, 
‘law-and-order state’. Faced with class struggle, the republicans effectively failed in two 
of the key challenges they faced: to guarantee civil liberties and to end persecutory 
policing. Instead, they consolidated their power like typical ‘men of order’, raising the 
costs of mobilisation by stockpiling repressive legislation, militarising public order and 
routinely deploying repression.195 Rather than invest in far-reaching reform packages that 
might have defused social tensions, the authorities increased spending on the security 
forces: the complement of paramilitary asaltos in Barcelona grew throughout the 1930s, 
rising from just under 2,000 in mid-1932 to 6,000 in July 1936.196 Although the ‘republic 
of order’ was justified in terms of the interests of a reformist future, the excluding 
practices and stratagems employed by the republicans eroded civil liberties and the ‘rule 
of law’, weakening an already fragile liberal-democratic public sphere. The Ley de Vagos 
y Maleantes, which selectively denied the rights of citizenship to the dispossessed, 
demonstrated the readiness of republicans to distance themselves from their previous 
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belief in the formal equality of all citizens before the law. Equally, the legalisation of 
preventive imprisonment that was central to the Ley de Vagos was anathema to the 
classical legal ‘presumption of innocence’. This metamorphosis was most clearly 
embodied by Jimènez de Asúa, the architect of the 1931 constitution, who by drafting the 
Ley de Vagos consciously circumvented core constitutional freedoms such as the 
freedom of circulation of all citizens throughout state territory.197 The Republic that had 
promised so much for the masses had assumed a character that many workers would find 
as reprehensible as the monarchy that preceded it.  
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4 
The proletarian city and the Second 

Republic 

 

4.1 The reconstruction of the proletarian city 

This chapter explores the response of the proletarian city to the new legal reality 
introduced after 14 April in Barcelona. As we saw in Chapter 3, the collective euphoria at 
the coming of the Republic was great in CNT circles.1 In many parts of Barcelona, local 
cenetistas played an active role in proclaiming the Republic.2 The CNT clearly imposed 
its political preferences on events. For example, shortly after the proclamation of the 
Republic, an armed group of cenetistas escorted Companys to the civil governor’s 
building so that he could take office.3 Solidaridad Obrera welcomed the Republic as a 
triumph of ‘the will of the people’ and ‘the most hallowed aspirations of freedom and 
justice’.4 On the day after the birth of the Republic, as a gesture of solidarity, the 
Barcelona CNT declared a general strike that affected all branches of industry apart from 
essential food and transport services. The evident goodwill of the CNT leaders towards 
the ERC doubtless explains Macià’s attempt to bring the CNT leader Angel Pestaña into 
his first government as Generalitat minister for public works.5 Since government 
participation was alien to CNT traditions and would almost certainly have divided the 
union, this came to nothing; nevertheless, a hastily convened plenum of the Catalan CRT 
delegated Pestaña and a colleague to liase with the Generalitat.6 At state level, the CNT 
National Committee announced its ‘peaceful disposition’ towards the Republic.7 
Meanwhile, a joint manifesto issued by the Catalan CRT and the Barcelona local 
federation warned workers of the need to protect the Republic from the danger of anti-
democratic military action.8 Clearly, the CNT leadership was keen to stabilise the new 
regime during what it regarded as a ‘new era’.9 

Testifying to the vitality of the workers’ public sphere, after April 1931 the various 
social, cultural and economic institutions responsible for the main improvements in the 
lives of Barcelona’s workers during the first third of the twentieth century were 
reorganised. Tenants’ groups and food cooperatives flourished. In particular, the CNT 
emerged resurgent: its militant traditions of sacrifice, struggle and solidarity attracted 
thousands of expectant workers, its unions becoming a receptacle for the new working 
class formed under the dictatorship in the 1920s, which was, for the first time, free to 
establish real organisational links. Badly paid and unskilled migrant workers in the 
rapidly developed peripheral barris flooded into the CNT, along with many child 



workers, some as young as ten and with no previous experience of union organisation.10 
In May 1931 alone, the Catalan CRT admitted 100,000 new members; by August, the 
Confederation could claim 400,000 affiliates in Catalonia, while the Barcelona CNT 
announced that it had encadred a staggering 58 percent of the city’s proletariat.11 

In many barris, the CNT became the dominant organising structure and there was an 
increasingly symbiotic relationship between the organised labour movement and closely 
knit working-class communities. In part, this reflected the strong sense of collective 
optimism and feeling of triumph in the barris following the demise of the monarchy; it 
also stemmed from the creation of new union centres and CNT district committees.12 
Thus, an alternative moral geography was established in the newly developed red belt of 
the city, in barris such as Sant Andreu and within the various groups of cases barates, 
where workers were unable to attend union offices in the city centre on a daily basis. This 
new, organised working-class sociability was epitomised by the expansion of the 
l’Hospitalet CNT, particularly the La Torrassa District Committee, where a lively, vibrant 
grassroots union flourished. The district committees advanced a vision of the Republic of 
the ghettos, a decentralised, direct form of participatory democracy that mirrored the 
sociability of the barris. Local union bodies also promised to improve the economic 
position of the barris through communal rather than individual responses to poverty, the 
sine qua non for the formation of a selfsufficient working-class economy designed to 
withstand the impositions of the market. 

The development of ateneus was no less dramatic. Throughout the dictatorship in the 
1920s, many anarchists and anarcho-syndicalists had immersed themselves in cultural 
and educational activities. Although the illiteracy rate in 1930s Barcelona (15 percent) 
was well below the Spanish average (32 percent), educational facilities in the barris were 
inadequate: for example, in Poble Sec, in January 1931, there were school places for only 
200 of the estimated 7,000 children in the district.13 Illiteracy was unevenly distributed 
across Barcelona and remained far higher in the barris, particularly those with large 
concentrations of unskilled migrants such as Barceloneta, where over 50 percent of the 
population was unable to read and write.14 To counter this, ateneus were established in 
the red belt of the city, becoming an important, and sometimes the sole, source of 
education. For instance, the Ateneo Cultural de Defensa Obrera (Cultural Atheneum for 
Workers’ Defence) formed in the Can Tunis cases barates in April 1930, organised a 
school for 400 local children.15 Such was the demand for their educational services that 
ateneus were periodically forced to find larger premises.16 One of the most important of 
these schools was the Escuela Natura in the Clot barri. Financed by the Textile Union, 
the Escuela Natura, which also organised a popular summer camp in a country house in 
the Pyrennean town of Puigcerdà, had around 250 pupils, including many of the children 
of leading cenetistas. Educated by a team of teachers under the supervision of rationalist 
pedagogue Juan Puig Elías, all punishments were eschewed in favour of reason.17 Besides 
enriching pedagogical and artistic life in the barris, the ateneus transmitted the 
alternative values of a rebel, anti-capitalist, anti-hierarchical culture that laid the basis for 
contestation and protest.18 

The development of the ateneus inevitably deepened connections between the 
anarchists and the masses in the barris, particularly the youth. This helps to explain the 
development of a new element in the working-class sphere of 1930s Barcelona: the FAI 
(Federación Anarquista Ibérica or Iberian Anarchist Federation). Formed in Valencia in 
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1927 as a pan-Iberian anarchist secret society, the FAI was barely organised at state level 
by 1931, although its members had already established themselves in some barris.19 
Since the 1920s, clandestine anarchist grupos de afinidad had become more grounded in 
local society and, while these remained, perforce, relatively closed groups, they 
increasingly drew on multiple family, community, workplace and spatial loyalties, 
meeting regularly in neighbourhood cooperatives, ateneus, cafes and bars.20 Perhaps the 
most famous of these bars was La Tranquilidad (described by one anarchist habitué as 
‘the least tranquil cafe’ in the neighbourhood) on Paral.lel, where Durruti and his grupo 
established themselves for much of the Republic.21 Run by a former CNT militant, this 
bar, where non-consumption was tolerated and tap water provided for those unable to 
purchase drinks, was extremely popular with workers and anarchists alike as a space for 
discussion and debate. So, while Barcelona had long attracted anarchists from across the 
Spanish state and beyond, the consolidation of an exclusively anarchist network of 
sociability in the late 1920s and early 1930s made it possible for newly arrived anarchists 
to find out where grupos met and integrate themselves quickly into the city. This was 
timely, because the establishment of dictatorships in Italy, Argentina, Uruguay and Cuba 
during the same years resulted in the exile of many anarchists, a large number of whom 
took refuge in Barcelona. Some of these anarchists, for instance Fidel Miró, a Catalan 
expelled from Cuba, and Sinesio García Delgado (aka Diego Abad de Santillán), a 
Spaniard forced out of Argentina, would become leading figures in the FAI.22 

4.2 The divisions in the CNT 

As the proletarian public sphere re-emerged, so too did the divisions within it. Primo de 
Rivera’s coup effectively neutralised the CNT’s internal divisions, quite possibly 
preventing a split within the union. In 1931, the largest of the factions inside the Catalan 
CRT was the anarcho-syndicalists, who effectively controlled the Confederation at state 
level and in Barcelona during the transition from monarchy to Republic. The two most 
prominent anarcho-syndicalists were Pestaña and Peiró, both of whom had previously 
been anarchist énragés.23 The anarcho-syndicalists regarded the revolution as an 
essentially constructive exercise that required union organisation to be perfected and 
stable workplace committees that would eventually assume responsibility for running the 
post-revolutionary economy to be created.24 Many of the anarcho-syndicalist leaders were 
older militants who had lived through the postwar repression of pistolerisme and 
dictatorship; their experience of leading the CNT during the dictablanda had apprised 
them of the need to navigate a path through the limited freedoms offered by capitalist 
society and of the importance of having friends in the democratic camp. The prioritisation 
by the anarcho-syndicalist CNT leadership of practical trade unionism over their ultimate 
revolutionary objectives inclined them towards a reformist praxis of coexistence with the 
Republic. 

At the start of 1931 this pro-republican stance was not the source of significant 
political division within the CNT. The dominant feeling in CNT ranks, even among most 
of the ‘pure’ anarchists, was that the unions needed time to regain their former strength 
before advancing along the revolutionary road. Even inside the Builders’ Union, the 
union that had the strongest anarchist component, there was a strong feeling that the birth 
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of the Republic had to be assisted.25 This republican intoxication extended to the most 
radical factions among the anarchists. El Luchador, the weekly newspaper of the 
Montseny family, the self-styled purveyors of anarchist propriety, praised President 
Macià and called on the working class to be ready to defend the Republic against 
monarchical restoration.26 

Only a minority of anarchists were opposed to the Republic from its birth, yet this was 
a theoretical or strategic opposition rather than a practical one. This position can be 
traced to Nosotros (‘Us’; formerly Los Solidarios) grupo de afinidad, whose members 
feared that a stabilised republican democracy might seduce workers at the ballot box and 
domesticate the CNT. According to García Oliver, a prominent Nosotros member, this 
could be best avoided through ‘insurrectionary pendulum actions’: violent mobilisations 
perpetrated by small groups of activists designed to help the masses to ‘overcome the 
complex of fear they felt towards repressive state forces, the army and the police’. 
Because they were intended to provoke violence from the state and the Right, supporters 
of these ‘revolutionary gymnastics’ hoped that they would create a spiral of protest 
capable of attracting broad sections of the masses until they provided the spark for a 
revolutionary fire that would devour the Republic.27 Alternatively, should these 
insurrectionary exercises fail to produce the revolution, they would at least force the 
authorities to employ draconian measures, thereby impeding the institutionalisation of the 
proletariat within the Republic. This perspective, which was rooted in a late nineteenth-
century concept of anarchist insurrectionism, ignored the greater repressive capacity of 
the modern state. Nevertheless, this strategy was consistent with the experiences of the 
seasoned grupistas from the period of pistolerisme, activists who typically conflated 
traditional direct action with small group violence and who possessed a rather simplistic, 
militaristic mentality that located complex political problems in terms of relations of 
force. The promise of impending revolutionary action also appealed to younger activists, 
many of whom were captivated by the accelerated pace of political change during 1930–
31 and who were optimistic that the Republic would, sooner rather than later, suffer the 
same fate as the dictatorship and the monarchy.28 

While Nosotros had little influence within the Confederation at the start of the 
Republic, it did manage to secure one of its main objectives at the CNT National Plenum 
held in Madrid at the end of April 1931, where it was agreed that comités de defensa 
confederal (confederal defence committees) should be formed. These paramilitary 
formations, comprised of union militants and anarchists, would be on a permanent war 
footing, ready to defend the CNT from aggression by either the employers or the state.29 
Whereas the anarcho-syndicalists viewed the defence committees as a reserve force, 
capable of augmenting the struggle for trade union control of society, the radicals 
regarded this parallel structure as ‘the armed wing of the violent revolution’30 or, in the 
words of Antonio Ortiz, another Nosotros member, ‘a vanguard which had to channel 
[encauzar] the revolution’.31 

However, it would be a mistake to conclude that the radicals were spoiling for a fight 
with the new authorities. Nosotros, like the moderates in the CNT, had invested hope in 
the Republic: Durruti, frequently seen as the embodiment of intransigent anarchism, 
praised Macià for his ‘inherent goodness’ and his ‘purity and integrity’.32 Moreover, 
while the insurrectionary position adopted by Nosotros later became identified with the 
FAI, it is worth bearing in mind that, at the start of the Republic, Nosotros was not 
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affiliated to the FAI and that many anarchists were critical of the vanguard role they 
ascribed to a small, dedicated minority, which they denounced as ‘anarcho-Bolshevism’. 
Certainly, the FAI was the radical wing of the anarchist movement, but it was a 
heterogeneous body, consisting of a variety of groups, including pacifists, Malthusians, 
Esperantists, naturists, educationalists, artistic groups and theatre troupes, all of which 
were united only in their opposition to reformism and communism within the CNT.33 

Only the dissident communists—the smallest of the three factions within the CNT—
appreciated in April 1931 that conflict between the unions and the Republic was 
inevitable. Organised politically within the BOC (Bloc Obrer i Camperol, or Workers’ 
and Peasants’ Bloc), these anti-Stalinist communists voiced the concerns of a tiny 
minority within the working class that believed in the need for genuinely revolutionary 
politics and argued that exogenous socio-political forces, such as the middle-class 
republicans, could not be trusted. Devoid of the democratic illusions that prevailed 
among the CNT leadership and in anarchist circles, the bloquistas expected no 
benevolence from the new regime: ‘the republican government can never be on the side 
of the workers, nor can it be neutral. It is a bourgeois government and,  

as such, it must forcefully defend the bourgeoisie against the proletariat’.34 The 
prescience of this prophecy would soon be evident. 

4.3 The ‘hot summer’ of 1931 

From July throughout the summer, there was a veritable explosion of trade union 
conflicts in Barcelona as workers took advantage of their new-found freedoms to launch 
disputes that affected individual workshops and entire industries, including vital sectors 
of the economy, such as Barcelona docks, and the Telefónica, the main communications 
company in Spain. These mobilisations peaked in August, when there were forty-one 
strikes in Barcelona alone, including a successful stoppage of 40,000 metalworkers, who 
stayed out for the whole month.35 Indicative of the upsurge of militancy, two separate 
disputes over working practices and victimisation culminated in factory occupations.36 

While the summer wave of strikes was unprecedented in the history of Catalan industrial 
relations, exceeding even the mobilisations that followed World War One, contrary to the 
conspiracy theories that prevailed in republican circles, it was neither a revolutionary 
attack on the state nor an attack on the Republic. Rather, to comprehend the reasons for 
the strikes, we need to recall that, from the advent of industrialisation in Catalonia right 
up until the 1930s, employers had more or less continuously enjoyed the upper hand in 
labour issues. Only briefly, after World War One, did the CNT manage to limit the 
freedom of capital before being driven underground by Primo de Rivera’s labour-
repressive dictatorship. Meanwhile, during 1930–31, working-class living standards 
deteriorated further owing to the growth of unemployment and inflation of basic 
foodstuffs and rents.37 As we saw in Chapter 3, the republican authorities continued to 
impose the same liberal economic policies that had generated enormous effervescence in 
the barris during previous regimes, leaving the material basis of working-class discontent 
intact and, moreover, allowing the cost of public transport, which had been remarkably 
stable between 1907 and 1931, to rise sharply during the 1930s.38 Interestingly, therefore, 
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Figure 4.1 Thousands of strikers and 
CNT supporters occupy Republic 
Square after a demonstration during 
the telephone workers’ strike, summer 
1931 

Source: Francesc Bonamusa, Pere Gabriel, Josep Lluís 
Martin Ramos and Josep Termes, Història Gràfica del 
Moviment Obrer a Catalunya, Barcelona, 1989, p. 255 

in July 1931 the British consul-general expressed his surprise at the restraint of the 
unions, given that ‘there is no doubt that there is still a good deal of underpaid labour in 
Barcelona’.39 

The open, decentralised nature of the CNT and its responsiveness to rank-and-file 
sentiments was a key factor in the eruption of strikes. Strikes had a very simple appeal for 
the union grassroots—the promise of collective improvement—and many took place 
through the CNT but were not necessarily under the direct control of the union, as shop 
stewards were either simply unprepared or unable to neutralise the groundswell in favour 
of action.40 Strikes were then, primarily, part of a working-class campaign to recapture 
ground lost during a period when employers enjoyed carte blanche in the workplace.41 
Thus most CNT demands revolved around ‘bread-and-butter’ issues aimed at improving 
working conditions by increasing wages, limiting the length of the working day and 
abolishing intensive forms of exploitation such as piecework and child labour. Many of 
these demands were longstanding ambitions of the CNT and were not designed to 
endanger the consolidation of the Republic. For instance, one of the most common union 
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demands in 1931 was that employers recognise the CNT bolsa de trabajo (labour 
exchange), through which the Confederation hoped to reintegrate the unemployed into 
the workplace and limit the untrammelled right of employers to sack workers by fiat.42 In 
a more general sense, the CNT sought to regain the collective dignity of the proletariat, 
hence its demands for the reinstatement of workers victimised during the 1917 railway 
workers’ conflict and the 1919 ‘La Canadenca’ strike. 

In another sense, the explosion of strikes can be attributed to the political context. 
First, it was inevitable that, as the political repression of the monarchy and dictatorship 
ended, the accumulated desire for change would result in an increase in collective social 
demands. Indeed, the CNT base, which was now free to organise collectively, was keen 
to assert its demands and flex its collective muscles following seven years of enforced 
slumber. Second, republican promises to break with the past and improve upon the 
governments of the monarchy and the dictatorship aroused enormous  

 

Figure 4.2 Workers in conversation 
outside their workplace during a labour 
dispute during the Second Republic 

Source: Francesc Bonamusa, Pere Gabriel, Josep Lluís 
Martin Ramos and Josep Termes, Història Gràfica del 
Moviment Obrer a Catalunya, Barcelona, 1989, p. 259 

expectations in the new authorities. In power, therefore, republicans faced the dilemmas 
of the sorcerer’s apprentice: many workers had projected their hopes for social justice 
onto the republican project and expected that the new authorities would, as a minimum, 
bring sweeping improvements in their living standards; in the best scenario, they believed 
that the Republic would usher in a new era of social equality. Consequently, workers 

Class, culture and conflict in barcelona 1898–1937     82



believed that the Republic provided new openings for collective demands, which many 
expected to be either well received by the authorities or at least to be received 
differently.43 Thus, in the days of hope after the birth of the Republic, the climate of 
branch union assemblies was one of ebullience; the dominant feeling was that the time 
was ripe for change. In specific cases, such as the Telefónica conflict, workers went on 
strike to achieve objectives that some members of the first republican-socialist coalition 
government had committed themselves to while in opposition.44 

The response of employers to the new political situation was a further factor in the 
strike wave. While employers spoke of the need to preserve ‘authority’ and ‘order’, their 
well-established practice of ignoring labour legislation survived. Early in the Republic, at 
a time when bourgeois pressure groups were calling on the government to repress 
‘lawlessness’ without quarter, business associations flouted new laws limiting the length 
of the working day and the use of child labour, as well as health and safety legislation. 
Moreover, employers actively victimised CNT activists who demanded the 
implementation of the new laws. A frequent piece of advice given by employers to 
sacked workers was ‘Let the Republic give you work!’ or ‘Let the Republic feed you!’45 
Predictably, the CNT picked up the gauntlet thrown down by the employers, embarking 
on a series of conflicts to ensure that industrialists complied with labour legislation. With 
considerable hypocrisy, therefore, business groups denounced what they charged was the 
CNT’s ‘systematic campaign’ of ‘blackmail’ and the ‘morbid pleasure’ that its activists 
derived from the ‘sport’ of striking.46 

Barcelona’s tense labour relations were aggravated by the manner in which the first 
government of the Republic set about repressing the direct action culture of the CNT rank 
and file. Largo Caballero, the UGT general secretary and labour minister, exploited his 
office to pursue the sectarian goal of fostering the small foci of socialist trade unionism in 
Barcelona. He hoped to achieve this through his labour courts, the jurados mixtos, which 
effectively criminalised the main practices of the CNT and, in doing so, ultimately paved 
the way for the rupture between cenetismo and the Republic. Inspired by the corporatist 
traditions of the skilled sections of the Madrid working class, who favoured class 
collaboration over mobilisation and were prepared to submit their professional demands 
to arbitration, the jurados were attractive only to a small minority of better-off workers in 
Barcelona. In the wood sector, artisans and some self-employed workers joined the 
UGT47, while at La Maquinista, the city’s biggest metal works, the few well-paid skilled 
and office workers were ugetistas, whereas the mass of the workforce was organised in 
the CNT.48 Yet, overall, the jurados were singularly unsuited to Barcelona’s industrial 
conditions. In the first place, the industrial courts were at variance with the structure of 
local capitalism, which was presided over by a confrontational bourgeoisie that had 
historically rejected the presence of independent workplace unions and where conflicts 
between capital and labour tended to be open and unmediated. Second, the jurados were 
alien to Barcelona’s dominant working-class traditions of direct action, which, as we saw 
in Chapter 2, were at variance with social-democratic culture and its emphasis on 
deferred gratification. The ponderous and bureaucratic procedures of the industrial courts 
held little appeal for the predominantly unskilled workforce, for whom temporary 
contracts and low wages were the norm: they wanted an immediate improvement in their 
lot and appreciated that direct action was the most appropriate strategy for extracting 
concessions from an aggressive bourgeoisie. 
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Either oblivious to the consequences for the development of CNT-government 
relations or, more likely, as part of a strategy to weaken the UGT’s rival by placing it in 
direct opposition to the state, in the summer of 1931 Largo Caballero drove the 
Confederation into a corner over the question of the jurados, particularly on the docks, 
where a vicious union war empted. Certainly, the CNT leaders regarded Largo 
Caballero’s intransigence as a deliberate provocation: given his earlier connivance with 
Primo de Rivera in an attempt to gain an advantage over the CNT, many cenetistas could 
not help but conclude that he was now seeking to manipulate republican institutions for 
similar ends. In practical terms, meanwhile, it was impossible for the CNT to accept the 
jurados. CNT power had always been expressed through mobilisation: it was in the 
streets where activists believed that concessions were to be extracted from the employers 
and the state; to enter the industrial courts, which were foreign to the culture of the 
movement, was an unacceptable risk for CNT organisers, who had no experience of 
arbitration procedures. Hence, the CNT claimed that the jurados were a ‘social and 
judicial monstrosity [designed] to trap the proletariat’, part of a strategy from above to 
co-opt the movement (or its leaders) and demobilise the grassroots.49 

The stance of the government towards CNT mobilisations was vividly seen in the 
strike at the ITT-owned Telefónica, a company whose labour practices had been roundly 
condemned by republicans and socialists during the final months of struggle against the 
monarchy. On the very first day of the Telefónica stoppage in July, the government 
declared the strike ‘illegal’, since the CNT had not submitted its demands to the 
jurados.50 According to Interior Minister Maura, the conflict was ‘political’, an 
accusation that is perhaps best applied to the stance of his cabinet colleague, Largo 
Caballero, who was keen to build up UGT strength in the telecommunications sector and 
who saw the dispute as an opportunity to deal a blow to the socialist unions’ main enemy 
in this sector.51 By outlawing CNT struggles, union conflicts were effectively politicised 
and converted into struggles with the state, setting the government on a collision course 
with the CNT and making inter-union conflict inevitable. 

As CNT strikes developed outside the jurados, official discourse came to resemble 
that of the old monarchist authorities. The republican socialist supporters of the Madrid 
government described the CNT as the ‘open enemies of the new regime’ whose 
‘pernicious leaders’ had embarked on a conscious offensive against the Republic. 
Increasingly, the authorities emphasised the actions of CNT pickets, a consensus forming 
around the view that cenetistas were instigating random terror on the streets. Crisol, a 
Madrid-based left-wing republican paper, likened CNT ‘violence’ to that of the Nazis, 
while El Socialista, the main PSOE daily, denounced the editorial board of Solidaridad 
Obrera, then controlled by moderate anarcho-syndicalists, as ‘gunmen’ (pistoleros).52 
This was something of an irony, because there is strong evidence that, notwithstanding 
the UGT’s public celebrations of republican legality, ugetistas perpetrated a significant 
amount of the violence in Barcelona during the first weeks of the Republic. For instance, 
in early June a dispute broke out at a box factory near the port after the management had 
victimised some CNT organisers and replaced them with UGT members. When a CNT 
delegation approached the factory to protest at the sackings, ugetistas opened fired with 
pistols, injuring thirteen cenetistas.53 This was followed by a similar attack in Blanes, 
along the coast from Barcelona, which left four cenetistas wounded.54 
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The failure of the police to make any arrests after these acts of aggression doubtless 
encouraged many cenetistas to assume personal responsibility for their physical security 
and helps to explain the growing number of arms on the streets. A further factor here was 
evidence that former members of the right-wing Sindicatos Libres, including several of 
its gunmen, had joined the UGT. Indeed, during 1930–31, the Barcelona UGT became 
the rallying point for a mishmash of skilled and conservative workers, such as private 
security guards, pastry chefs and piano makers, all of whom were united by a virulent 
hatred of the CNT and its aggressive methods of class struggle. Moreover, it was in the 
service industries, a traditional source of Libre strength, where the Barcelona UGT 
enjoyed significant growth during the Republic.55 

4.4 ‘Overrun by the masses’: the radicalisation of the CNT 

In keeping with its wait-and-see attitude towards the Republic, the moderate anarcho-
syndicalist leadership was keen to ensure that relations between the CNT and the new 
authorities did not become too confrontational. Accordingly, as the summer became 
‘hot’, the CNT leadership felt obliged to channel the frustration felt by many among the 
rank-and-file of the organisation at the repressive logic of the ‘republic of order’. Rather 
than denounce the Republic tout court, the moderates’ criticisms focused on Maura and 
Largo Caballero, two ministers within the republican-socialist coalition government 
whose ‘anti-anarchist psychological make-up’ most predisposed them against the CNT. 
The attack on Largo Caballero focused on his labour laws and the ‘legal violence’ of the 
jurados, while Maura, the son of Antonio Maura, the architect of the suppression of the 
1909 uprising in Barcelona, became known as ‘el hijo de Maura’ (the son of Maura), a 
play on a popular expression that implied that the interior minister was of uncertain 
parentage. In June, the moderates began a campaign to have Maura and Largo Caballero 
removed from government, an initiative that was premised on the reformist assumption 
that the CNT could coexist happily with a Republic in which the two offending ministers 
did not hold cabinet positions. Largo Caballero and the rest of the government were 
warned that by attacking the CNT they were ‘playing with fire and it is possible that this 
fire will consume your plans’.56 Yet the moderates continued to hope that the government 
would somehow rectify its position and treat the CNT differently. Solidaridad Obrera 
even demanded that Maura be tried under republican law as a monarchist provocateur, 
while in July, when the two ministers supported the management during the Telefónica 
strike, the CNT denounced them as ‘lackeys of US imperialism’.57 

The CNT leaders also embarked upon a rearguard struggle against the growing 
militancy of the grassroots of the movement, which had expected so much from the 
Republic. One of the main concerns of the leadership was that an endless succession of 
strikes could sap proletarian energies and, possibly, provoke a wave of state repression 
that would endanger future revolutionary developments.58 The moderates therefore hoped 
to regulate the flow of conflicts, proposing that only those unions with the most 
disadvantaged members be allowed to initiate strike actions, during which time other 
unions would be required to provide economic support. When possible, local union 
leaders intervened to prevent strikes, even accepting the intervention of the authorities, 
such as the civil governor, to avert strikes. The leadership also successfully persuaded 
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both the textile and builders’ unions to postpone strikes, forestalling conflicts that would 
have affected up to 100,000 workers in the Barcelona area.59 Nevertheless, at the end of 
May 1931, the leadership conceded that the CNT had been ‘overrun by the masses’.60 

As the strikes grew in number, the moderate anarcho-syndicalist leadership criticised 
the role of the delegados de taller (shop stewards). These activists constituted the 
backbone of the CNT: they rarely spoke in public, but they were highly respected figures 
in the factories, where they organised the unions on a daily basis, convening meetings 
and collecting financial contributions. Extremely sensitive to rank-and-flle opinion, the 
delegados de taller played a decisive role in articulating working-class demands. 
According to the moderates, the ‘irresponsibility’ of the delegados de taller resulted in 
premature strikes, which had few prospects for victory, an abuse of CNT federalism and a 
burden on the resources of the Barcelona local federation and other unions that were 
obliged to provide solidarity.61 

While it is incontrovertible that some strikes were indeed badly organised, the 
depiction of the delegados de taller as a small minority of agitators was unfair, since 
often the workplace organisers were pushed into conflicts by a rank-and-file impatient for 
an improvement in their social position. Moreover, that the Builders’ Union, the only 
union under the control of the radical anarchists at this time, pulled back from the brink 
of strike action in the summer of 1931 at the behest of the moderate-controlled CNT local 
federation, undermines suggestions that the strike wave was the work of the radicals. 

But there was no diminution in the overall level of union conflict, as strike actions 
inevitably spilled out into the community. For the workers directly involved, and for their 
relatives and neighbours, strikes were highly emotional situations: the decision to 
withdraw one’s labour signified sacrifice and possibly a trip to the pawnshop; it also 
intensified social life in the barris, increasing contact between strikers and their friends, 
family and neighbours. The sympathy felt for strikers fostered a new sense of community 
belonging, something that was encouraged by the organised solidarity of the CNT. 
Consequently, entire districts became radicalised, transforming the barris from a 
community of itself (objective) into a community for itself (subjective). An example of 
this process came during the Telefónica conflict, which was acclaimed as a heroic 
struggle of a ‘community’ of workers standing united against a coalition of hostile 
external forces: North American capital, the Madrid-based state and its armed executives. 
For many workers in the barris, active picketing, which appeared as coercion and 
intimidation to outsiders, signified a necessary imposition of the collective will.62 
Solidaridad Obrera encouraged ‘hospital visits’ for the ‘scabs’ that broke ‘class 
discipline’, printing their names and addresses.63 Pickets were so fearsome that there 
were reports of ‘scabs’ crossing picket lines dressed as women. Confirming the efficacy 
of direct action tactics, many recalcitrant employers acceded to union demands only after 
intense picketing, such as during the particularly violent barbers’ strike in the summer, 
when, following repeated attacks by pickets on salons, they agreed to wage rises and 
recognised the CNT and its bolsa de trabajo.64 

The CNT grew during the course of the summer mobilisations, drawing in hundreds of 
thousands of workers who saw it as the best vehicle to pursue their day-to-day material 
aspirations. This underlined the extent to which CNT membership was always 
conditional on the ability of its unions to fight, and sometimes win, against the 
bourgeoisie. If the unions relented or wavered, the danger existed that concessions 
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already won would be eroded, along with the chance to achieve future gains through 
direct action. 

The stage was set for confrontation between the CNT and the authorities. Since the 
authorities were incapable of either promulgating reforms capable of placating grassroots 
demands or co-opting the most important community and working-class leaders in 
Barcelona, they were obliged to confront the strike movement. The Guardia Civil was 
sent to evict workers forcibly from occupied factories in Poblenou and Sants.65 In the 
telephone strike, Maura issued instructions that ‘energetic measures’ be deployed against 
strikers, while Galarza, the republican security chief, informed both police and army that 
any pickets found to be involved in sabotage were to be shot on sight.66 As the judicial 
net widened, pickets faced new persecution on the streets. Union flyers, a favoured means 
by which the CNT responded quickly to events and communicated with the barris, were 
declared ‘illegal’ on the grounds that they contained material that had not been approved 
by the censor, and activists who distributed or posted these news sheets were liable to 
arrest.67 Similarly, strikers who used verbal persuasion to encourage workers to join the 
stoppage were arrested for ‘threatening behaviour’. Following a clash between police and 
pickets in Madrid, Miss Telefónica 1931, the winner of the company’s beauty pageant, 
was detained, while in Barcelona a group of young children was arrested in the Raval for 
taunting a telephonist with chants of ‘Maria the scab’. The appearance of the asaltos on 
the streets during the Telefónica strike and their deployment by the authorities to guard 
‘scabs’ and impose ‘lightning bans’ on union assemblies prompted violent clashes with 
pickets.68 

Repression increased the costs and risks of CNT protests and raised the stakes in 
industrial conflict. One of the consequences of the struggle to defend strikes from state 
repression and from the violence of UGT members was the consolidation of the CNT 
defence committees, as pickets and activists asserted their right to self-defence. For 
instance, forbidden activities such as fly-posting and leafleting came to be performed by 
armed defence committees. Based on small, clandestine networks in the unions and the 
barris, these semi-formal bodies were enveloped in increasingly violent clashes with the 
security forces. One of the bloodiest nights was on 23 July. During 21–22 July, a CNT 
meeting place in Seville was subjected to artillery bombardment, and four pickets were 
murdered by police.69 Tension was therefore high among cenetistas in Barcelona and, in 
the early evening of 23 July, two asaltos were seriously wounded after they attempted to 
detain a group of militants outside the CNT Textile Union offices in the anarchist 
stronghold of Clot. Later that night, a contingent of asaltos and police raided an alleged 
‘clandestine meeting’ at the Builders’ Union offices in the Raval. Doubtless fearing that 
the police would apply the Ley de Fugas, the activists inside the building greeted the 
security forces with a hail of gunfire, leading to a four-hour siege during which the 
Builders’ Union offices were surrounded by hundreds of policemen, asaltos and soldiers. 
Eventually, the grupistas surrendered to the army. Six workers died, and there were 
dozens of wounded on both sides.70 
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Figure 4.3 An artists’ view of picket 
sabotage in the 1931 Telephone 
workers’ strike 

Source: Francesc Bonamusa, Pere Gabriel, Josep Lluís 
Martin Ramos and Josep Termes, Història Gràfica del 
Moviment Obrer a Catalunya, Barcelona, 1989, p. 254 

The ‘republic of order’ had sufficient repressive capacity to block the initial push of 
the Barcelona CNT, even though at the peak of the strike wave it proved necessary to 
reinforce the security forces with Guardia Civil and military units. Thus, at the end of 
August, Civil Governor Anguera de Sojo requested that 400 members of the Guardia 
Civil be sent to the city.71 In September, during what was, according to Anguera de Sojo, 
‘a critical time’ in which ‘we either guarantee order once and for all or suffer a setback’, 
a further 100 civil guards arrived.72 That same month, the Guardia Civil complement in 
the city was increased on two further occasions in the ongoing battle for the streets.73 As 
summer turned to autumn, the collective strength of the CNT was significantly 
undermined by repression; strikes lasted longer and were less likely to end in victory for 
the unions. Sensing that they had weathered the storm of protest, the employers, who felt 
amply protected by Civil Governor Anguera de Sojo, went on the offensive, victimising 
activists and sacking workers. In the metal industry, the deal brokered by the authorities 
at the end of August, which saw employers accept most union demands, including an end 
to piecework, wage rises and the establishment of an unemployment subsidy, was 
wrecked in the autumn as the authorities turned a blind eye to infringements of the 
settlement. Even La Vanguardia was moved to condemn heavy-handed employers as a 
danger to ‘civic peace’.74 
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The repression of CNT mobilisations in the summer of 1931 drove a wedge between 
the regime and the workers who had expected so much from it. Aggressive policing in the 
barris aimed at dislocating the structures that connected the CNT with working-class 
communities was seen to favour the same business sectors that prospered under the 
monarchy This was bitterly resented by many workers, who experienced republican state 
power on the streets as little more than the police and army, a continuation of repressive, 
class-based policing. This was hardly surprising when we recall that the new authorities 
ignored CNT demands for a far-reaching reform of the police and the dissolution of the 
most despised branches of the monarchist security forces: the Guardia Civil, the 
Sometent and the secret political police.75 Displaying extreme political subjectivity, the 
republicans overrated the openness of their system of governance: for many on the 
streets, the use of the asaltos and the invasion of barris under the cover of the Ley de 
Defensa de la República signified an increase in the militarisation of urban space. The 
contradictory efforts of Maura and Largo Caballero to change popular attitudes towards 
the state and authority were never likely to have much of an impact upon the views of the 
unskilled and underemployed sectors of the Barcelona proletariat. This was quickly 
acknowledged by the authorities, who appreciated the difficulties they faced in 
penetrating the barris and ‘the genuine lack of auxiliary elements’ who could provide 
much-needed intelligence.76 Meanwhile, the logic of the ‘republic of order’ was inimical 
to republican hopes of securing the loyalty of the masses; as repression grew, plans to 
stabilise the regime by establishing popular state institutions were revealed to be a 
chimera, a utopía in the liberal republican mindset. Indeed, the asaltos demonstrated that 
they could be as brutal as the monarchist police, and it was not long before their readiness 
to give ‘boxing lessons’ to workers made them as feared as the Guardia Civil.77 Even the 
right-wing La Vanguardia acknowledged that the majority of Barcelona’s inhabitants 
harboured a ‘general disrespect’ towards the police.78 The growing hatred of the police, 
who appeared as the guardians of class justice and privilege in the barris, led many 
workers to become alienated from the ‘republic of order’, which contrasted sharply with 
the ‘republic of freedom’ that they had expected. The republican utopia thus dissolved 
under the acid of working-class struggle. 

The clash between the ‘republic of order’ and the cenetista grassroots radicalised the 
union rank-and-file and made the position of the quietist moderate union leadership 
untenable. Central to this radicalisation process were the delegados de taller, who saw 
their syndical ambitions frustrated by the jurados and the other fetters placed on the 
everyday activities of the CNT. Rather than being a panacea for proletarian ills, ‘this 
lamentable Republic’ bore the hallmarks of previous regimes: the republican obsession 
with order equalled that of the monarchist authorities;79 employers amassed the lion’s 
share of wealth, while workers received ‘wages of misery that impede us from satisfying 
the most elementary necessities’;80 and the ‘scabbing’ by ‘UGT turncoats’ was again 
tolerated by the authorities and justified by the PSOE daily, El Socialista, the ‘police 
journal’ and ‘official organ’ of the Catalan bourgeoisie.81 In the face of this hostile 
coalition of forces, the prospects for CNT mobilisations were reduced: in October, a 
union delegate complained at a plenum of the Barcelona local federation that union 
practices were effectively ‘useless’ because the authorities ‘don’t allow us to act at all’.82 

Some historians have suggested that the FAI orchestrated a seizure of power within 
the CNT to oust the moderate leadership.83 Such a view is based on a serious 
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misjudgement about the nature of the CNT, which was a ‘bottom-up’ and not a ‘top-
down’ organisation: as we saw when the moderates dominated the CNT National 
Committee during 1931, the union ‘leadership’ was never really in a position to exert 
control over the rank-and-file. Moreover, given the decentralised, federalist structure of 
the CNT, there was no organisational apparatus to seize. Meanwhile, the FAI lacked any 
real organisational coherence until around 1934–35 and was in no position to ‘seize’ 
control of the CNT in 1931, when it had around 2,000 activists throughout Spain.84 At the 
start of the Republic, the FAI in Barcelona, the capital of Iberian anarchism, did not even 
possess a typewriter: anarchists stuck handwritten notes to the city’s walls and copied 
pages from pamphlets and books and circulated them for propaganda purposes.85 

The displacement of the moderate anarcho-syndicalists during mid to late 1931 and 
the ascendancy of militant anarchists and radical anarcho-syndicalists reflected the ability 
of the latter to channel the disaffection of the delegados de taller with the Republic. As 
state repression rendered conventional mass mobilisations difficult, the radicals and 
armed activists from the defence committees took the initiative, advocating, and 
sometimes deploying ‘revolutionary violence’, which, they believed, would frighten the 
bourgeoisie and their republican political masters into surrender. The radicals lacked a 
clear programme. Some were FAI members; others, such as Durruti and his grupo, who 
came to be synonymous with the radicalised CNT before the civil war, were identified 
with the FAI, or at least what was understood publicly to be the position of the FAI. More 
than anything though, Durruti and Nosotros were anarchist streetfighters who advocated a 
programme of action that appeared to be in tune with the needs of the moment. Their 
origins in a similar unskilled background to many thousands of workers in Barcelona 
meant that they had a language through which they could tap into and express the 
disenchantment of the growing number of workers, including the delegados de taller, 
who felt defrauded by the Republic. This disillusionment was not theoretical or doctrinal: 
it originated not from anarchist pamphlets and newspapers but from the frustration borne 
from the repression of the everyday trade union practices of the CNT. Nevertheless, the 
repressive turn of the ‘Police Republic’ confirmed libertarian orthodoxy—that the 
constituted power is always an anti-proletarian force, ‘unconditionally on the side of the 
bourgeoisie’ and the protector of the rule of capital. Accordingly, whereas CNT leaders 
initially vented their fury at one or two cabinet ministers, the radicals denounced the 
entire political class of the ‘republic of jailed workers’, which, they charged, was 
comprised of politicians no different from their monarchist predecessors, or, as 
Solidaridad Obrera put it, ‘the same dogs with different collars’.86 

The radicals took heart from the signs of mass impatience at the tempo of change after 
April 1931, particularly the clashes between workers and the security forces, which, they 
believed, were evidence that the masses were overcoming their ‘complex of fear’. All 
that remained was to create a spark that would inspire the workers to envelop all Spain in 
a huge revolutionary conflagration.87 Notwithstanding their immense revolutionary 
optimism, the violent guerrilla struggles advocated by the radicals in the defence 
committees were however, an armed politics of frustration, a symptom of the decline of 
the curve of social protest that began during 1930–31. These trends are more evident still 
when we turn our attention to the extra-industrial struggles of the unemployed.  
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5 
The struggle to survive 

 
Unemployed self-help and direct action during the 

Republic 

5.1 Unemployed street politics 

This chapter will explore the patterns of social and political polarisation that developed 
around the unemployed and extra-industrial struggles in Barcelona. As we saw in Chapter 
3, the unemployed played a prominent role in the social protest of 1930–31. Following 
the birth of the Republic, the overriding objective of the moderate anarcho-syndicalists, 
then hegemonic within the CNT, was the organisation of the unemployed in union-
controlled labour exchanges (bolsas de trabajo). These had several attractions. For 
instance, since the existence of a reserve army of labour endangered the authority of the 
unions, the bolsas established a vital connection between the unemployed and the labour 
movement, ensuring that the jobless remained under the influence of class culture. The 
CNT’s aim was to force employers to recruit new operatives exclusively through its 
bolsas, thereby providing work for the unemployed. From a syndicalist/ corporatist 
perspective, the bolsas would allow the CNT to extend its control over the supply of 
labour and, more generally, enhance its power over the economy and society The bolsas 
were also schools for industrial activism: unemployed members were encouraged to 
undertake union activities, such as fly-posting and picketing and other tasks, which were 
remunerated at the daily wage rate for semi-skilled manual labourers; following the 
creation of the defence committees, the bolsas served as a conveyor belt for recruits to 
the paramilitary bodies inside the CNT.1 Lastly, and perhaps most importantly, the bolsas 
enhanced militancy: strikes could begin in the knowledge that the jobless would not 
become a weapon in the hands of the employers. 

From the start of the Republic though, most unemployed practices developed outside 
the unions, in the streets, and they were invariably conditioned by the memory of past 
survival strategies employed by the dispossessed in Barcelona. Illegality, both individual 
and collective, provides one such example. Notwithstanding its various forms, most 
illegality can be described as ‘occasional’ or circumstantial, a response to the precarious 
conditions of everyday life, rather than ‘professional’. Indeed, in the absence of a 
developed welfare system, a significant part of the urban population was obliged to 
transgress the law in order to guarantee its physical and material survival.2 Hence the 



regularity with which basic foodstuffs such as fruit, vegetables and bread, the 
fundamental components of proletarian diets, were seized from bakeries and shops. The 
modus operandi commonly employed was for a lone woman to enter a shop or bakery 
and order provisions as if undertaking her daily shopping. Once the groceries were 
packed, ‘persons unknown’ would enter the shop and ensure that the foodstuffs were 
removed. Normally, the implication or threat of violence was enough to allow the seizure 
of foodstuffs but, when appropriate, these were backed up with physical force.3 Larger 
groups of unemployed workers sometimes joined together in more organised raids on 
port stores and warehouses, actions that were often conducted at night.4 Another common 
way the unemployed ate was ‘eating without paying’ or, as it was sometimes described in 
the bourgeois press, comiendo a la fuerza (literally, ‘eating by force’). This was generally 
the preserve of impecunious males, who, either alone or in groups, entered a restaurant or 
bar, ordered and consumed food, before either refusing to pay or fleeing. On one 
occasion, jobless workers succeeded in demanding food in the Barcelona Ritz. In a rare 
and hedonistic case, three unemployed men spent a night on the town in a Paral.lel 
cabaret before leaving in the early hours of the morning without paying a large drinks 
bill. More frequently, groups of unemployed workers toured hotels and restaurants 
demanding food from the kitchens.5 In the peripheral barris, where the city met the 
countryside, the unemployed often seized food from nearby farms and, throughout the 
republican years, the estates around l’Hospitalet to the south of Barcelona and Santa 
Coloma to the north were raided by the jobless. So great was the problem that, according 
to the Sociedad de Patronos Cultivadores (Small Farmers’ Association) in l’Hospitalet, a 
local agrarian pressure group, by the end of 1931 farmers were obliged to guard crops ‘at 
all hours, day and night’.6 There is also evidence that unemployed workers requisitioned 
valuable items, presumably with the intention of selling them to third parties, namely the 
regular thefts of religious icons from churches, bicycles and car parts (one unemployed 
mechanic was detained stripping down a luxury car in the street).7 

In a city with a buoyant clandestine firearms market, it was not difficult for 
unemployed workers to acquire pistols for armed robberies. Again, this assumed a variety 
of forms. In inter-class spaces such as the Rambles, armed street crime was directed at 
rich pedestrians. More common were armed raids on apartments and villas in the 
bourgeois districts of Sarrià, Pedralbes and Vallvidrera, and on the weekend homes of the 
well-to-do scattered around the outskirts of Barcelona.8 Another favoured location for 
hold-ups by lone gunmen and small groups was the isolated carreteras (roads) that 
connected Barcelona with neighbouring towns. Press and police reports reveal that on a 
single evening an active armed group might stop up to five cars before returning to the 
city.9 Taxi drivers’ purses were frequently targeted: the common practice was to hire a 
taxi and direct it to a suitably isolated destination, often the outlying carreteras, before 
seizing the driver’s money and, sometimes, the taxi. Other popular targets of armed 
illegality were rent or debt collectors.10 All this occurred alongside a constant stream of 
attacks on commercial establishments such as tobacconists, bars and jewellery shops and 
the armed bank couriers who transported money around thecity.11 

Owing to the absence of reliable crime statistics, it is difficult to gauge the extent of 
these practices. The crime pages of the daily press recorded illegality, but this was often 
exaggerated for reasons of political expediency. Equally, the victims of these attacks 
were often warned by their assailants not to report attacks to the police. As La 
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Vanguardia noted, robberies on the carreteras were regularly underreported due to fear 
of reprisals; this was confirmed by the police, who offered full confidentiality to victims 
of robberies on secluded country roads, which by night were popular with rich lovers.12 

What we can be sure about is the strong normative element contained within the 
practices documented above; this is perhaps clearest in the removal of collection boxes 
and icons from churches. Many unemployed workers were ready to justify stepping 
outside the law in order to survive the ravages of the recession. For example, two 
unemployed workers confronted by a farmer while seizing crops informed him: ‘The land 
is for everyone!’13 Shopkeepers and shop workers regularly reported that those who 
seized groceries from shops justified their actions in terms of the recession, that they 
were unemployed and, through no fault of their own, lacked the economic resources to 
purchase victuals. Similarly, those who ate without paying in bars and restaurants 
justified their actions in terms of their ‘right to life’.14 

Unemployed illegality was so deeply embedded in the property relations of 1930s 
Barcelona that it is difficult to disguise its pronounced class character. In the 
overwhelming majority of cases, unemployed self-help was directed at the middle and 
upper classes, the real possessors of wealth in the city. For instance, since car ownership 
was possible only for the wealthy, the hold-ups on the carreteras affected elite members 
of society exclusively. Conversely, there were very few recorded instances of intra-
working class crime. While this is not easy to measure, if we recall that Solidaridad 
Obrera made every effort to reflect the everyday concerns of Barcelona’s workers, from 
dangerous stray dogs to pollution, it is striking that reports of workers falling victim to 
street crime or theft were exceptionally rare. In 1931, there was one report of a worker 
robbed of his wages at gunpoint. The response of Solidaridad Obrera was both 
predictable and illustrative: it invited workers to take direct measures of self-defence, 
counselling that ‘it is necessary for us workers to arm ourselves, to prevent them [i.e. 
criminals] from robbing us of the fruit of the sweat of our brows’.15 Workers certainly 
resented those who attempted to steal from them, as was discovered by a foolhardy 
pickpocket (ratero) who infiltrated the CNT May Day demonstra-tion in search of wallets 
and watches: the hapless felon was spotted by marchers and heavily beaten before police 
managed to protect him from the wrath of the crowd.16 

Another practice that developed in direct proportion to unemployment was the street 
trade of jobless workers. These jobless traders peddled foodstuffs, which, for the most 
part, they purchased from wholesale markets with their savings, although it was also 
rumoured that some produce was seized from farms and allotments.17 Because street 
traders habitually sold their wares near markets and shopping areas and had no expenses, 
they could undercut market traders and shopkeepers, making them very popular with 
working-class consumers, especially in the poorest barris. Such was the growth of this 
commerce that street traders constructed el mercadet, a purpose-built trading zone near 
the Raval, which allowed free access to all unemployed vendors and attracted working-
class consumers from all over Barcelona.18 While not a form of direct protest, street trade 
nevertheless reflected a popular struggle for a new proletarian economy. 

This same struggle can be seen in agitation against Barcelona’s high rents, which 
started in October 1930.19 Shortly before the birth of the Republic, a rent strike began in 
the waterfront district of Barceloneta, quickly spreading to the poorest barris, such as the 
cases barates; localised rent protests also began in Sants, a barri with a large factory 
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proletariat, and areas with concentrations of shanty houses.20 For the most part, the rent 
strike was a protest of the unemployed, the unskilled and the underpaid, for whom issues 
of material life and consumption loomed large: for the jobless, it signalled complete 
liberation from the burden of rent payments; for the low-paid, it promised an immediate 
material gain without the hardships of an industrial stoppage. Although the rent strike 
demonstrates the capability of  

 

Figure 5.1 A female street trader with 
her wares 

Source: L’Avenç Archive 

the dispossessed to assert their aspirations spontaneously, it did not occur in a vacuum: it 
was rooted in a multi-faceted web of relations and solidarities derived from neighbours 
and kinship and drew on long traditions of community autonomy. In keeping with all rent 
strikes, this mobilisation was strengthened by democratic grassroots decision making.21 It 
was also inextricably tied to the radical mobilising culture propounded by the CNT since 
World War One. While the CNT did not initiate the rent boycott, it was no coincidence 
that it began in Barceloneta, an important union stronghold and the site of La Maquinista, 
Barcelona’s biggest metal factory, and cenetistas were deeply involved in the street 
committees and neighbourhood groups that organised the strike. 

Nor can the development of the rent strike be separated from the mass expectations 
aroused by republicans before and after the birth of the Republic, when they proposed a 
new deal for tenants and rent controls.22 (Naturally, once the rent strike had spread across 
proletarian Barcelona, this quickly changed, as the republicans appreciated the size of the 
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Pandora’s Box they had opened.) With the ERC in power, many tenants doubtless wished 
to give notice to republicans of their earlier commitment to act on the housing question. 
Significantly, the rent strikers were emphatic that they did not seek to embarrass the new 
authorities, stressing the economic content of their aspirations, which they believed did 
not presuppose the bankruptcy of the property-owning class or the revolutionary abolition 
of landlord-tenant relationships. Thus the rent strikers announced their refusal to pay 
exorbitant rents, which, they insisted, had to be reduced by 40 percent, a ‘modest’ cut that 
they believed would still yield a 6–17 percent financial return to the landlord. This cut 
was to be applied only to rents under 100 pesetas per month, i.e. those paid by workers.23 

Although the rent strike always belonged to the streets, radicals inside the CNT were 
quick to recognise its significance as an urban struggle. In particular, a group of 
cenetistas and anarchists from inside the Construction Union established close ties with 
the neighbourhood associations and activists who organised the strike. This was 
unsurprising, for this was the sindicato with the highest rate of unemployment of all the 
Barcelona unions: approximately 40 per cent of its 30,000 members were out of work in 
1931, and rent payments created huge problems for its essentially unskilled, low-paid 
members still in work.24 Shortly after the birth of the Republic, Construction Union 
activists founded the CDE (Comisión de Defensa Ecónomica or Commission for 
Economic Defence) to study living costs in Barcelona.25 Headed by two faístas, Arturo 
Parera and Santiago Bilbao, the CDE appreciated that the rent strike was an important act 
of economic self-defence through which the underpaid, the unemployed and the 
dispossessed could reappropriate space and free themselves from market domination by 
taking control of everyday life. In a series of meetings and notes in Solidaridad Obrera, 
the CDE welcomed the rent strike as a justified response to ‘scandalous rents’ and 
‘indecent conditions’ and offered workers succinct advice: ‘Eat well and, if you don’t 
have the money, then don’t pay your rent!’26 The CDE also demanded that the 
unemployed be exempted from rent payments.27 In essence, the CDE’s struggle was 
reformist, for an increase in the social wage and collective consumption. 

Another form of unemployed mobilisation was street protest. Given that the jobless 
have few protest resources (perforce they have no labour to withdraw), unemployed 
workers’ movements tend to present their agenda to the authorities in the public sphere 
via street action and demonstrations. There were several peaceful unemployed 
demonstrations in the days after the birth of the Republic. On 20 April, barely a week 
after the fall of the monarchy, the unemployed marched on the Generalitat and the 
council chambers in Republic Square, in the city centre. Although there is some 
circumstantial evidence of activist involvement, this march and others were not intended 
to discomfort the new authorities. The marchers’ main demands—the six-hour day in 
industry and public works—both figured in the ERC’s programme before the April 
municipal elections and could hardly therefore be viewed as revolutionary. Equally, the 
readiness of the demonstrators to take their demands to the new authorities suggests that 
they had a certain amount of faith in the republicans. A delegation of the unemployed 
entered the Generalitat to parley with key political figures, including President Macià, 
Serra i Moret, the head of the Generalitat Comissió Pro-Obrers sense Treball, Civil 
Governor Companys and Mayor Aiguader i Miró. The unemployed representatives 
reported that, in their discussions, the ERC leaders offered ‘not only verbal support but 
real assistance’, assuring that ‘governmental action in the form of a subsidy or 
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unemployment insurance will undoubtedly be forthcoming’, along with public works. 
Upon learning of this new commitment by the authorities, the demonstrators outside the 
Generalitat were jubilant, and they withdrew peacefully from Republic Square.28 

However, on 31 April, a new unemployed demonstration arrived in Republic Square 
in a more defiant mood, and this time the protest ended in violence. According to Las 
Noticias, the marchers, ‘on the whole young people’, attacked nearby shops and 
requisitioned comestibles, one of the most elementary forms of protest available to the 
unemployed. When the marchers reached the Rambles, they entered La Boquería, 
Barcelona’s central market, seizing more food; later, a nearby warehouse in the Raval 
was stormed and more victuals were removed.29 While it might appear harsh to criticise 
the authorities for failing to ‘solve’ unemployment in the two weeks they had been in 
power, the riot gave eloquent notice that the jobless wanted more than just platitudes and 
promises from the city’s new rulers. 

The 31 April riot occurred on the eve of the first May Day of the republican era, the 
most significant event in the proletarian calendar. The new authorities hoped that May 
Day would underline the consensus between the Republic and the labour movement. The 
reformist workers’ organisations represented in government—the PSOE and the UGT—
saw it as a ‘day of peace’, while the ERC, in keeping with its populism, made May 1 a 
public  

 

Figure 5.2 An unemployed workers’ 
demonstration. The banner reads 
‘Without Bread and Work’ 

Source: Francesc Bonamusa, Pere Gabriel, Josep Lluís 
Martin Ramos and Josep Termes, Història Gràfica del 
Moviment Obrer a Catalunya, Barcelona, 1989, p. 191 

Class, culture and conflict in barcelona 1898–1937     96



holiday, ‘a day of the people’.30 Yet the May Day celebration revealed the divergent 
interests of the constituent parts of the ‘people’, as unemployment and the divisions it 
unleashed fractured the cross-class alliance that had ushered in the Republic. Thus the 
May Day demands of the l’Hospitalet CNT—the introduction of the six-hour working 
day and the ‘disarming of all the institutions that served the monarchy, such as the police 
and the Civil Guard’ underlined that the Republic had not gone far enough down the road 
to freedom and justice for the most militant sections of the working class.31 

But the most graphic measure of proletarian identity and power was the huge May 
Day rally and demonstration organised by the Barcelona CNT at the Palau de Belles Arts, 
near the city centre, the first open show of support for the Confederation in its birthplace 
since the early 1920s. Highlighting the importance of consumption-related issues for the 
CNT, as well as the inevitability of conflict with republicanism’s middle-class base, the 
theme of the rally was ‘The First of May against Unemployment, Inflation and for a 
Reduction in Rents’. This promise of positive action in favour of the unemployed and the 
unskilled attracted around 150,000 workers from the barris, the largest mass gathering in 
Barcelona since the birth of the Republic.32 Some of the tenants’ associations active in 
the rent strike also attended. It was clear that these community groups had established 
close ties with the radicals from Nosotros, who had draped a lorry in red-and-black flags 
from which a succession of anarchists and community leaders addressed the crowds, 
calling for immediate action on behalf of the jobless and the low-paid, such as rent cuts 
and the readmission of the unemployed into the factories.33 At the end of the rally, the 
marchers set off for the Generalitat palace in Republic Square to present their demands to 
the authorities. By the time the front of the demonstration had reached the Rambles, its 
rearguard was almost half a kilometre away in Urquinaona Square, as tens of thousands 
of workers proceeded ineluctably towards the Generalitat, breaking everyday routines 
and power flows and giving notice of their intent to move from the urban margins to 
reclaim the city centre. 

Upon learning that the massed ranks of the CNT were bound for the Generalitat, 
Macià revealed his lack of confidence in the security forces by ordering that the Catalan 
police, the Mossos d’Esquadra, were to take sole responsibility for guarding the 
Generalitat Palace and Republic Square. However, as thousands of demonstrators arrived 
in Republic Square singing the anarchist anthem, ‘Los hijos del pueblo’ (The Children of 
the People), the small contingent of Mossos was very quickly outnumbered. Fearing that 
his agents would lose control of the situation, the chief of the Mossos d’Esquadra made 
an urgent call for police reinforcements. A contingent of the Guardia de Seguridad, the 
state police, responded first. When these reinforcements arrived in a square packed with 
demonstrators, they also found themselves outnumbered and unable to reach the Mossos 
inside the Generalitat. The commander of the Guardia de Seguridad, who apparently 
believed that marchers were attempting to storm the Generalitat, ordered his men to open 
fire above the heads of the demonstrators. What had previously been a peaceful 
demonstration was suddenly engulfed in violence. As marchers ran for cover, a 45-
minute gun battle ensued between the guardias and armed workers. Calm finally 
prevailed when the hated guardias were replaced by soldiers, who were cheered through 
the streets by marchers as the ‘sons of the people’ who, unlike the police, would not fire 
on workers. When the fighting ended, a policeman lay dead and two more were wounded, 
along with ten workers.34 
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It would be wrong to interpret the violent conclusion of the May Day march as 
evidence that Barcelona was on the eve of a new period of pistolerisme. Although the 
armed faístas and grupistas that provided security for the march opened fire on the 
police, it must be remembered that the first shots came from the Guardia de Seguridad. 
Moreover, and perhaps most significantly, right-wingers and former members of the anti-
republican Sindicatos Libres, who had recently been banned by the new authorities, had 
joined the demonstration and were in Republic Square in order to provoke violence—the 
majority of those arrested on arms charges were ex-Libres, compared with just a solitary 
faísta.35 

After the violence, the authorities displayed a new keenness to reduce the tensions that 
were developing around unemployment. However, rather than undercut social protest, 
piecemeal measures resulted only in further conflict. For instance, a council-rim 
allotment scheme, which created 2,000 plots on Montjuïc on which jobless workers could 
grow fruit, required a permanent police guard from attack by those who did not have a 
plot.36 Similarly, in early May the council began to issue food vouchers to those 
unemployed workers who could demonstrate that they had resided in Barcelona for at 
least five years. The voucher system inevitably brought new tensions to the surface: 
besides frustrating the many migrant workers who were not entitled to municipal welfare, 
it was underfunded and quickly proved incapable of meeting the needs of those 
unemployed who qualified for assistance. With as many as 3,000 unemployed workers 
converging on the office in Hospital Road, a narrow street in the Raval from where the 
scheme operated, it was not long before fights broke out between jobless workers and the 
police.37 In June, following clashes with the police, unemployed workers stormed the 
welfare offices and seized food vouchers. Later, the unemployed attempted to march to 
nearby Republic Square and issue new demands on the authorities, only to be repelled by 
the police, resulting in further violence.38 

Since the riots of 30 April and 1 May, the republican authorities had become 
extremely concerned about the volatility of street protests in the city centre and were now 
determined to deny the unemployed the right to define public space. Any attempt by the 
unemployed to bring their demands to the centre of the political and administrative power 
of the city would now meet with police repression. Yet this could not bring urban peace: 
by trying to deny the unemployed access to the only forum in which they could express 
themselves, the authorities increased the competition for public space and made it more 
violent. Thus, when the unemployed found their path to the Generalitat blocked, they 
turned back into the Raval and vented their anger on the middle class, attacking shops 
and entering bars and demanding food.39 

In an attempt to avoid large concentrations of unemployed workers in the city centre, 
the ERC-controlled Generalitat and city council established a series of soup kitchens 
across Barcelona. Again, new protests developed. Besides providing free meals, the 
kitchens brought little relief to the unemployed, who still had to bear the burden of rent 
payments. On one occasion, a publicity visit by republican politicians to soup kitchens in 
the Can Tunis cases barates provoked a riot.40 In addition to allegations of graft and 
corruption in the awarding of catering contracts, most criticism of the kitchens focused on 
the quality of the food, which Solidaridad Obrera described as ‘slops’.41 In early July, La 
Vanguardia reported that ‘a spirit of protest’ developed among the unemployed regarding 
the quality of the meals in the Hospital Road soup kitchens. When asaltos arrived to 
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impose order, fighting erupted and a worker was shot. Carrying the bloodstained shirt of 
the wounded man, the indignant patrons of the soup kitchen set out to protest to Republic 
Square, only to be attacked by the police when they reached the Rambles. That afternoon, 
a second march was charged by Guardia Civil cavalry, and sporadic street battles ensued 
for several hours in the Raval.42  

There was an underlying logic to these street protests. A recurring feature was the 
collective demand of the unemployed for access to the streets and the defence of their 
right to occupy public space. Thus, at the end of July, the unemployed began another 
peaceful march to the Generalitat. When the marchers were charged by Guàrdia Civil 
cavalry, frustrated demonstrators resisted the security forces before entering hotels to 
demand food.43 The calculated attack on the property of the urban middle class, whether 
its seizure or its destruction, became one of the hallmarks of unemployed street politics. 
Another characteristic was their organisation. For all the apparent confusion that reigned 
in the streets, the protesting crowds revealed both coherence and structure. Depending on 
the opposition they met from the forces of order, protesters might withdraw, regroup and 
launch counterattacks on a range of selected targets, whether the security forces, 
shopkeepers, hoteliers or market traders.44 

These unemployed street politics were inflected by Barcelona’s long history of direct 
action protests, of which they formed part. These ‘traditional’ protest forms endured into 
the Republic; for instance, when, in Barceloneta, on a Sunday in late July, a tram collided 
with two workers, injuring one and killing the other, a crowd quickly formed on the 
streets and began to vent its anger on Tram Company property, overturning three trams 
and burning another. When the police attempted to enter the barri to impose order, they 
were forced out, only re-entering under cover of darkness. The following day, however, 
when the tram service recommenced, there was, according to La Vanguardia, a ‘popular 
uprising’ (motín popular), as residents—men, women and children—ripped up 
pavements and tram lines and blocked roads with barricades to prevent the circulation of 
trams and police, who were both forced from the barri again. Faced with this popular 
pressure, the council yielded to the central demand of the community—that the tram 
service be suspended—and introduced bus transport.45 

A further point of commonality between unemployed street politics and working-class 
customs was their anti-police content, perhaps the most defining feature of jobless 
protests. Since the police were the guardians of state power on the streets, since the 
unemployed spent a lot of time in public spaces like parks, and since the streets were the 
main forums for unemployed protests, relations between the two were inevitably tense.46 
The struggle of the unemployed with the police was inseparable from popular traditions 
of resistance to authority. So great were these traditions that detainees frequently 
appealed to passers-by to intercede on their behalf. Crowds were often more than happy 
to oblige, attacking the police and attempting to free detainees whether they knew the 
arrested person or not.47 For instance, in early September 1931, in a street in the heart of 
the Raval, a ‘common criminal’ arrested by the police cried for public support. In reply, 
residents left their tenement blocks to attack the police and attempt to free the detainee, 
while other neighbours bombarded the security forces with bottles, cans and rocks from 
their balconies. In the end, police fired warning shots into the air before removing the 
detainee.48 In another case, according to a police report, in La Torrassa, when an asalto 
hit a felon in the course of an arrest, the agent was surrounded by an aggressive crowd. 
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The swift intervention of the Guardia Civil and the police was required ‘otherwise things 
would have turned very nasty’.49 

The full repertoire of these complex street politics was acted out in the rent strike. By 
the summer of 1931, the rent campaign had been ‘appropriated’ by the CDE, which 
organised a series of mass meetings in the barris. The rent strike spread like wildfire. At 
the end of July, the CDE claimed that 45,000 tenants were refusing to pay rent in 
Barcelona. By late summer, over 100,000 tenants had joined the mobilisation, and in 
September there were reports of ‘significant resistance’ to rent payment in Calella, 50 
kilometres to the north, and Vilanova i la Geltrú, 30 kilometres to the south, as the strike 
spread to surrounding towns.50 Importantly, the CDE provided strategic leadership for the 
rent strike, constituting a point of liaison for a coordinated protest. In response to appeals 
from the authorities for the strikers to submit their demands individually to arbitration, 
the CDE explained at length that the campaign would continue to rely on direct action 
methods. First, because the urban poor needed an immediate improvement in their living 
standards, a panacea once advocated by the republicans—passively awaiting the 
conclusion of arbitration procedures—was not a realistic option. Second, the CDE had 
little faith in the republicans, who had reneged on their earlier commitment to act on the 
housing question and were now apparently prepared to tolerate the ‘oligarchy of the 
landlords’.51 Third, the CDE claimed that the notoriously intransigent landlord class, 
which was unaccustomed to any challenge to its authority, would only make concessions 
to tenants under pressure. In the light of the above, the CDE argued that if the rent strike 
ended, tenants would effectively be disarming themselves in the face of their enemies 
with no guarantee of any rent reduction.52 These sentiments were echoed by the anarchist 
newspaper Tierra y Libertad, which considered the rent strike ‘opportune’: it ‘will do 
more in a few months than several centuries of legislation’.53 It also should be recognised 
that, given that the rent strike started independently of the CDE, it was far from obvious 
that it could end the mobilisation, even if it so wished. 

The CDE attempted to politicise working-class awareness of consumption issues: it 
promised a struggle for a new urban meaning in opposition to the vision held by 
speculators, renters and shopkeepers and, indeed, by the republican authorities, of the city 
as a place for profit and exploitation. Following a visit to La Boquería market, a CDE 
delegation remarked that because of uncontrolled food prices, ‘“life” is a privilege. The 
people either do not eat or, at best, eat little and badly’. The CDE also denounced 
shopkeepers for cheating consumers by adulterating foodstuffs and doctoring weights. 
Days later, at a CDE meeting attended by 1,500 people in Barceloneta, where the rent 
strike began, CDE organiser Santiago Bilbao excoriated shopkeepers and landlords for 
‘robbing’ the workers, after parsimonious employers had already ‘pilfered’ from their 
wage packets.54 

The additional layer of organisation provided by the CDE was crucial given the 
limited protest resources of the unemployed: it allowed for the coordination of those who 
were individually weak, linking street and neighbourhood networks in a powerful 
collective resistance to the urban status quo.55 By appealing to an undifferentiated 
working-class community, the CDE mobilised many non-unionised workers in the rent 
strike. The open nature of this action was of paramount importance, for agitation on 
living standards could only really be effective if it attracted the widest number of 
workers, irrespective of political creed or organisational affiliation. The only demands the 
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CDE made of new strikers was that they register with the strike committee and 
subsequently act in absolute solidarity with other strikers. This resulted in a kind of 
united front in the streets. There was a high degree of grassroots autonomy and popular 
control, which enabled the CDE to mobilise far beyond its own organisational structures. 
At the same time, the link between the rent strike and the CDE and, by extension, with 
the CNT, threatened to open up a new front in the struggle for urban power, uniting the 
fight for community self-determination with the struggle for workers’ control of industry. 

For many workers, the rent strike provided a real experience of community decision 
making and popular democracy. Strikers discussed neighbourhood problems in popular 
assemblies, and the specific grievances of tenants in different barris were incorporated 
within the overall struggle for a reduction in rents. Some tenants demanded 
improvements in housing quality, and the unemployed demanded free public transport to 
facilitate their search for work, while in the cases barates, one of the strongholds of the 
strike, the rent campaign fused with longstanding demands for school provision, health 
facilities, street lighting and transport links with Barcelona city centre. In the Horta barri, 
the rent strikers issued an audacious series of demands for a working-class space, 
including the removal of the Guàrdia Civil from the area and the immediate closure of the 
local church.56 

The resultant sense of collective ownership of the rent protest made for a profound 
level of solidarity, drawing on the order of the barris and the reservoir of community 
loyalties and networks. As the CDE announced, ‘rather than sleep on the streets, we are 
ready for anything’. Accordingly, when landlords ordered the electricity or water supply 
to be cut to strikers, sympathetic workers reconnected them. Similarly, when landlords 
evicted tenants for the non-payment of rent, CDE activists, strikers and neighbours were 
always on hand to return tenants and their furniture to their flats. Meanwhile, when 
evictees could not be reinstalled immediately, there were always neighbours prepared to 
offer beds and temporary accommodation. This solidarity was reinforced by the relatively 
uniform existence and experiences of the strikers. For instance, according to one worker, 
the ‘majority’ of tenants in the cases barates were unemployed migrants who simply 
could not afford rent.57 As the tempo of evictions intensified, the crowds became more 
innovative and structured in their street protests. The reinstatement of tenants 
increasingly assumed the form of community celebrations, drawing in rent strikers from 
neighbouring streets and, at crucial moments, from other districts.58 Practices such as 
squatting and returning evictees to flats betrayed elements of counter-cultural ideology, a 
working-class view of housing not as a source of profit or property but as a social need.59 

Collective force was integral to the strikers’ resistance. During a popular protest 
against an attempted eviction in the Can Tunis cases barates, a lorry of Guàrdia Civil had 
to be dispatched to prevent the torching of the local church, which was, in the view of the 
residents, a symbol of oppression. Assaults on bailiffs—the quickest and most effective 
way of preventing evictions—became commonplace, and there were reports of bailiffs 
refusing to carry out evictions through fear of reprisals.60 In late August, in l’Hospitalet, 
an angry crowd attempted to lynch two bailiffs.61 On another occasion, bailiffs left their 
lorry behind while fleeing an angry crowd. When police squads started escorting bailiffs, 
violent street battles resulted, sometimes involving working-class women and children. 
The prominent role of women resembled ‘traditional’ consumption protests, and the 
police were frequently unable to counter female militancy and withdrew without 
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effecting evictions. Another similarity with earlier protest repertoires was the collective 
marches on landlords’ houses. Following the reinstallation of an evicted family in Sants, 
residents marched to the landlord’s abode, warning him not to re-evict his tenants and 
announcing publicly his contravention of the moral code of the community. Some 
landlords reported to the police that threats had been made against them by armed rent 
strikers.62 News of successes—that families had been reinstated or that evictions had 
been thwarted—travelled from barri to barri by word of mouth and brought added 
confidence to protesters.63 Meanwhile, Solidaridad Obrera provided a focus for the 
strikers, publishing the names and addresses of those who opposed the rent protest.64 

5.2 Repressing the ‘detritus of the city’ 

As we saw in Chapter 3, there was no place within the ‘republic of order’ for any struggle 
that developed outside the new institutions. However, the authorities set about containing 
the unemployed in part because their street politics threw the antagonistic interests of the 
jobless and republicanism’s middle-class base into sharp relief. From the start of the 
Republic, commercial pressure groups placed unrelenting pressure on the authorities to 
repress unemployed street traders, frequently accusing the police of being too ‘soft’ on 
these ‘lawbreakers’.65 The new authorities were extremely receptive to the demands of 
their important middle-class social constituency, especially since several Esquerra 
councillors were drawn from the urban petite bourgeoisie. Indeed, there was a significant 
overlap between the new republican political elite and the commercial associations 
directly affected by unemployed practices.66 For instance, Enric Sànchez, president of the 
Unió General de Venedors de Mercats (General Union of Market Traders), a market 
traders’ group at loggerheads with the street traders, had been an ERC candidate in the 
April 1931 council elections.67 It was understandable then that the authorities should be 
sympathetic to the demands of market traders and shopkeepers for tough action against 
street traders. 

There were also many ties between the republican movement and the landlord class. In 
l’Hospitalet, the president of one of the republican groups in Collblanc was head of the 
property owners’ association, and both bodies were located in the same building.68 
Meanwhile, jurisdiction over the cases barates, one of the centres of the rent strike, 
rested directly with an ERC-controlled quango, the Comissariat de Cases Barates. But the 
COPUB, the main landlords’ association in Barcelona, did most to encourage repression 
of the rent strike.69 According to the COPUB, which had a highly idealised view of 
housing conditions, the ‘state of insubordination of many thousands of tenants [and the] 
state of anarchy in Barcelona, especially in the peripheral districts’ was the work of 
‘irresponsible elements’ intent on ‘harm[ing] tenants’ interests’ and rupturing the 
‘harmony between landlords and tenants’. These ‘agitators’ were part of an ‘organised 
offensive against global property’ designed to ‘provoke conflicts’ and create an 
‘unnecessary state of alarm’ in order to ‘compromise the new political institutions’ and 
‘damage the national economy’ before establishing a Bolshevik dictatorship. It was thus 
the duty of the authorities to adopt an ‘unyielding’ policy of repression, including a ban 
on the CDE, on behalf of the ‘tenants of good faith’, thereby ‘maintaining the principle of 
authority’ and ‘the triumph of order and social peace’.70 While not averse to threatening 
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that its members would withhold taxes if the authorities did not crush the rent strike, for 
most of 1931–32 the COPUB relied on the pressure that its longstanding president, Pich i 
Pon, as leader of Barcelona’s Radical Party, a party represented in central government, 
was able to put on ministers, both by writing letters and by organising delegations of 
COPUB members to Madrid.71 

The republicans in power in Barcelona and Madrid, who already believed that the 
consolidation of the new regime required the appeasement of the middle classes, were not 
prepared to watch impassively as a key part of their support base came under attack. 
Increasingly, therefore, the authorities criminalised unemployed practices, drawing a 
sharp contrast between provocateurs and the rest of the jobless. Mobilisations were 
successively attributed to ‘outside elements’, ‘undesirables’, ‘professional layabouts’ and 
‘picturesque criminals who pass as unemployed workers’ but were not ‘the real 
unemployed’. In a sharp radicalisation of republican discourse, ‘agitators’ were described 
as ‘the enemy within’: ‘reactionaries’ and ‘enemies of the republic’ who ‘stirred up’ the 
‘detritus of the city’, paying them ‘ten pesetas’ to cause ‘disturbances’ and ‘outrages’ 
while eroding ‘the already limited appetite for work which exists in this country’. Even 
street trade, an integral part of the culture of the barris since the turn of the century, was 
depicted as part of the Barcelona ‘underworld’, an ‘attack’ on the Republic by those who 
wished to create ‘an anarchic city’.72 Similarly, the rent strike was blamed not on an acute 
housing crisis but on the ‘coercion’ and ‘Violent practices’ of ‘a minority of tenants’ and 
‘professional agitators’, ‘a few hundred spoilers’ and ‘irresponsible loudmouths’ whose 
base ‘manoeuvres’ and ‘disgraceful protests’ were ‘a danger and a discredit to the city’.73 
In a further attempt to isolate the rent strike organisers from their potential supporters, 
republicans spread black propaganda, alleging, for instance, that rent strikers from the 
cases barates profited from the dispute by subletting their flats while they rented 
luxurious villas on the Catalan coast or started small businesses.74 Recreating the 
nineteenth-century distinction between the ‘deserving’ and ‘undeserving’ poor, and 
expanding the latter category to include ‘subversives’ such as unemployed organisers and 
street vendors, the republicans announced that only the ‘morally healthy’, those 
‘honourable and dignified workers [who] remain at home’ would receive assistance, in 
recognition of their ‘social discipline’.75 The ‘genuine unemployed’ were implored to 
ostracise ‘subversives’, who made it difficult for the authorities to address the problems 
facing ‘genuine unemployed workers’.76 The logic of this discourse was unswervingly 
repressive. If, as was claimed, a small group of ‘troublemakers’ in the barris were to 
blame for protest, the ‘republic of order’ would benefit from the incarceration of 
‘subversives’, ‘professional scroungers’ and Volunteer vagabonds’.77 

Republican politicians were energetic in their deployment of state institutions in 
defence of their middle-class constituency. The ERC, which controlled the council-
organised police, the Guàrdia Urbana, and the Generalitat-run Mossos d’Esquadra, 
deployed all the police resources it could muster against the street traders. From August 
1931, Lluís Puig Munner, a shopkeeper and ERC councillor in the Raval, led the newly 
formed Brigada per a la repressió de la venta ambulant (Brigade for the Repression of 
Street Trade), a ‘special security service’ created by the city council to remove 
unemployed traders from the streets.78 Following a series of violent clashes between 
police and street traders, council police squads were accompanied by asaltos or the 
Guàrdia Civil on incursions into hostile proletarian districts.79 
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Yet state power was most fiercely directed at the rent strike and the CDE. 
Unemployed struggles such as the rent strike typically fail to achieve their objectives 
because they are either co-opted or repressed. In the circumstances of 1931, with the 
authorities determined to demobilise the masses and stabilise the political situation, and 
with the COPUB making incessant demands for repression, the latter was always more 
likely. The authorities went on the offensive in early August, after Anguera de Sojo 
became civil governor. The interior minister had already informed a COPUB delegation 
that the government was prepared to crush the rent strike, recognising that any 
compromise would serve as a spur to new demands and ‘signify the destruction of 
authority and its substitution by anarchy, chaos and national misery’.80 Anguera de Sojo’s 
arrival in office coincided with the peak of the rent mobilisation, and he was determined 
that anyone involved in the ‘absurd’ rent strike should be made to ‘comply with the 
law’.81 The paramilitary asaltos, who started supervising evictions from the end of July, 
were increasingly deployed as the authorities strove to demoralise the strikers by forcing 
them onto the streets.82 There was increasing cooperation between the authorities and the 
COPUB, which now provided free legal advice, lorries and men to enable its members to 
effect evictions and compiled a detailed blacklist of rent strikers and other tenants evicted 
for rent arrears. Meanwhile, Anguera de Sojo moved to decapitate the rent strike by 
pursuing the COPUB’s central demand and banning the CDE. Although the CDE had not 
committed any offence, it faced growing harassment: its meetings and rallies were 
banned capriciously by the civil governor, who appeared determined either to provoke 
the CDE or drain its resources—the CDE relied on post-meeting collections among 
supporters to pay the cost of renting meeting places. Following complaints from CDE 
activists, Anguera de Sojo imposed a blanket ban on its meetings. He then demanded a 
list of the entire CDE membership from the Barcelona CNT and, when the latter failed to 
comply, slapped a heavy fine on the organisation.83 Lastly, Anguera de Sojo, who, like 
the COPUB, regarded the rent struggle as the ‘manoeuvre’ of a ‘pernicious minority’, 
resorted to internment without trial, ordering the arrest of prominent rent strike 
organisers, even though they had committed no crime. In a graphic illustration of the 
limits of social and political inclusion during the Republic, Bilbao, one of the founders of 
the CDE, was dragged from his bed by police and placed in the Model Jail, along with 
many other cenetista and anarchist activists involved in the CDE and the rent strike.84 

5.3 Resisting the ‘dictatorship in Barcelona’ 

The CNT and the FAI could not ignore this escalation of repression, which led to the 
internment, among others, of Parera, another founder of the CDE who had recently been 
appointed secretary of the Catalan CRT, and Durruti and García Oliver, two of the most 
important anarchists in Barcelona. In early September, several dozen cenetistas who had 
been interned without trial in the Model Jail for several weeks began a hunger strike 
under the slogan ‘Freedom or Death’. The Barcelona CNT declared a general strike in 
solidarity with the internees and in protest at state repression on 4 September. The 
stoppage, which spread to the industrial hinterland of Manresa, Mataró, Granollers, 
Sabadell and Terrassa, lasted for 72 hours and affected around 300,000 workers in 
Barcelona. Convinced that the CNT had to be taught a lesson, Anguera de Sojo, with the 
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full backing of central government, made no attempt to negotiate a solution with 
moderates in the unions. Instead, in response to what he saw as a ‘conspiracy’, he 
prepared for ‘the final battle’ (pugna definitiva) with the CNT and detained cenetistas in 
their droves, an act that he believed would forestall ‘great unrest’ by eliminating the 
mobilising agents connecting the movement to the grassroots.85 The radicals in the CNT, 
meanwhile, saw this as an opportunity to test the insurrectionary waters and announced a 
‘nationwide revolutionary general strike for the triumph of anarchist communism’. With 
the armed squads from the defence committees already in the streets, the FAI ordered its 
grupos to take the offensive. Barricades were erected in the proletarian belt of the city 
and in the Raval, and the middle classes responded with panic buying of foodstuffs, 
which quickly sold out. However, this was an inauspicious baptism of fire for the FAI 
grupos and the defence committees, whose poorly armed activists were unable to engage 
the security forces in anything more than sporadic guerrilla actions.86 In a show of 
strength, martial law was declared: two warships were moored in Barcelona harbour, and 
hundreds of Guàrdia Civil reinforcements, including cavalry, arrived in the city. At the 
end of the strike, sixteen workers were dead, three of whom had been summarily shot 
while in police detention. A further 300 workers were arrested, and the jails were so full 
that half of these were interned on prison ships in the harbour.87  

In the new climate of repression after September, the authorities placed further 
restrictions on the access of the unemployed to the streets.88 Police swoops on areas 
favoured by street traders became commonplace. In mid-September, on the orders of the 
council, el mercadet, the centre of street trade in central Barcelona, was destroyed in the 
presence of a detachment of asaltos, local ERC politicians and representatives from 
market traders’ associations, as embittered street vendors looked on. Later, asaltos 
occupied Republic Square to repel possible protests by unemployed traders, while a 
succession of delegations of market traders arrived to congratulate the municipal 
authorities on demolishing el mercadet ‘for the good name and prestige of the city and 
the businesses of Barcelona’.89 In the rent strike, highlighting the extent to which the 
authorities viewed this protest as a frontal challenge to state power, the Ley de Defensa 
de la República was invoked the day after it became law in an attempt to rupture 
networks of militants and the connections between the CNT and the barris. Thereafter, 
rent strikers who opposed evictions or who re-entered flats were interned under the Ley 
de Defensa, undermining a great deal of the solidarity that had characterised the rent 
protest until this point, much to the satisfaction of the COPUB, which thanked the central 
government for this new weapon against ‘acts of rebellion’.90 In the peripheral barris, 
where the rent strike was especially solid, the law allowed the authorities to limit the 
space available to dissenters and, in operations that resembled those of a foreign army of 
occupation in hostile territory, entire neighbourhoods were invaded by the security 
forces, which searched houses and workers’ centres. Meanwhile, the authorities used the 
law to sever the connections between the rent strike and the CNT, effectively banning the 
Builders’ Union, from where the CDE had emerged.91 

State violence was never entirely successful in curbing practices that were socio-
economic in origin. To no small extent, this reflected the determination of the 
unemployed to defend, often with violence, their right to public space. Hence, the 
unemployed traders remained on the streets throughout the Republic.92 There were 
numerous instances of collective resistance by street traders to the security forces. 
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Members of the local community often intervened to defend street traders from the 
police, who responded by using extra violence, even against female and child street 
traders, in an attempt to make arrests quickly before hostile crowds could form. One 
asalto explained to a journalist that this often involved using truncheons against women: 
‘Nothing annoys me more than those women who let themselves get involved in 
disturbances caused by rabble rousers’.93 Street traders sometimes reacted to police 
repression by attacking market traders, whom they knew implored the authorities to drive 
their unemployed competitors from the streets. In the last quarter of 1931, police 
persecution of street traders resulted in two major riots at markets in which angry jobless 
vendors and members of the local community destroyed stalls and seized food and 
goods.94 Perhaps in an effort to avoid a recurrence of these riots, the local authorities 
apparently tolerated a limited amount of street trade, although, as one republican 
journalist noted, the repression of the unemployed vendors increased prior to local and 
general elections, when the Esquerra was especially keen to please its middle-class 
electoral base.95  

 

Figure 5.3 Street trade, 1936 
Source: Francesc Bonamusa, Pere Gabriel, Josep Lluís 
Martin Ramos and Josep Termes, Història Gràfica del 
Moviment Obrer a Catalunya, Barcelona, 1989, p. 318 
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Nor was repression successful in ending the rent strike. A combination of material 
need and the dense fabric of social networks in the barris ensured the continuation of the 
rent protest in some neighbourhoods throughout the Republic. This was particularly so in 
l’Hospitalet and the cases barates, where strikers resisted the authorities and the 
landlords despite police harassment and, in some cases, without electricity and water.96 
Such community-based defensive struggles against the most palpable manifestations of 
oppression and exploitation highlighted the innovative capacity of the barris for self-
activity and self-expression and their desire to seize control of their destiny and their 
local space. These mobilisations may have lacked the focus of protests by formal 
organisations, but they were nevertheless powerful and dramatic. An example of this 
came at the end of 1932 when, following an increase in the harassment of rent strikers in 
La Torrassa, the police came under a fierce attack from an angry crowd, which seized 
some of their weapons before attempting to burn down the local COPUB office.97 

The repression of industrial and extra-industrial struggles inspired by the local 
material needs of the barris constituted a steep learning curve for ordinary workers and 
radical activists alike. The experience of repression produced a collective awareness of 
the limits of ‘freedom’ under the Republic and a prevailing sense of exclusion. In the 
absence of the promised reform package, many workers in the barris came to view the 
republican state as little more than intrusive welfare agencies, the police and army.98 A 
highly conflictive law-and-order situation developed. Following sustained criticism of the 
jobless in the republican press, it was reported that unemployed activists had visited 
newspaper offices and ‘threatened’ journalists.99 Policemen in l’Hospitalet, one of the 
most contested spaces, received written death threats, and there were numerous assaults 
on members of the security forces and private guards.100 The sense of political alienation 
in the barris could only have been intensified by revelations of the huge salaries received 
by members of the new political elite, doubtless giving rise to the public perception that 
republican politicians were much the same as their monarchist predecessors.101 The gulf 
between the Republic and the barris was underscored when a member of l’Hospitalet 
Council was beaten up and robbed in the working-class district of Collblanc.102 The 
growing sensitivity of the local political elite to urban conflict impelled a succession of 
republican politicians to apply for gun licences from the late summer of 1931 onwards.103 
While, obviously, the Republic was different in various ways from the monarchy, this 
was less evident to those who experienced aggressive republican policing on the streets, 
particularly the unemployed, who, more than anyone, were acutely sensitive to the same 
continuing dynamics of exclusion and repression of protest.104 Over and above the failure 
of the republicans’ timid reform of the security forces, the ongoing police-people conflict 
was rooted in the structural inequalities of the urban economy, which ensured that a 
significant proportion of the working class would clash with authority, either through 
their individual efforts to survive or through their collective endeavours to improve their 
social conditions. Hence the uninterrupted street war between the police and unemployed 
workers, who by the very conditions of their existence were forced to live outside the 
law. 
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5.4 Street politics and the radicalisation of the CNT 

The war on the streets was central to the radicalisation of the Barcelona CNT and the 
displacement of the moderate union leadership. The September general strike coincided 
with the publication of the so-called ‘Treintista manifesto’, issued by thirty prominent 
moderate cenetistas, for the most part older anarcho-syndicalists such as Peiró and 
Pestaña, who held important positions within the CNT.105 While the treintistas reiterated 
their ultimate revolutionary objectives, in the short term they sought a period of social 
peace, an armistice with the authorities that would allow the unions to function more 
freely. Rather than criticise the republicans for raising popular expectations and failing to 
deliver upon their reform programme, the treintistas blamed street violence on radicals 
and ‘an audacious minority’, a clear reference to the FAI, which they charged was 
committed to ‘the violent deed’ and ‘riots’.106 

Given the march of events since the birth of the Republic, the hopes of the treintistas 
were naive in the extreme. They ignored the fact that the authorities were never likely to 
create the political and legal conditions for the CNT to expand its organisation. Indeed, 
such was the commitment of the republicans to clamping down on the Confederation, 
particularly after the September general strike, that there was little scope for any 
rapprochement with the moderate cenetistas. Ongoing repression limited the treintistas’ 
room for manoeuvre and diminished the credibility of their message. Towards the end of 
October, the prison population in Barcelona continued to rise, and increasing numbers of 
‘social’ prisoners and ‘common’ offenders were kept on a prison ship in the harbour,107 
while in early November, Bilbao, the rent strike organiser who had been interned without 
trial for three months, denounced what he saw as ‘the dictatorship in Barcelona’.108 

The influence of the radicals in the defence committees and the prisoners’ support 
committees grew in direct proportion to republican repression, giving rise to fierce 
denunciations of the ‘white terror of the Republic’, which included ‘monarchist 
techniques’ like internment without trial to decapitate ‘the rebellion of the CNT’.109 
Further evidence of the ‘Mussolini-type methods’ employed by the ‘republican 
dictatorship’ came in mid-October, when Anguera de Sojo declared the FAI an illegal 
organisation, forbidding its meetings and banning its press (Tierra y Libertad continued 
to publish after shedding the FAI logo, which it had sported since its foundation). In the 
view of Tierra y Libertad, the ban was a declaration of war by the authorities, who ‘from 
above, from positions of power, are provoking a social war that we must enter until its 
conclusion’. All peace was impossible, because underground, the ‘clandestine and 
anonymous action’ of the FAI ‘will be more radical and more violent’.110 The FAI called 
its grupos into action, ‘ready to give up their lives for freedom’, and meetings of the 
ruling Catalan and Spanish republican parties began to be attacked. In early November, a 
meeting of various republican and socialist groups in Montjuïc was, according to 
Solidaridad Obrera, ‘converted’ into a demonstration in support of ‘social’ prisoners. 
The mere mention of Companys’ name ‘produced a wave of revulsion in the auditorium’, 
while a speech by Victoria Kent, the director of prisons, was jeered as ‘popular fervour 
took over the meeting’. The following month, at an ERC meeting in Poblenou, protests 
against internment without trial led to violence as grupistas armed with coshes and iron 
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bars overpowered stewards. This was followed by more attacks on ERC meetings across 
Catalonia. 111 

This context militated against a reasoned discussion of the Treintista manifesto and 
strengthened the claims of the radicals that the moderates were ‘traitors’ prepared to 
capitulate in the face of state power. Certainly, the moderates surrendered to their radical 
critics inside the CNT. Overcome by events in the streets and facing sustained attack 
within anarchist and anarcho-syndicalist circles, instead of holding their ground and 
answering their detractors, leading treintistas relinquished key positions, which were then 
filled by their radical opponents. Thus, in September, moderates resigned from the 
editorial board of Solidaridad Obrera and the following month, at a Catalan CRT plenum 
in Barcelona, a new radical-controlled editorial board was elected, including García 
Oliver and Montseny and with Felipe Alaíz as editor.112 

The spread of unemployment and jobless protests helped the radicals to strengthen 
their position inside the CNT unions and among the rank-and-file. When the treintistas 
were at the helm of the CNT, they failed to take the challenge of unemployment 
seriously. As we saw earlier in this chapter, at the start of 1931 the CNT leadership had 
an essentially corporatist approach to unemployment, organising the out-of-work through 
the union bolsas de trabajo. Also, during many of the strikes from April to September, 
the moderate anarcho-syndicalists placed anti-unemployment measures at the centre of 
CNT demands; hence, the frequent calls for work-sharing arrangements, employer-
funded unemployment subsidies, cuts in the working day without wage cuts, an end to 
redundancies, and the abolition of piecework and other intensive forms of labour. 
However, once the authorities and the employers had rallied to check the power of the 
CNT, the effectiveness of this trade union-oriented approach was exposed. To be sure, 
the majority of employers opposed the CNT bolsas as a challenge to their freedom to hire 
and fire, fearing that otherwise their factories would be overrun by rabble-rousing 
anarchists encouraging free love instead of increasing productivity. (Ironically, the few 
far-sighted employers who accepted the bolsas and gave work to some of the most feared 
CNT militants, those with histories of assassinations, bank robbery and industrial 
sabotage, enjoyed, in return, extremely tranquil industrial relations in the 1930s.113) The 
moral code of the treintistas was placed under genuine strain by mass unemployment. 
The anarcho-syndicalist conception of proletarian dignity was essentially a radical 
version of the bourgeois conception of the ‘good worker’, an ‘honourable’ wage earner 
living exclusively from labour. According to this schema, while it was legitimate for 
workers to break the law during a strike, whether by beating up ‘scabs’ or engaging in 
‘active picketing’ and sabotage, extra-industrial illegality, which became increasingly 
common as unemployment increased, was regarded as ‘crime’, totally inappropriate for 
‘disciplined’ workers.114 Not only did the moderates fail to develop an alternative strategy 
for the unemployed, they sometimes veered towards reactionary positions, such as 
limiting female access to the labour market and the adoption of immigration controls. (In 
April, in the heady days after the proclamation of the Republic, Pestaña, increasingly 
seen as the reformist bête noire of the radicals, was an observer at the històric gathering 
of the Generalitat’s Unemployed Workers’ Commission, which had first decided to 
repatriate the immigrant unemployed.115) Moreover, after the rupture between the CNT 
and the republicans, Pestaña continued to write for the republican press, such as La Calle, 
a paper that actively demonised the unemployed.116 
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The radicals, meanwhile, always willing to embrace conflicts in the streets as well as 
in the factories, rode the crest of a wave of unemployed protest and accused their enemies 
in the CNT of betraying the interests of the unemployed. The first two unions to fall 
under the influence of the radicals—the Construction and Wood Workers’ unions—had 
the highest unemployment rates. By consolidating their influence in the ateneus, 
community and union centres of the barris, the radicals channelled the growing anti-
republicanism of the streets, where they established an everyday presence standing on 
street corners or on boxes reading from the workers’ and anarchist press, addressing 
groups of workers and discussing politics with them. Sources both hostile and 
sympathetic to the workers’ cause insist upon the vibrancy and excitement on the streets, 
where political events were fervently discussed, particularly in barris with high 
unemployment.117 

Repression and socio-political exclusion presented the radicals with an opportunity to 
appeal to new radicalised constituencies beyond the factory proletariat, articulating the 
voices of the dispossessed and all those excluded by the Republic. In the case of the street 
traders, while the CNT had spoken of their ‘right to the streets’ during the monarchy,118 
once the republicans started repressing the unemployed vendors, cenetistas organised 
them as a section within the Barcelona Food Workers’ Union.119 Radicalised by its 
experience of state repression, the l’Hospitalet CNT Street Traders’ Union announced at 
the end of October that ‘the transition from monarchy to Republic was nothing more than 
a change in names and personnel, while the procedures, ambience and mentalities of the 
authorities have remained the same’.120 The same anti-republicanism was found among 
the rent strikers, who had their own sense of what was fair’ and recognised that this was 
anathema to the authorities, who allowed rents to rise and offered ‘aid [to] the owners’ by 
interning strikers and their leaders without trial.121 A similar process occurred with 
thousands of migrant workers alienated by the ERC’s exclusionary policies and 
stereotyping of migrant workers as ‘Murcians’. The most notorious manifestation of the 
sense of exclusion of migrant workers was the erection of a sign announcing ‘¡Cataluña 
termina aquí, aquí empieza Murcia!’ (‘¡Catalonia ends here! Murcia starts here!’), on the 
border of Barcelona and l’Hospitalet’s Collblanc barri, whose predominantly migrant 
population was vilified by the authorities, nationalist groups and employers’ associations 
throughout the Republic. While the CNT had always recruited workers irrespective of 
their place of origin, and indeed continued to do so, the radicals channelled the hostility 
of migrant ‘outsiders’ to the authorities, and militant cenetistas and anarchists defined 
themselves as ‘Murcian’ in solidarity with a community under attack.122 Large numbers 
of migrants therefore looked on the radicals as the only people prepared to accept them 
unconditionally and, throughout the 1930s, the newly developed barris on the outskirts of 
the city that had the largest concentrations of migrant workers, such as La Torrassa and 
the cases barates, became anarchist and CNT strongholds in the vanguard of social 
protest. (In the Santa Coloma cases barates, 74 percent of all residents were migrants, 
and over 30 percent of these were from Murcia.123) These migrant workers joined CNT 
protests not because they were alienated or isolated individuals, as was suggested by the 
authorities. Instead, their protest was firmly located within a supportive network of 
organised social relations that provided mobilisation resources and protection from 
external threats. 

Class, culture and conflict in barcelona 1898–1937     110



The mass resistance to the state fomented an enabling spirit of community self-
determination, transforming many barris into an active social force for struggle and 
change. The closest contemporary equivalent to the simmering urban insurrection in the 
barris is the Intifada in the Palestinian refugee camps. There was increasing evidence that 
the radicals and the anarchists were prepared to project and channel anti-police traditions, 
giving them new layers of meaning. As Solidaridad Obrera insisted: The republican 
police is like the monarchist police, just as republican tyranny is the same as that of the 
monarchy. The police is unchanged, nor will it change. Its mission was, is and will 
continue to be the persecution of workers and the poor’.124 In practical terms, CNT 
activists could rely on the support of the streets; so, when police detained a cenetista in 
La Torrassa, he implored members of the public to liberate him before showing up at a 
union office to have a set of police handcuffs removed by a CNT metal worker.125 

In keeping with its characterisation as a ‘guerrilla organisation’,126 the stridently anti-
republican FAI and its radical supporters adopted an insurrectionary approach to 
unemployment. From the end of 1931 until the outbreak of the civil war, the radicals 
asserted that capitalism was in a condition of irrevocable collapse and that unemployment 
could only be solved ‘after the revolution’, which would bring ‘the final solution’: the 
destruction of ‘an economic order that cannot guarantee a life for all’. Thus, welfare 
benefits and public works were denounced as ‘denigrating’ state ‘charity’ that humiliated 
the proletariat before the authorities and might weaken the insurrectionary appetite of the 
masses. Instead, the radicals advocated ‘profoundly revolutionary tactics, concordant 
with our revolutionary identity’. As the Builders’ Union explained, if workers are sacked, 
‘the struggle has to be pursued to its logical conclusion…up to the seizure of the factories 
and workshops’.127 

The combination of state repression and anarchist tactics resulted in a shift away from 
mass struggles, such as the rent strike and the struggle for recognition of the bolsas, 
towards modes of conflict based on more irregular, non-institutionalised small-group 
resistance in the streets. In the view of the radicals, the unemployed would participate in 
their own ‘revolutionary gymnastics’; by ‘throwing the jobless onto the streets’ to disrupt 
public order and open up a new front in the war with the state, the unemployed would be 
transformed into insurgent shock troops.128 The unemployed guerrilla struggles advocated 
by the radicals were all firmly rooted in the existing constellation of popular street 
practices, which the anarchists embraced as a subversion of dominant urban rhythms. For 
instance, building on the traditional jobless practice of touring factories to look for work, 
the Construction Workers’ Union called for the jobless to storm workplaces and demand 
work.129 Spurred on by cenetistas, there were reports of up to 300 workers paying visits 
to employers. If CNT branch unions discovered that management was offering overtime 
instead of employing jobless workers, they sent along out-of-work members to demand 
work in what cenetistas called ‘union placements’ (imposiciones sindicales). The 
unemployed also put themselves to work in factories and then demanded to be paid by 
management at the end of the day. In a bid to generate employment, groups of jobless 
builders began ripping up paving stones around the city. There was much action among 
the new proletariat in the peripheral barris. In Sant Andreu and Santa Coloma, the CNT 
invited the unemployed to seize all unused land. The unemployed also continued to enter 
estates to requisition foodstuffs, particularly in l’Hospitalet. Inevitably, these practices 
resulted in continuing clashes with the police.130 There is also evidence of militants 
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(‘persons unknown’, according to a police report) encouraging street traders to attack the 
security forces.131 

Perhaps the most innovative and controversial feature of the radical anarchists’ 
support for unemployed street politics was their endorsement of popular illegality, what 
they called ‘social crime’ or ‘proletarian appropriation’. Solidaridad Obrera and the 
anarchist press frequently published articles imploring the unemployed to ‘take radical 
measures’ to satisfy their needs, ‘one way or another’. Following a riot by unemployed 
workers in Sant Andreu in April 1933 in which shops and the local market were looted, 
Solidaridad Obrera applauded the propaganda value of ‘the rebel gesture’: ‘the only way 
to make Capital and the State recognise that there is hunger and that it was necessary to 
do something about it’.132 Illegality was also justified as the ‘conquest’ of the ‘right to 
life’ by ‘unfortunates pursued by hunger, who rob because hunger is killing them’. 
Solidaridad Obrera noted that ‘not only do we understand [them], we also excuse [them], 
because responsibility lies with the egoistic and brutal society that oppresses us’.133 

Unemployed illegality was fully validated by radical anarchist counterculture. As 
Tierray Libertad mused: ‘robbery does not exist as a “crime”…. It is one of the 
complements of life’.134 Meanwhile, Solidaridad Obrera called on the dispossessed to 
‘assert their right to freedom and to life, seizing “illegally” the wealth that the official 
robbers hoard under the protection of the state’.135 At a basic level, this was a 
spontaneous, defensive struggle of the jobless, whose ‘last remaining dignified option’ 
was ‘to associate with other unemployed to conquer the right to live by force’.136 This 
ideology of action led to a disdainful attitude towards beggars. One evening, Durruti 
brought a shocked silence to the La Tranquilidad bar when he responded to the plea of a 
beggar for money by reaching inside his jacket pocket to fill the hand of the appellant 
with a huge pistol, offering the advice: Take it! Go to a bank if you want money!’137 

For the anarchists, ‘proletarian appropriation’ was pregnant with political meaning: it 
was an attack on the law, the values and the property relations of the existing social order, 
the flrst glimmer of rebellion, a sign of the spirit of self-determination of the dispossessed 
and a prelude to revolutionary action. Thus anarchists concluded that illegality was 
‘anarchist and revolutionary’: it could ‘wear down the capitalist system’ and play a 
pivotal role in the class struggle, itself an act that perforce occurs outside the judicial 
framework of bourgeois society.138 All that was required was to politicise illegal self-help 
strategies and unify the war of ‘our brothers’, the ‘criminals’, with the ‘subversive spirit’ 
of the anarchist struggle against the state. Ever ready to mobilise beyond the factory 
proletariat, the radicals applauded street gangs as a vanguard force in the fight against the 
police.139 

In practical terms, there is ample evidence of cenetistas and radical anarchists helping 
to organise ‘proletarian shopping trips’; these ranged from the small-scale requisition of 
foodstuffs from local shops, bakeries, lorries and warehouses to well-planned mass raids 
on markets and farms. In one dramatic dawn raid, a group of eighty people entered the 
Born market, in the city centre, and tied up market staff and lorry drivers before making 
away with a huge amount of fruit and vegetables.140 There was also much evidence of 
activist participation in armed illegality. A clear illustration of this came during the 1932–
33 wood workers’ strike, when pickets organised ‘proletarian appropriation’ against 
employers who opposed the strike, frequently seizing their cash boxes and raiding their 
safes.141 Many CNT unemployed activists, whose subculture of resistance impelled them 
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to resist poverty, were implicated in ‘proletarian appropriation’. A gang detained during 
an attempted robbery on a train included two anarchist brothers from l’Hospitalet, both of 
whom were activists in the local unemployed committee. Three unemployed cenetistas 
from La Torrassa arrested while holding up cars on the outskirts of the city were believed 
by police to be the perpetrators of a series of highway robberies. A number of 
unemployed activists detained for eating without paying in restaurants were also found to 
have been involved in armed ‘appropriations’.142 Besides the unemployed, armed 
illegality was favoured by activists who found themselves blacklisted due to their 
militancy.143 An important group of armed illegalists was foreign anarchists fleeing 
Italian and German fascism and the dictatorships in Portugal, Argentina and Uruguay, 
most of whom were already leading an illegal, clandestine existence in Barcelona, where 
they faced the constant threat of deportation.144 While the International Refugees Support 
Committee offered some assistance for the émigrés, organising collections and offering 
legal advice, there were few opportunities for work. Moreover, the tasks of the 
International Refugees Support Committee were hampered by the republican authorities, 
which showed little hospitality towards proletarian anti-fascist exiles.145 Of the foreign 
anarchist ‘expropriators’, the Italians, some of whom had met Spanish and Catalan exiles 
in Paris and Brussels during the Primo years, excelled themselves. The most celebrated of 
the Italian illegalists was Giuseppe Vicari, leader of the so-called ‘Vicari Gang’, which 
carried out a series of armed raids on shops and chemists.146 

Armed illegality was not always economic in inspiration. For some anarchists, the 
‘rebels opposed to all laws’,147 it was often tactical, a new version of the ‘propaganda of 
the deed’ that would inspire the rebellion of the unemployed. Thus one group of 
unemployed anarchists admitted in court that they had launched an armed robbery in the 
hope that it might help the unemployed to shake off their servile spirit. Armed illegality 
sometimes acquired theatrical features, such as when, during an armed raid on a cinema 
box office, a gang member patiently explained to bystanders that he and his colleagues 
were not ‘robbers’ but unemployed workers ‘tired of living with hunger’.148 Illegality also 
became a way of life for some around the libertarian movement. This was especially true 
of the ‘conscious illegalism’ of anarcho-individualists, who worshipped the free life of 
bandits and outlaws and saw crime as a glorious virtue.149 These anarcho-illegalists were 
most candid about their motivations under police interrogation. As one member of a 
group of individualists detained during an armed robbery proudly told stupefied police 
agents: ‘I’m a pure anarchist and I rob banks, yet I’m incapable of robbing the poor, like 
others do’. Another of his associates admitted: ‘I go into banks to withdraw with the 
pistol, while others withdraw using cheque books. It’s all a matter of procedure’.150 So 
convinced were they of the righteousness of their cause that a few individualists 
attempted to convert policemen to anarchism.151 

It is perhaps from within the radical youth of the anarchist movement that we find 
those who most avidly embraced armed illegality. Guided only by their counter-cultural 
values and their alternative morality, these anarchist youths set out to pursue an 
autonomous lifestyle within an intentional community of rebels, a mini-society 
comprised of ‘free individuals’ consciously living outside the law in defiance of social 
regimentation, conventional moral values such as the work ethic, and traditional 
hierarchies. Belying the depiction of anarchists as secular saints, these youths embraced 
‘rough’ working-class values, and a number of them, doubtless attracted by the black 
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legend of ‘Chinatown’, were habitués of the taverns and bars of the Raval, where they 
attempted to expose criminals to anarchist ideas and culture and imbue their actions with 
a new consciousness. The extent to which these young activists permeated the 
‘underworld’ milieu of the city was revealed by a police report in December 1934. 
During a series of raids on bars in the Raval, the police arrested ‘a mixture of anarchists 
and robbers’, twenty ‘individuals who led an abnormal way of life (vida irregular), the 
majority of them young and already on file as anarchists’. One of the detainees was 
wanted by police for questioning about the murder of an employer. Nine of those arrested 
resided in the same Raval bed-and-breakfast. A subsequent raid on a bar frequented by 
young anarchists in Sants yielded over 300 gold watches and a quantity of stolen 
radios.152 (This openness to those that other labour groups might describe as ‘deviant’ did 
provide the anarchist movement with some important militants, such as Mariano 
‘Marianet’ Rodríguez Vázquez, secretary of the Barcelona Builders’ Union before the 
civil war and CNT secretary-general after July 1936, a former internee in the Asil 
Durán.153) 

However, there was a major flaw in the radical strategy towards the unemployed: their 
sectarianism. For all their flexibility in channelling the protests of the dispossessed and 
the jobless, the radicals ignored the fact that resolute action on behalf of the unemployed 
presupposed the broadest possible unity within a powerful and massified CNT. This was 
clearly inimical to the radicals’ aim of an anarchist trade union. The radicals’ 
sectarianism was first glimpsed in the rent strike. Although the rent strike organisers 
appealed to all workers irrespective of their ideological affinity, radical anarchists 
increasingly sought to exploit the mobilisation for their own ends. Thus, at a mass CDE 
rally in July, Parera, one of the founders of the CDE, attacked what he called ‘the 
extreme Bolshevik Left’, asserting that the unemployed would only find work after ‘the 
installation of anarchist communism’. When Marxist-communists in the audience 
demanded the right to answer these claims, fighting broke out.154 Equally, although the 
CNT had agreed to organise unemployed workers’ committees—a ‘life or death’ issue for 
the unions—this was always secondary to the unrelenting anti-communism of the 
radicals. For instance, during a discussion on the organisation of the jobless at a meeting 
of the Barcelona CNT local federation, the radical delegate from the Metal Workers’ 
Union opposed the creation of an unemployed committee due to the influence of the BOC 
among the jobless in his industry, indicating that the jobless committees that existed were 
‘completely communist’. In other words, for the radicals, it was preferable to leave the 
unemployed unorganised rather than see them fall under the sway of rival factions from 
within the CNT.155 Anarchist grupistas also hindered attempts by communists to organise 
the unemployed: in l’Hospitalet, for instance, meetings were disrupted by armed 
anarchists.156 Later, the radicals made no attempt to establish broad, collective struggles 
similar to those initiated by the CDE in 1931. Accordingly, the struggle of the BOC to 
forge proletarian unity within its ‘Workers’ Alliance against Unemployment’ (Alianga 
Obrera contra el Atur Forgós) was opposed as a ‘communist plot’.157 This was no isolated 
case: not only did the radicals believe they alone could best organise the unemployed, 
they were also convinced that they could make the revolution themselves.  
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6 
Militarised anarchism, 1932–36 

 

6.1 The cycle of insurrections 

In what constituted the beginning of a series of armed insurrections, on 18 January 1932 
anarchist-led miners in Figols disarmed members of the security forces and raised the 
red-and-black flag of the CNT over official buildings before proclaiming libertarian 
communism.1 The rising lit a tinderbox in the worker colonies of the Llobregat valley, 
which had been radicalised by a series of recent trade union struggles involving textile 
workers and miners for better wages and working conditions.2 The Barcelona CNT, 
which had clearly not been forewarned, learned about the rising on the afternoon of 19 
January; a further 24 hours elapsed before activists from the local federation met 
delegates from the regional and national committees to plan support actions that might 
open up a second front of struggle.3 Even then, instead of preparing an immediate 
solidarity strike, union militants, including faístas, ‘went home to bed’. Finally, before 
what it called the ‘consummated act’, the Catalan CRT ‘agreed to make the movement its 
own’. However, it was not until the weekend that local CNT leaders called a general 
strike, which, timed as it was, had an impact only on a few factories and on the service 
and transport sectors. Consequently, only on Monday, a full week after the start of the 
Figols rising, was the strike felt in the Barcelona area, when the defence committees 
entered the fray, setting up barricades in Clot and Sant Andreu in north Barcelona and 
engaging the asaltos in a number of gunfights, particularly in La Torrassa, where an 
asalto was killed. 

The January strike demonstrated that the defence committees were still far from 
operational. Revealing considerable naivety, Durruti and Francisco Ascaso were arrested 
by police in La Tranquilidad on Paral.lel, a popular anarchist meeting place.4 It was later 
revealed that the grupistas in the streets lacked weaponry because the ‘quartermaster’, 
who knew of their whereabouts, had been arrested. Unarmed, the grupos could not hold 
the streets: by the end of the first full day of the Barcelona general strike over 200 arrests 
had been made, and heavily armed asaltos were dispatched to occupy the barris. In 
Figols, meanwhile, isolated and outnumbered, the insurgents surrendered to the army5  

The authorities were far from conciliatory. In an attempt to decapitate a radicalised 
labour movement, 104 anarchists were deported without trial to Spanish Africa under the 
Ley de Defensa de la República; several of the deportees, including Durruti and 
Francisco Ascaso, had played no part in the rising.6 The clampdown on revolutionary 



groups was so far-reaching that even groups like the BOC, which opposed the rising, had 
its offices closed and some of its activists interned without trial. Yet the CNT bore the 
brunt of the repression: Solidaridad Obrera was banned for several weeks and all CNT 
unions were closed, providing employers with an opportunity to victimise militants. The 
scale of the repression inhibited any effective protest against the deportations. When, at a 
meeting of the CNT local federation, the Builders’ Union called for a 24-hour general 
protest strike, the Transport and Railway Workers’ unions revealed that any such 
stoppage was impossible because the CNT ‘has lost control of the workers’ owing to ‘the 
disorientation that exists within our class following the recent mobilisation’.7 The only 
protest registered against the deportations was paramilitary: the defence committees 
replied with a campaign of armed propaganda, including a series of bomb attacks against 
official buildings, such as the council chambers, and against workplaces where militants 
had been victimised.8 

The January action and its aftermath brought the tensions inside the CNT to a head. 
The treintistas and the BOC argued that the chaotic putsch exemplified the limitations of 
the libertarians.9 The radical anarchists, meanwhile, mythologised the rising as a blood 
offering to anarchy, deflecting attention away from the inadequacy of their 
insurrectionary preparations with a fierce campaign against the ‘cowardice’ of their 
enemies.10 Increasingly, the radical line held sway within the CNT. Thus, the Barcelona 
local federation blamed the failure of the ‘revolution’ on ‘reformists’, even though, as 
one of the moderates pointed out, they, like the radicals, had failed to seize the 
initiative.11 

The highly charged atmosphere inside the CNT following the deportations precluded 
any reasonable discussion of tactics, and critics of the radical line were simply denounced 
as ‘counter-revolutionaries’.12 At the April 1932 Catalan CRT plenum in Sabadell, the 
BOC-inclined unions, including the local federations from Girona, Lleida and Tarragona, 
along with a number of individual cenetistas from Barcelona, were expelled. Not content 
with expelling communist heretics, grupistas attacked BOC meetings, resulting in bloody 
skirmishes.13 But the greatest vitriol was reserved for anarcho-syndicalists. Peiró, a 
treintista and former CNT secretary-general who had devoted his entire life to the unions, 
was denounced as a ‘police agent’.14 Faced with increasingly personal attacks, Pestaña 
and his lieutenant Emili Mira resigned from the national and regional committees, 
respectively, in March 1932 and were duly replaced by faístas. With the treintistas now 
almost totally isolated in the CNT committee structure, the treintista-controlled Sabadell 
unions were expelled in September. This coincided with what moderates described as an 
‘uncivil war’, in which treintista activists were physically assaulted by grupistas in the 
streets, at work and at union meetings.15  

The split precipitated a staggering membership crisis. From its high point of 400,000 
in August 1931, membership of the Catalan CRT fell to 222,000 in April 1932. However, 
with most of the membership losses in provincial Catalonia, the position of the radicals in 
their Barcelona stronghold was secure. Indeed, during the first year of the Republic, the 
CNT lost under 50,000 members in the Barcelona region (approximately one-quarter of 
the overall losses of the Catalan CNT), and with nearly 150,000 cenetistas in Barcelona 
province, the expulsion of the dissident communists and the anarcho-syndicalists 
enhanced the Barcelona local federation’s importance within the regional organisation.16 
Nevertheless, a combination of the split and the increased tempo of repression eroded the 
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mass mobilising capacity of the unions, a trend noted by the British consul in Barcelona, 
who observed that, by late May 1932, ‘the bulk of the working people are failing to 
respond to [CNT] propaganda as readily as before’.17 

Undeterred and, moreover, unrestrained by any organised internal opposition to the 
‘revolutionary gymnastics’, the radicals substituted their own violence for mass union 
struggles. Accordingly, 1933, which was welcomed by Solidaridad Obrera as ‘the year 
of the social revolution’, began and ended with anti-republican anarchist uprisings.18 

The second insurrectionary putsch began on Sunday 8 January 1933, almost a year 
after the Figols rising. While this action had a greater impact in Barcelona and in a few 
other key areas of anarchist influence, it nonetheless revealed that few improvements had 
been made in either revolutionary strategy or organisation.19 By launching the rising on a 
Sunday, it was clear that the insurgents trusted exclusively in armed power and had scant 
interest in incorporating larger numbers of trade unionists in their struggle. Although the 
insurrectionists hoped that a general strike of railwaymen would coincide with their 
mobilisation, they viewed the strike in purely military terms, as a measure that might 
impede troop movements. Moreover, the revolutionaries ignored both UGT strength on 
the railways and the divisions among the CNT railway workers, who eventually aborted 
their stoppage at the eleventh hour. Nevertheless, the rising went ahead, in no small part 
due to the influence of members of Nosotros, eight of whom were represented on the 
Catalan CRT Defence Committee.20 García Oliver, the secretary of the Catalan CRT 
Defence Committee, successfully prevailed upon Manuel Rivas, the faísta general 
secretary of the CNT and secretary of the National Defence Committee, to endorse the 
action.21 

The element of surprise, along with much-needed weaponry, was lost in the days 
before the rising when police discovered a number of bomb factories in the barris and 
intercepted faístas as they ferried supplies of arms and explosives around Barcelona. A 
police raid on the Builders’ Union offices on Mercaders Street yielded a large haul of 
ammunition, and there was much press speculation that a rising was imminent. Finally, 
following the accidental explosion of a bomb factory in Sant Andreu, the date of the 
rising had to be brought forward. The signal for the insurrection was the detonation of a 
huge bomb placed by CNT sewage workers in the drains beneath the main police station 
on Laietana Way, an act that almost killed García Oliver and other anarchists held in the 
cells there. Armed mainly with homemade, yet quite reliable, hand grenades, the 
insurrectionaries lacked firearms and, unsurprisingly, therefore, the putsch was a short-
lived affair. The first major action by the insurgents—a two-pronged attack on the Law 
Courts and the nearby Sant Agustí barracks, on the edge of the city centre—ended after a 
15-minute gunfight; having failed in their bid to procure much-needed weaponry, a 
hundred grupistas retreated into Poblenou. An attempt by around fifty grupistas to storm 
the Atarazanas barracks, at the port end of the Rambles, was thwarted, but only after a 
two-hour gunfight on the Rambles and the neighbouring streets in the Raval, which left 
two members of the security forces and a faísta dead. With the city centre relatively 
quiet, the arena of combat shifted to the barris. In the anarchist stronghold of Clot, 
insurgents erected barricades, seized cars from the rich and held the barri for several 
hours, clashing fiercely with the Guardia Civil and killing a policemen. There was also 
much fighting in Poblenou and l’Hospitalet. However, by the end of the following day, 
despite some sporadic gunfire in and around the Raval, the rising had run its course. 
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The January 1933 rising was most memorable for the repression that followed. 
Detainees were viciously beaten in the Laietana Way police station. It appears that 
members of Nosotros were singled out by the police: García Oliver was left with a 
cracked skull and broken ribs, while Alfons Piera had his face beaten and his nose broken 
with a rifle butt.22 However, the most notorious example of repression came in the village 
of Casas Viejas in Andalusia, where local anarchists rose in the belief that the 
insurrection had succeeded everywhere else in Spain. Fearing that the Casas Viejas rising 
might be copied elsewhere, Arturo Menéndez, director-general of internal security, who 
had served as Barcelona police chief during the first months of the Republic, ordered that 
the rising be quelled as quickly and forcefully as possible.23 This order was interpreted by 
the asaltos as an invitation to apply the Ley de Fugas: twenty-two civilians died, 
including several women and children; as a macabre lesson to the rest of the villagers, the 
charred bodies of the dead were left on display before burial.24 

Within the logic of ‘revolutionary gymnastics’, the January 1933 putsch and the rise in 
state brutality made it a greater success than the January 1932 rising insofar as it stymied 
the political incorporation of the working class. The CNT, meanwhile, had its own 
problems incorporating workers and continued to shed members. By March 1933, the 
Catalan CRT membership was under 200,000, around half the total two years earlier. The 
CNT in the Barcelona area had lost 30,000 members in under a year, although with 
around 110,000 members, the Barcelona CNT could still hold sway over the Catalan 
CRT and the National Committee.25 The radicals were unmoved in their voluntarist 
conceptions that they could give the revolutionary process a push without the 
communists, socialists or even the anarcho-syndicalists. Thus, just one month after the 
suppression of the January 1933 putsch, the FAI Peninsular Committee affirmed that ‘we 
have no doubt the social revolution will soon come’.26 

The final insurrectionary essay was the culminating point of the ‘Huelga electoral’ 
(‘electoral strike’) called by the CNT and the FAI during the November 1933 general 
elections. This was a decisive moment in the political history of the 1930s, as the quasi-
fascist CEDA (Confederación Española de Derechas Autónomas, or Spanish 
Confederation of Right-wing Groups) threatened both the parliamentary majority of the 
reformist Left and the very future of the Republic.27 In sharp contrast to the benevolent 
apoliticism of 1931, the anarchists attempted to mobilise around the resentments that had 
accumulated during the first two republican years, the social policy of ‘police stations, 
prisons and courts’, which ‘converted the nation into a prison’ and the Ley de Vagos y 
Maleantes, a ‘fascist experiment with a democratic label’.28 Playing an ultra-leftist, 
divisive role that had much in common with the German Communist Party (KPD) prior 
to Hitler’s electoral triumph, the radical anarchists argued that there was no difference 
between the various electoral options, even suggesting that fascism was already in power. 
Accordingly, Macià, the ‘leader of the Catalan bourgeoisie’, who ‘betrayed’ the Spanish 
Revolution in 1931 with his ‘false promises as friend of the poor’, represented, for the 
anarchists, the ‘initial premise’ of Catalan fascism and the ‘guarantor of the bourgeois 
political order’.29 Also like the KPD, the CNT and the FAI blocked united anti-fascist 
action, directing their fury against what they regarded as the ‘fascism’ of their enemies, 
be they treintista, socialist, republican or bloquista, all of whom were regarded as 
variants of authoritarianism. Meanwhile, the radicals downplayed the danger of the far 
Right, suggesting that the quintessential ‘libertarian spirit’ of the Iberian people would 
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thwart fascism, unlike in Germany, where Hitler’s triumph reflected the authoritarianism 
‘at the heart of every German’.30 

Typically, the radicals exaggerated their own strength, warning that, if the elections 
‘opened the door to fascism’, the ‘iron front’ of the CNT-FAI would destroy fascism and 
the Republic. Equally, a high level of abstention in the ‘political comedy’ would be 
interpreted as a mandate for the ‘anarchist revolutionary experience’. These themes were 
reiterated at a series of monster CNT rallies, some of which were the biggest ever seen in 
1930s Barcelona, which took place immediately before and after the elections. In Clot, a 
crowd of 90,000 workers heard Durruti, recently released from jail for his part in the 
January 1933 rising, launch an impassioned plea for the amnesty of the 9,000 workers 
imprisoned in Spain. Days later, a rally organised by the anarchist weekly Tierra y 
Libertad attracted over 100,000 people, who heard Francisco Ascaso announce that ‘the 
hope of the international proletariat and the disinherited of the world’ was that the CNT 
pass a ‘death sentence’ on the state and make its revolution ‘in the street’. Durruti closed 
the meeting with a typically rousing conclusion: ‘we have already talked for too long: it 
is the time for action…. Seize what belongs to us…. The world awaits our bulldozing 
revolution’.31  

The rise in abstention in the November elections reflected the prevailing working-class 
dissatisfaction with the Republic as well as a pre-existing set of views about the 
incapability of elections and governments to change the lot of the dispossessed. Yet for 
the radicals, the news of the centre-right electoral victory and of the negligible turnout at 
the polls in anarchist strongholds was readily interpreted as evidence that a ‘revolutionary 
situation’ had arrived. In the days after the elections, the defence committees spearheaded 
a strategy of tension, launching a wave of gun and bomb attacks near several army 
barracks in the city. This coincided with a strike by CNT tram workers during which 
there were daily bomb attacks on tramlines and plant. The bombings, which occurred on 
and near busy streets, increasingly endangered civilians. One bomb was detonated at a 
tram station, seriously injuring a group of printers, one of whom was killed, as they left 
work. The following day, another huge bomb killed a soldier and injured eight workers.32 
Amid apocalyptic prophecies that a ‘revolutionary hurricane’ would unleash the final 
battle against fascism’, posters appeared on the walls of the barris advising women and 
children to remain indoors as ‘men of strong will’ were about to embark upon the ‘road to 
revolution’.33 

When, on 8 December, the faístas made their move, as in January 1933, the authorities 
were prepared for the uprising.34 Besides the fact that the anarchists had promised a rising 
if the Right won the elections, there had  
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Figure 6.1 Reclaiming urban space: 
civil guards and members of the 
community observing a recently 
demolished barricade in l’Hospitalet, 
1933 

Source: Francesc Bonamusa, Pere Gabriel, Josep Lluís 
Martin Ramos and Josep Termes, Història Gràfica del 
Moviment Obrer a Catalunya, Barcelona, 1989, p. 259 

been incessant rumours of an imminent insurrection from the moment that the results had 
been announced. Meanwhile, in response to bomb attacks, martial law had been 
introduced in Barcelona on 4 December, and the security forces flooded the streets. In the 
city centre, the Guàrdia Civil established machine-gun posts on key tram routes and at 
major intersections, and police cadets were mobilised to increase the presence of the 
security forces in the barris. With civil liberties suspended, the military authorities closed 
off the proletarian public sphere, banning all CNT unions and newspapers and arresting 
key activists, including Durruti, one of the main architects of the mobilisation. In 
Terrassa, the main FAI stronghold in Barcelona province, the rising was effectively 
decapitated when seventy faístas were interned without trial. Nevertheless, the 
insurgents’ ranks were swollen when anarchists and ‘social’ and ‘common’ criminals 
escaped from the Model Jail after members of the CNT Public Services Union excavated 
a tunnel running into the prison from the drains outside.35 

This time the rising was accompanied by a general strike that was strongest in the 
industrial barris of Poblenou, Sant Martí and Sants. However, CNT pickets faced 
obvious difficulties imposing an exclusively anarchist-inspired stoppage in those 
factories in which dissident communists or anarcho-syndicalists accounted for the 
majority of the workforce, and there were reports of armed clashes between faístas and 
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rival groups of workers. The frustration of the anarchists with those who rejected the 
libertarian revolution was reflected in a ‘scorched earth’ policy of bomb attacks at 
factories where the strike was resisted. On at least one occasion, grupistas bombed 
factories without warning, showing enormous contempt for the lives of non-CNT 
operatives. 

The epicentre of the rising in the greater Barcelona area was the l’Hospitalet barris of 
La Torrassa, Collblanc and Santa Eulàlia, where local anarchists mobilised around the 
urban tensions and contradictions that had developed within these rapidly developed 
districts.36 When, on 8 December, a general strike left the big factories empty, the 
grupistas took to the streets and the insurrectionaries had effective control of most of the 
city for four days. As one local anarchist reflected in his autobiography, the local 
community was drawn into the uprising: ‘fathers, mothers, girlfriends, everyone, as soon 
as they knew what was going on went onto the streets to help in whatever way they 
could’.37 The ‘l’Hospitalet Commune’ promised a new social system. Bars and taverns 
that were deemed to brutalise workers were closed down, and union committees and 
armed groups of workers requisitioned produce from shops, markets and warehouses, 
which was made available to the local community. Armed workers set out to dislocate the 
old structures of repression and punish those who were popularly viewed to have profited 
from the local networks of exploitation. Factories belonging to employers with a 
reputation for vindictiveness towards their workers were sabotaged or torched. At Santa 
Eulàlia market, where there had been persistent conflict between street vendors and 
market traders, dozens of stalls were attacked. Crowds occupied various official 
buildings. The municipal archive was destroyed. Offices belonging to urban property 
owners were seized, as was the local branch of the Radical Party, the party that had 
recently taken power in Madrid after the November elections. Nevertheless, the lives of 
the rich were respected. The only act of retribution was directed at a leading local 
member of the fascist party, the Falange Española, who was taken from his house and 
shot. As night fell on the first day of the rising, much of l’Hospitalet was left in darkness 
when members of Los Novatos (The Novices), one of the best-armed grupos de afinidad 
in the Barcelona area, blew up the central electricity terminal in La Torrassa. At this 
point, the asaltos stationed in l’Hospitalet withdrew to the relative safety of Barcelona. 
Electricity cables and telephone lines were also cut, and barricades were established at 
key places. Encouraged by the success of the ‘l’Hospitalet Commune’, an armed crowd 
set off towards Barcelona, although their march was halted after they clashed with 
security forces on the Sants-Collblanc border.38 

While armed workers repelled the security forces sent from Barcelona to crush the 
rising from their barricades, the ‘l’Hospitalet Commune’ was effectively contained. Once 
the insurrection in Barcelona and beyond had been quelled, it could not survive in 
isolation. Faced with a growing number of incursions from the security forces, on 12 
December the revolutionaries withdrew from the streets. Two days later, army units, 
backed by a force of 1,500 civil and assault guards and policemen, occupied the city and 
started to round up CNT militants. 

It is difficult to draw up anything other than a critical balance of the ‘cycle of 
insurrections’. First, the uprisings revealed the confused revolutionary perspectives of the 
anarchists, in particular the absence of a coherent spatial dimension. Not only were the 
objectives of the ‘revolutionary gymnastics’ unclear, but the insurgents did not possess 
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the necessary arms and manpower to confront the security forces: even Los Novatos, one 
of the better-equipped grupos de afinidad, had nothing more substantial than Thompson 
submachine-guns.39 Since their formation in 1931, the defence committees had been 
drilled in basic paramilitary techniques (principally the use of firearms and grenades), but 
they were little more than a streetfighting force and had not become a neighbourhood-
based guerrilla army, as Nosotros had hoped.40 Certainly, the grupistas provided evidence 
of their effectiveness as urban guerrillas in the barris, where they were relatively safe, 
protected by closely knit working-class communities, and where their well-developed 
supply and communication lines allowed them to move around with relative ease and 
launch lightning attacks on the security forces.41 As one activist later observed: There 
was a great solidarity…. Nobody reported us’.42 However, the grupos were incapable of 
converting isolated local actions into a more offensive action that could lead to a 
powerful transformation at regional or state level. Although the risings increased the 
militancy of many activists and helped to forge a reliable corps of fighters in the heat of 
war, they tended to  

 

Figure 6.2 An Assault Guard 
protecting a tram during the 1933–34 
Barcelona transport strike 

Source: Francesc Bonamusa, Pere Gabriel, Josep Lluís 
Martin Ramos and Josep Termes, Història Gràfica del 
Moviment Obrer a Catalunya, Barcelona, 1989, p. 256–7 

alienate the faint-hearted. Even locally, the anarchists encountered problems mobilising 
communities, and it was only during the ‘l’Hospitalet Commune’ in December 1933 that 
the ‘revolutionary gymnastics’ drew on community networks. This failure of the 
anarchists to harness the solidarities of the barris was perhaps the greatest shortcoming of 
the risings, which revealed that community solidarity was far stronger than the organised 
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solidarity of the CNT; the former, which was based on a much smaller network of 
reciprocity (family, workplace and barri) was more enduring and constant, little 
dependent on the wider political context, whereas the latter was conditional upon a more 
complex range of political and institutional factors. This explains why the CNT’s 
organised solidarity was strong during 1931–32 due to the optimism following the 
collapse of the monarchy and the birth of the Republic, whereas from early 1932 onwards 
it was eroded by state repression, which raised the potential costs of mobilisation for 
many workers to unacceptable levels. Nor was there a consistent attempt by the radicals 
to combine the risings with mass mobilisations or a revolutionary general strike. It is 
anyway unlikely that a revolutionary general strike would have had any real chance of 
success, given the decline in CNT power after the 1932 split and given that the ‘cycle of 
insurrections’ began after the summer 1931 strike wave, when the masses were already 
demobilised. Consequently, only limited numbers of workers participated in the 
insurrections, and while more undoubtedly sympathised with this anti-state violence, 
given the relative secrecy that surrounded these vanguard actions, such support was 
invariably retrospective and passive. It is difficult to know exactly how many people 
participated in the risings, but it seems likely that there were between 200 and 300 faístas 
in Barcelona before the civil war, a minority of whom were opposed to violence of all 
forms. However, if we also consider members of the defence committees, we might 
conclude that there were, at most, 400 to 500 participants in the ‘revolutionary 
gymnastics’ out of 150,000 workers in the city.43 For the most part, the insurrectionists 
were generally younger, unmarried and unskilled workers, who found it easier to bear the 
potential cost of a frontal clash with the state forces. There is also evidence that the 
grupistas, many of whom had been educated in ateneus and rationalist schools, had a 
higher level of learning and culture than that found in the average worker.44 

Second, the ‘revolutionary gymnastics’ stimulated an ascendant repressive curve that 
enabled the state to assert its control over the barris and areas that were previously ‘no-
go zones’ for the security forces. For instance, after the January 1933 rising, a Guardia 
Civil camp was established in the Santa Coloma cases barates.45 Meanwhile, the 
December 1933 rising provided the authorities with a pretext to occupy La Torrassa and 
initiate a series of house searches in pursuit of ‘wrongdoers’.46 Yet while the repression 
could often be withstood due to local loyalties in the barris, the organised solidarity of 
the CNT was severely tested. Compared with the repression after the January 1932 rising, 
which was relatively short-lived and limited to Catalonia, that which followed the 1933 
risings amounted to a comprehensive offensive against the CNT throughout Spain. By the 
time of the December 1933 rising, some of the major Barcelona unions had only recently 
reopened and then faced immediate closure. The l’Hospitalet CNT did not function 
openly until February 1936. Employers took advantage of the newly favourable 
circumstances to victimise workplace activists, cut wages and lay off workers.47 All 
forms of working-class expression were persecuted: the workers’ press was banned 
intermittently and fined capriciously by the authorities, while cultural institutions such as 
the ateneus and the rationalist schools were closed down for long periods. With hundreds 
of anarchists and cenetistas interned without trial and many more jailed for their 
involvement in strikes and insurrections, the prison population expanded vertiginously, 
prompting Solidaridad Obrera to declare that ‘the whole of Spain is a prison’.48 
Repression also continued to affect revolutionary groups hostile to ‘putschism’, such as 
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the BOC, which was sometimes banned; several of its activists were also interned without 
trial. With the authorities obsessed with ‘anarcho-communist plots’, the police tried to 
charge Andreu Nin, the communist intellectual and respected Catalan translator of 
Russian literary classics, with possession of explosives in an obvious frame-up that was 
eventually dropped after a number of high-ranking Catalan politicians intervened.49  

Notwithstanding the nefarious consequences of the risings, and regardless of the fact 
that united proletarian action would increase the prospects of a successful revolution, the 
radicals persisted with their politique de pire, convinced that the worse things became the 
quicker their day would arrive. Indeed, shortly after the December 1933 action, the CNT 
National Committee resumed its attack on its ‘fascist’ enemies within the labour 
movement, boasting that the CNT-FAI was, ‘as before, at the head of the revolution and 
in the front line against the fascist threat’; it also expressed its commitment to the 
‘revolutionary gymnastics’, because ‘these revolutions make the people ready’.50 

6.2 Militarised syndicalism 

The CNT did not entirely turn its back on its traditional trade union activities during the 
‘cycle of insurrections’; to do so would have brought the serious risk of losing its 
membership further. Nevertheless, there was a tendency for the grupistas to compensate 
for the CNT’s lost collective power through small group violence and armed propaganda. 
For instance, with the unions incapable of halting redundancies, grupos threatened 
employers who sacked workers, either sending threatening letters (anónimas) or visiting 
factories and warning they would be ‘dead men’ if they did not hire workers from the 
CNT bolsa de trabajo. In one such case, Joseph Mitchell, the Scottish manager of the 
L’Escocesa textile factory, who had sacked several CNT activists, received a stamped 
note from a group called La mano que aprieta (The Arm Twisters) warning him that if the 
victimised cenetistas were not re-employed within fifteen days, they would bomb the 
factory: ‘We will be very cruel, for it means nothing to us if the factory closes and the 
whole show ends up in the street…. The vengeance will be terrible. There will be days of 
mourning in your home and in L’Escocesa’. The note ended with a pledge, which the 
grupo later honoured, to send Mitchell on ‘a one-way trip from which there is no possible 
return’.51 Nor was this an isolated case. In the tram sector, where 400 cenetistas had been 
victimised, grupistas launched a bombing campaign on plant and armed attacks on 
managers in a bid to achieve the re-employment of the sacked workers. In similar 
fashion, grupistas protested at prison conditions by shooting the director of the Model 
Jail. Two l’Hospitalet employers were also killed in the summer of 1933 in separate 
machine-gun attacks.52 

The archetypal militarised conflict of this period was the builders’ strike of 1933, an 
epic conflict that dominated city life for four months and which provides an insight into 
the multi-faceted nature of union practices and cultures of contestation in 1930s 
Barcelona: trade union divisions, the UGT’s strategy of negotiation, the CNT’s direct 
action, the anarchists’ armed propaganda, and the commingling of traditional and modern 
(riots, strikes and demonstrations) protest repertoires.53 Construction workers, the most 
deprecated section of the workforce, had been devastated by un-employment since the 
collapse of the dictatorship in 1930. A mainstay of faísmo since 1930, the Builders’ 
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Union sought to attain the six-hour day as a means of reducing unemployment, despite 
the fact that the employers in the sector had never even accepted the legal working day of 
eight hours. 

When the dispute began, the UGT Construction Union immediately initiated a case in 
the jurados mixtos in an attempt to forestall a strike and channel the conflict into the 
institutional arena. However, since the CNT was, by a long way, the biggest union in this 
sector, a strike was inevitable. Although the CNT was careful to comply with legal 
stipulations prior to the stoppage, the authorities immediately started harassing the union, 
banning strike meetings at short notice in an attempt to demoralise the strikers. 
Determined to pursue their right to strike, the cenetistas were unbowed. If anything, the 
more the authorities clamped down on the union, the more violent became their response. 
This was epitomised by the 25,000-strong demonstration organised in June to protest 
against a series of bans on strike meetings. Despite the fact that the authorities had been 
informed of the march, the security forces blocked its path at Universitat Square, thereby 
preventing it from reaching nearby Catalunya Square. After a brief stand-off, during 
which the demonstrators refused to disperse, asaltos opened fire on the march, killing one 
striker and wounding many others. In the ensuing chaos, the march split up: part 
remained in Universitat Square, which was transformed into a battleground as builders 
armed themselves with bottles and chairs from nearby bars, tore up paving stones and 
clashed with the security forces. Unable to proceed to the city centre, another group of 
marchers veered off along Sant Antoni Avenue towards the Raval, although ‘only after’, 
in the words of Solidaridad Obrera, ‘smashing to pieces all the windows of the shops and 
cafes of that bourgeois thoroughfare’, causing thousands of pesetas worth of damage, 
requisitioning foodstuffs and registering their protest at the authorities by attacking the 
property of their middle-class supporters.54 The following month, as the builders insisted 
upon their right to the streets, another protest march that was blocked by asaltos resulted 
in running battles as strikers attempted to regroup in the city centre. A section of the 
march entered the Raval, attacking businesses and seizing goods and food. Two later 
incidents highlighted the vicious social divisions in the city at this time. When the 
protesters entered Hospital Road, they were greeted by an armed group of shopkeepers, 
who opened fire, killing a bystander. Minutes later, some of the marchers identified a 
strike-breaking foreman, who was shot and killed.55 

With the employers and the authorities holding firm in their opposition to any 
compromise, and with a blanket ban on demonstrations, the strike became protracted and 
the possibilities for mass mobilisation circumscribed. Increasingly, the defence 
committees intervened, launching a series of bomb attacks on building sites in the hope 
that the material damage would impel the employers to accept union demands.56 By early 
August, explosions were occurring at a rate of nearly one a day, and grupistas started 
attacking Guàrdia Civil patrols escorting ‘scabs’ to building sites. Tierra y Libertad 
announced that the ‘socialist assassins’ who betrayed the struggles of the working class 
would be ‘tried’, and grupistas responded, killing seven leading ugetistas in Barcelona in 
the space of a few weeks. In the most grotesque case, an ugetista construction worker 
was murdered as he walked hand-in-hand with his young daughter in a Sants street.57 

While some employers accepted union demands and sacked ‘scabs’ through fear of 
bomb attacks,58 the constellation of forces—the authorities, employers, security forces 
and the socialists—allied against the CNT was such that the grupistas were unable to find 
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a way out of the stalemate. Finally, the anarchist leadership of the Builders’ Union put a 
motion to the rank-and-file in favour of returning to work with a 44-hour week, along 
with small wage rises and slightly improved working conditions, a settlement that 
differed little from the deal brokered by the UGT in the jurados months earlier and which 
had then been rejected by the CNT. Fearing a grassroots rebellion and in a clear break 
with CNT democratic traditions, the union leadership organised a secret ballot to vote on 
the deal. Indicative of the demoralisation among the rank and file, from a union 
membership of around 35,000, under 2,000 builders voted in the secret ballot, 1,227 of 
whom accepted the motion to return to work.59 

We see then that the CNT had come to depend on a small core of militants for whom 
violence was the main form of politics. In many ways, this experience was comparable 
with the rise of grupismo after World War One, when the limitations placed on CNT 
syndical praxis allowed the most determined and committed militants to come to the fore. 
Thus, throughout 1934–35, the defence committees maintained a significant level of 
violence, even though, as was clear from the 1933 builders’ strike, the vanguard 
militarism of the grupistas could not offset the CNT’s waning collective strength.60 
Instead, individual and small-group terrorism increased repressive dynamics and further 
complicated trade union actions. On occasions, grupista terror provided employers with a 
convenient justification for closing workplaces and sacking workers.61 The grupistas also 
displayed much disdain for union democracy: in 1934, during a dispute at a Barcelona 
textile factory, they pointedly ignored a branch union resolution rejecting ‘individual 
terror’ and killed the employer.62 Nor did the grupistas tolerate the right of workers to 
affiliate to anti-CNT unions. As the CNT lost the importance it once held for the 
Barcelona working class, the grupos became increasingly sensitive to criticism from the 
growing number of anti-libertarian voices within the labour movement, the militaristic 
ethos of the grupos validating physical attacks on bloquista and treintista ‘scum’ 
(canalla) in the bid to ‘persuade’ workers to affiliate to the CNT for ‘health reasons’.63 

6.3 Funding the movement—the expropriators 

The dependency of the CNT on the grupos was accentuated further by the financial crisis 
of the unions. At the start of the Republic, it had been agreed that branch unions would 
make monthly contributions to the local prisoners’ support committee, the body that was 
responsible for the Victims of the social struggle’, helping those who were blacklisted 
after strikes, paying the legal costs of detainees and assisting the dependent relatives of 
jailed activists and the perseguidos, the militants forced to go ‘on the run’ to evade the 
authorities. Yet because it was common for many rank-and-file members and even 
militants to default on their union dues, contributions to the prisoners’ support committee 
often went unpaid, the shortfall being made up by the regional and national committees 
and by local fundraising activities, benefit concerts and impromptu collections in 
workplaces and in the barris.64 

However, once the CNT entered a new protest cycle in the summer of 1931 and 
became locked into battle with the state, official sanctions and repression severely 
disrupted the day-to-day fundraising activities of the unions. For instance, while in the 
spring of 1932 the Barcelona Prisoners’ Support Committee met around one-third of its 
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costs by organising benefits and collections, in the more repressive climate of 1933–34 
the authorities were in no mood to tolerate such activities and CNT collections were 
criminalised, union fundraisers becoming liable to imprisonment under the Ley de Vagos. 

During the same period, we also need to recall that the advent of the ‘revolutionary 
gymnastics’ placed additional demands on the CNT’s resources as unions faced a barrage 
of legal bans and fines. The CNT press was a particular target for the authorities, and a 
combination of censorship, bans and fines meant that increasing amounts of union money 
was required to subsidise the press. By 1934, the editorial board of Solidaridad Obrera 
admitted that the paper was ‘broke’, on the verge of being ‘killed’ by the censor. The FAI 
press encountered similar problems: longstanding plans to create an anarchist daily had 
been shelved, and Tierra y Libertad was heavily in debt.65 

Lastly, we need to consider the above in the context of the CNT’s profound 
membership crisis after thousands of members departed the organisation during 1932–33. 
Worse still, the unions that left the CNT were, in general terms, based on more skilled 
sectors of the workforce and were thus better placed to fund the movement.66 Meanwhile, 
as we have seen, the bulk of the unions that remained in the CNT, particularly in 
Barcelona, more often than not had larger numbers of unskilled and unemployed 
members, for whom non-payment of dues was the norm. By the start of 1934, therefore, 
the Barcelona local federation had a weekly deficit of 40,000 pesetas.67 

Yet while the economic crisis of the CNT affected the entire organisation, its 
implications were greatest for those bodies that sustained the principles of active 
solidarity on which the Confederation was based. For instance, in September 1933 the 
Comité Pro-Perseguidos Internacionales (Exiles’ Support Group), which assisted foreign 
anarchists fleeing repression, admitted that it was in a ‘desperate state’, its lack of 
economic resources leaving it ‘embarrassed’ and unable to help refugees with ‘unwonted 
frequency’. The prisoners’ support committees were, all too often, in a similarly parlous 
state. Matters became so bad that the Marseilles Prisoners’ Support Committee, a pivotal 
body within the CNT support network that assisted activists smuggled out of Barcelona 
port, announced that it could no longer offer financial support to militants. Meanwhile, 
following restlessness among prisoners’ families at the irregularity of welfare payments, 
a group of detainees in Barcelona issued a motion of censure against the local federation 
for tolerating the ‘inefficiency’ of the prisoners’ support committee and the ‘lack of 
attention’ paid to those who had ‘fallen in the struggle against capitalism and the state’.68 
The prisoners also proposed the formation of ‘special committees’ to collect what they 
obliquely described as ‘extraordinary contributions’.69 

In an attempt to save the organisation from collapse, the armed groups within the orbit 
of the CNT and the FAI initiated new forms of fundraising. It is not certain from where 
the instruction emanated. It has been suggested that the FAI Peninsular Committee issued 
an appeal to the defence committees and its own grupos for money.70 Yet it is far from 
certain that the FAI had authority in such matters, and it is more likely that the order 
came from the Catalan CRT, which was ultimately responsible for the unions, press and 
prisoners’ welfare in the region. However, what we can be sure about is the fact that the 
recourse to illegal funding strategies cannot be explained solely in terms of the economic 
crisis of the CNT, for many revolutionary groups faced economic limitations on their 
activities during the 1930s and did not follow this path. Rather, it was the rise of the 
radical anarchists, for whom armed actions were central to all social protest, which sealed 
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the switch to illegal fundraising tactics. Indeed, in much the same way as the radicals 
justified the illegality of the unemployed, so also did they rationalise that which funded 
the movement, drawing a sharp distinction between the term ‘robber’ and those who 
requisitioned money for ‘the cause’.71 Thus, just as the armed grupos were called upon to 
fill the vacuum left by the decline in CNT syndical muscle, so too were they required to 
secure the internal funding of the Confederation. 

There was no single funding mechanism. In some cases, a form of ‘revolutionary tax’ 
was levied against employers and companies, who were informed of the sum involved 
(which depended on company size and which might run into tens of thousands of pesetas 
for large enterprises), the method of payment and the sanctions for non-payment, which 
ranged from the threat of sabotage against plant to the murder of managers. Since the 
authorities discouraged employers from meeting these ‘tax’ demands, it is difficult to 
know how often it was paid. We can nevertheless get a sense of how the ‘revolutionary 
tax’ operated from anecdotal evidence in the memoirs of managers and activists and from 
the press following the killing of employers for non-payment. There is also evidence that 
the ‘revolutionary tax’ was imposed on businesses that had been involved in strikes with 
the CNT and were thus held responsible for exhausting the resources of both the 
movement and their supporters.72 In l’Hospitalet, the Comité libertario pro-revolución 
social (Libertarian Committee for Social Revolution) levied the ‘tax’ on high-profile 
businessmen, such as Salvador Gil i Gil, a local councillor active in the repression of 
street traders.73 

Yet the most common method of funding was armed expropriation, normally 
involving attacks on banks and payrolls. As one militant explained, ‘to raid a bank was an 
episode of the social war’.74 Although, as we saw in Chapter 2, this strategy was used by 
anarchist groups after World War One, it was first utilised by CNT squads in the 
republican period during the wood workers’ strike (November 1932 to April 1933), when 
pickets punished intransigent employers by expropriating their cash boxes and safes.75 
Sometimes, businesses owned by right wingers were also deliberately targeted.76 This 
funding tactic became highly attractive because, as one activist explained, ‘one well 
prepared attack and you get away with a sum of money equal to four weeks 
collections’.77 By 1934, expropriations were a recurring feature of urban life, sometimes 
bringing as much as 100,000 pesetas into union funds at a single stroke.78 

The expropriations presented Companys, who replaced the recently deceased Macià as 
president of the Generalitat at the end of 1933, with a sharp dilemma. On 1 January 1934, 
in accordance with the devolution programme specified by the Catalan Autonomy 
Statute, the Generalitat’s newly formed Comissaria d’Ordre Públic (Public Order Office) 
assumed responsibility for policing.79 Determined to demonstrate its competence in the 
realm of public order to a suspicious centre-right government in Madrid and a critical 
Lliga in Barcelona, the Generalitat increased ‘the drive to persecute robbers, murderers 
and wreckers’, fearing that anything less would give the impression that order had been 
lost.80 Responsibility for the new autonomous Catalan police rested with Josep Dencàs 
and Miquel Badia, Generalitat interior minister and Barcelona police chief, respectively. 
While apparently catalanising the security forces, Dencàs and Badia, both of whom had 
close links with the quasi-fascist ERC youth movement, the escamots, politicised 
policing in a way that had never been seen before. Along with his brother Josep, Badia 
drafted the violently anti-CNT, anti-migrant escamots into the Catalan police; the 
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Sometent was also purged and replaced by escamots.81 Meanwhile, Jaume Vachier, an 
ERC councillor and businessman, took charge of the Guàrdia Urbana.82 

Because the expropriations were viewed as a deliberate attack on Catalan institutions, 
the grupistas were now repressed without quarter. The legal sanctions applied against 
grupistas and expropriators were stern: anyone found in possession of explosives could 
expect a prison term of up to twenty-two years; armed robbery normally meant a sentence 
of between thirteen and seventeen years, while the crime of firing at the police was 
normally punished with nine years in jail.83 Yet this did not deter the expropriators, who 
compromised the key professional claim of the police—that the force detected crime—
for if the grupistas were not detained inflagrante delicto they proved difficult, near 
impossible, to apprehend.84 In fact, when cornered, the expropriators, who were equipped 
with a range of weaponry, including pistols, sub-machine-guns and grenades, were a 
genuine match for the security forces. Following a payroll heist at a factory in central 
Barcelona, one grupo used guns and grenades to break through a police cordon and, when 
they were later intercepted by an asalto patrol in Santa Coloma, another gun battle 
ensued, after which the expropriators disappeared.85 

The elimination of the ‘cancer of banditry’ was a key factor in the evolution of the 
new autonomous police.86 Police Chief Badia, who was known to his admirers as Capità 
Collons (Captain Balls), took personal responsibility for the repression of the 
expropriators, regularly joining the front line during shootouts and picking up a number 
of gunshot wounds in the process. According to one Barcelona faísta who had 
connections in catalaniste circles, Badia planned to establish a special police unit 
dedicated to the extra-judicial killing of anarchists, an initiative that was blocked by the 
personal intervention of Companys, who feared the consequences of a return to the 
pistolerisme of the early 1920s.87 Nevertheless, Badia succeeded in raising the stakes in 
the war against the expropriators and the grupistas, adding a new viciousness to the 
history of policing in Iberia. Independent doctors regularly confirmed that suspected 
grupistas leaving the Comissaria d’Ordre Public had been bmtally mistreated and, 
according to anarchists and communists who had experience with the police during the 
monarchy and the Republic, the autonomous Catalan security forces were the most 
vicious of all.88 In one notorious case, following a shoot-out between police and an armed 
gang on the outskirts of the city, Badia left wounded ‘murcianos’ without medical 
treatment, and it was only after a heated argument with a Guardia Civil commander that 
an ambulance was called to the scene.89 There is also evidence that the Generalitat police 
adopted a policy of selective assassination of ‘FAI criminals’. The first suspicious death 
occurred in early 1934, when the body of a young faísta was found on wasteland on the 
outskirts of Barcelona. Although the deceased had apparently earlier participated in a 
gunfight with the police, the fact that he died from a single shot from a police-issue 
revolver suggested that he had been summarily executed. In a separate case, an unarmed 
cenetista was shot and killed in broad daylight by an off-duty policeman in a Les Corts 
street. Memories of 1920s police tactics were evoked again when an unarmed grupista 
was shot in the back after he allegedly ‘attempted to escape’. Meanwhile, in mid-April, 
after a gunfight in which over 200 rounds were exchanged, Bruno Alpini, an Italian 
anarchist and expropriator, was killed on Paral.lel in what was regarded in anarchist 
circles as a classic act of Ley de Fugas.90 The following month, two more expropriators 
were shot dead by police in the drive to ‘clean up’ Barcelona.91 
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Despite intense police pressure, the number of expropriations showed no sign of 
abating throughout 1934 and 1935, demonstrating that increased policing does not 
necessarily reduce illegality. This very point was recognised in a police report published 
in the press in April 1935: ‘When a trial for robbery or an assassination occurs, 
immediately new robberies are committed…an established chain of punishable events…. 
It is this continuity that it is vital to break’.92 There are several reasons for this 
‘continuity’. First, it was impossible for the authorities to provide a permanent guard for 
the numerous large sums of money transported around and concentrated within the city 
that were targeted by well-drilled and selective expropriators, who apparently launched 
attacks when they knew they had a good chance of escape. Moreover, since speed was 
one of the expropriators’ main allies, they used cars, often hijacked taxis or stolen from 
the rich, that they knew were faster than police models. The expropriators also recognised 
that, if they were injured, they would be looked after by the organisation and could 
receive medical attention from doctors supportive of the CNT-FAI.93 

Second, the expropriation squads were deeply rooted in the social formation and were 
virtually impossible for the police to infiltrate. Recruited from proven activists from the 
defence committees and the prisoners’ support committee, as well as some of the more 
willing and capable members of the grupos de afinidad, the expropriators were trusted 
individuals, many of whom during earlier, less repressive times had organised union 
collections in workplaces and barris.94 Some expropriators were ‘professional 
revolutionaries’ in the classic sense; they had experience of evading the police from the 
postwar years, possessed the necessary pseudonyms and false identities and tended to 
move around, staying with comrades and in ‘safe houses’.95 In a positive sense, this 
commitment to the movement explains the high level of probity among the expropriators, 
who also needed little reminder of the sanctions that would have been applied to anyone 
who attempted to abscond with the organisation’s money 

In addition to the unity derived from a common ideology and shared objectives, the 
expropriators also relied on the affective ties of kinship and neighbouring. Many 
expropriators were recruited from local families with a history of anarchist and union 
activism. Moreover, the family structure, so often associated with the stability of the 
existing order, frequently gave considerable coherence to the high-risk activities of the 
expropriators. In one squad, a father and son worked together.96 Meanwhile, Los 
Novatos, a grupo de afinidad active in funding initiatives, included five brothers from the 
Cano Ruiz family and two other sets of brothers, all of whom resided within a square 
kilometre of one another in the La Torrassa barri.97 

The esprit de corps that so typifies such close-knit groups ensured that, when the 
security forces succeeded in detaining members of a squad, they stubbornly refused to 
betray their comrades by talking to the police or by passing information on to the 
authorities. Indeed, detained grupistas relied on a version of omertà, repeatedly 
informing police that they had occasioned upon their accomplices in a bar or cafe, that 
they could not remember anything about their appearance and that they had failed to ask 
their names. Grupistas also frequently told police that these same strangers had lent them 
any arms they had in their possession at the time of their arrest, a completely 
unbelievable story concocted not to appear credible but to frustrate police investigations. 
Meanwhile, anyone who gave in to police pressure ran the danger of being perceived as a 
traitor, a perfidy that was dealt with in summary fashion.98 
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A few other observations can be made about the expropriators. They were invariably 
male. Women rarely participated and, when they did, their involvement was almost 
exclusively of an auxiliary nature. The expropriators were also predominantly young and 
single. Even the more seasoned activists in the squads were normally under forty, while 
the most active expropriators of the 1930s were in their early twenties, such as Josep 
Martorell i Virgili, dubbed Public Enemy Number One’ in the bourgeois press, who was 
only twenty when arrested, by which time he had launched a series of bank robberies for 
the CNT and for the anarchist movement.99 

The expropriations provide yet another example of the readiness of the anarchists to 
mobilise beyond the factory proletariat and channel the rebellion of those deemed 
unmobilisable by other left-wing groups. This was perhaps epitomised by the presence of 
several former detainees from the Asil Durán borstal among the expropriators, such as the 
aforementioned Martorell.100 The eclectic tactical repertoire of the anarchists, their 
continuing ability to combine ‘modern’ with older protest forms, increased the vitality of 
their resistance struggle, and, in equal measure, scandalised the ‘men of order’. We will 
now address the implications of this in the cultural sphere.  
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7 
Cultural battles 

 
Class and criminality 

The intense and variegated protest cycle of the republican years inspired an outpouring of 
moral panics from the social, economic and political elites. Indeed, it could be argued 
that the history of the Republic is the history of spiralling moral panics, which reached a 
crescendo in response to the expropriations. While there remained profound differences 
within and between these elites—the schism between monarchists and republicans to 
name just one—as we will see, there was much unity among the ‘men of order’, which 
now included the supporters of the ‘republic of order’, who clamoured for ‘social peace’ 
in the streets and who concurred that the CNT was the central problem of the Republic. 

The first moral panics of the republican era developed around the direct action 
mobilisations of the summer of 1931 and formed part of a classic divide-and-rule strategy 
that tended towards splitting the working class along radical and non-radical lines. As we 
saw in Chapter 3, the republican authorities were obsessed with separating the bulk of the 
working class, the ‘healthy elements’ whose interests and objectives it was assumed 
could be satisfied within the new regime, from the ‘subversives’ and ‘agitators’, who 
allegedly ‘coerced’ workers to support strikes.1 Accordingly, the moral panics can be 
seen as part of a project to integrate politically the ‘good’, in most cases skilled, workers, 
who were prepared to accept gradual change from above within the timescale set out by 
republican politicians, whereas the ‘violent ones’,2 who represented a mortal danger to 
the future of reform, were to be isolated and repressed. This distinction was reiterated on 
a daily basis in the anti-cenetista press, principally La Vanguardia, La Veu de Catalunya, 
L’Opinió and La Publicitat, in whose pages the organised activities of the CNT (meetings 
and strikes, as well as the cultural and educational programmes in the ateneus) were 
systematically distorted. Indeed, it is striking that whereas mass meetings and rallies were 
rarely reported, isolated acts of picket violence or a gunfight between grupistas and the 
police gained wide coverage, thereby allowing the CNT to be depicted as a disorderly 
force. 

The emphasis of the panics shifted and adapted to changing protest rhythms. As the 
more militant sections of the unemployed mobilised and insisted upon their right to the 
streets, they became the main target for the panics, being cast as ‘undeserving poor’, the 
under-socialised ‘dangerous class’ of nineteenth-century discourse. The problem with this 
‘underclass’ of ‘fraudsters’ was not its poverty but its immorality, which made it a burden 



on society and a threat to attempts to help the rest of the poor. By placing the accent on 
the deviant nature of part of the unemployed, poverty was isolated from its social context 
and reduced to a moral issue.3 There was a particular obsession with migrant youth, 
whom, it was claimed, were attracted by the reputation of Barcelona’s ‘dissolute life’ (la 
mala vida). Completely unfettered by normal familial control, these ‘runaway children’ 
were a ‘formidable danger’ to public order.4 This was the ‘enemy within’, a flexible 
grouping that could include street traders, petty criminals and pickets, consisting of 
‘outsiders’, ‘foreigners’ and ‘alien elements’.5 

The moral panics had a pronounced spatial dimension; hence there were ‘foci of 
immorality’, such as the Raval. Although very much part of Barcelona’s urbanisation 
process, the Raval was externalised and exoticised as ‘Chinatown’ and as ‘the Andalusian 
Barcelona’.6 It was a ‘crime zone’, a ‘labyrinth’ of ‘infected streets’, the ‘catacombs of 
Barcelona’: ‘the veritable danger of the slums, where the disease and decay of its dark 
hovels create a climate favourable to the most vile germinations [and] legions of villains 
and swarms of parasites’.7 Highlighting the continuity in the tone of the moral panics, the 
republicans denounced the Raval’s bars and clubs as spaces of perversion, prostitution 
and drugs trade in tones that differed little from their monarchist predecessors.8 For 
instance, one physician linked to Generalitat circles proposed a relationship between the 
high levels of disease in the Raval and the deficient mores of the area’s inhabitants, many 
of whom ‘lead a nocturnal life in the cabarets and other places of questionable morality’.9 

Another continuity with the earlier moral panics was their hysteria. Indeed, in 
September 1931, a leader article in La Vanguardia on public disorder in Barcelona 
convinced the British and Italian governments to advise their subjects to avoid what was 
being portrayed as a lawless city. Aware of the damage that might be occasioned to the 
local economy and to hoteliers, restaurateurs and other groups that constituted an 
important source of its advertising revenue, La Vanguardia responded with a long 
editorial in which it explained that the security forces exercised complete control on the 
streets and that there was no breakdown of law-and-order in Barcelona, effectively 
contradicting the thrust of its coverage of public order before and after the birth of the 
Republic.10 While successive civil governors actively fomented the moral panics, 
Ametlla, who occupied this office for part of 1933, correctly observed how, by 
overplaying the level of social conflict, the panics produced ‘a psychosis of alarm and 
uncertainty’ that sometimes upset the governance of the city.11 

Yet the die was cast, and the panics spiralled alongside the militarisation of anarchism 
and the expropriations, La Vanguardia, L’Opinió and La Veu de Catalunya seemingly 
competing with one another to report the ‘contagion’ of crime in the most lurid and 
sensationalist terms possible.12 La Veu de Catalunya devoted a page every day to 
‘Terrorism’, which appeared as a huge banner headline. Since there was often not enough 
copy to fill the page, property crime and other everyday illegal acts were often included, 
as well as other news, some of which was mundane and completely unrelated to 
‘terrorism’ but which nevertheless added to the impression that public order was 
constantly under attack.13 Similarly, L’Opinió printed a section entitled The Robbery of 
the Day’ in which minor non-violent thefts were described sensationally as if the streets 
were teeming with blood-crazed felons.14 

The moral panics reached their height during 1933–35 in response to the 
expropriations. As far as the elites and the bourgeois republican press were concerned, 
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the expropriations signified an ongoing assault on the urban order that exposed the 
failures of society’s defences, and this caused far more anxiety than the revolutionary 
uprisings, which were little more than a short-term inconvenience, easily contained by the 
security forces. Typifying what Hall et al. have described as the ‘mapping together’ of 
diverse moral panics through ‘signification spirals’, a ‘general panic’ was produced by 
the press as a variety of fears were amalgamated and depicted as a unified, overarching 
offensive against the Republic and society as a whole.15 The authors of the moral panics 
seized upon what they viewed as the ‘best ingredients’ for the gangs of ‘professional 
gunmen and robbers’ that comprised the CNT’s ‘Robbers’ Union’ (Sindicat 
d’atracadors): the primitive culture of the migrants (‘the Murcians of the FAI’), ‘born 
criminals’, ‘lumpenproletarian’ detritus, ‘bohemian youth’ and young ‘hobos’ (polissons) 
fond of frequenting ‘immoral establishments’ in ‘Chinatown’.16 This characterisation was 
extended to the CNT, the FAI and the anarchist movement as a whole, which was 
described as ‘a criminal group’ of ‘subhuman’ and ‘degenerate’ individuals, ‘underworld 
parasites’, ‘professional layabouts’ and ‘villains, thieves and bombers’ led by déclassé 
‘down-and-outs’ and ‘a minority of adventurers of working-class origin’.17 It was also 
suggested that the anarchists were ‘anarcho-fascists’, part of a wider conspiracy with the 
extreme Right, or, as one wit put it, the ‘FAI-lange’.18 

The moral panics reached their apotheosis in a series of articles published by Josep 
Planes in La Publicitat.19 Interspersed with pseudo-anthropological digressions about pre-
industrial brigands in Italy and Andalusia, Planes’ articles were little more than moral 
panics about ‘the anarchist problem’ dressed up as investigative journalism. For Planes, 
political violence was submerged in a world of common criminality: anarchism and crime 
were synonymous, as all crime in Barcelona could, in one way or another, be traced to 
the anarchist movement, including prostitution rackets and the drugs trade, which he 
attributed to Italian, Argentinian and German anarchist refugees. However, his biggest 
concern was the expropriations. According to Planes, ‘the characters who lead the various 
robbery gangs are the most prestigious figures from the anarchist movement’, the 
‘gangsters of the labour movement’. This was an ‘original type of criminality’ that was 
‘typically Barcelonese’: ‘the anarchist-robbers or the robber-anarchists of Barcelona are 
nothing less than the Catalan equivalents of Al Capone…. Today it is the fashion among 
all thieves, pickpockets and swindlers to pass themselves off as anarchists’. By collapsing 
the distinction between social protest and criminal behaviour, Planes revived an early 
theme of bourgeois criminology and one of the most basic premises of the first moral 
panics of the nineteenth century. 

The aims of the moral panics were diverse. In the flrst instance, as we saw in Chapter 
1, this was a language of power, a justification for a strong authority in the face of the 
‘disorder’ of inherently ‘uncontrollable’ and unenlightened social sectors that generated 
so much anxiety among the political elite and their supporters about the future of the 
social, economic and political order. As such, the moral panics were a legitimising 
discursive tool. Their great attraction was their labelling and scapegoating function: they 
identified what were, from the perspective of the ‘men of order’, the sources of social 
problems and conflict that inspired their anxieties in the first place.20 As David Sibley has 
observed, moral panics were an ideological mechanism through which ‘exclusionary 
space’ was extended.21 From the start of the Republic, the specific patterns of security 
force activity, such as the fierce repression of street traders and unemployed activists, 
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were legitimised and on occasion conditioned by the moral panics: they allowed the 
authorities to criminalise politically problematic communities and rebellious social 
groups, thereby reducing political differences to a matter of law-and-order. The major 
repressive policies of the republican era were also validated by the moral panics. For 
instance, the Ley de Vagos y Maleantes was introduced after a prolonged press campaign 
directed at a series of ‘public enemies’, such as pimps, drug pushers, the ‘professional 
unemployed’ and ‘salaried subversives’.22 Equally, urban reforms, such as the Plà Macià 
for slum clearance in the Raval, bore traces of the moral panics and the tirade against the 
‘crime zones’ of ‘Chinatown’. Meanwhile, the moral panics reinforced the application of 
exclusionary social policies and the denial of welfare to unemployed migrants. The daily 
press published a succession of stories about welfare abuse by ‘tricksters’ and ‘con men’ 
from ‘Chinatown’, ‘the professionals of common crime, jail-birds, tramps, those who live 
outside the law and those who have never worked nor wish to’, who spent unemployment 
benefit on expensive meats, pâtés and wines, thereby ‘stealing’ from ‘the truly needy 
children of Barcelona’. Having depicted this ‘underclass’ as criminal and incapable of 
accepting its social responsibilities, the implication was clear: the small welfare budget 
could be cut, for the provision of relief would merely aggravate the dependent and 
deviant condition of the ‘undeserving poor’.23 

By identifying new social dangers and combining them with existing ones, the moral 
panics effectively demanded perpetual vigilance from the authorities and rising levels of 
repression. This is evidenced by the manner in which, during 1934–35, the panics 
focused on the ateneus and proletarian hiking clubs, which were accused of ‘perverting’ 
‘very young boys’ and ‘naive youngsters’, who were ‘forced to listen’ to ‘subversive’ 
speeches amid orgiastic scenes of ‘free love’. It was also alleged that the hiking clubs 
were a front for the organisation of expropriations, which were allegedly planned on 
organised trips out of the city, and that bombs were prepared inside the ateneus.24 As was 
so often the case with the moral panics, press hysteria far surpassed the evidential basis of 
a set of stories designed to criminalise the last remaining legal activities of the anarchist 
movement and close off the libertarian public sphere altogether. 
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Figure 7.1 Anarchists on an excursion 
into the foothills around Barcelona 
during the Second Republic 

Source: Francesc Bonamusa, Pere Gabriel, Josep Lluís 
Martin Ramos and Josep Termes, Història Gràfica del 
Moviment Obrer a Catalunya, Barcelona, 1989, p. 248 

As was the case during the monarchy, the moral panics nourished an overtly repressive 
mentality on Right and Left, which increasingly coincided in their desire for a ‘strong 
government’ to repress ‘criminality’ of all sorts’.25 The left-wing republican newspaper 
L’Opinió advocated the autocratic formula of an ‘armed democracy’ to introduce 
‘extraordinary measures’ to ‘intimidate the gangsters’ and eliminate ‘the cancer of 
banditry’, arguing that the ‘complete extinction’ of ‘criminal groups’, including the FAI 
and other ‘criminal social dregs’, was ‘the most pressing problem and the most difficult 
to resolve of all those facing the Republic today’.26 In similarly draconian fashion, the 
socialist USC declared that ‘the first task that we must realise is the elimination of the 
FAI and all the faístas using all means possible, without hesitation, without pity and 
without reservations’.27 This consensus flowed from the binary, Manichean divisions 
established by the panics: the contrast between ‘insiders’ and ‘outsiders’, ‘deserving’ and 
‘undeserving’ poor, the ‘constructive’ versus the ‘dangerous’, the ‘healthy’ against the 
‘sick’, all of which demanded the coming together of the ‘men of good faith’ (sic).28 Thus 
the conservative La Veu de Catalunya and La Vanguardia concurred with the left-wing 
republican L’Opinió and La Humanitat and the socialist Justicia Social on the need for a 
complete ban of the CNT and the anarchist movement, a unity summed up in the Lliga’s 
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slogan: ‘All united against the FAI!’29 This is not to deny the distinctive political 
inflections of the moral panics expressed by the aforementioned newspapers; for 
example, La Vanguardia and La Veu de Catalunya suggested that crime had never 
existed under the monarchy, as if the departure of the king had stimulated a profound 
collapse in collective morality and respect for the law. Yet there was still a commonality 
between the traditionalist and republican moral panics: both were languages of anxiety, 
power and order that emphasised respectability and hierarchy and shared a set of 
ideological representations based on a conservative moral syntax. 

Finally, in keeping with the republican objective of splitting the working class, the 
moral panics can be viewed as part of a cultural struggle for hearts and minds in the 
barris. There were several strands to this ideological project. First, the exaggerated nature 
of the moral panics was essential in order to generate broad concern about phenomena 
such as street trade and crime, which in reality threatened the narrow interests of a small 
proportion of the population. Yet by stressing an undifferentiated civic interest and the 
essential unity and harmony of the social system, the moral panics projected a consensual 
view of society and appealed to an imagined political community.30 This explains why 
the moral panics were frequently couched in the language of disease borrowed from the 
discourse of nineteenth-century urban hygienists.31 By describing social enemies as a 
‘plague’ and ‘infestation’ and the migrants as moral ‘pollution’ and ‘filth’ that 
‘contaminated’ the city, the authorities hoped to find popular support for a ‘labour of 
hygiene’ to eliminate ‘scum’. Because this plague apparently threatened all citizens, 
regardless of social rank, it could not therefore be ignored and necessitated measures of 
social quarantine and a new surveillance of everyday life in order to ‘cleanse’ the city of 
germs and liberate it from the threats facing it.32 

Second, the moral panics sought to disarm the anti-state struggle of the CNT and the 
anarchist movement by identifying them with the ‘underclass’ in an attempt to 
delegitimise the libertarian movement in the barris. The overriding message of the panics 
was that if the police could successfully deal with the ‘recalcitrant’ sectors of society, 
who endangered the ‘common good’, the authorities would have their hands free to bring 
felicity through reform to the barris. Press reports of criminal omniscience were thus 
used to justify the growing number of police intrusions in the barris in a bid to secure 
backing for the security forces in working-class communities that had traditionally been 
hostile to all forms of external authority. Not only would this rally part of the civilian 
population to the side of the state, it would also detach the radical anarchists from their 
supporters in the barris, breaking working-class resistance by undermining the solidarity 
and ties that made it possible in the first place. 

7.1 ‘Criminal capitalism’ 

Despite the barrage of moral panics, the CNT and the FAI retained a profound influence 
as an organising structure in the barris. On one level, this was because the moral panics 
were a restatement of a dominant ideology that was poorly implanted in the barris. Yet, 
more than anything, CNT and FAI ideologues initiated a successful counter-cultural 
struggle in which they rebuffed the premises behind the moral panics and, in doing so, 
articulated a major restatement of the libertarian conception of crime, illegality and 
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punishment. There were two aspects to this ideological struggle: first, a fierce defence of 
popular illegality; and second, a critique of the moral panics and the ‘criminal’ nature of 
capitalism. 

As far as popular illegality was concerned, as we saw in Chapter 5, the anarchists 
provided ample justification for actions that conventional opinion defined as ‘criminal’. 
In keeping with the libertarian orthodoxy that social behaviour was conditioned by 
circumstance and context, the anarchists emphasised the rational nature of illegality, 
contending that this phenomenon was intimately linked to existing social and political 
conditions, ‘the product of a pernicious social organisation’. Thus, Solidaridad Obrera 
maintained, ‘bourgeois society is responsible for all crime’, since its distribution 
mechanism of ‘privileges for the few and persecutions and privations for the rest 
establishes sharp differences in terms of material position, education and lifestyle, which 
shape both professional and occasional criminality’. Certain specific features of illegality 
in Barcelona were explained in terms of the peculiar characteristics of local capitalism. 
For instance, the question of youth illegality, which so preoccupied bourgeois republican 
social commentators, was viewed as a reaction to the limited opportunities facing young 
workers; thus, many of those who rebelled against the hyper-exploitation and sweated 
labour in Barcelona’s factories were ‘compelled’ to live outside the law.33 Illegality was 
also explained in terms of the acquisitive and proprietorial mentality generated by 
capitalist society. As ‘Marianet’, the Builders’ Union leader, observed: 

In a society that legalises usury and has robbery as its basis, it is logical 
that there will be some who are prepared to risk their lives and achieve 
through their own audacity what others manage to do with the protection 
of coercive state forces.34 

The economic crisis was identified as an important short-term determinant of the upsurge 
in illegality. Marín Civera, one of the most original thinkers on the revolutionary Left 
during the 1930s, explained the spread of illegality as a function of the haemorrhaging of 
the economic order. For Civera, illegality became a realistic and logical course of action 
for those workers denied the chance to survive from their labour.35 Rejecting the 
problematic and ill-defined ‘underclass’ thesis,36 the anarchists argued that most illegality 
was ‘occasional criminality’ perpetrated by the short-term unemployed, who had been 
barred from their rightful place at the ‘banquet of life’. Illegality was then an alternative 
form of wealth distribution, part of a ‘struggle for life’ as the unemployed seized what 
was ‘necessary to live’ by defending their ‘natural right to life’.37 

In some respects, the anarchist rejection of the ‘underclass’ concept stemmed from a 
philosophical opposition to deterministic pseudo-Lombrosian concepts such as that of the 
‘pathology’ of the ‘born criminal’, as well as other conservative notions of ‘degeneration’ 
and ‘evil’ that conditioned a considerable amount of republican thinking on law-and-
order. As Solidaridad Obrera insisted, ‘there is no such thing as “good” and “bad” 
people, only people who are “good” and “bad” at different times’. Certainly, the 
anarchists did not try to deny that there were recidivists, but they were created by the 
‘bourgeois judicial concept of punishment’. First the police and the courts labelled 
‘offenders’ as ‘criminals’, whereupon they were isolated in jails, brutalised and 
dehumanised by a prison system that ‘converted men into beasts’. Rather than 
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rehabilitating detainees, the anarchists reasoned that the ‘state revenge’ of a ‘perverse 
society’ offered only ‘pain and violence’ and ‘egoistic and punitive conceptions’ that left 
many released prisoners marginalised and unemployable. Solidaridad Obrera concluded 
that ‘Law is the enemy of real society’, because ‘nothing is solved with the jailing of the 
so-called common prisoners’: only then, in the stateless, libertarian society, could the 
‘pinnacle of true justice’ be attained, as crime would disappear through the emergence of 
truly stable communities capable of regulating themselves, without the intervention of the 
police or other extraneous forces.38 On another level, given the anarchist defence of the 
‘outcast’ and the ‘underdog’, the ‘underclass’ concept was rejected on affective grounds. 
In particular, the most deprecated sections of the working class—the predominantly 
working-class inhabitants of the Raval, the ‘pariahs’ of ‘Chinatown’ in elite imagination, 
and the migrants of La Torrassa, who were reviled as a ‘lawless tribe’—were defended 
for being poor workers forced to lead ‘an errant life outside the law’. For the anarchists, 
the ‘mean streets’ in these barris were spaces of hope, in which the banner of the cause of 
freedom had been raised and repressed; hence ‘the streets were stained with so much 
proletarian blood’.39 

The libertarian critique of the moral panics saw their agenda inverted. In keeping with 
their class war precepts, the anarchists dwelt on the felonies’ committed against the 
working class, which ‘has nothing and yet produces everything’, by the ‘criminal 
classes’: the politicians and capitalists, the ‘aristocracy of robbery’, and the petite 
bourgeoisie, ‘the traffickers in the misery of the people’, ‘the true racketeers of the 
human race’. These were the ‘real thieves’ who had the greatest opportunity to commit 
crime and the greatest chance of evading detection and who prospered within a ‘criminal 
economy’ rooted in ‘speculation and robbery’ and ‘the sweat and blood spilt in fields, 
workshops, factories and mines’.40 Accordingly, in the anarchist lexicon ‘commerce 
replaces the word robbery’, while ‘trade’ was a bourgeois euphemism for ‘trickery’, 
‘deceit’, ‘theft’ and the ‘scandalous businesses of the proflteers’. And yet ‘the most vile 
of all criminals’, the modern-day pirates and bandits [who] spend their lives in 
comfortable offices’, were ‘legal thieves’, their ‘respectable crimes’ protected by 
bourgeois law and the police (‘murderers’ and ‘criminals in the pay of the state’). 
Consequently, Solidaridad Obrera argued that: 

existing society is a society organised by robbers. From the small 
shopkeeper to the industrialist, right up to the most powerful capitalist 
consortiums, there is nothing but speculation, which, in plain language, 
means robbery…. The whole of society rests on exploitation…there is no 
case of an employer who gives his workers the full value of the wealth 
that they produce.41 

Postulating a rival set of proletarian moral panics, the anarchists attacked the ‘plague’ of 
evictions of the unemployed, which resulted in the ‘repugnant crime’ of homelessness, 
which left ‘thousands and thousands of hungry, homeless people eat[ing] the filth from 
the streets and sleep[ing] on park benches’. The libertarian press also berated the ‘false’ 
bourgeois moralists who ignored certain types of violence. When a 14-year-old 
unemployed worker was violently assaulted by his former employer after demanding a 
statutory redundancy payment to which he was legally entitled, Solidaridad Obrera 
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published the name and address of the aggressive capitalist and suggested that he should 
receive lessons in child welfare.42 Solidaridad Obrera documented examples of the 
‘immorality’ of ‘capitalist civilisation’ and its tolerance for pursuits like war and 
imperialism, which were far more destructive for human life than the expropriations. In 
this ‘world of the superfluous’ in which a tiny minority were ‘swimming in opulence’ and 
spending a small fortune on perfume, unsold foodstuffs were destroyed as millions of 
people across the globe faced starvation.43 

Insisting that criminality was not the exclusive pursuit of the much-maligned 
proletarian class, the anarchist press publicised the activities of ‘criminal fauna living at 
the expense of the people’: the drunken violence of off-duty policemen, robberies by 
prison wardens, embezzlement by lawyers, tax evasion by landlords, corruption by 
republican politicians as well as violent business disagreements between shopkeepers.44 
Using an emotional tone that resembled the tenor of the moral panics, the CNT press 
repeatedly denounced the ‘robberies’ that were ‘prejudicial to the sacred health of the 
people’ committed by Villainous’ landlords who charged ‘criminal’ rents and ‘stole’ the 
deposits of outgoing tenants, bar owners who diluted drinks and shopkeepers who 
meddled with food and weights, and other ‘bloodsuckers’ (chupasangres) and ‘vultures’ 
‘trading in the physical necessities of humanity’ and ‘picking dry the ill-fated body of the 
worker’. According to Solidaridad Obrera: 

if [the authorities] analysed the foodstuffs sold daily to the public, all 
these people with private guards and security doors on their houses would 
go to jail…. Every shop, warehouse [and] workshop is a den of villainy. 
The robbers are the owners…the ‘honourable’ folk who go to mass on 
Sunday morning and visit their lovers in the afternoon…the very 
gentlemen who are outraged when a poor, needy man steals a loaf of 
bread to feed his children, while they rob with weights and measures and 
steal even the air and the sun of the dispossessed.45 

For the anarchists, crime and punishment revealed the class nature of ‘the republic of rich 
layabouts (chupópteros)’. Solidaridad Obrera regularly exposed the prejudices of the 
penal system, pointing to the failure of the republicans to fulfil their pledge to submit all 
social classes to the law and how the crimes of the privileged and the powerful were 
frequently tolerated, uninvestigated or punished by small fines An example of this was 
middle-class tax evasion, which, though first publicised by the CDE in 1931, was largely 
ignored by the authorities even though subsequent investigations, both in the anarchist 
and in the bourgeois press, revealed that some landlords owed thirteen years or more in 
tax arrears.46 On the rare occasions when the police did punish middle-class crime, the 
misdemeanours were generally so extreme that the authorities had to act or see their 
credibility seriously compromised, such as when police detained a shopkeeper who 
adulterated flour with barium sulphate and lead carbonate, an act that left 800 consumers 
bedridden.47 Yet middle-class detainees were never subjected to the same humiliating 
treatment that workers and the unemployed received from the police, prompting 
Solidaridad Obrera to declare that the hopes of justice in bourgeois society were as 
realistic as expectations of survival inside ‘a third degree tuberculosis camp’.48 The Ley 
de Vagos y Maleantes was cited as the most vivid example of the ‘classist’ nature of 
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republican law, which, in the opinion of Solidaridad Obrera, meant that ‘to be badly 
dressed’ was a crime. Patterns of punishment also revealed the continuities with past 
regimes: ‘all the coercive measures that surround the penal code of monarchies and 
republics are established to castigate the rebellion of the slaves’. Indeed, irrespective of 
the form of state, the law was, as Tierra y Libertad maintained, the ‘històric caprice of a 
specific class’ that was allowed to ‘rob on a daily basis to increase its wealth’.49 

Crime, then, from the perspective of the anarchists, was socially determined and 
historically conditioned by the prevailing relations between social classes. It followed, 
therefore, that what the law defined as ‘murder’ was not always treated as a criminal 
offence. Rather, anarchists maintained that the violent killing of an individual acquired 
the label of ‘murder’ only after the act had been interpreted and classified by a series of 
ideological and sociolegal agencies. To underline the socially determined nature of crime 
and killing, the anarchists cited as examples two hypothetical killings during an industrial 
dispute: the fatal shooting of a ‘scab’ by a picket and the killing of a picket by a member 
of the security forces. In the first instance, the judiciary would inevitably treat the death 
of a ‘scab’ as ‘murder’, whereas the second case was unlikely to reach the courts, let 
alone be defined as ‘homicide’ since, for a policeman, killing becomes ‘a laudable act, in 
compliance with their duties’.50 

7.2 The ‘moral economy’ of the Barcelona proletariat 

The anarchist stance on illegality corresponded with the broad experiences and culture of 
the barris discussed in Chapter 2, a culture that was little affected by the dominant 
ideology and that contained a normative opposition to the law.51 For instance, workers’ 
experience of exploitation in the consumption sphere sat harmoniously with anarchist 
claims that proletarians were the victims of a series of robberies by the ‘criminal 
classes’—employers, pawnbrokers, money lenders, landlords and shopkeepers—who 
submitted fundamental human needs like shelter, food and work to a ruth-less business 
ethic.52 Equally, Pich i Pon, Barcelona’s leading property owner and the head of the 
COPUB, who so loudly denounced the ‘illegality’ of the rent strike, was known popularly 
as ‘the leading pirate of Barcelona’ because of his shady business interests, an image that 
was not dispelled by his involvement in the 1935 ‘Straperlo affair’, the most important 
corruption scandal in the history of the Republic. Meanwhile, the Tayá brothers, shipping 
magnates and former owners of La Publicitat, one of the most sanctimonious vehicles for 
the ‘moral panics’, were notorious for fraudulently acquiring lucrative government 
franchises for their merchant fleets.53 

If we explore the social reality of the barris in republican Barcelona, we see that one 
of the reasons why respectable fears about armed robbery failed to construct a consensus 
around a law-and-order agenda was because they constituted a form of imaginary 
violence for the overwhelming majority of the Barcelona working class, whose everyday 
insecurities were far removed from those of the ‘men of order’. One of the biggest 
concerns for workers was the danger of disease, which was perhaps the most significant 
threat to order in the barris and which coincided with the anarchist description of 
bourgeois society as ‘the society of death’.54 For the most part, these were preventable 
diseases, such as typhoid, the incidence of which increased in the 1930s and which 
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proved far deadlier in the barris than the expropriations and ‘murderous robberies’ that 
obsessed the bourgeois republican press. Tuberculosis was another serious problem: in 
1935, a group of physicians estimated that 70 percent of all children in Barcelona 
displayed signs of this condition, which also presented a continual threat to adult 
proletarians.55 These health problems were intimately linked to awful housing conditions. 
One pro-republican physician claimed that in some of the Raval’s tenements, over three-
quarters of all deaths could be attributed to poor housing stock. Meanwhile, according to 
Tierra y Libertad, 50 percent of all accommodation in Barcelona infringed ‘the most 
elemental norms of safety’.56 Even La Veu de Catalunya recognised that, in 1936, ‘there 
are thousands and thousands of workers living in uncomfortable rented dwellings’.57 

Another set of proletarian anxieties stemmed from the threat of unemployment, a 
specifically working-class problem that carried a series of catastrophic consequences, 
such as eviction and homelessness. An estimated 30,000 people were living on the 
streets, in shanty dwellings or in other short-term accommodation, a figure that was much 
lower than the number of unoccupied flats in Barcelona, which was estimated at around 
40,000 in July 1936.58 In the barris, where the distance between the unskilled working 
class and the urban poor was little more than the scant security provided by a badly paid 
job, the fate of the homeless was far more emotive than the sufferings of the victims of 
illegality. Underlining the gulf between the republican hierarchy and the ‘dispossessed’, 
while the Catalan political elite attended a lavish banquet to celebrate the third 
anniversary of the birth of the Republic, a homeless unemployed worker collapsed on the 
streets of Sant Andreu and died from malnutrition.59 Such deaths of the homeless were 
often only reported in the trade union and left-wing press.60 Working-class lives were 
also threatened by industrial accidents. As in the monarchy, the authorities failed to make 
the bourgeoisie comply with safety legislation. Moreover, owing to the economic 
recession, many employers offset the falling rate of profit by relaxing safety standards, 
which saw the number of industrial accidents in Barcelona grow by one-third during the 
Republic. After the funeral of three workers killed in a factory explosion, Solidaridad 
Obrera summed up the lot of ‘the eternal victims of the capitalist machine’ and the 
danger of being ‘mutilated by capitalist economic life’.61 

The anti-police culture of the CNT was another element that affirmed the collective 
social memory of the barris. The sense of the past of many workers was shaped by the 
fear of the security forces and their arbitrary violence. Pointing to the continuities with 
earlier struggles, the CNT compared Dencàs and Badia, the organisers of the Catalan 
police, with Arlegui and Martínez Anido, who spearheaded the anti-CNT repression 
during the 1920s, a period that remained the bloody yardstick for all anti-worker 
repression in Barcelona.62 At the same time, the main target of the moral panics—the 
expropriators—were seen as ‘insiders’ who posed no threat to workers, for, while the 
expropriators sometimes killed members of the security forces, civilian injuries were 
extremely rare.63 Not only did many workers appreciate that illegality was, during times 
of unemployment, central to survival in Barcelona’s unstable low-wage economy, but 
there is also evidence that the expropriators, who generally targeted distant capitalist 
institutions such as banks and insurance companies, earned much admiration in the 
barris, where they were seen as evidence of the strength of working-class communities.64 
Even when the expropriators operated in the barris, their targets were on the other side of 
the fault line that separated the proletariat from the commercial middle classes.65 
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The principle vehicle for the moral panics, the bourgeois republican press, the 
‘mercenary press’ in the view of Solidaridad Obrera, was also held in low regard in the 
barris, where it had long been perceived as being intimately tied to capitalist economic 
interests, which it defended as clearly as it opposed labour unions. Indeed, in the early 
1920s, the partialities of the ‘capitalist press’ impelled CNT printers to impose ‘red 
censorship’ on many Barcelona newspapers. The anarchists skilfully encouraged 
scepticism towards the press in the barris, reminding workers that the enemies of the 
international revolutionary movement had always depicted its militants as ‘bandits’. Ever 
fond of historical analogies, Solidaridad Obrera likened the denigration of the FAI by the 
Barcelona press to the insults hurled at Spartacus and his slave army by the Roman 
authorities.66 Despite the veneer of press independence and the diversity of titles, it was 
common knowledge that most of Barcelona’s newspapers were controlled by a narrow 
clique: Pich i Pon, the COPUB boss, owned El Día Gráfico and La Noche; La 
Vanguardia was the mouthpiece of the monarchist Conde de Godó, who hailed from one 
of the city’s leading textile families; and La Veu de Catalunya, the organ of the Lliga, 
expressed the political interests of Catalan big business. This was fertile ground for 
anarchist allegations that the bourgeois press was ‘the great prostitute of existing 
civilisation’ staffed by ‘hack’ journalists ‘on hire’ to ‘financial cliques’.67 The situation 
with republican newspapers was little different. La Publicitat, which was purchased by 
the Tayá brothers, two freight entrepreneurs and vehement opponents of trade union 
rights who made their fortunes supplying the Allied war machine during World War One, 
was reputedly funded by the British consulate in Barcelona and was an energetic 
defender of Anglo-French imperialism. By the 1930s, La Publicitat, like L’Opinió and 
L’Humanitat, was closely identified with ruling factions inside the Generalitat, and all 
these papers advanced a view of social reality completely at variance with the 
experiences of the majority of workers.68 

7.3 ‘Revolutionary constructivism’: the end of the expropriations 

The end of the ‘cycle of insurrections’, along with the expropriations that came in their 
wake, finally came about due to pressure from within the CNT and the FAI. The first 
criticism of the insurrectionary line came after the January 1933 rising, when a number of 
FAI grupos criticised the role of Nosotros, denouncing their minority revolutionary 
actions as pseudo-Bolshevism and arguing instead for a process of education and mass 
revolution. Most of the opposition concerned procedural irregularities and the lack of 
internal democracy within the CNT and the FAI following the spread of vanguard 
militarism. In the debate that followed the rising, many anarchists were horrified to learn 
that Nosotros and other grupos were invoking the name of the FAI while not actually 
belonging to the organisation. It was claimed that Nosotros, which relied on a largely 
unaccountable power base in the defence committees, had produced a democratic deficit 
within the unions that was at variance with the democratic traditions to which the CNT 
laid claim. To be sure, the members of Nosotros exploited their charismatic power and 
revolutionary reputation, constituting, in the opinion of one of their anarchist critics, a 
‘super-FAI’ or a ‘FAI within the FAI’.69 Certainly, the rank-and-file was not consulted 
ahead of the January 1933 rising, and the level of internal discussion was negligible: no 
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more than fifty delegates from the Catalan CRT defence committees voted for a rising 
that had huge ramifications for the CNT and the FAI. There was no further discussion, 
and the final details were outlined at a smaller gathering in a bar on Paral.lel.70 While in 
times of repression it was common for small groups of dedicated activists to carry the rest 
of the organisation and take decisions in ‘militants meetings’, these still tended to be 
larger assemblies than the ones that sanctioned the insurrections, and their conclusions 
did not have the same import for the future of the CNT. Finally, after the December 1933 
rising, when it seemed that the position of Nosotros was unassailable, several anarchist 
grupos left the FAI in protest.71 

Concerns about internal democracy converged with growing disquiet about the elitism 
of the grupistas and the manifest failure of the CNT to make its own revolution.72 The 
nefarious balance of the ‘revolutionary gymnastics’ was incontrovertible: the grupistas 
had, at times, attacked the PSOE and the dissident communists more than the 
bourgeoisie; the labour movement was more divided than ever; the CNT had split in 
Catalonia, and there were worrying fissures opening up between its different regional 
committees; and the collective energies of the CNT had been depleted in a series of futile 
clashes with the state, the result of which had been a fierce repression that jeopardised the 
future of the entire workers’ movement, bringing Spain to the brink of fascism. Few were 
prepared to make a case for the continuation of the insurrectionary option. While during 
1931–33 state repression had helped to justify the position of the more militant factions 
within the CNT, the insurrectionary tactic had only really triumphed among a small 
section of the middle and upper leadership of the unions and, although this position had 
been backed by important sections of the rank-and-file, outside Barcelona there were 
many in the CNT who did not support the putsches. Indeed, the Madrid and Asturian 
cenetistas reviled what they saw as the sterile revolutionary maximalism of the Barcelona 
anarchists. This was spelled out in CNT, the daily paper of the Confederation in central 
Spain, which observed that:  

the lightning blow, the hasty gamble, are outmoded. Our revolution 
requires more than an attack on a Civil Guard barracks or an army post. 
That is not revolutionary. We will call an insurrectionary general strike 
when the situation is right; when we can seize the factories, mines, power 
plants, transportation, and all the means of production.73 

There was also external pressure from the IWA (International Workers’ Association), the 
international association of anarcho-syndicalist unions, for the CNT and the FAI to 
change tactics.74 

In Barcelona, the growing opposition to the ‘revolutionary gymnastics’ culminated in 
the emergence of the Nervio (‘Sinew’) grupo de afinidad. The main intellectual figure 
within Nervio was Sinesio García Delgado, better known by the pseudonym Diego Abad 
de Santillán.75 He was born in León, but his family emigrated to South America, where 
he became a leading figure in the Argentinian and the international anarcho-syndicalist 
movement. Expelled from Argentina in 1931, he moved to Barcelona, becoming editor of 
Tierra y Libertad in 1934 and secretary of the FAI in 1935. Another leading member of 
the group, Manuel Villar, took charge of Solidaridad Obrera.76 Abad de Santillán and 
Nervio were determined to transform an insurrectionary movement into a more stable 
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revolutionary union organisation without suffocating the spirit of radicalism at the base of 
the CNT and the FAI. By recuperating the ‘constructive’ concept of the revolution, which 
been banished from the Confederation since the departure of the moderate anarcho-
syndicalists, Abad de Santillán’s conception of social transformation left no scope for 
guerrilla actions and expropriations, a tactic he had opposed during his days in Buenos 
Aires, when Italo-Argentinian individualists murdered one of his close comrades.77 

The final break with the expropriation tactic was sealed at a clandestine plenum of the 
local federation of anarchist groups held in the summer of 1935, just across from the 
Raval. Ironically, it fell to Durruti, previously one of the most enthusiastic advocates of 
‘economic attacks’, to argue for an end to the expropriations. Although he relied on his 
credibility with the most radical sectors of the FAI to win the debate and vote on this 
issue, Durruti still faced stern opposition from a small group of Hispano-Argentinian 
‘men of action’ and anarcho-individualists.78 Nevertheless, there was a sharp decrease in 
the rate of expropriations, and by early 1936 the remaining armed robberies appeared to 
be the work of unemployed workers. Meanwhile, apart from a few missions in which 
‘scores were settled’ with employers and individuals involved in state repression, the 
defence committees underwent a period of reorganisation during 1935–36.79 

The shift from insurrectionism can also be explained in terms of the readiness of the 
CNT leadership to reincorporate the anarcho-syndicalists, who had formed the 
‘Opposition Unions’ in an attempt to halt the membership haemorrhage of 1932–34. The 
marginalisation of the proponents of armed illegality and the new revolutionary 
organisational schema proposed by Abad de Santillán, which was framed in terms that 
were highly reminiscent of the treintistas, were essential preconditions for welcoming 
back the moderate anarcho-syndicalists.80 As they announced in the 1931 ‘Treintista 
Manifesto’, the anarcho-syndicalists favoured a disciplined union organisation funded by 
workers’ contributions. The anarcho-syndicalists had opposed the expropriations from the 
immediate postwar period, and in 1926 Pestaña published a novel in which he narrated an 
armed robbery committed by common criminals posing as anarchists.81 When armed 
fundraising tactics were employed again in the 1930s, the treintistas took it as further 
evidence of the CNT’s subordination to an unaccountable, semi-clandestine 
insurrectionary body that, in the view of Peiró, one of the leading anarcho-syndicalists, 
had an ‘Al Capone-style’ approach to the revolution.82 

The changing political context and the growing awareness on the Left that some kind 
of unity was needed to block the rise of fascism was a further circumstance that 
conditioned the tactical shift inside the CNT and the FAI.83 In Asturias, in October 1934, 
the Alianza Obrera (Workers’ Alliance), a coalition of anarchists, communists (dissident 
and orthodox) and socialists, launched the largest workers’ insurrection in Europe since 
the 1871 Paris Commune, taking control of the means of production and holding the 
Spanish army at bay for two weeks.84 The immediate cause of the rising was the news 
that the quasi-fascist CEDA was about to form a coalition government with the Radicals 
in Madrid, a move that many on the Left interpreted as a prelude to the conversion of the 
Republic into a corporate Catholic state. In Catalonia, however, the CNT leaders were 
locked into their local war against the Generalitat and the rest of the Catalan Left. So, 
while the ERC-controlled Generalitat was, for many republicans, the ‘bulwark of the 
Republic’, for Catalan anarchists devolution had resulted in ‘a històric offensive’ by the 
ERC-controlled police against the CNT.85 The repression of the Catalan CNT—which far 
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exceeded anything the organisation faced in areas under the jurisdiction of the Spanish 
Right—made it impossible for Barcelona cenetistas to support the Generalitat. Moreover, 
the earlier experience of state repression gave substance to claims that a CEDA 
government would be no worse than the ‘Republican fascism’ that Barcelona anarchists 
claimed had been in existence since 1931. However, the opposition of the CNT and the 
FAI to the development of the Alianga Obrera, the Catalan anti-fascist alliance, which it 
denounced as a coalition of its ‘enemies’ in the labour movement, was narrow-sighted 
sectarianism.86 The introspective Catalan CNT, thus, opposed the October 1934 
mobilisation on the grounds that it was a ‘political’ action designed to change the 
government of the day and not to make a genuine social revolution. Consequently, as 
Asturian workers fought for the survival of the Asturian Commune’, Francisco Ascaso, 
Nosotros member and secretary of the Catalan CRT, issued a call to the Barcelona 
proletariat to return to work from a radio station controlled by the Spanish army87 And so 
the Catalan radicals remained aloof from the revolution that they had desired for so long, 
a rising infinitely more significant than the putsches of 1932–33.  

The repressive dénouement to ‘Red October’ was ferocious and exceeded anything 
previously seen during the Republic. The spectre of Thiers haunted Spain. Martial law 
was declared under the terms of the Ley de Orden Público and was only finally lifted in 
September 1935. All liberal democratic spaces were closed: elected members of 
Barcelona Council and the Generalitat were dismissed, their powers revoked; armed 
robbers and pickets were tried in military courts as all civil liberties were rescinded.88 
Even the most basic trade union rights were abrogated, and independent syndical 
organisations, whether UGT, CNT or autonomous, were effectively banned as employers 
initiated a new offensive against working-class conditions, slashing wages and 
victimising thousands of militants.89 With 40,000 workers jailed throughout Spain, there 
was a huge reduction in strikes: between April 1935 and January 1936 there were only 
thirteen strikes in Barcelona, and in October 1935, 280 political and trade union centres 
were closed in the city.90 According to the British ambassador, Spain offered: 

the impression of a country under a dictatorship…. The prisons are 
overflowing and provisional ones have to be found to contain the 
enormous number of people who have been arrested…. With the unions in 
a powerless condition…the popular masses are likely to be in a state of 
sullen disaffection but at the mercy of the government for some time.91 

After October 1934, Pich i Pon, the local Radical Party activist and COPUB president, 
and Anguera de Sojo, civil governor in 1931, two key figures in the divorce between the 
Republic and the local working class, controlled important political offices. Pich i Pon, 
who has been described by Bernat Muniesa as a ‘dictator-mayor’,92 enjoyed sweeping 
executive power, serving as governor-general of Catalonia and Barcelona mayor. 
Meanwhile, having gravitated from the ranks of the republicans to the CEDA, Anguera 
de Sojo became labour minister, whereupon he resumed his battle with the CNT.93 
Among his measures to increase state control of the trade unions, Anguera de Sojo 
drafted a law banning all unions that had ‘revolutionary aims’.94 He also promulgated a 
series of employerfriendly decrees. Employers enjoyed new powers to close factories and 
to sack workers for alleged breaches of labour discipline or if they went on strike for 
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‘political’ reasons. Anguera de Sojo also set about redefining Catalonia’s legal status, 
abolishing the autonomy statute and forming a commission to return powers to Madrid.95 

While the centralisation of power during the bienio negro was a clear reversal of the 
devolution of 1931–34, it signified a further development of the ‘law-and-order’ state and 
the shift towards the coercive management of conflict that began with the ‘republic of 
order’ and the Ley de Defensa during 1931–33. So, although state control of the unions, 
internment under the Vagrancy Act and the reliance on martial law and military courts to 
deal with anyone who broke public order was much greater during the bienio negro, these 
were first deployed during 1931–33, and their use was made easier by legislation dating 
from this period, such as the Ley de Orden Público. 

Unsurprisingly, the Catalan bourgeoisie enthused about the turn to the right. La 
Vanguardia praised ‘the new Germany’ of Hitler, which in less than two years had 
banished strikes. La Veu de Catalunya celebrated the use of martial law, while Cambó, 
always an accurate barometer of bourgeois opinion, acclaimed the Spanish army and 
welcomed the return of the death penalty to remove ‘the black stain’ of social protest 
‘from our beloved Barcelona’. Meanwhile, during a trip by CEDA leader José María Gil 
Robles to Barcelona, employers’ groups feted the jefe (boss) of the resurgent Right in 
what was a victory parade through the centre of the city.96 

The flirtation of the bourgeoisie with the Madrid Right and the army was comparable 
with the period immediately prior to Primo de Rivera’s 1923 pronunciamiento. Also like 
in 1923, when the city’s unions were unable to resist the coup, the Barcelona CNT was 
on a descending curve, its organisation buckling under the white heat of repression. 
Understandably, there was growing concern inside the CNT and the FAI, at both state 
level and in Barcelona, that the libertarian movement was peripheral to the march of 
socio-political developments. 

Many anarchists were finally impelled to accept that the political situation had 
deteriorated since 1931 and that a major change in orientation was required to end the 
isolation of the Barcelona CNT. Moreover, since the key to the Asturian rising was the 
unity of the Left, the CNT leadership could not resist the groundswell of grassroots 
support for anti-fascist unity, a feeling that was encapsulated in the slogan ‘Better 
Asturias than Catalonia’, a clear critique of the Barcelona CNT’s elitist grupismo of 
1932–34.97 As ‘unity’ became the new watchword of the Spanish Left, the conditions 
emerged for ending the rupture within the CNT: the treintistas expressed their desire to 
return to their ‘libertarian home’,98 while Durruti, once a fervent advocate of separating 
from the moderate anarcho-syndicalists, was obliged to recognise in a 1935 prison letter 
that the split he once saw as a virtue had in fact made the CNT vulnerable and marginal.99 

7.4 The discreet charm of the republicans 

While there was no doubt on the Left that the political context demanded an anti-fascist 
alliance, questions remained about the nature of this unity. The dissident communists, 
along with some inside the CNT and the PSOE, favoured an exclusively proletarian 
Alianza Obrera (Workers’ Alliance) based on the Asturian brand of revolutionary anti-
fascism. However, in late 1935, following the announcement of elections for early 1936, 
the Popular Front (Frente Popular), which effectively revived the 1931 cross-class, 
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republican-socialist electoral coalition, emerged as a rival pole of anti-fascist unity. (In 
Catalonia, the Popular Front was known as the Leftist Front (Front d’Esquerres)).100 That 
the Popular Front should become the preferred choice of the anarchist leaders appears 
paradoxical at first sight, especially when we recall the anti-CNT policies enacted by the 
republican-socialist government during 1931–33 and the repression spearheaded by the 
Esquerra from the Generalitat during 1933–34. And yet, despite the common 
revolutionary objectives of the anarchists and the dissident communists, the CNT leaders 
rejected all proposals for an insurrectionary entente in the Workers’ Alliance on the 
grounds that this would be a ‘political’ alliance.101 This was a continuation of the 
sectarianism that the CNT leaders had displayed towards the dissident communists since 
1931: any acceptance of the Alianza Obrera would have vindicated the politics of their 
dissident communist rivals, who had long been the main advocates of anti-fascist 
revolutionary unity. 

In another sense, the seduction of the anarchists by the Popular Front reflected their 
traditional apoliticism. Because the CNT had no formal political representation, it 
periodically expressed itself through exogenous political forces, as we saw in 1930–31. 
This process was repeated during 1935–36, when the CNT and the FAI calculated that a 
Popular Front electoral victory would result in a new juridico-political opening that 
would allow for the reorganisation and expansion of the unions. (The Popular Front 
programme promised, among other things, the freedom of social and political prisoners, 
the revision of sentences passed under the Ley de Vagos against trade union activists and 
a purge of the police.102) Consequently, in the prelude to the elections, the revolutionary 
bluster of the preceding years was conspicuously absent from anarchist propaganda and, 
although the CNT-FAI did not publicly invite workers to vote in the ‘electoral farce’, 
there was nothing resembling the strident anti-republican rhetoric that accompanied the 
1933 general elections, a course of action that threatened to hand power again to a rightist 
coalition apparently committed to a Hitlerian-style conquest of democracy from within 
and the destruction of the CNT. La Revista Blanca, the messenger of anarchist 
apoliticism, even referred to Companys’ ‘dignity’ in much the same way as the anarchists 
had praised Macià four years earlier. Meanwhile, throughout the electoral period, 
paragons of anarchist virtue, including Durruti, tirelessly reiterated the need for an 
immediate amnesty, which, as one of the key policies of the Popular Front, was readily 
interpreted as an invitation to vote for the liberal-left coalition. Some were more candid: 
Peiró, on the eve of his return to the CNT, but still a member of the FAI, advised workers 
who normally abstained in elections to vote ‘against fascism’.103 

As in 1931, in February 1936 cenetista votes ensured the electoral victory of the 
middle-class republicans. Immediately, the jails were opened and thousands of the 
workers incarcerated after October 1934 were released. In Catalonia, the Generalitat 
regained the powers accorded to it under the autonomy statute. While the Popular Front 
government satisfied the CNT-FAI by restoring certain fundamental democratic protocols 
and providing a legal framework in which the unions could reorganise, there remained 
many points of friction between the two. In particular, the CNT-FAI criticised the 
reluctance of the government to ensure that workers who had been victimised after 
October 1934 got their jobs back. The CNT also attacked the government for ignoring the 
plight of its activists who had been victimised prior to October 1934. In response, the 
Confederation embarked on a series of mobilisations to ensure that its militants were 
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reemployed. Interestingly, in the new political context after February 1936, mass syndical 
pressure succeeded where the grupistas had failed, the rejuvenated CNT unions securing 
the return of many of the workers victimised after the ‘revolutionary gymnastics’ to their 
former workplaces.104 

Another source of contention between the authorities and the CNT was the issue of 
civil liberties. The CNT was furious that the new government continued to apply the Ley 
de Vagos against the unemployed. Although the promise of an amnesty for the thousands 
of ‘political’ prisoners jailed after October 1934 was fulfilled, this did not affect those the 
CNT described as ‘social’ prisoners, a category that included unemployed workers jailed 
for illegally ‘procuring the means of subsistence’, cenetistas and faístas interned under 
the Ley de Vagos, as well as the numerous ‘expropriators’ from the defence committees 
sentenced as ‘common’ criminals. In an attempt to usher in a new legality, the CNT-FAI 
initiated a campaign for the repeal of the ‘repressive laws’ of 1931–33, such as the Ley 
de Vagos and the Ley de Orden Público, and for a complete amnesty for all prisoners, 
including those jailed for ‘crimes of hunger’. The frustration of the ‘common’ and 
‘social’ prisoners and the agitation of the remaining cenetistas and faístas in the jails 
resulted in a series of prison uprisings.105 

Despite encouraging protest inside the jails, the Barcelona CNT avoided unnecessary 
confrontations with the authorities, preferring to rebuild the syndical structures that had 
received such a battering during the clashes with the state between 1931 and 1935. In 
what was essentially a period of reorganisation, the treintistas were welcomed back to the 
‘libertarian family’ at the May 1936 Zaragoza Congress, which mapped out the 
immediate trajectory of the CNT.106 The membership figures of the reunified CNT could 
not conceal the relative decline of the union in Catalonia and, indeed, in Barcelona 
compared with 1931 (see Table 7.1).  

Table 7.1 CNT membership figures, 1931–36, for 
Barcelona and Catalonia 

Date Total Catalan  
membership 

Barcelona CNT  
membership 

Provincial Catalan  
membership 

June 1931 291,240 168,428 122,812 

May 1936 186,152 87,860 98,292 

Source: E.Vega, ‘La CNT a les comarques catalanes (1931–1936)’, L’Avenc 34, 1981, p. 57 

In sharp contrast to the maximalism of the ‘cycle of insurrections’, the period from 
February to the start of the revolution and civil war in July was, then, largely a time of 
reflection and renewal for the Catalan CNT-FAI. There were only two significant actions 
by the grupistas in Barcelona during this time. The first came at the end of April, when 
the Badia brothers, Miquel and Josep, the former Barcelona police chief and organiser of 
the escamots, respectively, were assassinated in broad daylight in the city centre.107 
Anarchists could neither forget nor forgive the brothers’ brutal contribution to the 
repression of the CNT in 1934; Miquel had already survived one assassination attempt 
and, like his brother, had ignored several assassination threats from FAI grupos, choosing 
to remain in Barcelona. According to sources inside the FAI, the Badia brothers were 
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killed by Argentinian anarchist exiles who were friends of Alpini, the Italian expropriator 
killed by Catalan police in 1934.108 The other grupista action was the assassination of 
Mitchell, the L’Escocesa manager whose life had been threatened in 1934 and who died 
in a drive-by shooting.109 

Rather than signalling a new programme of grupista violence, these acts were a 
‘settling of accounts’ from the struggles of 1933–34. Indeed, in the post-Asturias spirit of 
anti-fascism, the grupistas and the CNT leadership were loathe to present the authorities 
with serious difficulties, largely because it was common knowledge that the extreme 
Right and reactionary army officers had greeted the Popular Front electoral victory by 
conspiring to overthrow the Republic and institute an authoritarian regime. The CNT and 
the FAI therefore adopted an expectant attitude as they reorganised their cadres in 
anticipation of future struggles. This included the preparation of a plano de defensa 
(defence plan), the libertarian movement’s blueprint for resistance to the military coup in 
Barcelona. As we will see, these preparations were timely, for the coup was not long in 
coming.  

Class, culture and conflict in barcelona 1898–1937     150



8 
An ‘apolitical’ revolution 

 
Anarchism, revolution and civil war 

From early July, the CNT-FAI and its militants had been on a war footing in anticipation 
of a military coup. With activists deployed at the gates of the main barracks in the city 
and with informants recruited among conscript soldiers inside, the CNT leaders had 
ample intelligence that a coup was imminent. While the CNT leadership might have been 
correct in its claim that the workers were potentially the most valuable ally in the struggle 
against reaction, its demand that the central and Catalan authorities arm the supporters of 
a revolutionary syndicalist organisation was ultimately naive. Yet equally naive was the 
calculation of the authorities that loyal republican police units, whose combined forces 
then stood at 1,960, could counter a mobilisation of the 6,000 troops garrisoned in 
Barcelona.1 Wary of offending the ‘patriotic and loyal’ army, the authorities censored 
warnings in Solidaridad Obrera that the military was about to rise against the Republic 
on the grounds that these were an ‘insult’ to the armed forces.2 In mid-July, the CNT 
issued a call to its activists to concentrate in union centres and ateneus in preparation for 
the coming struggle. By night, small groups of militants requisitioned arms, disarming 
nightwatchmen and policemen.3 Meanwhile, the few weapons possessed by the defence 
committees—mainly pistols and homemade grenades, along with a few rifles and a 
smaller number of sub-machine-guns—were distributed in the barris. 

The tense wait came to an end between 4am and 5am on Sunday 19 July, when army 
units and their civilian fascist supporters set out from various garrisons around the city 
with the intention of seizing strategic locations (squares and traffic intersections), major 
public buildings (Generalitat departments and the civil governor’s office) and the 
telephone exchange. The grupistas set their plano de defensa in motion. In what was a 
prearranged signal for the CNT defence committees to take to the streets, militants 
activated the factory sirens that normally called workers to work across the city Besides 
rousing the people of Barcelona from their sleep, the shrill noise of the sirens doubtless 
had a psychological impact on the military rebels and their fascist supporters, who 
immediately encountered armed resistance from loyal police units and workers. As the 
morning wore on and more troops entered the streets, the fighting became ever more 
intense, particularly in the main squares in the city centre. The workers mobilised not to 
defend republican institutions but to protect their communities and the working-class 
public sphere, which were threatened by the military coup.4 Barricades were erected 



across the city, especially around workers’ centres and near the major thoroughfares, 
preventing the military from entering the barris and rendering their passage to the city 
centre perilous and problematic. By mid-afternoon, following intense flghting, the 
rebellion had clearly failed. CNT militants controlled hundreds of rifles, machine-guns 
and army cannons seized from the insurgents and were increasingly the protagonists in 
the street fighting. Popular forces occupied the radio station, while cenetistas seized the 
telephone exchange after a fierce gun battle.5 The rebels, meanwhile, were desperately 
isolated in the Atarazanas barracks at the bottom of the Rambles and in the Carmelite 
church in the city centre and in the Sant Andreu barracks on Barcelona’s northern 
outskirts. 

While the military rising in Barcelona was badly organised (for instance, there was no 
attempt to seize the radio station), more than anything the supporters of the coup were 
overwhelmed by the armed response on the streets. Although only partially implemented, 
the principles of the plano de defensa proved quite effective. Premised on the reality that 
the grupistas lacked the firepower to prevent the rebels from leaving their barracks, the 
plano relied on guerrilla tactics designed to stretch the resources of the rebels and 
demoralise the enemy.6 Yet it would be wrong to exaggerate the scale of coordination of 
what was effectively a series of local resistance actions by workers based around the 
barricades and organised through  

 

Figure 8.1 Workers resisting the 
military coup, 19–20 July 1936 

Source: Francesc Bonamusa, Pere Gabriel, Josep Lluís 
Martin Ramos and Josep Termes, Història Gràfica del 
Moviment Obrer a Catalunya, Barcelona, 1989, p. 274 
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community and union structures.7 The knowledge that the grupistas had of the local area 
was an important factor. The army proved incapable of adapting to the local topography, 
while resisters adapted their fight to the built environment, using doorways, trees, roof 
tops and balconies to open up sudden new fronts in the struggle for the streets.8 The 
Rambles, where the CNT defence committees established their headquarters, and the 
neighbouring Raval, for decades the site of popular insurrection in the city, became a key 
zone. The Builders’ Union office, on Mercaders Street in the Raval, was another 
important operations centre, coordinating the efforts of various nearby barricades. Armed 
cenetistas massed in the myriad back streets of the Raval, where they organised flying 
squads that weaved their way to engage the military in the Atarazanas barracks and on 
the Paral.lel.9 

Around midnight on the evening of 19 July, the Sant Andreu barracks was stormed by 
CNT activists, who seized 90,000 rifles. The following day, buoyed up by its new-found 
armed power, the CNT massed its forces on the Rambles for a final and successful assault 
on the Atarazanas barracks, the last stronghold of the rebels.10 The grupistas and the CNT 
defence committees had finally triumphed over the military. However, the extent to 
which the elitist ‘revolutionary gymnastics’ were a suitable preparation for the July street 
fighting is debatable. Both the socialists and the dissident communists of the POUM 
(Partido Obrero de Unificación Marxista, or Workers’ Party of Marxist Unification), the 
product of the fusion of the BOC with a small Trotskyist grouping, not to mention 
republican and catalaniste elements in the security forces, contributed greatly to the 
popular resistance to the rising.11 However, what was beyond dispute was that on 20 July 
the CNT held the initiative: it was the biggest armed force, the de facto master of the 
streets of Barcelona and indeed of much of Catalonia, opening up a new revolutionary 
situation.12 The July coup then created the revolutionary ‘spark’ that the anarchist radicals 
had long prophesied. 

President Companys now faced something he had feared since 1931: the republican 
project was genuinely threatened by the armed power of the CNT. The republican state 
had fractured, its monopoly of armed power, the sine qua non for all state power, lost: 
part of the army had joined with the rebels, who controlled a significant amount of 
Spanish territory, while part of the security forces had lost its discipline and allied with 
the people. Importantly, although the state was displaced from the centre of political life, 
it had not been replaced by a new revolutionary power, and this gave Companys an 
opportunity to contain the revolutionary impulses emanating from the streets. On 20 July, 
with the street fighting over in Barcelona and with the Spanish Civil War underway, 
Companys invited the CNT-FAI leadership to the Generalitat in what constituted a risky 
but wily display of brinkmanship. Apparently overcome with emotion by the recent 
struggle, Companys flattered the CNT-FAI leaders on their role in the victory over the 
military, telling them:  

Today you are the masters of the city and of Catalonia…. You have 
conquered everything and everything is in your power. If you do not need 
me or want me as President of Catalonia… I shall become just another 
soldier in the struggle against fascism. If, on the other hand, you believe 
in this post… I and the men of my party…can be useful in this struggle.13 
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In effect, Companys invited the CNT-FAI to take power alone or join forces with the 
other Popular Front parties in the CCMA (Comité Central de Milicies Antifeixistes, or 
Central Committee of Anti-Fascist Militias), a new body composed of pro-republican 
political and trade union groups designed to organise the fight to recapture the areas 
where the coup had succeeded.14 

The CNT-FAI leaders had no plan to seize state power or to organise revolutionary 
political structures and were unprepared to consolidate their victory on the streets by 
imposing a new political compact. Unlike the French and Russian revolutions, therefore, 
the Spanish revolution did not destroy the old state apparatus.15 Instead, sensing that 
Companys and the republican order were impotent, the anarchists simply ignored the 
shell of the old state. 

At an impromptu and hastily convened assembly, CNT-FAI activists committed the 
movement to ‘democratic collaboration’ with the republicans for the sake of unity in the 
war against fascism, thereby accepting Companys’ offer to share power with the 
bourgeois republicans and other Popular Front groups. Among the CNT-FAI leaders, 
only García Oliver raised the call ‘to go the whole way’ (ir a por el todo) towards social 
transformation; however, he represented a tiny minority among his comrades, most of 
whom regarded him as an advocate of ‘anarchist dictatorship’.16 The inter-class CCMA 
was thus established on 21 July.17 The CCMA, which had the appearance of a 
revolutionary body, was a trade union-dominated government and war ministry in all but 
name, and it allowed the anarchists to participate in power without compromising their 
anti-statist principles.18 For the supporters of the republican state, meanwhile, the creation 
of the CCMA offered a respite from revolutionary political change: it preserved the 
legality of the bourgeois republican state and, as we will see, it provided an opportunity 
to outmanoeuvre the politically inexpert CNT-FAI leaders. 

8.1 Urban revolution from below 

While the anarchist leaders committed themselves to ‘democratic collaboration’ with the 
political representatives of the middle classes, the CNT-FAI grassroots made their 
revolution in the streets of Barcelona, reorganising production and taking over the 
factories and estates in what was the greatest revolutionary festival in the history of 
contemporary Europe. Throughout much of the area where the coup had been put down, 
the most revolutionary sections of the urban and rural working class had no interest in 
returning to the status quo as it stood before the failed coup: they interpreted the triumph 
over the military in the July days as an opportunity to fulfil their collective dreams of 
social and economic justice. In the case of Barcelona, these dreams were structured and 
inflected by the experience of direct action collective protests and by the sediments of 
culture that we discussed in Chapters 2 and 7. In this respect, the post-July urban 
transformation can be seen as the continuation of a much longer workers’ struggle in 
defence of their ‘right to the city’.19 

The new working-class street power revolved around the barricades. On 24 July, 
Solidaridad Obrera reported that ‘Barcelona consists of barricades populated by the 
defenders of proletarian liberties…. Hundreds of barricades defend the proletarian city 
from its enemies’.20 As one eye-witness observed, ‘Barcelona was converted into a 
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labyrinth of barricades’, which signified the victory of the workers and their desire for a 
new order.21 As a mobilising symbol, the barricades were an affirmation of the spirit of 
solidarity and community autonomy in the barris, while in practical terms they were 
central to the popular victory in the July street fighting: they impeded the movement of 
the military rebels and their civilian supporters and protected the barris from possible 
attack by the rebels.22 The barricades also played a decisive role in the revolution: not 
only did they dislocate the rhythms and circuits of power within the old bourgeois city 
but, in the days of revolutionary euphoria and general strike that followed the defeat of 
the military coup, armed workers extended their power across Catalonia and into 
neighbouring Valencia and Aragón through a network of check-points.23 Moreover, 
when, on 27 July, the Barcelona CNT issued a manifesto calling for a return to work, 
only those barricades that impeded the circulation of trams and buses were dismantled, 
the rest remaining as a signifier of the new power of the workers.24 

The barricades were the spatial tool of a nascent power: the web of armed local or 
neighbourhood revolutionary committees who controlled movement to, from and within 
the city and that constituted the most fundamental cell of revolutionary power.25 The 
committees were a grassroots response to the power vacuum that followed the fracturing 
of the republican state in July. During the early weeks of the revolution, nearly all power 
emanated from and filtered through the local committees, organs that, in the words of one 
union manifesto, wielded ‘an authority [that] carried the stamp of the barricades’.26 
Catalan home rule within the Spanish state was superseded by revolutionary 
independence: workers’ militias and their barricades controlled the French-Catalan 
border, and responsibility for defence rested in Barcelona, not Madrid. The authority of 
both the central government in Madrid and the Generalitat was eclipsed by that of the 
revolutionary committees. Notwithstanding the anti-statist sentiments of the anarchist 
leaders and their supporters, the committees functioned as a locally articulated executive 
power, imposing a kind of dictatorship of the proletariat on the streets of Barcelona.27  

 

Figure 8.2 Armed workers, July 1936, 
accompanied by a uniformed but 
hatless member of the armed forces 
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Source: Ateneu Enciclopèdic Popular 

Working-class power was exercised through a series of locally recruited armed groups, 
such as the rearguard militias (milicias de retaguardia), investigation and surveillance 
groups (grupos de investigación y vigilancia), control patrols (patrullas de control) and 
the militias that set off to fight the rebel-controlled zone. Formed by the local 
revolutionary committees for community defence, these armed squads imposed ‘class 
justice’ in the barris and launched punitive raids into bourgeois residential areas, 
frequently in cars requisitioned from the rich, in search of ‘enemies of the people’: those 
who were perceived either to have supported the old urban system and/or to have backed 
the military coup, whether actively or by creating a political and social climate that 
favoured the military rebellion.28 In essence, the squads pursued the goal of community 
purity, of a neighbourhood purged of reactionaries and the constmction of a revolutionary 
city through the violent eradication of the social networks that perpetuated the old city. 
When it came to determining the social and political loyalties and past conduct of 
detainees, the local knowledge possessed by the armed defenders of the revolution gave 
them a real and lethal advantage over a distant bureaucracy.29 

The armed revolutionary groups have often been criticised for the swift and exemplary 
form of justice that they administered.30 Many reports of repression were grossly 
exaggerated at the time and afterwards, such as the stories of revolutionaries raping nuns, 
and even pro-Francoists later recognised that many accounts were pure fantasy aimed at 
winning the propaganda war.31 It is also unfair to attribute all violence to the radical 
anarchists, for there was much ‘revolutionary terror’ in areas where anarchism was 
weak.32 Moreover, we should not forget the immediate context for the violence in July 
and August: the insecurity and paranoia generated by ‘fifth column’ snipers and 
gunmen33 and the anger at news of the systematic slaughter of CNT militants in Zaragoza 
by fascists and the military, which prompted Solidaridad Obrera to publish huge 
headlines promising An eye for an eye, a tooth for a tooth!’34 

However, there was a qualitative and quantitative difference between violence in the 
fascist-controlled area, where it was used freely as a terroristic device to subdue 
potentially ‘disloyal’ masses and/or to crush the resistance of the civilian population, and 
that in the republican zone, where, as time went on, the various anti-fascist organisations 
and the authorities struggled to limit the extent of ‘unofficial’ or ‘spontaneous’ 
violence.35 This is well illustrated in the case of some of the supporters of the 
expropriations. Following the July events, the ‘social prisoners’—expropriators, ‘men of 
action’ and foreign anarchists who were classed as ‘common criminals’ and had therefore 
not been amnestied by the Popular Front government in February—were freed from 
Barcelona’s Model Jail.36 Upon their release, many joined the militias that set out to fight 
fascism, but some remained in Barcelona and joined the patrullas that policed the 
rearguard. Among the latter was Josep Gardenyes, who, along with other members of his 
grupo de afinidad and individual anarchists, remained devotees of the illegal deed. In the 
new circumstances after July, Gardenyes and grupos like his pursued once more the logic 
of their own illegalist agendas, giving rise to fears about the activities of incontrolats 
(uncontrollables) who were exploiting the new circumstances for personal gain. Fearing 
that illegalist practices could disgrace both the organisation and the revolutionary project, 
the CNT-FAI leaders issued a declaration warning that anyone who ‘undertook house 
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searches and committed acts contrary to the anarchist spirit’ or that compromised the 
nascent ‘revolutionary order’ would be shot.37 This threat was later implemented in the 
case of Gardenyes, who was detained by members of the patrullas and executed without 
trial, upsetting many radicals in the anarchist movement.38 

Contrary to the Francoist/conservative view of ‘Red Terror with a vengeance…a flood 
of murder and lawlessness’,39 most of the killings in Barcelona during the civil war were 
not carried out by newly formed militia groups; rather, they occurred in an organised 
manner under the tutelage of the republican authorities at the Montjuïc military fortress.40 
Doubtless the fact that workers were armed and that they were no longer contained by the 
old state apparatus encouraged many to take justice into their own hands, yet the ‘terror’ 
was anything but a ‘wave of blind violence’ by socially uprooted ‘vandals’, as has been 
suggested by some historians.41 While there is no census or register of the members of the 
armed revolutionary groups, anecdotal and autobiographical evidence suggests that the 
groups included skilled workers in their number. They were also comprised of activists 
from the main anti-fascist organisations from before the civil war, who therefore had 
some level of political education and experience. Indeed, many of the district 
revolutionary committees were established through the transformation of organised 
working-class social and political spaces (the armed CNT defence groups responsible for 
picketing and security at meetings and marches, union workplace committees and 
community groups, such as the ateneus) the very autonomous proletarian para-society 
threatened by the July 1936 uprising. Moreover, the patrullas, the closest body there was 
to a revolutionary police force, were normally recruited from the districts they policed; 
and they drew strength from local networks of solidarity, friendship, kinship and 
neighbouring and assumed many of the functions of a community police force.42 For 
instance, ‘antisocial’ elements such as pimps and drug pushers were killed by the 
patrullas.43 

The violence was intimately linked to the cosmology of working-class society and the 
way people in the barris interpreted the world. It was directed at ‘outsiders’, who had 
been defined by CNT discourse as an immoral and parasitic ‘other’ surviving from the 
sweat of the labour of the workers and that had to be ‘cleansed’ for the ‘good of public 
health’, in other words, for the sake of the community.44 Peiró, the moderate anarcho-
syndicalist, summed up the prevailing structure of feeling when he wrote: 

Revolution is revolution, and it is therefore logical that the revolution 
brings in its wake bloodshed. The capitalist system, the temporal power of 
the Church and the rule of the caciques (bosses) over the centuries has all 
been sustained and fed by the pain and blood of the people. Logically, 
then, following the victory of the people, the blood of those who for many 
centuries maintained their power and privilege by means of organised 
violence, unnecessary pain and unhappiness and death, will be spilt.45 

Perhaps surprisingly, then, although some industrialists perished after July, employers 
and senior managers accounted for a tiny proportion of those who were killed in the 
Barcelona area during the revolution and civil war.46 There was no drive to eliminate the 
bourgeoisie as a class, and members of the patrullas and the district revolutionary 
committees often protected capitalists, even intervening to save the lives of some.47 
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Industrialists, meanwhile, like the middle classes as a whole, enjoyed the political 
protection of republican groups and, increasingly, of the newly formed PSUC (Partit 
Socialista Unificat de Catalunya or Catalan Communist Party), the new champion of 
intermediate and petit bourgeois elements in the city. However, nearly all the 
industrialists who were murdered perished during the period from July to November, 
during what can best be described as ‘revolutionary violence’. Targeting the traditional 
circuits of urban power, this violence was directed at the political and social enemies of 
the revolutionary city, particularly representatives of the organised Church, the main 
ideological structure of the old urban order, and members of the armed forces. Most of 
the dead were therefore regarded in the barris as the legitimate targets of repression or, as 
it was expressed in the vox populi, as the ‘settling of scores’.48 This was more than 
evident in the case of Planes, the La Publicitat journalist who contributed greatly to the 
‘moral panics’ surrounding ‘anarchist-robbers’, whose body was found on the 
Arabassada highway, an isolated road on the outskirts of the city that became notorious 
as a destination point for the paseos, the one-way trips organised by armed workers for 
both suspected and proven counter-revolutionaries. Several policemen and other hated 
figures, such as Ramon Sales, the founder of the Sindicatos libres, were also killed.49 

In political terms, the main organ of revolutionary power—the district committees, 
which were distinct from the CNT-organised district committees discussed in earlier 
chapters—were never as democratic as soviets: they did not practice genuine direct 
democracy, and delegates, who often attained their positions due to the respect they 
enjoyed among the community, were not subject to immediate recall. Nevertheless, while 
most of the members of the district committees were CNT members, they were nominally 
independent of the formal working-class organisations and often did not follow the orders 
of the Confederation.50 Instead, the overwhelming majority of the committees practised a 
radical form of neighbourhood democracy that drew on Barcelona’s working-class 
culture, with its emphasis on community self-reliance. The district committees formed 
the basis of the only genuinely revolutionary body established in July, the ephemeral 
Federación de barricadas (Federation of Barricades), which was founded by base activists 
in the heat of the struggle against the military.51 Mirroring the district federations of the 
Paris Commune or the councils established during the other major urban working-class 
insurrections in Paris (1848 and 1871), Petrograd (1917), Berlin (1918–19) and Turin 
(1920), the Federación de barricadas represented, in embryonic form, a revolutionary 
alternative to state power. It surpassed the Paris Commune as an experiment in local 
power. Like the old state, the Federación de barricadas had an armed power, which was 
based in the ‘Bakunin Barracks’, formerly the Pedralbes Barracks, an important 
recruiting station for the anarchist militias. Yet the Federación de barricadas 
simultaneously highlighted one of the central shortcomings of the revolution: the absence 
of a new institutional form that could give expression to the popular desire for revolution 
and the objective need to prosecute a civil war. For while the Federación de barricadas 
employed revolutionary tactics in the battle for the streets in July, it had the essentially 
short-term aims of crushing the military uprising and of securing control of urban space. 
Moreover, no organisation argued that the Federación de barricadas or the local 
committees be transformed into a genuinely revolutionary government or assembly.52  

While this unwillingness to create a coordinating revolutionary authority can, in part, 
be attributed to the ideology of the anarcho-syndicalist leadership, it also reflected the 
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anti-power culture of the local working class. Indeed, the grassroots were largely 
concerned with power at street level and not with the creation of new structures. It is then 
difficult to talk of ‘dual power’, for there was a multiplicity of powers dispersed and 
located within discrete spatial scales, from the workplace and the neighbourhood to the 
city. Overall, there were three powers: the organs of the old state represented by the 
Generalitat, the CNT-FAI leadership, and the grassroots workingclass power of the local 
revolutionary and factory committees.53 

Yet from July onwards, the political limitations of the revolution were obscured by 
popular triumphalism, a feeling that workers as a class had finally seized control of their 
history.54 As one shrewd activist commented: ‘Groups of men and women revealed in an 
obvious, almost scandalous, form, the joy of victors; as if everything was done and 
completed, when in reality the most difficult and important work had not yet even 
begun’.55 Triumphalism was exuded on the streets, where workers enjoyed new freedoms 
following the displacement of the state apparatus that had previously regulated access to 
public space. As one worker put it: ‘the streets belonged to us’.56 Activists, in particular, 
were intoxicated by their new feelings of power in the street, factory and working-class 
neighbourhoods, which they interpreted as the definitive victory over their enemies: they 
put faith in the invincibility of the ‘people in arms’, and they ostentatiously displayed 
their new-found weaponry, one of the most important symbols of working-class power, 
along with the cars confiscated from the well-to-do, in a carnival-like atmosphere that 
was fuelled by a popular feeling of liberation. Armed proletarian power appeared 
supreme, and many confused their victory over the military with the triumph of the 
revolution. Meanwhile, the introduction of compulsory unionisation allowed the CNT to 
regain the strength it had enjoyed in 1931 and more: by March 1937, membership had 
reached unprecedented levels, the Catalan organisation alone claiming 1.2 million 
members.57 In these circumstances, one anarchist leader commented that To overpower 
the CNT in Barcelona could only be the dream of madmen’.58 

The appearance of proletarian triumph was amplified at an everyday level because the 
dominant structures and collective symbols of bourgeois power and rank, such as money, 
ties and suits, were displaced by new working-class symbols and motifs. Amid a general 
proletarianisation of everyday life, hats and ties became far less evident on the streets as 
working-class dress was adopted by many prudent members of the elite and the middle 
classes, particularly those with something to hide, along with members of the clergy, who 
borrowed clothes from servants and sympathetic workers in an attempt to evade 
‘revolutionary justice’. In some extreme cases, the rich emulated the dress of radical 
anarchists and milicianos.59 The red-and-black colours of the CNT-FAI, one of the new 
signifiers of urban power, were very much in evidence: they were on huge flags draped 
over occupied buildings; they hung from balconies; they were painted on collectivised 
trams and figured on the caps, scarves and badges sold on stalls on the Rambles.60 The 
visual aspect of the city seemed to confirm the arrival of a new workers’ democracy—
buildings, palaces and hotels were adorned with banner slogans and the portraits of 
revolutionary leaders, and the walls became a popular tribune, decorated with 
propaganda, graffiti, fly-posters and manifestos, a democratic display of knowledge at 
street level. 

Until May 1937, when the central republican state reasserted its authority, the district 
revolutionary committees allowed local communities to take control of the built 
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environment and exercise new power over everyday life. As the committees set about 
addressing the immediate problems facing the barris, a new set of social relations and 
solidaristic practices was instituted. For instance, in the immediate aftermath of the coup, 
with the shops closed and with industry and commerce paralysed, the district 
revolutionary committees formed comités de aprovisionamiento (distribution 
committees) to organise food distribution in the barris. In practice, armed groups 
expropriated essential foodstuffs and clothes from shops and warehouses, which were 
then distributed in the barris by local revolutionary committees. In a further attempt to 
simplify food provision, and reflecting the same experience of neighbourhood democracy 
that underpinned the 1931 rent strike, a network of communal eating houses (comedores 
populares) was founded by the local committees and the city’s unions, which distributed 
vouchers that entitled recipients to meals. 

Ironically, the urban revolutionary fiesta started on the streets on 21 July, the same day 
that the anarchist leaders agreed to share power in the CCMA with the other Popular 
Front parties. Groups of workers, frequently organised through the local revolutionary 
committees, as well as union and political groups, occupied elite neighbourhoods, Church 
property, business offices, hotels and the palaces of the rich.61 This pattern was repeated 
across the city, with anti-fascist groups and even small groups of anarchists occupying 
the houses of the well-to-do.62 Consequently, at the very moment that the CNT-FAI 
leadership committed itself to collaborating with democratic forces, it was confronted by 
a revolution of its grassroots supporters. 

The urban changes were most dramatic in the case of Laietana Way, the business 
avenue that had been the pride of the local bourgeoisie. Renamed Durruti Way following 
the death of the legendary Catalan anarchist leader in November 1936 on the Madrid 
front, this avenue became a signifier of the new power of the revolutionary 
organisations—the Banc d’Espanya building was occupied by the CNT63, and Casa 
Cambó, formerly the head office of the Federació Patronal Catalana, the main Catalan 
employers’ association, became known as Casa CNT-FAI, the nerve centre of the 
Barcelona anarchist and union movements; when the CNT Construction Union extended 
the Casa CNT-FAI and office space was given to the IWA, the international federation of 
anarcho-syndicalist unions, this building was converted into a centre for world 
revolution.64 Laietana Way also reflected the changing nature of repressive power in 
Barcelona: before the revolution, the city’s main police station was located there; after 
July, armed working-class bodies like the CNT’s defence committee occupied an office 
block on this street, while the servicios de investigación (investigation services), a kind of 
workers’ police, was based in the nearby Casa CNT-FAI. The July revolution therefore 
allowed for the reclamation and reoccupation by the working class of a space from which 
it had been expelled in the 1900s, in direct opposition to the bourgeois strategy of spatial 
marginalisation and exclusion.65 

As far as the material and economic achievements of the revolutionary city, these 
dated from 27 July, when the CNT called for a return to work, prompting a second wave 
of occupations of factories and workplaces as workers seized control of the means of 
production.66 Around 3,000 enterprises were collectivised in Barcelona alone.67 No 
revolutionary group called for the expropriation of the bourgeoisie; rather, workers’ 
control was a grassroots response in the many workplaces where managers and owners 
had either fled the city or been killed. At the same time, there were employers and senior 

Class, culture and conflict in barcelona 1898–1937     160



managers, particularly those with technical knowledge and skills, who remained in many 
workplaces, earning salaries equivalent to those of the workers.68 

The transformation of workplaces followed the anarchists’ organic view of social 
relations, according to which the end of alienated labour presupposed transcending the 
artificial frontiers erected within the capitalist city between the social and the economic 
and between work and leisure. Prominent here were attempts to end the physical 
separation of work and community. Créches were founded in big factories, allowing 
women to emerge from the domestic sphere and participate in the workplace. In some 
workplaces, ambitious educational programmes were introduced, including day classes in 
general education and foreign languages, which coincided with breaks in production. 
Libraries were also established in factories, permitting workers to broaden their 
intellectual horizons while at work and further harmonising the social and economic 
aspects of everyday life. However, as has been demonstrated by Michael Seidman, the 
demands of the civil war and the acceptance by the CNT-FAI leadership of a productivist 
ideology aimed at maximising war production seriously undermined these initiatives and 
resulted in continuing workplace alienation.69 

Greater success was achieved with the expansion of the city’s urban services after 
July, when the possibility arose of addressing longstanding demands for new forms of 
collective consumption by organising welfare, housing and urban social services more 
closely in line with the practical needs of communities. Even hostile sources 
acknowledged that the revolution brought an increase in social services.70 Spaces 
constructed for the exclusive use of the bourgeoisie were collectivised and used for 
solidaristic ends. The social priorities of the revolutionary city were reflected in the 
changing function of hotels, such as the Barcelona Ritz, which became Hotel 
Gastronómico no. 1, a communal eating house under union control providing meals for 
members of the militia, the urban dispossessed from poor inner-city barris, cabaret artists 
and factory workers.71 In a further attempt to open up and humanise elite spaces, a 
canteen serving meals to members of the local community was established in a former 
office of the employers’ association.72 Private homes of members of the elite were also 
converted into public restaurants or into housing for the homeless, refugees and the aged, 
and for those who lived in overcrowded accommodation. Meanwhile, special committees 
were established at neighbourhood level to provide work opportunities for the 
unemployed, particularly in building programmes. For the remaining jobless, the new 
system of distribution in the revolutionary city entitled them to food from neighbourhood 
stores and to eat in public canteens. This assistance to the unemployed ensured that 
begging was largely eradicated after July.73 

More ambitious still was the extension of medical services. One of the immediate 
concerns of the local revolutionary committees in July was the organisation of medical 
care for wounded street fighters. This was followed by a concerted drive to improve 
medical services in working-class districts in a bid to overcome the huge differentials 
between the barris and the elite neighbourhoods. By July 1937, therefore, in addition to 
the many local medical centres located in houses once owned by the rich, six new 
hospitals had been established.74  
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Figure 8.3 Hotel Gastronómico no. 1, 
formerly the Barcelona Ritz, one of the 
many communal eating houses 
established after July 1936 

Source: Francesc Bonamusa, Pere Gabriel, Josep Lluís 
Martin Ramos and Josep Termes, História Gràfica del 
Moviment Obrer a Catalunya, Barcelona, 1989, p. 314 

Another great success was the huge expansion of educational provision, a mission that 
was very much in keeping with the anarchist maxim that knowledge is an essential 
precondition for liberation. Barely a week after the suppression of the military rising, on 
27 July, a Generalitat decree established the CENU (Consell de l’Escola Nova Unificada 
or Council for the New Unified School), a new educational authority that was greatly 
inspired by anarchist pedagogues. It was located in a former religious college in a huge 
building in central Barcelona, and the accent of its educational message was on class 
consciousness, on forging ‘active agents’ who could struggle consciously against 
oppression. In the first five months of revolution, the number of children in school in 
l’Hospitalet doubled to 8,000.75 During the same period, over 20,000 new school places 
were established in Barcelona, creating a right to education that had never existed 
previously. By the spring of 1937, the CENU was coordinating the activities of 4,700 
teachers in over 300 schools across Catalonia.76 

While the CNT Construction Union built some new schools, most were located in 
confiscated buildings. Church schools and convents became places of secular learning: 
one former seminary became the Universidad Obrera (Workers’ University), while some 
churches were adapted as schools by the Construction Union.77 Public libraries and 
schools were founded in the houses of the rich, their private book collections routinely 
socialised and amalgamated to form new public or school libraries. Reflecting the moral 
stance of the CNT, one school was established in a former dance hall.78 In what was a 
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continuation of the pre-civil war cultural initiatives of the CNT-FAI, the anarchists 
extended their adult education classes in the neighbourhood ateneus, many of which were 
able to increase their activities and reach growing numbers of people by either moving to 
buildings once owned by the rich or the Church or by expanding their former premises. 

The urban revolution also entailed the creative destruction of the old markers of 
power, rank and privilege in what constituted both an assertion of revolutionary power 
over the cityscape and an attempt to establish a non-hierarchical landscape. On a 
symbolic level, urban reference points, such as the street names that previously honoured 
aristocrats, bankers, monarchs, virgins and saints, were changed to acknowledge 
revolutionary heroes such as Engels, Kropotkin, the Chicago and the Montjuïc martyrs 
and Spartacus, popular literary figures like Dostoyevsky, or, in the case of Social 
Revolution Street, simply as a tribute to the revolution. Other spaces were named after 
those who fell in the fight against fascism, such as The Square of the Unknown 
Militiaman’.79 Other symbolic reference points of the old urban order, such as bourgeois 
monumentalism, were similarly destroyed in a radical reform of the built environment. In 
the days following the July street fighting, the monument to Count Güell, one of the most 
illustrious members of the Barcelona bourgeoisie, was redecorated with paint and given a 
new graffiti dedication ‘To the victims of the military rising’ (Victimes 19 Juliol).80 Other 
statues with elite significance were removed, such as the monument to the monarchist 
General Prim, which was taken by members of the anarchist youth movement and melted 
down for use in the war industries.81 

The motor car was one bourgeois status symbol that was joyfully appropriated by 
revolutionaries. In what was the first revolution in the motor age, nearly all of the hostile 
accounts of the revolutionary period emphasise the irrationality of those workers who 
seized the cars of the rich, crudely daubing the vehicles with the initials CNT-FAI before 
destroying them—and occasionally the lives of the occupants—in traffic accidents caused 
either by the dangerous driving of ‘mad’ or ‘crazy’ men or by lack of driving 
experience.82 But revolutionary motoring possessed its own logic. In the first instance, 
the destruction of cars reflected a desire to usher in a new set of spatial relations as well 
as resistance to the attempts by the local and central republican authorities to impose a 
new urban order of controlled consumption, consisting of new rules of circulation and 
traffic lights designed to improve the flow of capital and goods. That many sets of traffic 
lights were destroyed during the July street fighting, along with the readiness of 
revolutionaries to ignore the remaining ones, can be interpreted as a protest against the 
changing rhythms of the capitalist city, a defiance anchored in a working-class culture 
that had long defined itself in terms of its hostility towards mechanised and capitalised 
forms of transport such as trams and cars, which threatened the intimate social geography 
of the barris. Indeed, in contrast to members of the elite, workers had a more direct 
relationship with the streets, and they experienced urban life very differently, as we saw 
in Chapter 2. 

On another level, once news of the rising broke, it was rational that armed workers 
should seize cars, for not only did this enhance their mobility in the struggle against the 
insurgents, it also simultaneously prevented the same cars from being used by counter-
revolutionaries.83 It seems most likely that cars were marked with the initials CNT-FAI 
not for purposes of identification at barricades, since it would be easy for counter-
revolutionaries to do the same, but as a symbol of the workers’ victory over the old order 
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and their conquest of the icons of bourgeois privilege. For revolutionary motorists, cars 
were a thrilling demonstration of their new power over their everyday lives, and it was 
inevitable that some would derive pleasure from that power through play. It was these 
games that, in the words of one observer of revolutionary urban behaviour, converted 
Barcelona into an ‘improvised driving school’, ‘a cemetery for cars’.84 Equally, the 
destruction of cars can be viewed as just one example of the ascetic thrust of the Spanish 
revolution, a proletarian anti-consumerist iconoclasm directed at an important element in 
the nascent system of consumer capitalism. Meanwhile, even though there may have been 
much reckless driving during the revolution, traffic accidents were hardly new, and 
before and after the revolution motoring skills and road safety in the city were the cause 
of much concern. Yet perhaps more than anything, the condemnations of revolutionary 
motoring underscored the sense of anguish of the elite at the demise of bourgeois control 
of the city.85 In this respect, the trepidation caused by ‘the cars of fear and death’86 used 
to transport many former car owners on paseos is utterly comprehensible.87 

The urban revolution presupposed the destruction of certain elements of the 
architecture of state repression. One poignant example was the women’s prison on 
Amalia Street, in the Raval. Previously the city’s main jail and the site of executions in 
the nineteenth century, a substantial part of its population consisted of poor female 
workers who, through economic misfortune, had turned to prostitution. Staffed by nuns 
with a reputation for brutality and inquisitorial practices, for many workers the women’s 
prison was a particularly despised symbol of the tyranny and obscurantism of the old 
order. Inevitably, then, on 19 July, when the street fighting had barely ended, the prison 
was stormed by a crowd that led the detainees to freedom. Once empty, members of the 
local community demolished part of the jail. In an attempt to humanise the building, the 
red-and-black CNT flag was flown over the jail and a sign outside announced: This 
torture house was closed by the people, July 1936’.88 Later, at an assembly of the 
anarcho-feminist group Mujeres Libres (Free Women), a decision was taken to demolish 
the jail; this was acted upon by members of the Construction Union on 21 August.89 

Other spaces that contained memories of the repression of yesteryear were closed 
down, such as the Asil Durán, a church-run borstal synonymous in the barris with the 
torture and abuse, sometimes sexual, of its working-class male internees.90 Also, in what 
was both an affirmation of proletarian memory and an attack on official memory, armed 
groups destroyed the court archives and the management records of the Barcelona Tram 
Company, where a few hundred workers had been victimised after a long and bitter strike 
that ended just a few months before the revolution.91 

Consistent with the culture of working class resistance to the spatial logic of bourgeois 
control in the city and betraying signs of earlier protest repertoires, those deemed 
responsible for the military coup were punished through the destruction of their 
property.92 There are numerous reports of crowds sacking and destroying the homes of 
the rich and right-wing politicians, as well as Italian and German economic interests.93 
Reliable sources, including several hostile eye-witness accounts, attest to the orderly 
nature of these protests.94 There was also a normative element to these actions. For 
instance, following an attack on the offices of an Italian shipping company on the 
Rambles, property and furniture was emptied onto the street along with a sign that read: 
‘This furniture is the property of foreigners who disgraced themselves. Don’t you 
disgrace yourselves by taking it’.95 
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Perhaps the most controversial example of creative destruction was directed at Church 
property. The repression of the Church was a unique aspect of the Spanish revolution. In 
most parts of Barcelona, the local revolutionary committees organised the initial 
offensive against the Church during ‘days of smoky justice’.96 A succession of observers, 
both foreign and native,  

 

Figure 8.4 Workers burning property, 
July 1936. One of the many horses to 
perish in the street flghting can also be 
seen here. 

Source: Ateneu Enciclopèdic Popular 

have, from diverse political perspectives, highlighted the deliberate nature of the crowds 
that transformed religious spaces. Thus the Austrian sociologist Franz Borkenau 
described a church burning in central Barcelona as ‘an administrative business’, with the 
fire brigade on hand to prevent fire spreading to adjoining buildings.97 There was a strong 
politico-moral element to the assault on the organised Church: a member of an anti-
clerical crowd invited Stansbury Pearse, a Barcelona-based English businessmen, to join 
an attack on a church in the name of the ‘humanity of the people’.98 That crowds were not 
motivated by personal gain was borne out by their disregard for money and valuable 
items, which were frequently burned or discarded. We can also assume that the crowds 
were fully conscious of their actions, since on 21 July the CNT forbade the sale of 
alcohol.99 Furthermore, the fate of some churches was decided at community 
assemblies.100 Equally, once it had been agreed that churches were to be protected, efforts 
were taken on the ground to ensure that they were not attacked.101 Few church buildings 
were therefore destroyed (a 1937 republican government report concluded that only 
thirteen of 236 ecclesiastical structures had been demolished in Barcelona).102 
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Most of the destructive activity focused on collective symbols of worship. Many of the 
fires organised by anti-clerical crowds took place outside churches and saw the burning 
of these church symbols, along with paintings and furniture, such as pews. Although 
some treasures were destroyed, the desecration of church murals and art reflected the 
overwhelming popular desire to eliminate what were perceived as collective symbols of 
the oppressive old order. Meanwhile, there is evidence that revolutionary groups made a 
concerted effort to save items of artistic value, and ‘technical commissions’ were formed 
to assess the contents of churches.103 Religious art previously confined to the catacombs 
was placed in museums and exhibited, while the libraries of Catholic settlements were 
dispatched to schools and other educational establishments. Although confiscated Church 
gold was used to fund the republican war effort, and church bells were melted down by 
the war industries, efforts were taken to preserve items of cultural or historical value.104 

The invasion of the churches was frequently accompanied by a popular sacrophobic 
fiesta. In what might be described as a set of anti-clerical counter-rituals, workers donned 
vestments and robes and carried liturgical objects to burlesque religious practices in mock 
masses, ceremonies and processions, all of which caused much hilarity among the crowds 
that gathered to view such spectacles.105 Holy statues were a particular target for derision; 
some were decked out in militia uniforms, while others were publicly destroyed, 
decapitated and even executed by firing squads. On a more macabre level, tombs were 
frequently profaned. Mummified bodies were displayed outside churches for public 
scrutiny and ridicule, and skulls were used to adorn altars and for games of street 
football.106 There was also an effort to eliminate references to religion in everyday life, 
the farewell ‘adios’ being replaced by ‘salut’.107 

Despite the attention that has been devoted to church burning and desecration, most 
church property was expropriated by local revolutionary committees, trade unions and 
political parties and then designated for new uses. In what constituted a radical 
resumption of the process of the disentitlement and civil utilisation of church property 
that started in the first part of the nineteenth century, many religious buildings were used 
for a variety of secular purposes, such as public canteens, schools, community and 
refugee centres, warehouses, workshops, militia recmiting stations, and detention and 
interrogation centres.108 The reallocation of Church property was eminently rational: it 
responded to a plan to overcome deficits in the built environment by converting what 
anti-clericals regarded as spaces of darkness and obscurantism into spaces of light and 
reason. Thus in one barri the local church was converted into a cinema. Elsewhere, 
confession boxes were used as newspaper kiosks, market stalls and bus shelters, while 
later in the civil war, church crypts were converted into air raid shelters in response to the 
real danger of air attack.109 

The assault on the Church was governed by an overarching project: to launch a mortal 
blow against the bourgeois traditionalist public sphere by collapsing the foundations of 
the principle transmitter of elite ideology.110 For revolutionaries, the ‘religious problem’ 
required emphatic action to ‘purify’ society of the ‘plague of religion’ by ‘destroying the 
Church as a social institution’.111 In this way, apparently petty or vindictive acts of 
profanity, such as the ridiculing of icons and the radical subversion of the ecclesiastical 
ritual on which Catholic practice was based, demonstrated that the Church had been 
conquered by a new power and that human beings could take control of their lives and 
destroy the alienating force of religion. Similarly, the storming of churches signified the 
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popular triumph over one of the key elements of the landscape of power. Even the most 
extreme sacrophobic violence, such as the mass elimination of priests, can be viewed in 
terms of this conscious project to extinguish organised religion, thereby freeing city space 
from corrupting clerical influences and forging a new space without religion. 

There is a consensus among specialists on anti-clericalism that no single factor can 
explain the scale of the violence after July 1936.112 Certainly, short-term political factors 
played a part: the willingness to punish the Church for its support of the old regime and 
its later contribution to political instability during the Republic. Then, once the civil war 
began, Church support for the insurgents led the clergy to be regarded as a military 
enemy. Yet the iconoclasm of the war was part of a long history of popular blasphemy in 
Spain, which had reportedly found an echo in the vox populi.113 Equally, the burning of 
churches and other subversive practices had figured in the protest repertoire of the 
Barcelona working class since the 1830s and, right up until the civil war, were nourished 
by the liberal proletarian secular culture propagated by republicans, socialists and 
anarchists.114 

One explanatory factor that has generally been overlooked in any analysis of anti-
clericalism is the cultural frames of local workers.115 In the popular mind, as we saw in 
Chapter 2, the Church, which had long justified the status quo and called on the lowly to 
accept as divine will the suffering that accompanied their social position, was 
synonymous with reactionary causes. Furthermore, as in the 1909 anti-clerical riots, as a 
major landowner and financial power, the Church was closely identified with the state 
and the urban and agrarian elites, a vision that was not dispelled by the vociferous 
opposition of the clergy to trade unions, both in their publications and from the pulpit.116 
Moreover, many workers, as we saw in Chapter 1, had direct experience of the 
‘persecutory religiosity’117 of the clergy in a range of institutions, such as schools, 
hospitals, workhouses, orphanages and borstals, in which the inefficient central state 
allowed the Church to play a prominent role.118 For many workers, therefore, the attack 
on the Church after July 1936 signalled an end to the intrusive presence of the clergy in 
their everyday lives and a blow against a hated structure of oppression. 

Yet in some areas of everyday life the effects of the revolution were more muted. The 
survival and accommodation of some urban rhythms and cultural traditions within the 
new city caused consternation among the more puritanical revolutionaries. Take, for 
instance, the inability of the revolution to completely overturn gender relations. Although 
Spain’s first female cabinet minister, the anarcho-feminist Montseny, ensured that 
women attained formal legal equality with men, as well as the right to divorce and 
abortion on demand, male attitudes were slow to change. Many of the daily impediments 
to the full participation of women in social and political life continued during the 
revolution: cafes and bars remained male spaces; even by day women faced sexual 
harassment on the streets and on public transport, and many young women still went 
chaperoned in public.119 In part, this reflected the logic of Popular Frontism, which 
relegated profound social transformation to an indeterminate date in the future. Yet 
equally relevant was the adherence to traditional gender values by many within the 
democratic camp, such as the Generalitat, which employed sexualised images of women 
to mobilise men for the militias.120 Similar criticisms can be levelled against the main—
male-led—revolutionary groups. A foreign female revolutionary noted the sexual 
segregation at POUM meetings as well as a residual level of machismo among poumistas, 
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who openly mocked militia women.121 For all their efforts to break with the culture of the 
‘old Spain’, anarchists were not averse to rallying women to the anti-fascist cause in 
ways that reaffirmed traditional female roles, such as ‘making socks, scarves and winter 
clothes for our militiamen’.122 Meanwhile, Montseny, often seen as the doyenne of 
anarcho-feminism, justified the flirtatious remarks (piropos) made by the militiamen 
guarding Casa CNT-FAI to passing women, even suggesting that women might find them 
pleasant!123 This ambivalence is further witnessed in the failure of the anarchist 
movement to close Barcelona’s brothels after the July revolution, something that was 
easily within its power. While the more radical sections of the anarchist movement 
insisted that the revolution lacked all meaning if prostitution was allowed to continue, 
other anarchists, including some of the CNT-FAI leadership, who were known to visit 
prostitutes, appreciated the importance of an outlet for the sexual energies of male factory 
workers and militiamen on leave. A similar pragmatism prevailed among the CNT-FAI 
rank and file, and anarchist militiamen were regularly spotted in the large queues that 
formed outside the city’s remaining brothels.124 

8.2 The end of the revolution 

Notwithstanding the profound revolutionary energies and impulses of the barris, the 
revolution was an incomplete revolution. Central to the weaknesses of the revolution, 
both in Catalonia and indeed elsewhere in the Republican zone, was its failure to generate 
an overarching institutional structure capable of coordinating the war effort and 
simultaneously harmonising the activities of the myriad workers’ collectives. In political 
terms, the revolution was underdeveloped and inchoate. Apart from the ephemeral 
Federación de barricadas, the revolution in Barcelona failed to generate any revolutionary 
institution. As we have seen, the anarchists had a doctrinal opposition to the state, and 
they baulked at fashioning new organs of political power in July, while the POUM—the 
only party to raise the slogan of a ‘revolutionary state’—was weakened by its limited 
influence and its political ambivalence and contradictions.125 This unresolved question of 
political power created an inherently unstable situation; it also signified the political 
limits, and indeed the limitations, of the revolution in Catalonia and in Spain. 
Consequently, the initial revolutionary push of July–August 1936 was not built upon; it 
represented the apogee of the revolution, as workers’ power remained fragmented and 
atomised on the streets, dispersed among a multitude of comités without any coordination 
at regional or national level. 

It is frequently noted that the collectivist project was undermined by the dilemmas of 
‘war versus revolution’ that dominated the republican camp during the civil war.126 Yet in 
the classic debate of war versus revolution, the revolution side of the equation was 
always in a position of weakness. Perforce the logic of the war dictated the creation of 
some kind of centralised authority geared towards directing the struggle against the anti-
republican generals and their Italian fascist and German Nazi backers.127 In the absence 
of a revolutionary political structure, it was the bourgeois republican state that 
increasingly played a coordinating role during the civil war. Although eclipsed by the 
power of the proletarian-dominated CCMA during July and August, the Generalitat and 
the republican state survived the revolution and continued to enjoy a legal existence. 
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Remarkably, the anarchist hierarchy consented to and connived at the reconstruction of 
the bourgeois state ‘from above’ for raisons de guerre. Having committed the CNT-FAI 
to a Popular Front policy of ‘democratic collaboration’ in July, the anarchist leadership 
was drawn ineluctably into an accommodation with existing political forces. This resulted 
in a series of compromises that facilitated the emergence of counter-revolutionary poles 
of power, culminating in the reconstitution of the old state and, simultaneously, in the 
erosion of the power of the local committees. In this respect, the period of the CCMA 
(July–September), when revolutionary fervour was at its height, constituted a breathing 
space for the supporters of republican authority during which the collapsed authority of 
the state was gradually strengthened to the detriment of the new grassroots forms of 
revolutionary power. Thus, in what was the first step towards the centralisation of power, 
the CCMA institutionalised new bodies like the distribution committees, assuming 
overall responsibility for food supply and the administration of justice, law and order and 
military defence, areas that had briefly fallen under the jurisdiction of the local 
revolutionary committees. While the local committees retained much importance and 
power, bodies such as the workers’ patrullas lost their autonomy.128 

The next major compromise by the anarchist leaders came at the end of September. 
Following pressure from the ERC for the CCMA to be replaced by a reconstituted 
Generalitat, the CNT-FAI hierarchy embraced Companys’ offer of three cabinet posts 
within a new Popular Front-style government. When, on 26 September, the incumbent 
anarchist ministers took their posts in the Catalan government, they became bound 
through collective responsibility to the other Popular Front parties, including the middle-
class republicans.129 While for internal reasons the CNT-FAI leaders dressed up their 
governmental role with a maximalist discourse, even portraying the Generalitat as a 
revolutionary body to the rank-and-file, they nevertheless fully accepted the 
collaborationist logic of the Popular Front, which involved containing the revolution in 
order to preserve wartime cabinet unity, or what one anarchist later described as the ‘anti-
fascist pact’.130 

Constrained by their ministerial commitments, the anarchist ministers became passive 
spectators as the revolutionary changes were eroded by the other Popular Front parties. In 
October 1936, the Generalitat issued two decrees that, on paper at least, affirmed the 
formal power of the state over the revolution. The first decree disbanded the anarchist-
dominated local revolutionary committees that emerged after July, replacing them with 
municipal councils (consells municipals) made up of all Popular Front parties.131 
Meanwhile, a second decree ‘legalised’ the large revolutionary collectives, effectively 
bolstering the power of the Generalitat over the economy. While these centralising 
decrees were ignored in areas of revolutionary strength and/or where republican groups 
and the Popular Front parties were weak, they nevertheless guaranteed that ‘normality 
was re-established’ in the political sphere, as was noted by one leading republican.132 
Having grasped the political nettle by joining the Generalitat, there was now nothing to 
stop the CNT-FAI entering central government in November. Solidaridad Obrera 
summed up the prevailing mood of reformism among the anarchist leaders, commenting 
that a government with anarchist ministers had ‘ceased to be a force for the oppression of 
the working class just as the state [was] no longer an organism that divides society into 
classes’.133 As the CNT-FAI hierachy became obsessed with high politics, it stood by as 
the POUM, the left-wing of the Generalitat, was expelled from the cabinet in December 
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1936. In return for an increase in CNT-FAI representation in government, the anarchist 
cabinet members accepted the exclusion of the POUM.134 

The passivity of the anarchist hierarchy stood in sharp contrast to the aggression with 
which the most fervent supporters of the Popular Front pursued the reconstruction of the 
republican state. With the ERC discredited by its failure to prevent the July revolution 
and Companys’ apparent accommodation of the CNT-FAI, the PSUC emerged as ‘the 
champion of social conservatism’ and galvanised the opposition to the revolution.135 In 
contrast to the ERC, which relied on quiet diplomacy to curb the anarchists, the Stalinist 
PSUC possessed the political will to confront the revolutionary Left. Through their 
vociferous denunciations of the ‘disorder’ of revolution, the Stalinists articulated a new 
ideology of order and acquired a social constituency among the same intermediate urban 
sectors—small capitalists, shopkeepers and the Catalan police—that had been attracted to 
the ‘republic of order’ after 1931 and that had felt defenceless since the July 
revolution.136 Another major area of PSUC growth was among the rabassaires, the 
Catalan tenant farmers and small rural property owners, who were, ironically, the closest 
local equivalent to the kulaks. Thus, by the end of 1937, nearly 10,000 Catalan peasants 
were paid-up Communist Party members, accounting for over one-quarter of PSUC 
members.137 In order to coordinate the anti-revolutionary energies of their supporters, the 
psuquistes formed the GEPCI (Gremis i Entitats de Petits Comerciants i Industrials, or 
Federation of Small Traders and Manufacturers), a conservative pressure group made up 
of 18,000 shopkeepers and small traders, who petitioned for a return to free trade.138 
While the social constituency of the PSUC made it a unique formation among the 
Comintern parties, given that the immense majority of Catalan workers were already 
organised by the CNT by the time of its creation, the middle classes and other 
intermediate strata organised within the GEPCI represented the only potential growth 
area for the new party. Moreover, because the propertied strata that entered the PSUC 
lacked any mobilising power in the streets and were accustomed to expressing themselves 
politically through conventional governmental channels, they were attracted to the 
Stalinist strategy for reconstructing the apparatus of the republican state. 

In the first part of 1937, the CNT-FAI rank-and-file responded to the growing attacks 
on the revolution. The opposition to the Popular Front coagulated among the surviving 
local revolutionary committees, the CNT defence committees and the patrullas. It also 
acquired organised expression from sections of the anarchist and POUM youth 
movements, which organised a rally of 14,000 young revolutionaries in Barcelona in 
February 1937, prompting calls for a ‘Revolutionary Youth Front’ (Frente 
Revolucionario Juvenil).139 This upsurge of revolutionary feeling reflected the popular 
frustration that the socio-economic and political concessions made by the CNT-FAI 
leaders since July 1936 had not been converted into either significant foreign aid for the 
Republic or Soviet military aid to the revolutionary Catalan militias. There was also a 
material basis to this revolutionary opposition. The nascent protest movement galvanised 
around soaring inflation, which had pushed up the cost of certain basic foodstuffs by 100 
percent in the six months of the civil war, much to the detriment of the poorest sectors of 
urban society. The revolutionaries attributed inflation to the avarice of the small capitalist 
interests organised in the GEPCI and protected by the PSUC, which, it was alleged, and 
not entirely without justification, were hoarding crops in an attempt to raise prices. 
Testifying to the rupture between the urban and the rural economies, armed workers’ 
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groups from Barcelona, including members of the patrullas, initiated raids from the city 
to requisition crops from the countryside.140 Given the PSUC sponsorship of the rights of 
agrarian property holders, such activities inflamed tensions between the state security 
forces and armed workers’ groups. 

Despite arguments for a ‘second revolution’,141 the revolutionary opposition never 
became more than a defensive movement, primarily concerned with checking the assault 
by a reconstituted republican state on the power of the local committees and the 
patrullas. However, even as a defensive alliance, the revolutionary opposition signified 
an open challenge to the reconstruction of state power. Thus, throughout the spring, the 
PSUC and republicans increased their political campaign against the local committees 
and the patrullas and for the right of the state to wield a monopoly of armed power and to 
control the working-class public sphere. In February, the Stalinists maintained the 
momentum of their campaign in favour of a ‘single authority’ by organising a protest by 
policemen against the patrullas.142 On the streets, meanwhile, the clashes between the 
patrullas and the Generalitat police became increasingly frequent as intermittent warfare 
erupted in Catalonia between the reorganised state forces and the dispersed revolutionary 
powers.143 Finally, at the end of April, the Generalitat decreed that the patrullas be 
disarmed, a measure that prompted a series of isolated gunfights between the members of 
the patrullas and the security forces as each of the two armed powers moved to disarm 
the other. According to the Generalitat, the level of tension in Barcelona was so great that 
it proved necessary to ban the May Day commemorations scheduled for the first weekend 
in May, a decision that, given the city’s proud working-class traditions, can equally be 
interpreted as a provocation by the government. Certainly, the prohibition of May Day 
rallies did nothing to dampen the conflicts on the streets between the rival armed powers 
as two days later the ‘civil war within the civil war’ erupted in Barcelona, on 3 May 
1937. 

The spark for the so-called ‘May Days’ was the attempt by the Catalan police to seize 
the telephone exchange, a move that brought to a head all the latent tensions between the 
two powers in Barcelona, sparking off four days of street fighting between the state 
police on the one hand and the patrullas, the POUM and anarchist militants from the 
local revolutionary committees on the other. Barcelona was divided: the barris were 
sealed off from the rest of the city by a network of barricades guarded by armed workers, 
while 2,000 policemen and armed PSUC units enjoyed an unstable grip over the main 
civic and administrative buildings in the city centre, such as the Generalitat Palace. 
Although the revolutionaries had the upper hand in Barcelona and in most of Catalonia, 
their mobilisations lacked coordination, so, while anarchist radicals and poumistas seized 
the streets and controlled working-class neighbourhoods, there was no organ capable of 
channelling the revolutionary energies against the state.144 In effect, then, the May 1937 
struggles were a leaderless, spontaneous protest movement against the erosion of 
revolutionary power, which, like the popular uprising against the military coup the 
previous July, lacked a clear political focus. Meanwhile, the CNT-FAI leaders, who 
remained trapped within the logic of Popular Front collaborationism, adopted a 
conciliatory stance from the start of the fighting, eventually brokering a negotiated 
compromise designed to end the conflict and bring down the barricades.145 

Companys’ assurances that there would be ‘neither victors nor vanquished’ after the 
‘May Days’ proved empty.146 Afterwards, we see the definitive eradication of 
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revolutionary power. With the remnants of the barricades still on the streets, the anarchist 
leaders were pushed onto the defensive when, much to their surprise, they were ejected 
from the Generalitat, just as the POUM had been six months earlier. The Catalan 
authorities no longer saw the need to consult the anarchist chiefs, who quickly 
appreciated that they had not extracted adequate political guarantees when brokering the 
truce that ended the May conflict. By calling for the barricades to be dismantled, the 
CNT-FAI leaders effectively negotiated away their main sources of power, which was in 
the streets. The remaining revolutionary committees were subsequently disbanded, their 
arms confiscated, by governmental decree and, when necessary, with violence. The 
power of the barris, like the revolution, was at an end. Lastly, the POUM was banned and 
repressed, legally and extra-judicially, as reflected by the fate of its leader, Andreu Nin, 
who was brutally tortured and murdered. 

Revolution now became a distant dream, completely superseded by the war. This did 
not stop the city from being punished for its revolutionary ‘heresy’. During 1937–39, 
fascist air raids killed 2,428 people and destroyed around 1,500 buildings in the ‘city of 
evil’.147 Tellingly, the air raids were not entirely random or indiscriminate attacks on the 
urban fabric. Rather, terror from the skies focused on the barris, especially the Raval, 
Barceloneta and Poble Sec, regardless of whether these areas possessed any targets of 
military significance. Bourgeois neighbourhoods, by comparison, were largely 
unaffected.148 This targeted repression reached its height during the Franco dictatorship, 
when the working class bore the brunt of repressive state policies and when it became the 
policy of the regime to humiliate the proletarian city. While the city of the workers 
survived the long night of Francoism, the labour movement culture that emerged in the 
full light of day in the 1970s was markedly distinct from that which prevailed in the 
1930s.  
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